

Microsoft Defender for Cloud

Yuri Diogenes Tom Janetscheck

foreword by Gilad Elyashar, Partner Director on Product Management, Microsoft Cloud Security Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – © Pearson. Do Not Distribute.



Microsoft Defender for Cloud

Yuri Diogenes and Tom Janetscheck

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity - © Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Microsoft Defender for Cloud

Published with the authorization of Microsoft Corporation by: Pearson Education, Inc.

Copyright © 2023 by Pearson Education, Inc.

All rights reserved. This publication is protected by copyright, and permission must be obtained from the publisher prior to any prohibited reproduction, storage in a retrieval system, or transmission in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or likewise. For information regarding permissions, request forms, and the appropriate contacts within the Pearson Education Global Rights & Permissions Department, please visit www.pearson.com/permissions.

No patent liability is assumed with respect to the use of the information contained herein. Although every precaution has been taken in the preparation of this book, the publisher and author assume no responsibility for errors or omissions. Nor is any liability assumed for damages resulting from the use of the information contained herein.

ISBN-13: 978-0-13-787845-1 ISBN-10: 0-13-787845-1

Library of Congress Control Number: 2022944665

ScoutAutomatedPrintCode

TRADEMARKS

Microsoft and the trademarks listed at http://www.microsoft.com on the "Trademarks" webpage are trademarks of the Microsoft group of companies. All other marks are property of their respective owners.

PERMISSIONS

Chapter 2, Icons of AWS: Amazon Web Services, Inc, Chapter 6, Figure 06-30: United States Department of Commerce

WARNING AND DISCLAIMER

Every effort has been made to make this book as complete and as accurate as possible, but no warranty or fitness is implied. The information provided is on an "as is" basis. The author, the publisher, and Microsoft Corporation shall have neither liability nor responsibility to any person or entity with respect to any loss or damages arising from the information contained in this book or from the use of the programs accompanying it.

SPECIAL SALES

For information about buying this title in bulk quantities, or for special sales opportunities (which may include electronic versions; custom cover designs; and content particular to your business, training goals, marketing focus, or branding interests), please contact our corporate sales department at corpsales@pearsoned.com or (800) 382-3419.

For government sales inquiries, please contact governmentsales@pearsoned.com.

For questions about sales outside the U.S., please contact intlcs@pearson.com. Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – © Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

CREDITS

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF Brett Bartow

EXECUTIVE EDITOR Loretta Yates

SPONSORING EDITOR Charvi Arora

DEVELOPMENT EDITOR Rick Kughen

MANAGING EDITOR Sandra Schroeder

PROJECT EDITOR Tracey Croom

COPY EDITOR Rick Kughen

INDEXER Tim Wright

PROOFREADER Jen Hinchliffe

TECHNICAL EDITOR Liana Tomescu

EDITORIAL ASSISTANT Cindy Teeters

COVER DESIGNER Twist Creative, Seattle

COMPOSITOR codeMantra

GRAPHICS codeMantra

Pearson's Commitment to Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion

Pearson is dedicated to creating bias-free content that reflects the diversity of all learners. We embrace the many dimensions of diversity, including but not limited to race, ethnicity, gender, socioeconomic status, ability, age, sexual orientation, and religious or political beliefs.

Education is a powerful force for equity and change in our world. It has the potential to deliver opportunities that improve lives and enable economic mobility. As we work with authors to create content for every product and service, we acknowledge our responsibility to demonstrate inclusivity and incorporate diverse scholarship so that everyone can achieve their potential through learning. As the world's leading learning company, we have a duty to help drive change and live up to our purpose to help more people create a better life for themselves and to create a better world.

Our ambition is to purposefully contribute to a world where:

- Everyone has an equitable and lifelong opportunity to succeed through learning.
- Our educational products and services are inclusive and represent the rich diversity of learners.
- Our educational content accurately reflects the histories and experiences of the learners we serve.
- Our educational content prompts deeper discussions with learners and motivates them to expand their own learning (and worldview).

While we work hard to present unbiased content, we want to hear from you about any concerns or needs with this Pearson product so that we can investigate and address them.

Please contact us with concerns about any potential bias at https://www.pearson.com/report-bias.html.

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Contents at a Glance

	Acknowledgments	xiii
	About the authors	XV
	Foreword	xvii
	Introduction	xix
CHAPTER 1	The threat landscape	1
CHAPTER 2	Planning Microsoft Defender for Cloud adoption	27
CHAPTER 3	Onboarding Microsoft Defender for Cloud	45
CHAPTER 4	Policy management	67
CHAPTER 5	Strengthening your security posture	105
CHAPTER 6	Threat detection	155
CHAPTER 7	Better together	189
CHAPTER 8	Enhanced security capabilities	201
CHAPTER 9	Accessing Defender for Cloud from APIs	223
CHAPTER 10	Deploying Microsoft Defender for	
	Cloud at scale	235
APPENDIX	Microsoft Defender for DevOps	245
	Index	259

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Contents

	Acknowledgments	xiii
	About the authors	xv
	Foreword	xvii
	Introduction	xix
Chapter 1	The threat landscape	1
	The state of cybercrime	1
	Understanding the cyberkill chain	3
	Using the MITRE ATT&CK Framework to protect and detect	5
	Common threats	6
	Improving security posture	6
	Adopting an assume-breach mentality	8
	Cloud threats and security	9
	Compliance	11
	Risk management	11
	Identity and access management	12
	Operational security	12
	Endpoint protection	12
	Data protection	13
	Azure security	13
	VM protection	14
	Network protection	15
	Storage protection	19
	Identity	21
	Logging	21
	Container security	22
Chapter 2	Planning Microsoft Defender for Cloud adoption	27
	Deployment scenarios	27
	Understanding Defender for Cloud	28

	Defender for Cloud architecture	29
	Defender for Cloud dashboard	33
	Planning adoption	34
	Considerations for CSPM	35
	Considerations for CWPP	38
	Considerations for multi-cloud	39
	Considerations for vulnerability assessment	40
	Considerations for EDR	42
	Considerations for multi-tenant	42
Chapter 3	Onboarding Microsoft Defender for Cloud	45
	Planning your Azure environment for Defender for Cloud	45
	Designing your environment	46
	Onboarding VMs from an Azure subscription	49
	Understanding auto-provisioning	51
	Auto provision the Log Analytics agent for Azure VMs	52
	Deploy the Log Analytics agent to Azure Arc machines	55
	Auto-provisioning of vulnerability assessment solutions	56
	Auto-deployment of guest configuration agent	57
	Deploy Microsoft Defender for Containers components	58
	Connecting to Amazon Web Services (AWS)	59
	Onboard AWS VMs	62
	How to onboard subscriptions at scale	63
	Registering the Microsoft.Security resource provider	63
	Assign the Azure security Benchmark	65
	Configure auto-provisioning at scale	66
Chapter 4	Policy management	67
	Introduction to Azure Policy	67
	Policy exemptions	70
	Understanding Azure Security Benchmark	73
	Fine-tuning policies in Defender for Cloud	75
	Creating custom policies in Microsoft Defender for Cloud	78

	Policy enforcement and governance	81
	How to overcome reactive security management	83
	Prevent security misconfigurations with Defender for Cloud	83
	Large-scale provisioning with Azure Blueprints	85
	Policy deployment and best practices	88
	Regulatory standards and compliance.	
	Regulatory compliance in Microsoft Defender for Cloud	92
	Customize your regulatory compliance experience Build your own compliance initiative	94 96
	Creating custom assessments for AWS and GCP	
Chapter 5	Strengthening your security posture	105
	Driving security posture improvement using Secure Score	105
	Fine-tuning your Secure Score	109
	Using APIs and Continuous Export to create reports	
	Get Secure Score data	112
	Secure Score over time report	114
	Notify on Secure Score downgrade	115
	Remediating recommendations	115
	Enable multi-factor authentication (MFA)	118
	Recommendations and controls focused on compute	121
	Networking	131
	Data and storage	135
	Using workflow automation to remediate security recommendations.	138
	Resource exemptions and automation	141
	Security governance and contextual security	
	Using security governance to create responsibility	144
	Using Attack Paths to focus on the right resources	149
	Build your own views with Cloud Security Map	152

Chapter 6	Threat detection	155
	Methods of threat protection	155
	Understanding alerts	156
	Accessing security alerts	157
	Alert suppression	161
	Alerts in Azure Resource Graph (ARG)	163
	Defender for Servers	164
	Windows	165
	Linux	166
	Defender for Containers	166
	Vulnerability Assessment	167
	Threat detection	168
	Defender for App Service	169
	Defender for Storage	171
	Considerations before enabling Defender for Storage	172
	Defender for SQL	173
	Vulnerability Assessment for SQL	174
	Defender for Cosmos DB	177
	Defender for Open-Source Relational Databases	178
	Defender for Key Vault	179
	Defender for Resource Manager	
	Defender for DNS	181
	The cyberkill chain and fusion alerts	
	Threat intelligence in Defender for Cloud	
	Responding to alerts	
	Contact	187
	Mitigation	187
	Impact	188
	Take action	188

Chapter 7	Better together	189
	Defender for Cloud and Microsoft Sentinel	
	Integration with Microsoft Sentinel	190
	Accessing alerts in Microsoft Sentinel	192
	Defender for Cloud and Microsoft Purview	
	Defender for Cloud and Microsoft Defender for Endpoint \ldots	
Chapter 8	Enhanced security capabilities	201
	Just-in-time virtual machine access	
	Recommendation to enable JIT	203
	JIT dashboard	206
	Requesting access	207
	File integrity monitoring	
	Customizing your settings	210
	Visualizing changes	213
	Adaptive Application Control	215
	Configuring Adaptive Application Control	217
Chapter 9	Accessing Defender for Cloud from APIs	223
	Understanding REST API	
	Accessing alerts using the Defender for Cloud REST API	
	Accessing alerts using the Graph Security API	
	Using the Graph Security API	232
Chapter 10	Deploying Microsoft Defender for	
	Cloud at scale	235
	The three cornerstones of deployment at scale	
	Defender for Cloud, Azure Policy, and Management Groups—better together	238
	Best practices for managing Defender for Cloud at scale	
	How to get started with ARM templates	
	Export templates from the Azure portal	240
	Use Visual Studio Code to create ARM templates	241

Appendix	Microsoft Defender for DevOps	245
	Shift left	
	Understanding Defender for DevOps	247
	Connect your source code management system to	
	Defender for Cloud	
	Configure pull request annotations	252
	Discover security issues when developers commit code	253
	Discover security issues in Infrastructure as Code (IaC)	255
	Discover security issues during development	256
	Index	259

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Loretta Yates and the entire Microsoft Press/ Pearson team for their support in this project, Gilad Elyashar for writing the foreword, and also our friends from Defender for Cloud Engineering in Israel: Or Serok Jeppa, Meital Taran-Gutman, Ron Matchoro, Tamer Salman, Ram Pliskin, Lior Arviv, Melvyn Mildiner, Amit Biton, Omer Chechik, Arik Noyman, Liron Kachko, Denis Mizetski, Ofir Monza, Shahar Razon, Yael Genut, Inbal Argov, Eitan Shteinberg, Ido Keshet, Maya Herskovic, Tomer Spivak, Miri Kreitenberger, Aviv Mor, Tal Rosler, Netta Norman, Nir Sela, Elazar Krieger, Ben Mansheim, and Erel Hansav.

We also would like to thank all our teammates from the CxE MDC Team (Safeena, Stan, Fernanda, Dick, Giulio, Future, Shay, Vasavi, and Bojan), our manager Rebecca Halla for encouraging us to embrace new challenges, a special thanks to Liana Tomescu for reviewing this book and thanks to George Wilburn for writing the Defender for DevOps appendix.

Yuri would also like to thank: my wife and daughters for their endless support; my great God for giving me strength and guiding my path each step of the way; my great friend and co-author, Tom Janetscheck for this awesome partnership. Thanks to my parents for working hard to give me an education, which is the foundation I use every day to keep moving forward in my career. Last but not least, thanks to all followers of the *Defender for Cloud in the Field* show, and the entire Defender for Cloud community members for inspiring us to do more.

Tom would also like to thank: my wife and sons for always supporting me in whatever I do and for being my bastion of calm; my great friend and my manager and co-author, Yuri Diogenes for the awesome partnership on this project. Special thanks to Ben Kliger, who encouraged me to move out of my comfort zone and take the step into Defender for Cloud engineering. Last but not least, thanks to my friends Sarah and Dominik for all the inspiration and for letting me support you in pursuing your goals.

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

About the authors

Yuri Diogenes, MsC

Yuri holds a Master of Science in cybersecurity intelligence and forensics investigation from UTICA College and is currently working on his Ph.D. in Cybersecurity Leadership from Capitol Technology University. Yuri has been working at Microsoft since 2006, and currently, he is a Principal PM Manager for the CxE Microsoft Defender for Cloud Team. Yuri has published a total of 26 books, mostly about information security and Microsoft technologies. Yuri is also a professor at EC-Council University, where he teaches in the Bachelor in Cybersecurity Program. Yuri holds an MBA and many IT/Security industry certifications, such as CISSP, MITRE ATT&CK Cyber Threat Intelligence Certified, E|CND, E|CEH, E|CSA, E|CHFI, CompTIA Security+, CySA+, Network+, CASP, and CyberSec First Responder. You can follow Yuri on Twitter at @yuridiogenes.

Tom Janetscheck

Tom is a Senior Program Manager in the CxE Microsoft Defender for Cloud team, where he works with his friend Yuri, helping customers onboard and deploy Microsoft Defender for Cloud. As a former Microsoft MVP, Tom joined the team during COVID-19 in Spring 2020, and he deeply missed in-person conferences, as he loves to speak to audiences all over the world. With almost 20 years of experience in various IT admin and consulting roles, Tom has a deep background in IT infrastructure and security, and he holds various certifications, including MCSE and MCTS. When Tom is not writing a book, preparing a conference or user group session, or helping his customers onboard Defender for Cloud, he is an enthusiastic motorcyclist, scuba diver, and musician. He plays the guitar, bass, and drums. He also volunteers as a firefighter at his local fire department and can usually be met attending rock concerts all over the place. You can follow Tom on Twitter at @azureandbeyond.

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Foreword

As customers' path toward the cloud and digital transformation continues, we see increased complexity in our cloud environments, moving from traditional VM workloads to cloud-native applications and leveraging an increasing selection of PaaS services. This introduces new challenges to cloud providers, security vendors, and security teams who have to familiarize themselves with dozens—or even hundreds—of PaaS services and ensure each is secured properly, given the correct context.

Securing these cloud workloads starts with reducing the attack surface by maintaining the security posture and defense-in-depth. This can be quite a challenge given the variety and the sheer number of posture misconfigurations and vulnerabilities found on an average cloud workload. This book goes into detail on how Defender for Cloud can be used to fully visualize the customer's cloud estate. It also helps identify the attack surface across all workload types (prioritizing risks using Secure Score, guiding customers to which threat to address first, and providing the customers with at-scale tooling to build cloud-native applications that are secure from day-1). Lastly, this book helps you enforce the correct set of policies to avoid drift.

While posture management is a must, it must be complemented with threat detection capabilities that can detect sophisticated attackers in a timely manner and assist SOC teams' response by blocking or mitigating these threats. In this book, Yuri and Tom share their knowledge of how Defender for Cloud identifies cyberattacks by leveraging signals from across the cloud workload, including VMs, containers, PaaS access logs, admin activity, networking, and more. And they tell you how this knowledge can be applied in a modern SOC to respond to such attacks.

If you are an IT or Security leader, I highly recommend you share this book with your teams. It is relevant to any organization that needs to protect and defend IT workloads across clouds and hybrid environments.

Gilad Elyashar, Partner Director on Product Management Microsoft Cloud Security

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Introduction

Welcome to *Microsoft Defender for Cloud*, a book that was developed together with the Microsoft Defender for Cloud product group to provide in-depth information about Microsoft Defender for Cloud and to demonstrate best practices based on real-life experience with the product in different environments.

The purpose of this book is to introduce the wide array of security features and capabilities available in Microsoft Defender for Cloud. After being introduced to all of these security options, you will dig in to see how they can be used in a number of operational security scenarios so that you can get the most out of the protect, detect, and respond skills provided only by Microsoft Defender for Cloud.

Who is this book for?

Microsoft Defender for Cloud is for anyone interested in Azure security or multicloud security: security administrators, support professionals, developers, and engineers.

Microsoft Defender for Cloud is designed to be useful for the entire spectrum of Azure users. You will find this book to be a valuable resource, regardless of whether you have no security experience, some experience, or you are a security expert. This book provides introductory, intermediate, and advanced coverage on a large swath of security issues that are addressed by Microsoft Defender for Cloud.

The approach is a unique mix of didactic, narrative, and experiential instruction. Didactic covers the core introductions to the services. The narrative leverages what you already understand, and we bridge your current understanding with new concepts introduced in the book.

Finally, we share our experiences with Microsoft Defender for Cloud, how to get the most out of it by showing, in a stepwise, guided fashion, how to configure it to gain all the benefits it has to offer.

In this book, you will learn:

- How to secure your Azure assets no matter what your level of security experience
- How to protect resources in AWS and GCP

- How to save hours, days, and weeks of time by removing the need for trial and error
- How to protect, detect, and respond to security threats better than ever by knowing how to get the most out of the different Microsoft Defender for Cloud plans

System requirements

 Anyone with access to a Microsoft Azure subscription can use the information in this book. If you are integrating with AWS and GCP, you will also need an account on each cloud provider.

Errata, updates & book support

We've made every effort to ensure the accuracy of this book and its companion content. You can access updates to this book—in the form of a list of submitted errata and their related corrections—at:

MicrosoftPressStore.com/DefenderforCloud/errata

If you discover an error that is not already listed, please submit it to us at the same page.

For additional book support and information, please visit http://www.MicrosoftPressStore.com/Support.

Please note that product support for Microsoft software and hardware is not offered through the previous addresses. For help with Microsoft software or hardware, go to *http://support.microsoft.com*.

Stay in touch

Let's keep the conversation going! We're on Twitter: http://twitter.com/MicrosoftPress.

The threat landscape

A ccording to the Cybersecurity & Infrastructure Security Agency (CISA) Alert Report (AA22-040A) issued in February 2022, ransomware attacks tactics, and techniques evolved in 2021, and it was possible to see that cybercriminals were still using old methods of attack with a high rate of success, such as accessing network infrastructure via phishing emails, stolen credentials via Remote Desktop Protocol (RDP) brute-force attack, and exploitation of known unpatched vulnerabilities.

The same report emphasizes the level of professionalism that was introduced in 2021 regarding Ransomware as a Service (RaaS). Cybercriminals now hire online services that can help them perform their attack campaigns and negotiate payments. The sophistication of these cyberattacks is growing and pushing organizations to continue elevating their security postures to tackle proactive actions to reduce exposure and employ intelligent analytics that can quickly identify attempts to compromise their systems. This chapter explores some of these threats to prepare you to use Microsoft Defender for Cloud to protect against them. This chapter also discusses cybercrime, the MITRE ATT&CK framework, establishing your security posture, and the assume-breach approach.

The state of cybercrime

Amateur threat actors with low technical level skills are investing in RaaS kits for their campaigns because the ransomware kits provided by these professional cybercriminals are very sophisticated and easy to use. According to the Microsoft Digital Defense Report 2021, payment for these ransomware kits can be based on a percentage over the profit, such as 30 percent of the ransom. This model encourages amateur threat actors to take the risk because there will be zero upfront investment.

In 2021, ransomware gained a lot of visibility, mainly after the Colonial Pipeline incident. The Colonial Pipeline is one of the largest oil pipelines in the United States, and while the news emphasized the ransomware attack, it is important to understand that the threat actor first had to establish a foothold in the network—which was done by exploiting a legacy VPN. Also in 2021, threat actors were targeting VPN infrastructure, such as exploiting known vulnerabilities in the Pulse Secure VPN appliances.

However, it is not only about RaaS; professional cybercriminals also have different online offerings. For example, they might offer counter-antivirus (CAV) services, which

scan antivirus engines to ensure new malware can be successfully deployed without being detected. Another offering is bulletproof hosting services for online criminal activity. (They're called "bulletproof" because the owners of these servers do not cooperate with local law enforcement.) There are even escrow services that act as a third party in online transactions between technical criminals and their criminal clients.

NOTE To download the Microsoft Digital Defense Report 2021, see *www.microsoft.com/ digitaldefensereport*.

In 2021, we also saw Acer get hit by REvil ransomware (a Russian-based RaaS), where the threat actors demanded the largest known ransom to date—\$50 million. You can see a list of all known techniques used by REvil at *https://attack.mitre.org/software/S0496*. JBS Foods was also attacked by REvil, and as a result, JBS had to temporarily close operations in Canada, Australia, and the United States. JBS ended up paying \$11 million in ransom (see *https://www.cbsnews. com/news/jbs-ransom-11-million*), which is one of the biggest ransomware payments of all time.

Also, cybercriminals might use advanced code injection methods, such as a file-less attack, which usually leverages tools already in the target system, such as PowerShell. By leveraging a tool that is already on the computer, they don't need to write to the hard drive; instead, they only need to take over the target process, run a piece of code in its memory space, and then use that code to call the tool that will be used to perform the attack. The question here is this: Do you have detections for that? Microsoft Defender for Cloud does!

Email phishing continues to grow as an attack vector, and cybercriminals continue to use this method according to the main theme (the topic to be used to drive attention) of the moment. In 2020, the main theme was COVID-19, which meant the core structure of the attack didn't really change from past attacks. Figure 1-1 shows an example of a credential phishing attack (a spearphishing attack).



FIGURE 1-1 Typical credential phishing flow

Figure 1-1 shows a summary of the five main phases of a spearphishing attack targeting the user's credentials. The five phases shown in this figure are explained in more detail below:

- 1. The threat actor prepares a cybercriminal infrastructure by configuring fake or compromised domains. During this process, the threat actor will also gather information about the potential target.
- 2. Next, the malicious email is sent to the target.
- **3.** The email is well-crafted and leverages social engineering techniques that will entice the user to click a hyperlink embedded in the email.
- 4. At this point, there are usually two scenarios for credential theft:
 - The victim will be redirected to a fake or compromised domain, and there, they will have to type their credentials.
 - Upon clicking the hyperlink, malware is downloaded to the victim's device, which will harvest the user's credentials.
- **5.** Now that the threat actor has the user's credentials, they will use those credentials on other legitimate sites or to establish network access to the company's network.

Although the example above refers to a spearphishing attack, which is an old technique, cybercriminals may also use advanced methods of code injection, such as file-less techniques.

In November 2021, the world was surprised by the CVE-2021-44228, which was related to Log4Shell. This vulnerability affected Log4j, which is an open-source logging framework in Java that is widely used by cloud and enterprise application developers. At that point, threat actors began to exploit this vulnerability. The exploitation could be done by creating a specially crafted Java Naming and Directory Interface (JNDI) command, sending it to a vulnerable server (hosting a vulnerable version of Log4J) that uses a protocol such as LDAP, RMI, NDS, or DNS, and then running the code remotely. Organizations that were using Microsoft Defender for Cloud could quickly identify which machines were vulnerable to this CVE by using the Inventory feature.

NOTE You can read more about this scenario at *http://aka.ms/MDFCLog4J*.

Understanding the cyberkill chain

One of the most challenging aspects of defending your systems against cybercriminals is recognizing when those systems are being used for some sort of criminal activity in the first place—especially when they are part of a botnet. A *botnet* is a network of compromised devices that are controlled by an attacker without the knowledge of their owners. Botnets are not new. As a matter of fact, a 2012 Microsoft study found that cybercriminals infiltrated unsecure supply chains using the Nitol botnet, which introduced counterfeit software embedded with malware to secretly infect computers even before they were purchased.

NOTE For more information, see *https://aka.ms/nitol*.

In 2020, we saw one of the most famous supply chain attacks utilizing malicious SolarWinds files and potentially giving nation-state actors access to some victims' networks. This supply chain attack took place when attackers inserted malicious code into a DLL component of the legitimate software (SolarWinds.Orion.Core.BusinessLayer.dll). The compromised DLL was distributed to organizations that were using this software.

The execution phase just needed the user or system to start the software and load the compromised DLL. Once this was done, the inserted malicious code performed a call to maintain long-term access through the backdoor capability to establish persistence. The entire process was very well thought out; the backdoor avoided detection by running an extensive list of checks to ensure that it was actually running on a compromised network. The backdoor performed the initial reconnaissance to gather the necessary information and connected to a C2 (command-and-control) server. As part of the exfiltration, the backdoor sent gathered information to the attacker. Also, the attacker received a wide range of other backdoor capabilities to perform additional activities, such as credential theft, privilege escalation, and lateral movement.

The best way to prevent this type of attack, or any other, is to improve your overall security posture by hardening your resources and improving your detection capabilities. The detection capabilities are needed to understand the attack vectors—that is, how an attacker will attack your environment. To help you understand this, we will use the Lockheed Martin cyberkill chain. Each step in this chain represents a particular attack phase (see Figure 1-2).



FIGURE 1-2 Example of the cyberkill chain steps

Below are the main steps in this chain, as shown in Figure 1-2:

1. **External recon** During this step, attackers typically search publicly available data to identify as much information as possible about their target. The aim is to obtain intelligence, or *intel*, to better perform the attack and increase the likelihood of success.

- 2. Compromised machine During this step, attackers leverage different techniques, such as social engineering, to entice users to do something. For example, the attacker might send a phishing email to lure the user into clicking a link that will compromise the machine. The goal is to establish a foothold in the victim's network.
- **3. Internal recon and lateral movement** During this step, the attacker performs host discovery and identifies and maps internal networks and systems. The attacker might also start moving laterally between hosts, looking for a privileged user's account to compromise.
- **4. The low-privileges lateral movement cycle** During this cycle, the attacker continues to search for accounts with administrative privileges so that they can perform a *local privilege escalation* attack. Typically, this cycle continues until the attacker finds a domain administrative user account that can be compromised.
- **5. Domain admin creds** At this point, the attacker needs complete *domain dominance*. To achieve this, the attacker will pivot through the network, either looking for valuable data or installing ransomware or any other malware that can be used for future extortion attempts.

It is important to understand these steps because, throughout this book, you will learn how Defender for Cloud can be used to disrupt the cyberkill chain by detecting attacks in different phases.

Using the MITRE ATT&CK Framework to protect and detect

MITRE ATT&CK (*https://attack.mitre.org/*) is a knowledge base of adversary tactics and techniques based on real-world experiences. For three years in a row (2019-2021), Microsoft successfully demonstrated industry-leading defense capabilities in the independent MITRE Engenuity ATT&CK Evaluation (adversarial tactics, techniques, and common knowledge).

In 2021, Microsoft also released the MITRE ATT&CK mappings for built-in Azure security controls. Also in 2021, Microsoft Defender for Cloud started mapping all security recommendations to MITRE ATT&CK, which helps defenders understand which preventative actions can be done to reduce the likelihood that a threat actor will exploit a vulnerability based on the different MITRE ATT&CK tactics and techniques. The security alerts triggered by the different Microsoft Defender for Cloud plans also map to MITRE ATT&CK tactics and techniques, ensuring that the Security Operation Center (SOC) analyst has a better understanding of the stage of the attack and how it potentially happened. In Chapter 5, "Strengthening your security posture," you will learn more about using MITRE ATT&CK tactics and techniques to prioritize the remediation of security recommendations.

TIP To learn more about MITRE ATT&CK, you can download this free ebook at https://www.mitre.org/sites/default/files/publications/mitre-getting-started-with-attack-october-2019.pdf.

Common threats

Ransomware is a threat that grew exponentially at the peak of the COVID-19 pandemic. According to the Microsoft Digital Defense Report of September 2020, 70 percent of humanoperated ransomware attacks were brute-force Remote Desktop Protocol (RDP) attacks. This is an alarming number for a problem that can be easily fixed by using technologies such as justin-time VM access, available in Defender for Server, which is part of Defender for Cloud.

Threat actors are also using existing attack methods against new workloads, such as Kubernetes. The Defender for Cloud research team started mapping the Kubernetes security landscape and noticed that although the attack techniques are different than those targeting single hosts running Linux or Windows, the tactics are similar. When the Kubernetes cluster is deployed in a public cloud, threat actors who can compromise cloud credentials can take over a cluster. Again, the impact of the attack is different to single hosts because this leads to the whole cluster being compromised, though the tactic used is similar to the one used to compromise a single host.

According to the Verizon Data Breach Report of 2021, phishing attacks are still the predominant method of delivering malware. This makes sense because the end-user is almost always the target because they are the weakest link. With the proliferation of mobile devices, bringyour-own-device (BYOD) models, and cloud-based apps, users are installing more and more apps. All too often, these apps are merely malware masquerading as valid apps. It is important to have solid endpoint protection and a detection system that can look across different sources to intelligently identify unknown threats by leveraging cutting-edge technologies such as analytics and machine learning.

The likelihood that a threat actor can exploit a system based on the attacks mentioned above is higher today because of the lack of security hygiene. According to the Verizon Data Breach Report from 2020, misconfiguration accounted for 40 percent of the root cause of compromised systems. Because the user often provides a storage account and leaves it open for an Internet connection is enough to increase the attack vector. That's why it is so important to have a tool such as Microsoft Defender for Cloud that will bring visibility and control over different cloud workloads.

Improving security posture

It used to be the case that cybersecurity experts recommended that organizations simply invest more in protecting their assets. Nowadays, however, simply investing in protecting your assets is not enough. The lack of security hygiene across the industry was mentioned in the Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency (CISA) Analysis Report (AR21-013A), released in January 2021. The report, "Strengthening Security Configurations to Defend Against Attackers Targeting Cloud Services," stated that most threat actors successfully exploited resources because of "poor cyber hygiene practices."

To strengthen the security posture of your organization, you should invest equally in protection, detection, and response, as shown in Figure 1-3.



FIGURE 1-3 The three pillars of your security posture

It is important to expand the rationale of the triad (protection, detection, and response) shown in Figure 1-3. When it comes to protection, you need to think of proactive actions that must be taken to decrease the likelihood that resources will be compromised. This must be done as part of your security hygiene. Once all practice actions are done, vulnerabilities are remediated, and the system is hardened, you must actively monitor the system and identify potential threat actors who are trying to break in. You need a strong detection mechanism across different workloads to increase the likelihood that you will detect these attacks, and you need to have a different set of analytics for different workloads and analytics that are relevant for that use case. For example, you can't expect to have good analytics for your storage accounts if you only have detection for your Key Vault. This is a typical example of two different workloads that have different threat landscapes. Therefore, it is imperative to have good detection created specifically for the workload that you want to monitor. Once you detect an attack, you need to respond, which means you need to have a good incident response in place to reduce the time between detection and response. This will determine how fast you can mitigate the attack and avoid the proliferation of the threat. Also, it's important that you use the lessons learned from each incident response to feed your security hygiene. In other words, learn from it and improve your protection. This is a constant loop, and you must continuously improve.

By having a solid security posture, you also prevent threat actors from staying in your network for a long time. According to the InfoSec Institute, attackers lurk on networks for an average of 200 days without being detected. (See *http://resources.infosecinstitute.com/the-seven-steps-of-a-successful-cyber-attack* for more information.) No doubt, this is a tremendous amount of time to have an attacker inside your network. But the key word here is actually

detected. Without a good detection mechanism, you have no way of disrupting an attack, so it is imperative that you invest in a holistic solution to monitor cloud-based resources and on-premises assets. You must be able to quickly detect an attack and use actionable data to improve your response.

All that being said, collecting data without analyzing it only delays the response process. That's why it is so important to use tools that leverage technologies, such as behavior analytics, threat intelligence, and machine learning for data correlation. Defender for Cloud will do all that for you, reducing false positives and showing what's relevant for proceeding with your investigation.

Adopting an assume-breach mentality

Microsoft recognizes the fact that preventing a breach is not enough. Microsoft hasn't "given up" or "thrown up the white flag" and continues to use all the traditional prevent-breach processes and technologies. However, in addition to those processes and technologies, Microsoft has encompassed an *assume-breach* philosophy, meaning it's okay to hope you'll never be breached, so long as you know that hope is a poor strategy. Therefore, Microsoft assumes its public cloud network is about to be breached—or has already been breached, so Microsoft identifies the people, processes, and technologies that will help us learn as early as possible when the breach occurred, identify the type of breach, and then eject the attacker. The goal is to limit the expansion of the breach as much as possible.

Microsoft uses the assume-breach approach to help it understand how attackers gain access to the system, and then Microsoft develops methods that enable it to catch the attacker as soon after the breach as possible. Because attackers typically enter a system via a low-value target (for example, a compromised user credential), if a compromised target is detected quickly, it can block the attacker from expanding outward from the low-value asset to highervalue assets (such as an administrative type of credential). Ultimately, it's these high-value assets that are the attacker's ultimate target.

Microsoft uses a very effective method called *red-teaming*, or *red/blue team simulations*. In these exercises, the red team takes on the role of the attacker, and the blue team takes on the defender role. After the exercise parameters and agreed-upon duration of the exercise are determined, the red team tries to attack the Azure infrastructure. Then the blue team tries to discover what the red team has done and then attempts to block the red team from compromising additional systems (if indeed the red team was able to compromise any systems).

At the end of the exercise, the red and blue teams discuss what happened, how the red team might have got in, and how the blue team discovered and ejected the red team, and then suggestions are made for new technologies and operational procedures that will make it easier and faster to discover a compromise.

Visibility and control of different workloads is an area that is becoming critical when it comes to security hygiene. Typical targets of threat actors are exposed storage containers; these actors use custom scanners they've built to identify public containers.

Threat actors actively scan public storage to find "sensitive" content, and they usually leverage the Azure Storage API to list content available within a public storage container. Usually, this process takes place in the following phases:

- Finding storage accounts During this phase, threat actors will try to find Azure Storage accounts using the blob storage URL pattern, which is <storage-account>.blob.core.windows.net.
- Finding containers After finding the storage accounts, the next step is to find any publicly accessible containers in those storage accounts by guessing the container's name. This can be done using an API call to list blobs or any other read operation.
- Finding sensitive data In this phase, threat actors can leverage online tools that search through large volumes of data looking for keywords and secrets to find sensitive information.

When you enable Defender for Storage, you have a series of analytics created for different scenarios, one of which is the anonymous scan of public storage containers.

The Microsoft Security Intelligent Report Volume 22 shows the global outreach of cloud weaponization, which is the act of using cloud computing capabilities for malicious purposes. According to this report, more than two-thirds of incoming attacks on Azure services in the first quarter of 2017 came from IP addresses in China (35.1 percent), the United States (32.5 percent), and Korea (3.1 percent); the remaining attacks were distributed across 116 other countries and regions. Sometimes, threat actors will weaponize the cloud to send an attack to a target system (see Figure 1-4). Other times, threat actors simply hijack the resources of the target system. For example, let's say a cloud admin misconfigured a Kubernetes or Docker registry, and this misconfiguration exposed the system to allow free public access to it. Attackers could deploy containers that will mine crypto. The diagram shown in Figure 1-4 represents an attacker gaining access to VMs located in the cloud and leveraging compute resources from these VMs to attack on-premises assets. You can also see some users connect remotely to those VMs and, ultimately, they will also be affected. This is a typical cloud weaponization scenario.

Another potential threat in the cloud happens because of flaws in configuration—again, because of the lack of security hygiene. One common scenario is a public key secret being shared publicly. You might think this doesn't happen, but it does! During a study conducted by North Carolina State University (NCSU) in 2019, billions of files from 13 percent of all GitHub public repositories were scanned for six months. The result showed that 100,000 GitHub repositories had leaked API or cryptographic keys.

9



FIGURE 1-4 Cloud weaponization targeting on-premises resources

Figure 1-5 illustrates a scenario in which bots were scanning GitHub to steal keys.



FIGURE 1-5 Public secret attack scenario

Attackers are also shifting efforts to evade detections provided by cloud workload protection platforms (CWPP). In January 2019, a report from Palo Alto Networks showed how malware used by the Rocke group was able to uninstall the CWPP agent before showing signs of malicious behavior. Cloud providers must act quickly to remediate scenarios like this, and when selecting your CWPP agent, you need to be aware of how quickly they can respond to new threat vectors like this.

For this reason, it is imperative that before adopting cloud computing, organizations must first understand the security considerations that are inherited by the cloud computing model. These considerations must be revised before adoption—ideally, during the planning process.

Without a full understanding of cloud security considerations, the overall successful adoption of cloud computing may be compromised.

Consider the following areas for cloud security:

- Compliance
- Risk management
- Identity and access management
- Operational security
- Endpoint protection
- Data protection

Each of these areas must be considered. Depending on the type of business you are dealing with, some areas can be explored in more depth than others. The following sections describe each of these cloud security areas in more detail.

Compliance

During migration to the cloud, organizations need to retain their own compliance obligations. These obligations could be dictated by internal or external regulations, such as compliance with industry standards to support their business models. Cloud providers must be able to assist customers to meet their compliance requirements via cloud adoption.

In many cases, cloud solution providers (CSPs) will become part of the customer's compliance chain. Consider working closely with your cloud provider to identify your organization's compliance needs and verify how the cloud provider can fulfill your requirements. Also, it's important to verify whether the CSP has a proven record of delivering secure, reliable cloud services while keeping the customer's data private and secure.

MORE INFO For more information on Microsoft's approach to compliance, see *https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/trustcenter/default.aspx*.

Ideally, your cloud security posture management (CSPM) platform will enable you to map the security controls applied to your cloud workloads to the major regulatory compliance standards and allow you to customize your data visualization according to your needs.

Risk management

Cloud customers must be able to trust the CSP with their data. CSPs should have policies and programs in place to manage online security risks. These policies and programs can vary depending on how dynamic the environment is. Customers should work closely with CSPs and demand full transparency to understand risk decisions, how they vary depending on data sensitivity, and the level of protection required.

11

NOTE To manage risks, Microsoft uses mature processes based on its long-term experience delivering services on the web.

Identity and access management

Organizations planning to adopt cloud computing must be aware of the identity- and accessmanagement methods available and of how these methods will integrate with their current on-premises infrastructure.

These days, with users working on different devices from any location and accessing apps across different cloud services, it is critical to keep the user's identity secure. Indeed, with cloud adoption, identity becomes the new perimeter—the control panel for your entire infrastructure, regardless of the location, be it on-premises or in the cloud. You use identity to control access to any services from any device and to obtain visibility and insights into how your data is being used.

As for access management, organizations should consider auditing and logging capabilities that can help administrators monitor user activity. Administrators must be able to leverage the cloud platform to evaluate suspicious login activity and take preventive actions directly from the identity-management portal.

Operational security

Organizations migrating to the cloud should evolve their internal processes, such as security monitoring, auditing, incident response, and forensics, according to the needs of their industry. For example, if your organization is working in the financial industry, they have different requirements than for organizations in the health insurance industry. The cloud platform must allow IT administrators to monitor services in real-time, observing the health conditions of these services and providing capabilities to quickly restore interrupted services. You should also ensure that deployed services are operated, maintained, and supported in accordance with the service-level agreement (SLA) established with the CSP.

Endpoint protection

Cloud security is not only about how secure the CSP infrastructure is. It is a shared responsibility. Organizations are responsible for their endpoint protection, so those that adopt cloud computing should consider increasing their endpoint security because these endpoints will be exposed to more external connections and will access apps that different cloud providers may house.

Because endpoints (workstations, smartphones, or any other device that can be employed to access cloud resources) are the devices employed by users, these users are the main target of attacks. Attackers know that the user is the weakest link in the security chain. Therefore, attackers will continue to invest in social engineering techniques, such as phishing emails, to entice users to perform actions that can compromise an endpoint.

IMPORTANT Securing privileged access is a critical step to establishing security assurances for business. Make sure to read more about privileged access workstations at *http://aka.ms/cyberpaw*, where you can learn more about Microsoft's methodology for protecting high-value assets.

One important approach to enabling the end-to-end visibility of your endpoint protection and cloud workloads is the integration of your CWPP with your endpoint detection and response (EDR) solution.

Data protection

When it comes to cloud security, your goal when migrating to the cloud is to ensure that data is secure no matter where it is located. Data might exist in any of the following states and locations:

- 1. Data at rest in the user's device In this case, the data is located at the endpoint, which can be any device. You should always enforce data encryption at rest for company-owned devices and in BYOD scenarios.
- 2. Data in transit from the user's device to the cloud When data leaves the user's device, you should ensure that the data is still protected. There are many technologies that can encrypt data—such as Azure Rights Management—regardless of its location. It is also imperative to ensure that the transport channel is encrypted. Therefore, you should enforce the use of transport layer security (TLS) to transfer data.
- **3.** Data at rest in the cloud provider's datacenter Your cloud provider's storage infrastructure should ensure redundancy and protection when your data arrives at its servers. Make sure you understand how your CSP performs data encryption at rest, who is responsible for managing the keys, and how data redundancy is performed.
- **4. Data in transit from the cloud to on-premises servers** In this case, the same recommendations specified in the second bullet above apply. You should enforce data encryption on the file itself and encrypt the transport layer.
- **5. Data at rest on-premises** Customers are responsible for keeping their data secure on-premises. Encrypting at-rest data at the organization's datacenter is critical to accomplishing this. Ensure you have the correct infrastructure to enable encryption, data redundancy, and key management.

Azure security

There are two aspects of Azure security. One is platform security—that is, how Microsoft keeps its Azure platform secure against attackers. The other is the Azure security capabilities that Microsoft offers to customers who use Azure.

The Azure infrastructure uses a defense-in-depth approach by implementing security controls in different layers. This ranges from physical security to data security, to identity and access management, and to application security, as shown in Figure 1-6.

Advanced Cyber Defense	 Prevent & Assume Breach Strategy Security Monitoring and Analytics Cyber Defense Operations Center
Operational Security	 Access Policy & Controls Security Development Lifecycle (SDL) Operations Security Assurance (OSA) Patching Antimalware Vulnerability Scanning
Platform Security	Datacenter Security Secure Multi-tenancy Network Protection Data Encryption and Key Management

FIGURE 1-6 Multiple layers of defense

From the Azure subscription-owner's perspective, it is important to control the user's identity and roles. The subscription owner, or account administrator, is the person who signed up for the Azure subscription. This person is authorized to access the Account Center and perform all available management tasks. With a new subscription, the account administrator is also the service administrator and inherits rights to manage the Azure portal. Customers should be very cautious about who has access to this account. Azure administrators should use Azure's rolebased access control (RBAC) to grant appropriate permission to users.

Once a user is authenticated according to their level of authorization, that person will be able to manage their resources using the Azure portal. The portal is a unified hub that simplifies building, deploying, and managing your cloud resources. The Azure portal also calculates the existing charges and forecasts the customer's monthly charges, regardless of the number of resources across apps.

A subscription can include zero or more hosted services and zero or more storage accounts. From the Azure portal (also through the PowerShell, CLI, or ARM template), you can provision new hosted services such as a new Virtual Machine (VM). These VMs will use resources allocated from compute and storage components in Azure. They can work in silos within the Azure infrastructure, or they can be publicly available on the Internet. You can securely publish resources that are available in your VM, such as a web server, and harden access to these resources using access control lists (ACLs). You can also isolate VMs in the cloud by creating different virtual networks (VNets) and controlling traffic between VNets using network security groups (NSGs).

VM protection

When you think about protecting VMs in Azure, you must think holistically. That is, not only must you think about leveraging built-in Azure resources to protect the VM, you must also think about protecting the operating system itself. For example, you should implement security best practices and update management to keep the VMs up to date. You should also monitor access to these VMs. Some key VM operations include the following:

- Configuring monitoring and export events for analysis
- Configuring Microsoft antimalware or an AV/AM solution from a partner
- Applying a corporate firewall using site-to-site VPN and configuring endpoints
- Defining access controls between tiers and providing additional protection via the OS firewall
- Monitoring and responding to alerts
- Installing a vulnerability assessment tool to have visibility beyond the operating system's vulnerabilities

IMPORTANT For more details about Compute security, see *https:// docs.microsoft.com/en-us/azure/security/security-virtual-machines-overview.*

Reducing network exposure is also a recommended practice for VM hardening. For example, if you don't need constant Internet access to your VM via Remote Desktop Protocol (RDP), why leave it open? A solution for that problem is to use just-in-time VM access, available in Defender for Servers. You can use Azure policies to create enforcement standards for VM deployment based on your organization's needs. You can also use custom images that are already hardened using certain standards to ensure when new VMs are deployed, they are already secure. In Azure Marketplace, you will find hardened images that use the Center for Internet Security (CIS) benchmark (see https://www.cisecurity.org/cis-benchmarks).

By leveraging the CIS benchmark's pre-defined images to deploy new VMs, you ensure that your VMs are always hardened based on industry standards. While this is good practice, some organizations might want to go even further and customize their own images, which also is a feasible alternative. When planning to create your custom image, remember that hardening is more than disabling services; it's also about using security configurations in your operating system and applications.

Endpoint protection is also an imperative part of your security strategy, and these days you can't have endpoint protection without an antimalware solution installed on your VM. In Azure, you have the native Azure Antimalware component that you can deploy to all VMs by leveraging Microsoft Defender for Cloud.

Network protection

Azure virtual networks are very similar to the virtual networks you use on-premises with your own virtualization platform solutions. To help you understand this, Figure 1-7 illustrates a typical Azure Network infrastructure.

In Figure 1-7, you can see the Azure infrastructure (on top) with three virtual networks. Contoso needs to segment its Azure network into different virtual networks (VNets) to provide better isolation and security. Having VNets in its Azure infrastructure allows Contoso to connect Azure Virtual Machines (VMs) to securely communicate with each other, the Internet, and Contoso's on-premises networks.


FIGURE 1-7 Contoso network infrastructure

If you think about the traditional physical network on-premises, where you operate in your own datacenter, that's basically what a VNet is but with the additional benefits of Azure's infrastructure, including scalability, availability, and isolation. When you are creating a VNet, you must specify a custom private IP address that will be used by the resources that belong to this VNet. For example, if you deploy a VM in a VNet with an address space of 10.0.0.0/24, the VM will be assigned a private IP, such as 10.0.10/24.

Network access control is as important on Azure virtual networks as it is on-premises. The principle of least privilege applies to both on-premises and in the cloud. One way to enforce network access controls in Azure is by taking advantage of network security groups (NSGs). An NSG is equivalent to a simple stateful packet-filtering firewall or router, similar to the type of firewalling done in the 1990s. (We don't say this to be negative about NSGs; instead, we want to clarify that some techniques for network access control have survived the test of time.)

IMPORTANT For more details about Azure network security, see https://docs.microsoft.com/en-us/azure/security/security-network-overview. Network segmentation is important in many scenarios, and you need to understand the design requirements to suggest the implementation options. Let's say you want to ensure that hosts on the Internet cannot communicate with hosts on a back-end subnet but can communicate with hosts on the front-end subnet. In this case, you should create two VNets—one for your front-end resources and another for your back-end resources.

NSG security rules are evaluated by their priority, and each is identified with a number between 100 and 4,096, where the lowest numbers are processed first. The security rules use 5-tuple information (source address, source port, destination address, destination port, and protocol) to allow or deny the traffic. When the traffic is evaluated, a flow record is created for existing connections, and the communication is allowed or denied based on the connection state of the flow record. You can compare this type of configuration to the old VLAN segmentation that was often implemented with on-premises networks.

When configuring your virtual network, also consider that the resources you deploy within the virtual network will inherit the ability to communicate with each other. You can also enable virtual networks to connect to each other, or you can enable resources in either virtual network to communicate with each other by using virtual network peering. When connecting virtual networks, you can choose to access other VNets that are in the same or different Azure regions.

Azure DDoS protection

Azure can provide scale and expertise to protect against large and sophisticated DDoS (distributed denial-of-service) attacks. However, when following the share responsibility model used in cloud computing, customers must also design their applications to be ready for a massive amount of traffic. Some key capabilities for applications include high availability, scale-out, resiliency, fault tolerance, and attack surface area reduction. Azure DDoS protection is part of the defense-in-depth defense approach used by Azure networks, as shown in Figure 1-8.



FIGURE 1-8 Azure network defense in-depth approach

By default, Azure provides continuous protection against DDoS attacks as part of DDoS Protection Basic, which is not charged. However, if you want extra metrics for DDoS protection, alerts, mitigation reports, mitigation flow logs, policy customization, and support, you need to go to Azure Protection Standard. You can provision Azure DDoS on a Virtual Network using the Azure portal or PowerShell. If you don't have Azure DDoS Standard enabled on your subscription, Microsoft Defender for Cloud will trigger a recommendation like the one shown in Figure 1-9.

S evenibr O view boi	acy deminion • Open query		
everity	Freshness interval	Exempted resources	Tactics and techniques
Medium	C 24 Hours	1 View all exemptions	Impact
Description			
Defender for Cloud has dis	scovered virtual networks with Application	Gateway resources unprotected by the DDoS prote	ection service. These resources contain public
Defender for Cloud has die Remediation steps A Affected resources	scovered virtual networks with Application	Gateway resources unprotected by the DDoS prote	ection service. These resources contain public
Defender for Cloud has dis Remediation steps Affected resources Unhealthy resources	(3) Healthy resources (1) Not	Gateway resources unprotected by the DDoS prote applicable resources (51)	ection service. These resources contain public
Defender for Cloud has dis Remediation steps Affected resources Unhealthy resources D Search virtual netw	(3) Healthy resources (1) Not	Gateway resources unprotected by the DDoS prot applicable resources (51)	ection service. These resources contain public
Defender for Cloud has dis Remediation steps Affected resources Unhealthy resources Defendent interview Search virtual netw Name	(3) Healthy resources (1) Not	Gateway resources unprotected by the DDoS prot applicable resources (51)	cetion service. These resources contain public
Defender for Cloud has dis Remediation steps Affected resources Unhealthy resources O Search virtual netw Name k+ icrosoftwaf	(3) Healthy resources (1) Not	Gateway resources unprotected by the DDoS prot applicable resources (51)	cetion service. These resources contain public
Defender for Cloud has dis Remediation steps Affected resources Unhealthy resources Unhealthy resources Name As icrosoftwaf Content of the icrosoftwaf Co	(3) Healthy resources (1) Not	Gateway resources unprotected by the DDoS prot applicable resources (51)	ection service. These resources contain public

FIGURE 1-9 Microsoft Defender for Cloud recommendation to enable Azure DDoS Standard

IMPORTANT For more details about Azure DDoS Protection, see *http://aka.ms/ ddosprotectiondocs*.

While the basic protection provides automatic attack mitigations against DDoS, some capabilities are only provided by the DDoS Standard tier. The organization's requirements will lead you to determine which tier you will utilize. For example, when your organization needs to implement DDoS protection on the application level, it needs to have real-time attack metrics and resource logs available to its team and create a post-attack mitigation report to present to upper management. These requirements can only be fulfilled by the DDoS Standard tier. Table 1-1 provides a summary of the capabilities available for each tier:

TABLE I-I AZULE DOUS DASIC VEISUS SLAHUAI	TABLE 1-1	Azure DDoS Basic versus Standar
---	-----------	---------------------------------

Capability	DDoS Basic	DDoS Standard
Active traffic monitoring and always-on detection	х	х
Automatic attack mitigation	Х	Х
Availability guarantee	Per Azure region.	Per application.
Mitigation policies	Tuned per Azure region volume.	Tuned for application traffic volume.
Metrics and alerts	Not available.	Х
Mitigation flow logs	Not available.	Х
Mitigation policy customization	Not available.	х
Support	Yes, but it is a best-effort approach. In other words, there is no guarantee support will address the issue.	Yes, and it provides access to DDoS experts during an active attack.
SLA	Azure region.	Application guarantee and cost protection.
Pricing	Free.	Monthly usage.

Storage protection

Data encryption at rest is an extremely important part of your overall VM security strategy. Defender for Cloud will even trigger a security recommendation when a VM is missing disk encryption. You can encrypt your Windows and Linux virtual machines' disks using Azure Disk Encryption (ADE). For Windows OS, you need Windows 8 or later (for client) and Windows Server 2008 R2 or later (for servers).

ADE provides operating system and data disk encryption. For Windows, it uses BitLocker Device Encryption; for Linux, it uses the DM-Crypt system. ADE is not available in the following scenarios:

- Basic A-series VMs
- VMs with less than 2 GB of memory
- Generation 2 VMs and Lsv2-series VMs
- Unmounted volumes

ADE requires that your Windows VM has connectivity with Azure AD to get a token to connect with Key Vault. At that point, the VM needs access to the Key Vault endpoint to write the encryption keys, and the VM also needs access to an Azure Storage endpoint. This storage endpoint will host the Azure extension repository and the Azure Storage account that hosts the VHD files.

Group policy is another important consideration when implementing ADE. If the VMs for which you are implementing ADE are domain joined, make sure not to push any group policy that enforces trusted platform module (TPM) protectors. If you want to use BitLocker in a computer without TPM, you need to ensure that the Allow BitLocker Without A Compatible TPM policy is configured. Also, BitLocker policy for domain-joined VMs with a custom group policy must include the Configure user storage of BitLocker recovery information -> Allow 256-bit recovery key option.

Because ADE uses Azure Key Vault to control and manage disk encryption keys and secrets, you need to ensure Azure Key Vault has the proper configuration for this implementation. One important consideration when configuring your Azure Key Vault for ADE is that they (VM and Key Vault) both need to be part of the same subscription. Also, make sure that encryption secrets are not crossing regional boundaries; ADE requires that the Key Vault and the VMs are co-located in the same region.

IMPORTANT For more details about Azure Storage security, see *https://* docs.microsoft.com/en-us/azure/security/security-storage-overview.

Another layer of protection that you can include in your Azure Storage is the Storage Firewall. When you enable this feature in Azure Storage, you can better control the level of access to your storage accounts based on the type and subset of networks used. Only applications requesting data over the specified set of networks can access a storage account when network rules are configured.

You can create granular controls to limit access to your storage account to requests from specific IP addresses, IP ranges, or a list of subnets in an Azure VNet. The firewall rules created on your Azure Storage are enforced on all network protocols that can be used to access your storage account, including REST and SMB.

Since the default storage account's configuration allows connections from clients on any other network (including the Internet), it is recommended that you configure this feature to limit access to selected networks.

Defender for Storage

When you enable Defender for Storage, you can be notified via alerts when anomalous access and data exfiltration activities occur. These alerts include detections such as

- Access made from an unusual location
- Unusual data extraction
- Unusual anonymous access
- Unexpected deletions
- Access permission changes
- Uploading the Azure Cloud Service package

You can enable this capability on the Storage Account level, or you can simply enable it on the subscription level in the Defender for Cloud pricing settings. This capability will be covered in more detail in Chapter 6, "Threat detection."

Identity

Azure Identity Protection is part of Azure Active Directory (AD), and it is widely used because of its capabilities to detect potential identity-related vulnerabilities, suspicious actions related to the identity of your users, and the capability to investigate incidents. Azure AD Identity Protection alerts will also be streamed to Defender for Cloud.

IMPORTANT For more details about Azure AD Identity Protection, see *http://aka.ms/ AzureADIdentityProtection*.

Logging

Throughout the years, it has become increasingly important always to have logs available to investigate security-related issues. Azure provides different types of logs, and understanding their distinction can help during an investigation. Data plane logs will reflect events raised using an Azure resource. An example of this type of log would be writing a file in storage. The control plane logs reflect events raised by the resource manager; an example of this log would be the creation of a storage account.

Those logs can be extracted from different services in Azure because Azure provides different layers of logging capability. Figure 1-10 shows the different logging tiers.



FIGURE 1-10 Different tiers of logging in Azure

It is very important to understand this tier model in order to have a better idea of which areas you should focus on when trying to extract logs. For example, if you want to extract the VM activities (provisioning, deprovisioning, and so on), you need to look at logs at the Azure Resource Manager level. To visualize activity logs about operations on a resource from the "control plane" perspective, you will use Azure Activity Log, which sits in the Azure Tenant layer in the diagram. Diagnostics Logs are located in the Azure Resources layer and are emitted by the resource itself. It provides information about the operation of that resource (the data plane).

Because this book focuses on Microsoft Defender for Cloud, it is important to highlight a common scenario that comes up often: the need to visualize actions performed in the Microsoft Defender for Cloud configuration. Let's use a very simple example: Say you just noticed that you only have one email address for security contact instead of three like before. You can use Azure Activity Log to investigate when this change occurred. For this particular case, you should see an entry similar to the one shown in Figure 1-11.

Home > Activity	log			
Activity log				
Edit columns	U Refresh	1 Export to Event Hub	Logs	🔗 Pin current filt
👻 🚯 Delete sec	urity contact			Succeeded
1 Delete	security contact			Started
1 Delete	security contact			Started
1 Delete	security contact			Succeeded

FIGURE 1-11 Azure Activity Log

If you click the successful **Delete Security Contact**, you will have access to the JSON content, and there you will be able to see more info regarding who performed this action and when it was done.

Container security

The utilization of containers is growing substantially in different industries, which makes containers a target for potential attacks. Because a container is a lightweight, standalone, and executable package that includes everything needed to run an application, the threat vectors are very diverse. To avoid exposure, it is critical that containers are deployed in the most secure manner.

Containers in Azure use the same network stack as the regular Azure VMs; the difference is that in the container environment, you also have the concept of the Azure Virtual Network container network interface (CNI) plug-in. This plug-in is responsible for assigning an IP address from a virtual network to containers brought up in the VM, attaching them to the VNet, and connecting them directly to other containers.

One important concept in containers is called a *pod*. A pod represents a single instance of your application and, typically, it has a 1:1 mapping with a container, although there are some unique scenarios in which a pod may contain multiple containers. A VNet IP address is assigned

to every pod, which could consist of one or more containers. Figure 1-12 shows an example of what an Azure networking topology looks like when using containers.





Notice that a virtual network IP address is assigned to every pod (which could consist of one or more containers). These pods can connect to peered virtual networks and to on-premises VNets over ExpressRoute or a site-to-site VPN. You can also configure a virtual network service endpoint to connect these pods to services such as Azure Storage and Azure SQL Database. In the example shown in Figure 1-12, an NSG was assigned to the container, but it can also be applied directly to the pod. If you need to expose your pod to the Internet, you can assign a public IP address directly to it.

Following the defense-in-depth approach, you should maintain network segmentation (nano-segmentation) or segregation between containers. Creating a network segmentation might also be necessary to use containers in industries that are required to meet compliance mandates.

Azure Kubernetes Service (AKS) network

AKS nodes are connected to a virtual network and can provide inbound and outbound connectivity for pods using the kube-proxy component, which runs on each node to provide these network features.

AKS can be deployed in two network models: kubenet networking (default option), where the network resources are usually created and configured during the AKS cluster deployment, and Azure CNI, where the AKS cluster connects to an existing VNet.

You can use NSG to filter traffic for AKS nodes. When you create a new service, such as a LoadBalancer, the Azure platform automatically configures any needed NSG rules. Do not manually configure NSG rules to filter traffic for pods in an AKS cluster. Define the required ports and forwarding as part of your Kubernetes Service manifests, and let the Azure platform

create or update the appropriate rules. Another option is to use network policies to apply traffic filter rules to pods automatically. Network policy is a Kubernetes capability available in AKS that allows you to control the traffic flow between pods.

Network policies use different attributes to determine how to allow or deny traffic. These attributes are based on settings such as assigned labels, namespace, or traffic port. Keep in mind that NSGs are suitable for AKS nodes, not pods. Network policies are more suitable for pods because pods are dynamically created in an AKS cluster. In this case, you can configure the required network policies to be automatically applied.

There are two main types of isolation for AKS clusters: logical and physical. You should use logical isolation to separate teams and projects. A single AKS cluster can be used for multiple workloads, teams, or environments when you use logical isolation.

It is also recommended that you minimize the number of physical AKS clusters you deploy to isolate teams or applications. Figure 1-13 shows an example of this logical isolation.





Logical isolation can help minimize costs by enabling autoscaling and running only the number of nodes required at one time. Physical isolation is usually selected when you have a hostile multitenant environment where you want to fully prevent one tenant from affecting the security and service of another. The physical isolation means that you need to physically separate AKS clusters. This isolation model assigns teams or workloads their own AKS clusters. While this approach usually looks easier to isolate, it adds additional management and financial overhead.

There are many built-in capabilities in AKS that help ensure your AKS cluster is secure. Those built-in capabilities are based on native Kubernetes features, such as network policies and secrets, with the addition of Azure components, such as NSG and orchestrated cluster upgrades. These components are combined to keep your AKS cluster running the latest OS security updates and Kubernetes releases, secure pod traffic, and provide access to sensitive credentials. Figure 1-14 shows a diagram with the core AKS security components.

When you deploy AKS in Azure, the Kubernetes master components are part of the managed service provided by Microsoft. Each AKS cluster has a dedicated Kubernetes master. This master is used to provide API Server, Scheduler, and so on. You can control access to the API server using Kubernetes RBAC controls and Azure AD.



FIGURE 1-14 Core AKS security components

While the Kubernetes master is managed and maintained by Microsoft, the AKS nodes are VMs you manage and maintain. These nodes can use Linux OS (optimized Ubuntu distribution) or Windows Server 2019. The Azure platform automatically applies OS security patches to Linux nodes on a nightly basis. However, Windows Update does not automatically run or apply the latest updates on Windows nodes. This means if you have Windows nodes, you need to maintain the schedule around the update lifecycle and enforce those updates.

From the network perspective, these nodes are deployed into a private virtual network subnet with no public IP addresses assigned to it. SSH is enabled by default and should only be used for troubleshooting purposes because it is only available using the internal IP address.

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Planning Microsoft Defender for Cloud adoption

G iven the threat landscape presented in Chapter 1, it is clear that there is a need for a system that can both unify security management and provide advanced threat protection for workloads running in Azure, on-premises, and on other cloud providers.

Microsoft Defender for Cloud gives organizations complete visibility and control over the security of cloud workloads located in Azure, on-premises, or another cloud provider. By actively monitoring these workloads, Defender for Cloud enhances the overall security posture of the cloud deployment and reduces the exposure of resources to threats. Defender for Cloud also uses intelligent threat detection to assist you in protecting your environment from rapidly evolving cyberattacks.

Defender for Cloud also assesses the security of your hybrid cloud workload and provides recommendations to mitigate threats. In addition, it provides centralized policy management to ensure compliance with company or regulatory security requirements.

In this chapter, you will learn more about Defender for Cloud architecture, use cases, and key considerations for adoption.

Deployment scenarios

As enterprises start their journey to the cloud, they will face many challenges trying to adapt their on-premises tools to a cloud-based model. In a cloud environment, where there are different workloads to manage, it becomes imperative to have ongoing verification and corrective actions to ensure that the security posture of those workloads is always at the highest possible quality. Defender for Cloud has a variety of capabilities that can be used in two cloud solution categories:

 Cloud Security Posture Management (CSPM) Enables organizations to assess their cloud infrastructure to ensure compliance with industry regulations and identify security vulnerabilities in their cloud workloads. Cloud Workload Protection Platform (CWPP) Enables organizations to assess their cloud workload risks and detect threats against their Server (Infrastructure as a Service [IaaS]), containers, databases (Platform as a Service [PaaS]), and storage. It also allows organizations to identify and remediate faulty configurations with security best-practice recommendations.

It is always recommended to start your cloud security journey by ensuring that you have visibility across all workloads, and once you have this visibility, you want to understand the security state of these workloads. With the free tier of Microsoft Defender for Cloud enabled on the subscription, you can obtain this information and start working on remediating security recommendations that will improve your overall security posture. That's the scenario for CSPM.

After improving the security hygiene of the environment, you also want to be aware of potential threat actors trying to compromise your workloads, and that's where CWPP capabilities will come into play. An important factor of threat detections that were tailored specifically for a particular workload is that you are only monitoring threats that are truly relevant for that workload. Microsoft Defender for Cloud has different plans that will vary according to the supported workloads.

TIP You can also follow along with the implementation steps of this book by provisioning a trial Azure subscription and following the labs available at *http://aka.ms/ MDFCLabs*.

Understanding Defender for Cloud

Because Defender for Cloud is an Azure service, you must have an Azure subscription to use it, even if it's just a trial subscription.

When you enable Defender for Cloud in an Azure subscription, you will initially experience the benefits of the free tier. This free tier provides security policy, security assessment, security recommendations, and Secure Score. In addition to the free tier, Defender for Cloud offers an option to upgrade to enhanced security. This option offers a complete set of security capabilities for organizations that need more control and threat detection. The capabilities will vary according to which plan you enabled. For example, if you enable Defender for Servers, you will get the following features:

- Security event collection
- Network Map
- Just-in-time VM Access
- Adaptive application controls

- Adaptive network hardening
- Regulatory compliance reports
- File integrity monitoring
- Security alerts
- Integration with Microsoft Defender for Endpoint (MDE)
- Multi-cloud support for Amazon Web Services (AWS) and Google Cloud Platform (GCP)
- Capability to monitor on-premises resources
- Vulnerability assessment integration with Qualys and Microsoft Threat and Vulnerability Management (TVM)

In addition to Defender for Servers, you have other plans that offer tailored threat detection for specific workloads. The list below provides the other plans available:

- Defender for Storage
- Defender for SQL
- Defender for Open Relational Database
- Defender for Azure Comos DB
- Defender for Key Vault
- Defender for DNS
- Defender for App Services
- Defender for Resource Manager
- Defender for Containers

When you upgrade to a Defender for Cloud plan, you can use it free for 30 days. This is a good opportunity to evaluate these features, see how your current environment will benefit from them, and decide whether they're worth the investment.

TIP For the latest information about pricing, see *http://aka.ms/ascpricing*.

Defender for Cloud architecture

To better understand how Defender for Cloud communicates with different resources, it is important to understand its core architecture. Figure 2-1 shows the Defender for Cloud architecture and how it interacts with external components.

29



TIP If you want to download the latest version of this diagram to better visualize the details, visit *http://aka.ms/MDCDataFlow*.

In Figure 2-1, if you look at the core diagram representing Defender for Cloud, you will see three major boxes: Recommendations, Alerts, and Continuous Export. The recommendations are an important component of the CSPM scenario because it is via the remediation of these security recommendations that you will enhance your security posture. Alerts contain the security alerts that are triggered when suspicious activities are identified. Alerts are based on a variety of threat detections, which are enabled when you enable a Defender for Cloud plan. Recommendations and alerts can be streamed to the Log Analytics workspace of your choice using the Continuous Export feature, and they can also be streamed to an Event Hub to be consumed by a third-party Security Information and Event Management (SIEM) system.

Recommendations can also be received based on the connectivity with other cloud providers such as AWS and GCP, which you will learn how to onboard in the next chapter. Another form of ingesting external recommendations is via third-party partners, which usually sends those recommendations via the Application Program Interface (API). By the time this chapter was written, the partners available were Tenable, Cyberark, and Checkpoint.

Defender for Cloud uses the Log Analytics Agent, which is configured to send information to a particular Log Analytics workspace. Regardless of the VM location (in Azure or not), the agent must always be installed to enable Defender for Cloud to have more visibility about the machine's security events. In Windows systems, Defender for Cloud installs the Log Analytics Agent. In addition to the agent for Linux, Defender for Cloud also creates the omsagent daemon, which runs under the omsagent account. This account is automatically created during agent installation.

In Linux systems, Defender for Cloud collects audit records from Linux machines using the auditd framework. (It doesn't require the auditd daemon to be running.) The auditd system consists of two major components:

- First is a set of user-space utilities offering a wide collection of operations allowing administrators to better adjust rules, analyze audit log files, or troubleshoot if things are misconfigured.
- Second is a kernel-level subsystem that is responsible for monitoring system calls, filtering them by a given rule set, and writing match messages to a buffer.

Both components are communicating through a netlink socket. Auditd records are collected, aggregated into events, and enriched using the latest version of the Log Analytics Agent for Linux.

In Windows systems, the Log Analytics Agent scans for various security-related configurations and events in Event Tracing for Windows (ETW) traces. Also, this agent collects the following:

- Operating system logs, such as Windows events
- Operating system type and version
- Running processes

- Machine name
- IP addresses
- Logged in user (username)
- Tenant ID
- User mode crash dump created by Windows Error Reporting (WER)

This information is sent to your workspace, which is an Azure resource used as a container to store your data. A workspace provides a geographic location for data storage, granularity for billing and data isolation, and helps you to better scope the configuration.

If you are using Azure Log Analytics, and you already have a Log Analytics workspace, this workspace can be used by Defender for Cloud to store data coming from the agent. If you are not using Azure Log Analytics, a new workspace will be automatically created when you start using Defender for Cloud. When using the default workspace provisioning configuration, the location of the workspace created by Defender for Cloud is based on the geolocation of the VM.

If you are a global company and need to store data in specific regions for data sovereignty or compliance reasons, you might consider creating multiple workspaces. Another scenario that might call for multiple workspaces is if you want to isolate various users. For example, you might want each customer, department, or business group to see its own data but not the data of others. There will also be scenarios where you may want to utilize a centralized workspace, for example when all subscriptions want to consolidate the recommendations and alerts exported by the continuous exported feature in a single location.

TIP You need to use Log Analytics to create multiple workspaces. If you need to perform this operation, see *https://aka.ms/ascworkspaces*.

By default, only VM-Based alerts are stored in the workspace; in other words, only alerts generated by Defender for Servers are stored in the workspace. This means even if you have multiple Defender for Cloud Plans enabled, such as Defender for Storage and Defender for Key Vault, the alerts generated are not stored in the workspace. If you need to store the alerts in the workspace, you need to use the Continuous Export feature.

An important point shown in Figure 2-1 is the vulnerability assessment integration with Qualys. When you enable this integration, the agent installed in the VM needs to have access (TCP 443—the default for HTTPS) to Qualys data centers in the United States and Europe (hence the IP addresses shown in the diagram). Another important point about this architecture is the integration with Azure Arc. Figure 2-1 shows some examples of the scenarios where Azure Arc is needed, such as when you are onboarding VMs and Kubernetes located in AWS, GCP, or on-premises infrastructure.

TIP For more information about Azure Arc, see https://azurearcjumpstart.io.

Defender for Cloud dashboard

To access the Defender for Cloud dashboard, sign in to the Azure portal (*https:// portal.azure.com*) and click the **Microsoft Defender For Cloud** icon in the left pane. What happens the first time you open the Defender for Cloud dashboard may vary according to the types of workloads that you have on your Azure subscription. For the purposes of this example, the dashboard is fully populated with resources, recommendations, and alerts, as shown in Figure 2-2.



FIGURE 2-2 Overview page in Defender for Cloud dashboard

By default, the **Overview** page is highlighted when you open the Defender for Cloud dashboard. This page brings a comprehensive layout that enables you to quickly see important indicators. From the top down, you will see which cloud providers you are connected with (Azure subscriptions, AWS account, and GCP Projects), followed by the number of assessed resources, the total of active recommendations, and security alerts.

Below that are a series of tiles; the first one is the **Security Posture**, which you will learn more about in Chapter 5, "Strengthening your security posture." This tile lets you quickly see the Secure Score for your Azure subscription. In addition, if you are connected with AWS and GCP, you will also see the Secure Score for those cloud providers.

The next tile is **Regulatory Compliance**, which shows some statistics about your journey to compliance with different industry standards. The main statistic is the Azure Security Benchmark, which is the foundation of Defender for Cloud recommendations. Besides that, you also see the lowest compliance based on different industry standards.

Below the **Regulatory Compliance** tile is the **Firewall Manager** tile, which brings a summary of Azure network security-related products that are enabled on this Azure subscription. The content of this tile may vary according to the available Azure network security products that are currently in use on the selected subscription. If multiple subscriptions are selected, this tile will show the aggregated result. Below the **Security Posture** tile is the **Workload Protections** tile, which contains a brief description of the current number (in percentage format) of resources covered in the selected subscription and a timeline chart with the alerts by severity. The entire right side of the page contains dynamic content that will be refreshed as necessary. This includes insights about alerts, quick access to see which workloads are not protected, and top recommendations.

Planning adoption

When planning to adopt Defender for Cloud, you first need to consider the adoption scope; in other words, are you going to adopt this product to be the centralized dashboard for cloud security in Azure only, or do you plan to connect with other cloud providers? One of the challenges of multi-cloud adoption is ensuring that you have security posture visibility for all clouds in a single dashboard—and that is a big advantage of using Defender for Cloud.

Once you define the scope of the adoption, you need to start thinking about the use-case scenario. Are you planning to use Defender for Cloud as your cloud security posture management and workload protection platform? Remember, there are two major use-case scenarios: CSPM and CWPP. If you plan to use Defender for Cloud for both scenarios, you should always start with CSPM because you first need to ensure that you have good security hygiene and a high Secure Score. In this case, a high Secure Score means reaching 100 percent on your score. You should not leave security recommendations open without remediation, and if you intentionally plan not to follow a security recommendation, make sure you have good justification for assuming this risk.

During this initial phase, you should also ensure that you have the right stakeholders for this project. You need to have members of the following teams involved:

- Cloud security Some organizations aggregate CSPM-related tasks in a team called Cloud Security. Other organizations refer to this team as the CSPM team, so make sure you have the right team that is responsible for managing the cloud's security hygiene.
- Cloud governance Often, the team responsible for establishing security policies and adding guardrails at the beginning of the pipeline are part of the Governance team. Therefore, make sure you have representatives from this area.
- Security Operations Center (SOC) The SOC Team will need data from Defender for Cloud when it comes to alerts related to threat detection for the different workloads. You need to ensure that this team knows how to interpret the alerts generated by Defender for Cloud and how they will consume these alerts. Usually, they will stream the alerts to their preferred Security Information and Event Management (SIEM) platform.
- **Compliance** Because Defender for Cloud maps to many regulatory compliance standards, it is very common for the compliance team to want to know the level of compliance of the workloads located in different cloud providers. Make sure to have representatives of this team so that you better understand which regulatory standard is more important to them and how they want to consume this information. You can send them a compliance report in PDF format or provide access to the dashboard or a compliance workbook.

While these are the most common teams that should be engaged in this initial conversation to establish the adoption plan, you might need to add other teams or individuals according to your organization's needs. Therefore, you should use those as a starting point and adjust as needed.

Before enabling Defender for Cloud in your subscription, you must also ensure you have the proper privilege level. Review the roles and permissions requirements in Chapter 3, "Onboard-ing Microsoft Defender for cloud."

Considerations for CSPM

One of the challenges that many organizations face when trying to improve the security hygiene of their cloud workloads is the lack of privileges available to harden workloads based on the recommendations provided by Defender for Cloud. For example, let's use a scenario where the Contoso CSPM team is reviewing the security recommendations for a SQL Database, and they identify the recommendation shown in Figure 2-3, which has a list of unhealthy resources that needs attention.

	nder for Cloud +						
QL databases	s should have vu	Inerability findings resolved	***				
Brempt S Disable	e syle 🛞 View policy definiti	ton 😵 Open query 😔					
SQL Vurneability Aus	esiment rules have been updated	d. This may impact your scan results. Learn more 👓					
Inhealthy servers	Total findings	Findings by severity	Servers with most finder	igs.	Total vulnerable databases	Databases with most find	ngs
6/6	S 25	High s	sqfserver2ascdemo	n .	X 18	master (ads-server)	
		Medium 12	eg/serverTascdemo	5	Out of 18 scanned	master (rrtest2)	3
		Low a	ada-server	4		master (kobysg/server)	2
Description	ment to any unue database for seri	white and assesses new faciations from bart	outres sub as maconimizations assessed	antisticus and unsertar	the large the large line the submediates burned	ran manful importuni your datatana naturu	N methods Tax
Description SQL Vulnerability asses Affected resource Uniteality resource	nied scans your database for sec 8 84 (6) Healthy resources (1	only wive solities, and exposes any deviations from text	precises such as rescondy-restors, examine p	emissions, and enprofec	chel sensitive data. Texativing the value value value hound	cin greify improve your database becur	ty poiture. Les
Description SQ. Volversolity assess Affected resource University resource Description Name	ment scam your database for sec a is (6) Healthy resources (0 s	urty vulnersählises and equases any deviations han bed	расроят лиц ит нагозификарог'я өнжина б	the subscription	pad service data. Receiving the subsectivities hourd	cin greatly improve your database accur failed Checks	ty posture. Las
Description SQL Vulnerability assess Affected resource Uniteality resource Diseach database Name Barne Barne	ment scam your database for sec a a (5) Healthy resources (5 5 scctemes	unty uumerschiltes, mit expose any deviations from test	paction hult as recomposition, essente p	 the mission, and unprotection the Subscription ASC DEMO 	cet anstire deta Tessing die schemblike hund	con grantly improve your database secur Failed Checks 3 in 4 unitentity databas	ty posture. Las
Description SQ: Vurenolity assess Affected resource Unhealthy resource Disearch database Name @, spherverta @, mtext	nent som your delatere for en: a a b b codemo	unty unimeralities, and exposes any deviations than best	padan sah in membrokentan, admini p	Ta Subscription ASC DEMO	ond sensitive data. Resulting the uninputilities found	con greety improve your database secur Failed Checks S in a uniterativy databas A in 5 uniterativy databas	ty posture. Les es
Description SQ. Volve-solity assess Affected resource Uniteality resource Dissech database Name B. spherverta B. spherverta B. adv server B. adv server	ment scams your department for sec a. (6) b. (16) b. (16) c. (16) b. (unty universitäites, ent equinae any developis tym teet. (g) – Nick applicable resources (g)	barger rep in introducer externely	**************************************	per sentire des Testing the schemblen hand	can greety improve your database secur Failed Checks 5 in 4 university databas 4 in 3 university databas 4 in 3 university databas	ty posture. Las es es
Description SQ: Voreability assess Affected resource University resource Disect: Gatabase a spheroists a an intert a an intert a minets	nant borns your database for sec a a (6) b subsense subsense b	unty universitäites, end equivaes any deviations type teet	balater ma e instruções entros e	 T_a Subscription ASC DEMO ASC DEMO ASC DEMO ASC DEMO 	tet anothe dds. Tessing the schedulites found	cer greatly reprove your distallant accur Failed Checks 3 is a currentity content 4 is 1 currentity content 4 is 1 currentity content 3 is 2 currently content	ty patture 1.44 195 195 195 195 195 195 195
Description SC: Vorresbilly asses Affected resource Unhealthy resource Dreach drabase Name a. spheroetta arrest arrest2 a. kotypigae	ment scame your department for land a (6) Healthy resources (0 s sections)	urly universitätes, and equate any division tyre test	hatot ng n unsughatot nunva	 Subscription Asc DEMD 	tet enstre des Texang te sineetides hand	ter grenty report your distibute tecor Failed Checks 3 in 4 unreatity distibut 4 in 5 unreatity distibut 3 in 3 unreatity distibut 3 in 3 unreatity distibut 3 in 3 unreatity distibut	ty patture 144 45 45 46 46

FIGURE 2-3 Security recommendations for SQL databases

When the Contoso CSPM team tried to remediate the recommendation, they received a message saying that they didn't have the necessary privileges to remediate this resource. Now the questions are: Who should they contact to remediate this resource? Who is the owner of this resource? Is the owner the same person who maintains this database? That's when the CSPM team starts putting aside recommendations they can't remediate and focuses on the ones they can remediate. The problem with this approach is that the recommendations are not prioritized by level of criticality or potential improvement to the Secure Score.

For this reason, it is imperative to establish a workflow of actions that must be followed to ensure that the workload owner is notified when there are open security recommendations that must be remediated. Consider the following actions (in this order) as part of your plan:

- 1. Identify the workload owners.
- 2. Train the workload owners to learn how to use Defender for Cloud (100-level basic training is enough). The goal is to help them at least navigate through the recommendations and follow the remediation steps.

- **3.** Create governance rules for these owners and establish a timeline for remediation. This is an important step to ensure accountability.
- 4. Create automations to notify workload owners that new recommendations are open.

As you continue this journey to improve your security hygiene, you will notice that the Secure Score will continue to grow. To avoid sudden drops in Secure Score, ensure the CSPM team relates closely with the cloud governance team. The goal is to ensure that all recommendations that can be implemented at the beginning of the pipeline to enforce compliance are in place, even before a resource is provisioned, as shown in Figure 2-4.



FIGURE 2-4 Governance and security monitoring working together

In Figure 2-4, two users are provisioning new resources. User 1 provisioned a storage account that is not compliant with the policies established by the cloud governance team. As a result, the resource won't be allowed to be provisioned. User 2 provisioned a VM that is fully compliant with the established policies. This VM will be successfully provisioned and will appear in the Defender for Cloud dashboard as healthy.

Now, let's look at a scenario in which the cloud governance team doesn't have the right guardrails in place, and they are learning from the findings exposed by Defender for Cloud. For example, let's say the Contoso CSPM team determined that every time a new storage account is provisioned, the Secure Score drops. They determined this happens because the **Secure transfer to storage accounts should be enabled** recommendation is triggered, as shown in Figure 2-5.

Secure tran	sfer to storage accour	nts should be enabled	
🖉 Exempt 💿 D	eny 🛞 View policy definition r Op	pen query	
everity	Freshness interval	Exempted resources	Tactics and techniques
High	(1) 30 Min	60 View all exemptions	Credential Access +1
Description Secure transfer is a	an option that forces your storage account to	accept requests only from secure connections (HTT	PS). Use of HTTPS ensures authentication between the server and the se
 Description Secure transfer is a Remediation 	an option that forces your storage account to steps	accept requests only from secure connections (HTT	PS). Use of HTTPS ensures authentication between the server and the se
Description Secure transfer is a Remediation Affected reso	an option that forces your storage account to steps surces	accept requests only from secure connections (HTT	PS). Use of HTTPS ensures authentication between the server and the se
Description Secure transfer is a Remediation Affected reso Unhealthy reso	n option that forces your storage account to steps surces ources (13) Healthy resources (41)	accept requests only from secure connections (HTT Not applicable resources (60)	PS), Use of HTTPS ensures authentication between the server and the se
Description Secure transfer is a Remediation Affected reso Unhealthy reso O Search stor	an option that forces your storage account to steps surces ources (13) age accounts	accept requests only from secure connections (HTT Not applicable resources (60)	PS). Use of HTTPS ensures authentication between the server and the se
Description Secure transfer is a Remediation Affected reso Unhealthy reso O Search stor Name	an option that forces your storage account to steps surces ources (13) Healthy resources (41) age accounts	accept requests only from secure connections (HTT Not applicable resources (60)	PS), Use of MTTPS ensures authentication between the server and the se
Description Secure transfer is a Remediation Affected reso Unhealthy ress Description Name Description Name Description	an option that forces your storage account to steps surces ources (13) Healthy resources (41) age accounts unckmb37mnkj4	accept requests only from secure connections (HTT Not applicable resources (60)	PS), Use of MTTPS ensures authentication between the server and the se

FIGURE 2-5 Security recommendations for storage account

During the weekly meeting, a member of the Contoso CSPM team asked the Contoso cloud governance team lead to create a Deny rule in Azure Policy to prevent new storage accounts from being created if they are not using Secure Transfer. By implementing this rule at the beginning of the pipeline, the cloud governance team ensured that users will not provision a storage account that doesn't follow this recommendation.

That's why the cloud governance team must be engaged in the project from the beginning, so they have a fundamental role in keeping the environment secure by default. While the synchronization of these teams is imperative for the project, you also need upper-management sponsorship to ensure that the entire organization is working toward improving the overall security posture. Based on our observations over the years, the companies that saw a bigger increase in their Secure Score were the ones that had upper-management sponsorship.

To finalize the CSPM considerations, ensure that you have a clear answer to the following questions:

- Do we have upper-management approval for this project?
- Which teams are involved?
- What are the measurements of success?
- Who is going to manage Defender for Cloud?
- Who is the subscription owner?
- Who has administrative privilege at the tenant level?
- Who are the workload owners?
- Which team manages the overall cloud governance?
- Is the governance team effectively using Azure Policy for governance?

- Who has the privileges to change those policies?
- Does the governance team have preventative measures to avoid provisioning new resources that don't comply with pre-established standards?
- Does the cloud governance team partner with the CSPM team to improve their controls?
- What's the current level of Defender for Cloud knowledge across all workload owners?
- Does the company have security awareness training?
- How are workload owners trained to maintain the security of their resources?
- Does the company have any ongoing security campaigns to educate employees?
- How do you triage recommendations to decide which ones will be included at the beginning of the pipeline as policy enforcement?
- What's the process for feeding the governance team with lessons learned from the CSPM team?
- How are you revisiting changes in the environment to adjust the security policies?
- How are you controlling exemptions for those policies?

Considerations for CWPP

At this point, you should have a good idea about which workloads are available and need active monitoring. The next step is to plan the enablement of the appropriate Defender for Cloud plan to provide threat detection capabilities for the workload.

Let's use the following scenario as an example: In a meeting between the cloud security and SOC teams, it was agreed that it is imperative to have threat detection for storage accounts because of the growing number of attacks against cloud-based storage. The SOC team wants visibility if threat actors try to scan storage accounts and perform any suspicious operation. The cloud security team knows the price for Defender for Storage is based on transactions, and they want an estimate of how much it will cost to enable this plan.

In this scenario, they can use the Defender for Cloud GitHub repository at *http://aka.ms/ MDFCWorkbooks* and import the Microsoft Defender for Storage Price Estimation Workbook. This will help them calculate how much it will cost to enable Defender for Storage at the subscription level and cover all storage accounts. In Chapter 6, "Threat detection," we will cover each Defender for Cloud plan in more detail.

It is very important to emphasize that each Defender for Cloud plan has a 30-day free trial, which means you can enable the plan in the subscription, perform a proof of concept (PoC) to validate the use-case scenarios, and then decide if you want to keep the plan enabled. You can use the **Workload Protections** dashboard in Defender for Cloud to see which workloads have the plan enabled, as shown in Figure 2-6.



FIGURE 2-6 Workload Protections dashboard with the overall coverage

NOTE You can use the guidelines from the article at *http://aka.ms/MDFCPoC* to prepare a PoC that fits your needs.

Another important point to consider is how the SOC team currently ingests and aggregates the alerts. Most likely, they are using a SIEM solution, such as Microsoft Sentinel, which means you need to consider how the plans you enabled for Defender for Cloud will stream those alerts to the SIEM. In Chapter 7, "Better together," you will learn how to integrate Defender for Cloud with Microsoft Sentinel.

To finalize the CWPP considerations, ensure that you have a clear answer to the following questions:

- Which team handles alerts?
- How are alerts ingested now?
- Which tools are utilized to aggregate alerts?
- Which tools are utilized to orchestrate and automate response to alerts?

Considerations for multi-cloud

Multi-cloud deployments continue to grow as many organizations start to adopt different cloud providers to store different workloads. Defender for Cloud supports integration with AWS and GCP, which allows the CSPM team to have full visibility of the security posture of Azure, AWS, GCP, and on-premises resources in a single dashboard.

When planning for multi-cloud adoption, you need to ensure that you have the right teams engaged because in many organizations, the team that manages Azure is not the same as that of AWS and GCP. If this is the case, you need to make sure everyone is on the same page

regarding security posture management across different cloud providers. In Chapter 3 you will learn how to connect with AWS and GCP.

To finalize the multi-cloud considerations, ensure that you have a clear answer to the following questions:

- What are the current cloud providers that are used in the organization?
- Who manages each cloud provider account?
- Who owns the workloads on each cloud provider?
- Which workloads are deployed on each cloud provider?
- Is there any tool currently in use that provides centralized management of all cloud providers?

Considerations for vulnerability assessment

Vulnerability assessment (VA) is another key area for security posture improvement, and the only reason this was not covered in the CSPM section of this chapter is that large organizations usually will have a separate team that handles vulnerability assessment across endpoints and servers. This means the CSPM team needs to engage with the VA Team to ensure that they can take advantage of Defender for Cloud–native VA solutions, which can be either based on Qualys or Microsoft Threat Vulnerability Management (TVM).

Suppose the organization is already using Qualys as its main VA solution. In that case, it can also use the bring your own license (BYOL) model to deploy the Qualys agent to all VMs in Azure via Defender for Cloud. However, suppose the organization wants to use its current Qualys VA to monitor only endpoints and take advantage of the free VA integration for servers enabled by Defender for Cloud. In that case, it will have to manage two different dashboards. This is because the results for Qualys VA in Defender for Cloud are exposed as security recommendations and will not integrate with the Qualys VA dashboard used by the endpoints. Figure 2-7 shows an example of how the vulnerability assessment is presented in a recommendation.

As shown in Figure 2-7, the results presented in the recommendation will list the findings, and once you click a finding—ID 91785—another blade opens up on the right side showing more details about that finding, which VA found it (Qualys or TVM), and the vulnerable machines.

If the organization does not already have a VA solution, the decision will be between deploying Qualys or TVM. Both are fully integrated with Defender for Cloud, though one major difference is that TVM doesn't require an additional agent because it is part of MDE (in other words, it requires MDE), while Qualys does require the installation of an additional agent. However, the deployment experience is similar because Defender for Cloud will flag machines that don't have a VA installed. From there, you can deploy the desired solution, as shown in Figure 2-8.

Machines sl	^{belender ter Doud 5} hould have vulnerabil	ity findings resolved			91785-Microsoft	t Windows Print Spooler Re ×
@ toyingt () D	sable rule 🔞 Vew policy definition	📽 Open query 🗢			A Description	Spooler Nemote Code Execution Vulnerability (Print/Rightmane)
Low	Firsthees interval 4 Hours	Everypted resources 1 View all examplicity	Tactics and techniques		 Impact Socialital exploration all privileges. 	oni an atlachar to anacute arbitrary code with SYSTEM .
· Description	phintly advertiby measured soldier	n on your virtual methiones			 General information 	91785
 Related record Recommendation 	nmendations (1) os †4		Dependency type 12 Affected	rejources 1/2	Severity Category Published Time	Windows Tr2/2021. 927 AM CDT
S Vathers (toolid have a sufferability execution to	later :	Presentable Bill of 108		Fatchable CVSS base score	Vec 12.0.9 13.0.8.8
~ Affected rese	urtes				CVEL	CVE-2023-34547 #
~ Security check	ka -				Solution	Built-in Quality subseability assessment
Findings Di	sabled findings				12 2000	
D Search to N	her items				- Threat	
1D		Security check	Calegory	Applies to	 Ramediation 	
JANNOR.		Update Microsoft Weldows Server 2019 (OS	and built in a Update	3 of 29 responses	 Additional Reference 	• · · ·
91014		Microsoft MSHTML Remote Code Execution	RCE Vulnera INIVIDUA	2 of 29 resources	Affected resources	
91902		Microsoft Windows Security Update for Aug	at 2021 Windows	2 of 29 Hockarder	Nate	Subscription
31705		Microsoft Windows Print Spooler Remote Co	de Deculion _ Windows	2 of 29 resources	C	45C 06M0
81796		Windows Print Spooler Remote Code Execut	or Wherebill. Windows	2 of 29 resources	Contractor	Cuberlacioc
					Anneh?	Distantian SOC

FIGURE 2-7 Recommendation to remediate vulnerability found by Qualys

A vulnerability a Fixing az500vm3	ssessment solution should be enabled on your virtual machines
Choose a vulnerability assessm	ent solution:
Threat and vulnerability m	anagement by Microsoft Defender for Endpoint (included with Microsoft Defender for servers)
O Deploy the integrated vulr	rerability scanner powered by Qualys (included with Microsoft Defender for servers)
O Deploy your configured th	ird-party vulnerability scanner (BYOL - requires a separate license)
O Configure a new third-part	ty vulnerability scanner (BYOL - requires a separate license)
Proceed	

FIGURE 2-8 Selecting the appropriate VA solution to deploy

While the example shown in Figure 2-8 shows the deployment for just one VM, you can select multiple VMs and deploy them simultaneously. If you plan to deploy at scale for the entire subscription, you can also use Azure Policy. In Chapter 5 you will learn more about the deployment and operations of VA.

To finalize the VA considerations, ensure that you have a clear answer to the following questions:

- Is there any VA solution already deployed and operational in the company?
- Which team manages the current VA solution?
- Which VA solution is in use today?
- Is it a constraint to have another agent installed on the VM?
- Do you need to deploy the VA at scale?

Considerations for EDR

Defender for Cloud has native integration with Microsoft Defender for Endpoint (MDE) on Windows and Linux Servers. This means that if you use the default setting, MDE will be automatically deployed to your Servers, and with that, you will also have an endpoint detection and response (EDR) solution installed on your server. In the list below, you have the main advantages of this integration:

- No additional charges for MDE because the Defender for Server plan already includes MDE integration
- Automatic deployment of MDE across all supported servers in the subscription
- Synchronization of alerts, meaning the alerts generated by MDE will appear in the MDE dashboard, as well as in the Defender for Cloud Security Alerts dashboard

One important consideration in this integration is whether the servers you will onboard already have an EDR solution installed. For example, some organizations want to keep a single EDR solution across client endpoints and servers, so they might not want to have MDE automatically deployed to their servers residing in Azure. If that's the case, you need to disable MDE integration at the subscription level, as shown in Figure 2-9.



FIGURE 2-9 Integrations that are automatically configured in Defender for Cloud

In Chapter 6 you will learn more about MDE deployment for Windows and Linux via Defender for Servers.

Considerations for multi-tenant

Defender for Cloud is an Azure subscription-based service, which means that the deployment and configuration are always done at the subscription level. This means that if you have multiple subscriptions under a single tenant, each subscription will have its own settings and deployment options by default. When you need to centralize the deployment for the entire tenant, you can create a management group (MG) in Azure, move your subscriptions to this MG, and assign a single policy to this MG. You will learn more about this scenario and its considerations in Chapter 10.

When you need centralized visibility across multiple tenants, you must first configure Azure Lighthouse to grant multi-tenant access. Once you do that, the Defender for Cloud dashboard will seamlessly show the results for all selected tenants and subscriptions.

NOTE For more information about Azure Lighthouse, see *https://docs.microsoft.com/ en-us/azure/lighthouse/overview*.

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Onboarding Microsoft Defender for Cloud

To plan first and act second is one of the most important aspects of enabling Microsoft Defender for Cloud in an environment. While it seems easy, some considerations need to be made before actually starting to have your resources and subscriptions properly onboarded to Defender for Cloud. It is a common misconception that Microsoft Defender for Cloud is automatically enabled on all Azure subscriptions. Also, people tend to overlook planning for governance, including management groups, subscriptions, and Log Analytics workspace designs.

In this chapter, we will dive into the technical aspects of onboarding Microsoft Defender for Cloud, and you will learn what it takes to have the right setup in place for your environment.

Planning your Azure environment for Defender for Cloud

Microsoft Defender for Cloud is a subscription-based service. Once enabled, it will cover all supported resources in a particular subscription, provide security recommendations, and calculate the Secure Score. To monitor servers, it needs to have the Log Analytics agent deployed and connected to a Log Analytics workspace. Creating some recommendations will leverage guest configuration policies, which demand an extension to be deployed to all machines in question. As an Azure service, Defender for Cloud relies on an Azure resource provider for a subscription that needs to be registered. This is not enough, though, as there also needs to be the Azure Security Benchmark assigned, a Log Analytics workspace deployed, and more. Whenever you create a new subscription, you must ensure it is onboarded to Microsoft Defender for Cloud. There is an automated process that will do the following:

- Register the Microsoft.Security resource provider to the new subscription
- Automatically assign the Azure Security Benchmark initiative, which we will cover in more detail in Chapter 4, "Policy management"
- Deploy one or more default Log Analytics workspaces, depending on your configuration

But this process does not automatically start—it needs to be triggered. For example, this happens when you create a new subscription, select it, and open Microsoft Defender for Cloud with that subscription selected. You will then see the message indicating that Defender for Cloud is getting things ready for your subscriptions, as shown in Figure 3-1.



FIGURE 3-1 A subscription being onboarded to Microsoft Defender for Cloud

While this process runs smoothly whenever you open Defender for Cloud with a new subscription selected, it is important to understand what happens from a technical perspective. This will allow you to plan your deployment at scale and help you understand what design considerations you need to make before starting.

If you don't have a process in place that will automatically onboard your whole environment at scale—a topic which we will cover in Chapter 10, "Deployment at scale"—Defender for Cloud will start with some defaults:

- The onboarding process will register the Microsoft.Security resource provider to the new subscription. This mandatory step will trigger the back-end assessments to analyze your resource configuration, which relies on the Azure Security Benchmark.
- When opening a new subscription in Defender for Cloud for the first time, the Azure Security Benchmark is automatically assigned to the new subscription once the resource provider has been registered. The Azure Security Benchmark is the security policy Defender for Cloud will leverage to create security recommendations for all resources within the new subscription.
- The onboarding process will create one or more default Log Analytics workspaces, one for each region in which your subscription hosts VM resources. These workspaces can be used to connect your machines' Log Analytics agents to them, and Defender for Cloud will use them to store VM-related security alerts once relevant.

As you can see, a lot is happening in the back-end when onboarding Defender for Cloud, so let's take a look at design considerations first.

Designing your environment

While registering the resource provider and assigning the Azure Security Benchmark to a subscription does not require too many considerations (besides the fact that it needs to happen), Log Analytics design is a bit more complex. Since the beginning of Microsoft

Defender for Cloud, it has been relying on monitoring solutions on the workspace to enable data collection from machines based on the Log Analytics agent. That's why the automated onboarding process will create default workspaces whenever you do not leverage an existing one. The process, in this case, will create one default workspace for each Azure geolocation that you have machines deployed to, using the DefaultWorkspace-<subscriptionId>-<regionShortName> name schema.

For example, if you have virtual machines in West Europe and North Europe, you might get one workspace in West Europe and machines from both regions connected to it. Figure 3-2 shows an example of two default workspaces that have been created in the Central US and East US because this particular subscription had machines deployed to both regions before enabling Defender for Cloud.

Log Analytics workspaces 🛷 … Microsoft		
+ Create	Export to CSV S Open query	Assign tags Ard filter
Showing 1 to 2 of 2 records.		A Y Hou litter
Name 🕆	Resource group ↑↓	Location ↑↓
DefaultWorkspace-	DefaultResourceGroup-CUS	Central US
DefaultWorkspace-classes	DefaultResourceGroup-EUS	East US

FIGURE 3-2 Default workspaces created by Microsoft Defender for Cloud

The advantage of leveraging default workspaces is that they will automatically have the security solution enabled. However, using them comes with a lot of disadvantages, too, including but not limited to the following:

- Using one or several default workspaces per subscription will quickly become hard to manage.
- Default workspaces do not align with your organization's naming schema.
- Default workspaces might not adhere to your (regulatory) compliance standards.
- Default workspaces cannot be used for Microsoft Sentinel.

From a management perspective, it is best to only use a single Log Analytics workspace for all resources in your organization, while from a governance and data cost perspective, you might want to use one workspace per Azure region. If it comes to leveraging Microsoft Sentinel as your SIEM/SOAR solution, you might even want to divide security logs from performance logs and then end up with two workspaces per region or geolocation, such as Europe, Asia, or America. There are many considerations, and later in this chapter, you will learn how to leverage both the default and custom workspaces with Microsoft Defender for Cloud.

The next aspect to focus on is your role-based access control (RBAC) model. Who should be able to manage Microsoft Defender for Cloud? Who is supposed to review recommendations

and security alerts? Who is allowed to change your security policy or add or remove regulatory compliance standards from your subscriptions? Microsoft Azure comes with a variety of different built-in role definitions, some of which are relevant for Microsoft Defender for Cloud:

- Security Reader and Reader roles can be used to view security alerts and recommendations. While the Reader role will allow a user to view anything within the role assignment's scope (resource group, subscription, or management group), the security reader role is limited to security-related information. Viewing security alerts and recommendations is part of all additional roles we will cover below.
- The Security Admin role allows you to dismiss security alerts, enable/disable Microsoft Defender for Cloud plans, and edit the security policy that has been assigned to a subscription.
- The Contributor and Owner roles assigned to a particular resource let you apply and remediate security recommendations for this resource. When assigned to the subscription, these roles also allow you to dismiss alerts, enable or disable Defender for Cloud plans, edit an existing security policy, or create and assign additional policy initiatives, including regulatory compliance standards.

While Defender for Cloud is a subscription-based service, assigning roles to resources or resource groups only will provide a subset of information for this particular scope. For example, if you have one subscription with several resource groups—and each resource group is a representation of a service or project—you might want to grant access rights to resource owners on the resource group only, not on the whole subscription. In this case, these resource owners will only be able to see security alerts and recommendations for their resources, while your subscription's security admin might be able to see the Secure Score, alerts, and recommendations for all resources in this particular subscription.

NOTE Secure Score is calculated per subscription. If an account only has access rights granted to a scope below a subscription, such as a single resource or resource group, this account will not see a Secure Score calculation in Microsoft Defender for Cloud.

When it comes to the advanced capabilities of Microsoft Defender for Cloud, you need to enable Defender for Cloud plans, such as Microsoft Defender for Containers or Microsoft Defender for Storage. We will provide more details about these plans in Chapter 6, "Threat detection," but two of these plans are special within the scope of the Log Analytics workspace and the subscription design: Microsoft Defender for Servers and Microsoft Defender for SQL on machines.

There is a common misconception that enabling Defender for Servers (or SQL on machines) on a Log Analytics workspace, not on the subscription (or the other way round), is enough. However, in order to get the full feature coverage these plans need to be enabled on both your subscription and the Log Analytics workspace to which your machines' agents are reporting. As long as you intend to enable these plans for all servers and SQL installations across your whole estate, this is not a big deal, but it becomes a challenge when you only want a subset of resources to be covered, or if you if you not only connect servers to your Log Analytics workspace but also to user devices, such as Windows 10/11 machines. Once you enable Defender for Servers on your subscription, it is enabled for all Azure VMs and non-Azure machines that are connected to this subscription. For example, if it is enabled on the Log Analytics workspace, it will cover all agents that are connected to this workspace (regardless of the OS). That said, some cases might influence your subscription and workspace design. These considerations apply to both Microsoft Defender for Servers and Microsoft Defender for SQL on machines:

- You want to connect Windows 10/11 devices to a Log Analytics workspace In this case, you should consider working with two different workspaces, one that is being used by Microsoft Defender for Cloud and one that does not have the security solution enabled. This applies to any situation in which you want to connect agents that are not supposed to be protected by Defender for Servers. Be aware that if you connect these machines to a subscription that has Defender for Servers enabled, charges will still apply.
- You want to connect Windows 10 devices to an Azure subscription via Azure Arc In this case, you should consider providing a separate subscription for these devices on which you do not enable Microsoft Defender for Servers. This applies to any situation in which you want to connect machines that are not supposed to be protected by Defender for Servers.
- You want to connect Windows 10 devices through Azure Arc and connect them to Log Analytics In this case, you should consider using two workspaces and two subscriptions to make sure these devices are not considered for Defender for Cloud billing.

After you decide on your design, you can start onboarding your subscription(s) to Defender for Cloud.

Onboarding VMs from an Azure subscription

Once Defender for Cloud has been enabled on a subscription, it will assess your resources for security (mis)configurations and then provide recommendations on how to remediate them. With PaaS resources such as Storage Accounts, there is nothing you need to do. However, Azure VMs and non-Azure machines require additional steps so that Defender for Cloud can assess the operating systems.

In general, you need to make sure these machines have a Log Analytics agent installed that is connected to a Log Analytics workspace that at least has the SecurityCenterFree solution enabled. While this solution is automatically enabled on a default workspace created by Defender for Cloud, you might need to manually enable it on a custom workspace. This is why Defender for Cloud recently got two new recommendations that give you visibility into this type of misconfiguration. To enable Defender for Cloud solutions on your Log Analytics workspace, follow these steps:

- 1. Navigate to *https://portal.azure.com* and log in with a user account that has Contributor access rights on the subscription that contains your Log Analytics workspace.
- 2. In the search bar on top of the portal, enter **Defender** and click **Microsoft Defender For Cloud**.

- In the left navigation pane of Microsoft Defender for Cloud, click Environment Settings. Navigate to the subscription that hosts your Log Analytics workspace and select the workspace.
- In the Defender plans section, set Security Posture Management to On to enable the SecurityCenterFree solution, as shown in Figure 3-3.

at the second dense	-			
Search (Cmd+/)	« 😸 Save			
lings				
Defender plans	Missoroft Defender plans will a	anhuto: 0 Anuro and 0 non-Anuro	measures monorting to this workers	
Data collection	Microsoft Defender plans will a	pply to: 0 Azure and 0 non-Azure	resources reporting to this works	pace
	\sim Select Defender plan by resource type	Enable all		
	Microsoft Defender for	Resource quantity	Pricing	Plan
	Security posture management		Free	
	Servers	0 servers	\$15/Server/Month	On OH

FIGURE 3-3 Enabling Defender for Cloud on a Log Analytics workspace

5. Then click Save.

TIP If you want to enable Microsoft Defender for Servers and Defender for SQL servers on machines instead, you can do so by selecting the Enable all button, or by switching either plan to **O**n.

You can confirm that your workspace has been Defender for Cloud-enabled by following these steps:

- In the Azure portal's top search bar, enter Log Analytics and select Log Analytics Workspaces.
- 2. Click the workspace you have just enabled for Defender for Cloud.
- 3. In the left navigation pane, select Solutions.
- The Solutions overview will appear and show SecurityCenterFree(<yourLogAnalytics WorkspaceName>), as shown in Figure 3-4.

Search (Cmd*/)	40	Solution Filter	
Overview		Name	
Activity log		SecurityCenterFree(defenderforcloud)	
R Access control (IAM)			
Tags			
Diagnose and solve problems			



TIP If you have enabled Microsoft Defender for Servers and Defender for SQL on machines instead of switching enhanced security off on your workspace, it will have the solutions Security (Defender for Servers), SQLAdvancedThreatProtection, and SQLVulnerabilityAssessment enabled.

After enabling Microsoft Defender for Cloud on your custom Log Analytics workspace, you can now go ahead and connect your Log Analytics agents to it. You can either manually install the agent on your machines and connect them to your workspace, or you can leverage Defender for Cloud's auto-provisioning capability, which we will cover in the following section.

Understanding auto-provisioning

Once enabled, Microsoft Defender for Cloud will start assessing all resources in your Azure subscription. However, in order to provide recommendations and security alerts from both an Azure resource view and from inside the operating system, you must have the Log Analytics agent installed and connected to the Defender for Cloud-enabled Log Analytics workspace. Also, there are other agents and machine extensions that need to be deployed to enrich the experience with Microsoft Defender for Cloud. This is when auto-provisioning comes into play.



FIGURE 3-5 Auto-provisioning view in Microsoft Defender for Cloud

With auto-provisioning, Microsoft Defender for Cloud helps you easily deploy and configure mandatory and optional agents to Azure VMs and non-Azure machines connected through Azure Arc. Also, it leverages Azure policy definitions and assignments to ensure all relevant resources are automatically covered once they are created in or connected to the subscription on which you configure auto-provisioning.
TIP Microsoft Defender for Cloud will not leverage policy assignments for deploying the Log Analytics agent to Azure VMs; instead, it only leverages policy assignments for the other agents and extensions. However, there are two built-in policy definitions that can be leveraged, which will be covered later in this chapter.

Auto-provisioning provides deployment and configuration options for the agents and extensions discussed in the following sections.

Auto provision the Log Analytics agent for Azure VMs

The Log Analytics agent creates security recommendations and alerts for servers. The Log Analytics agent has always been an important part of Microsoft Defender for Cloud because it allows you to analyze the operating system configuration and processes. Microsoft Defender for Cloud offers an auto-provisioning capability that allows you to automatically deploy the Log Analytics extension to all Azure VMs in a subscription and connect them either to their default workspaces or to a custom workspace that you can configure for each subscription. When using a custom workspace, this workspace can (but does not need to) be the same across all subscriptions. However, it's a subscription-based configuration that needs to be enabled on each subscription separately.

TIP Later in this chapter, we will cover onboarding Defender for Cloud at scale across all your subscriptions.

Follow these steps to configure the auto-provisioning of the Log Analytics extension for Azure VMs:

- 1. Log in to the Azure portal with a user account that has Security Admin, Contributor, or Owner access rights on your subscription, and then open **Microsoft Defender For Cloud**.
- **2.** In the left navigation pane, select **Environment Settings** and select the subscription from your environment hierarchy on which you want to enable auto-provisioning.
- 3. In the Settings section, select Auto-Provisioning. The Auto-Provisioning window appears, as shown in Figure 3-5.
- Switch the toggle for Log Analytics Agent For Azure VMs to On. Then, in the configuration column, click the Edit Configuration link. The Extension Deployment Configuration window opens, as shown in Figure 3-6.
- 5. You can choose either Connect Azure VMs To The Default Workspace(s) Created By Defender For Cloud or Connect Azure VMs To A Different Workspace. If you select the second option, as shown in Figure 3-6, the dropdown allows you to see all Log Analytics workspaces in your tenant (which means all workspaces in all subscriptions you have access to).



FIGURE 3-6 Extension Deployment Configuration blade

6. If you select a Log Analytics workspace that has the security solution registered to it (meaning Microsoft Defender for Servers Plan 2 has been enabled on that workspace), you can choose to store additional raw event information from the Windows Security Event Log on this Log Analytics workspace.

TIP Raw event logging is not mandatory for Microsoft Defender for Servers to create security alerts for protected machines, and it never was. You can set this setting to **None** and still get all the value from Microsoft Defender for Cloud and Microsoft Defender for Servers. This option, however, can be useful if you connect Microsoft Defender for Cloud with Microsoft Sentinel or another SIEM solution, so you can bring security alerts into context with raw event information coming from protected servers.

- 7. Click Apply.
- 8. At the top of the page, click Save.

Microsoft Defender for Cloud will now leverage a back-end process to deploy the Log Analytics agent extension to all Azure VMs in this particular subscription and connect these agents to the workspace you selected. As mentioned before, this process is not based on an Azure policy, but there are two built-in policy definitions that you can leverage for the same purpose:

- Enable Security Center's Auto-Provisioning Of The Log Analytics Agent On Your Subscriptions With Default Workspace
- Enable Security Center's Auto-Provisioning Of The Log Analytics Agent On Your Subscriptions With Custom Workspace

By assigning one of these policy definitions to a subscription, you will achieve the same result as turning on auto-provisioning in the UI, but the advantage is that with the policy, you can deploy the same setting to a particular subscription, or you can scale your configuration across all subscriptions in your management group. To assign the policy that will connect agents to a custom workspace, follow these steps:

- Log in to the Azure portal with a user account that has Resource Policy Contributor, or Owner access rights on your subscription, enter **Policy** in the search bar at the top of the portal, and then click **Policy**.
- 2. In the left navigation pane, select **Definitions**.
- **3.** At the top of this page, select **Security Center** as the **Category**, and in the **Search** field, enter **auto-provisioning**.
- **4.** Choose the Enable Security Center's Auto-Provisioning Of The Log Analytics Agent On Your Subscriptions With Custom Workspace definition.
- **5.** You will now see the policy definition, including its JSON representation. At the top of that page, click the **Assign** button.
- 6. On the **Basics** page, select the **Scope** (**Subscription** or **Management Group**) for your assignment and click **Parameters**.
- 7. In the **Parameters** section, select the Log Analytics workspace to which you want your machines to connect. If you selected a subscription or management group on the previous page and your workspace resides in a different subscription, make sure to click the [...] button to select the workspace's subscription first, followed by your workspace of choice.
- If you want to remediate existing machines and not only future VMs, you need to create a remediation task. You can do so by navigating to the **Remediation** tab and selecting the corresponding check box.
- 9. Click Review + Create and then click Create.

The policy definition will now be assigned to your selected scope and, depending on your configuration, auto-remediate all existing or future VMs only.

In addition to deploying the extension to Azure VMs, you can also leverage auto-provisioning for Azure Arc-connected servers, a process we will cover in the next section.

Deploy the Log Analytics agent to Azure Arc machines

Azure Arc-connected servers are the vehicle Microsoft Defender for Cloud leverages to treat and manage non-Azure machines similar to Azure-native virtual machines. It allows the use of Azure Policy, RBAC, and other governance features provided by the platform and, therefore, is Microsoft's tool of choice when it comes to managing and protecting non-Azure machines.

MORE INFO We do not cover Azure Arc onboarding to your machines in this book. For more information on Azure Arc-enabled servers, see *https://docs.microsoft.com/ azure/azure-arc/servers/overview*.

In order to deploy the Log Analytics agent to your Azure Arc-enabled servers, follow these steps:

- Log in to the Azure portal with a user account that has Owner access rights on your subscription, and then open Microsoft Defender For Cloud. Other than deploying the Log Analytics agent to Azure VMs, deploying it to Azure Arc-enabled servers will leverage Azure Policy-based deployments and, therefore, needs another level of access.
- 2. In the left navigation pane, select **Environment Settings** and select the subscription on which you want to enable auto-provisioning from your environment hierarchy.
- 3. In the Settings section, select Auto-Provisioning. The Auto-Provisioning window will appear.
- 4. Switch the toggle for Log Analytics Agent For Azure Arc Machines (Preview) to On. Then, in the Configuration column, click the Edit Configuration link. The Extension Deployment Configuration window opens, as shown in Figure 3-7.

Log A	ension deployment configuration halytics agent for Azure Arc machines	×
Data You c	collected by Security Center is stored in Log Analytics workspace(s). an connect Azure Arc machines to report to selected user workspace	Ð.
0	Any other solutions enabled on the selected workspace will be applied to Azu machines that are connected to it. For paid solutions, this could result in addit For data privacy considerations, please make sure your selected workspace is desired region.	re Arc ional charges. in your
Creat	e new workspace	
Choo	se a Log Analytics workspace *	
	ndedeclaud	

FIGURE 3-7 Log Analytics extension deployment configuration for Azure Arc-enabled servers

- You can either create a new workspace by clicking the Create New Workspace link or selecting an existing workspace from the Choose A Log Analytics Workspace dropdown menu.
- 6. Once done, click Apply.

- 7. At the top of the page, click Save.
- Microsoft Defender for Cloud will now assign two built-in policy definitions to the subscription you selected:
 - Configure Log Analytics Extension On Azure Arc Enabled Linux Servers
 - Configure Log Analytics Extension On Azure Arc Enabled Windows Servers

As shown in Figure 3-8, the following two policy assignments will be created:

ASC Provisioning LA Agent Linux Arc and ASC Provisioning LA Agent Windows Arc, as shown in Figure 3-8.

Home > Policy Policy Assignm	ients			
	K Assign policy C Assi	ign initiative 🙁 Refresh		
Overview	Scope	Definition type	Search	
of Getting started	4 selected	All definition types 🗸 🗸	ASC provisioning]
Compliance				
Remediation	Now create custom non-cor	npliance messages for policy assignme	nts. Learn more https://aka.ms/polic	cyassignmentnoncompliancemessage
5 Events				
Authoring	Total Assignments ③	Initiative Assign	ments 💿 🛛 🖡	Policy Assignments ()
Assignments	28	11 🚨		17 💿
O Definitions				
Exemptions	Assignment name 1		Scope †.	Type ↑↓
	ASC provisioning LA age	ent Linux Arc	Contoso	Policy
	ASC provisioning LA age	nt Windows Arc	Contoso	Policy

FIGURE 3-8 Policy Assignments for Log Analytics auto-provisioning on Azure Arc machines

Next, let's take a look at the auto-provisioning of vulnerability assessment solutions.

Auto-provisioning of vulnerability assessment solutions

With Microsoft Defender for Servers Plan 2, you can leverage two integrated vulnerability assessment solutions for your machines: Microsoft Defender for Endpoint's Threat and Vulnerability Management (TVM) or the integrated Qualys Vulnerability Assessment solution. While we will cover these solutions in more detail in Chapter 5, "Strengthening your security posture," they need to be mentioned in this section because they can be auto-provisioned. Similar to Log Analytics extensions for Azure VMs and non-Azure machines connected through Azure Arc-enabled servers, provisioning for vulnerability assessment solutions is configured in the **Auto-Provisioning** window.

After you have logged in with an account that has Owner permissions on a particular subscription and navigated to the **Auto-Provisioning** view in Microsoft Defender for Cloud, follow these steps to enable auto-provisioning for a vulnerability assessment solution of your choice:

- 1. Toggle the Vulnerability Assessment For Machines switch to On, and then click the Edit Configuration link in the Configuration column.
- 2. Choose the desired vulnerability assessment solution.

- 3. Click Apply.
- 4. At the top of the page, click **Save**. See Figure 3-9.

Extension deployment configuration ulnerability assessment solution for Azure Machines and Azure Arc enabled machines	×
elect the vulnerability assessment solution to deploy to your machines.	
If you've already configured auto provisioning for a BYOL solution, you'll need to dis before you can configure any of the agents below. Learn more about using your own Quays or Rapid? Itense in <u>Deploy a bring your o</u> <u>license (BYOL) vulnerability assessment solution</u> .	able it
elect a vulnerability assessment solution *	
Microsoft threat and vulnerability management	
Microsoft Defender for Cloud integrated Qualys scanner	
Apply Cancel	
Apply Cancel	

FIGURE 3-9 Extension Deployment Configuration blade for vulnerability assessment solutions

Once applied, Microsoft Defender for Cloud will assign the Configure Machines To Receive A Vulnerability Assessment Provider policy definition to your subscription.

Auto-deployment of guest configuration agent

The guest configuration agent is a rather new development that is being used for Azure Policy's guest configuration capability. Historically, Microsoft Defender for Cloud has leveraged the Log Analytics agent to gather information about processes and system configuration that could be transformed into recommendations, such as an operating system security baseline recommendation. The guest configuration offers a more modern option to retrieve information from inside the OS and check it for OS misconfigurations, application configuration, or environment settings. The Microsoft Defender for Cloud development team has already created some preview recommendations that leverage this new agent, with more to come.

To automatically deploy the guest configuration agent to your Azure VMs and your non-Azure machines connected through Azure Arc-enabled servers, follow these steps:

- Log in with an account that has Owner permissions to your Azure subscription and navigate to Microsoft Defender for Cloud's **Environment Settings** page, as explained in the previous set of steps.
- 2. Select the subscription on which you want to deploy the guest configuration agent.
- 3. In the left navigation pane, select Auto-Provisioning.
- 4. Toggle the Guest Configuration Agent (Preview) status to On.
- 5. At the top of the page, click Save.

Microsoft Defender for Cloud will now create two policy assignments that will take care of deploying the guest configuration agent to all existing and future Azure VMs and Azure Arc-connected servers: ASC Provisioning Machines With No MI For GC Agent and ASC Provisioning Machines With User Assigned MI For GC Agent.

Deploy Microsoft Defender for Containers components

Microsoft Defender for Containers is one of the latest additions to Microsoft Defender for Cloud. While we cover it in-depth in Chapter 6, it comes with some components that can be automatically deployed to all Kubernetes clusters in Microsoft Defender for Cloud's scope.

Microsoft Defender for Containers has two main categories of components:

- A daemon set running inside a Kubernetes cluster that replaces the Log Analytics agent at the host level
- An Azure Policy add-on for Kubernetes that allows you to extend Gatekeeper v3 so that it is integrated with Azure policy

Both components can be deployed to Azure Kubernetes Services (AKS) and non-Azure Kubernetes clusters that are connected by Azure Arc-enabled Kubernetes, which makes a total of four different settings.

Follow these steps to configure auto-provisioning for these components:

- Log in with a user account that has Owner access rights on your subscription, and then navigate to the Microsoft Defender for Cloud's **Auto-Provisioning–Extensions** page, as explained in the previous steps.
- Toggle the Microsoft Defender For Containers Components (Preview) status to On, and then click the Edit Configuration link in the Configuration column.
- **3.** In the **Advanced configuration** blade, toggle each switch that applies to your environment to **On**, as shown in Figure 3-10.

Advanced contiguration Microsoft Defender for Containers components	×
Azure Kubernetes Service (AKS) clusters	
Defender security profile (preview) 🕥	Off On
Secuirty profile deployed to each worker node, collects secu Defender for analysis. Required for runtime protections and Defender for Containers.	irity-related data and sends it to security capabilities provided by
Azure Policy for Kubernetes add-on 🕥	Off On
Extends Gatekeeper v3, required to apply at-scale auditing,	enforcements and safeguards on
clusters in a centralized, consistent manner.	
Azure Arc enabled Kubernetes clusters (preview)	
Azure Arc enabled Kubernetes clusters (preview)	Off On
Azure Arc enabled Kubernetes clusters (preview) Defender extension ③ Arc extension deployed to each node, collects security-relat for analysis. Required for runtime protections and security c for Containers.	Off On ed data and sends it to Defender apabilities provided by Defender
Azure Arc enabled Kubernetes clusters (preview) Defender extension Arc extension deployed to each node, collects security-relat for analysis. Required for runtime protections and security c for Containers. Azure Policy for Kubernetes extension	Off On ed data and sends it to Defender apabilities provided by Defender Off On



4. Click Confirm.

5. At the top of the page, click Save.

Microsoft Defender for Cloud will now automatically assign up to four Azure Policy definitions to your subscription, with the following assignment names:

- Defender for Containers provisioning AKS Security Profile
- Defender for Containers provisioning Azure Policy Addon for Kubernetes
- Defender for Containers provisioning ARC k8s Enabled
- Defender for Containers provisioning Policy extension for Arc-enabled Kubernetes

Connecting to Amazon Web Services (AWS)

Microsoft Defender for Cloud offers Cloud Security Posture Management (CSPM) for Azure resources or on-premises machines, and it can also connect to Amazon Web Services (AWS) and Google Cloud Platform (GCP). While there have been multi-cloud capabilities in Defender for Cloud as of Microsoft Ignite 2020, Microsoft recently changed the experience to agent-less, native connectors. Once a connector has been created, Microsoft Defender for Cloud will start assessing resources and provide recommendations based on its findings. In addition, you can enable one of the Microsoft Defender for Servers plans and Microsoft Defender for Containers on top of the connector to enable threat detection for virtual machines and Kubernetes clusters running in the other cloud environment.

To start with onboarding your AWS accounts to Microsoft Defender for Cloud, follow these steps:

- 1. Log in to the Azure portal with a user account that has Owner access rights. Then navigate to **Microsoft Defender For Cloud**.
- 2. In the left navigation pane, open Environment Settings.
- In the top navigation bar, click + Add Environment, and then select Amazon Web Services (Preview), as shown in Figure 3-11.
- 4. Enter a Connector Name for the AWS connector and decide if you want to onboard a Single Account or a Management Account (see Figure 3-12). Using a management account, you can onboard all subordinary AWS accounts at scale.
- 5. Select the **Subscription**, **Resource Group**, and **Location** in which you want to store the connector resource.
- 6. Enter your AWS Account ID.

Showing 4 subscriptions				
P Search (Cmd+/) *	+ Add environment V SQL Information Protection	n 🔾 Refresh 🖇	Guides & Feedback	
General	Amazon Web Services			
Overview	Azure subscriptions AWS accounts			
Getting started	Welcome to the new multi-clo, Laccount managemen	t page (preview). To sw	itch back to the classic cloud	connectors experience, click here.
E Recommendations				
Security alerts	A Search by name Environments == All	Standards == Al	I Coverage == All	
Inventory	Expand all			
Workbooks	Nama 71	stal menureas 🚓	Defender coverage 1	Standarde 1
4 Community			Printer toronge 1.9	
Diagnose and solve problems	Azure (a) Tenant Boot Group (4 of 4 subscriptions) 8			Anone Security Renchmar
Cloud Security	> 13 remark more group to an a superspectation of	8		Active secondy selections.
Secure Score				
Segulatory compliance				
Q Workload protections				
🌄 Firewall Manager				
Management				
Environment settings				

FIGURE 3-11 Creating a new Amazon Web Services connection

Account details 3 Select plans	(1) Configure access (2) Review and generate	
Enter a descriptive name for the cloud acc	ount connector and choose where to save the connector resource.	
Connector name *	MyAwesomeConnector	~
Onboard * 💿	Single account Management account	
Subscription * ③	Contoso	~
Resource group * 🕥	defenderforcloud	V
	Create new	
Location *	East US	~
AWS account Id *	1190648433	~

FIGURE 3-12 AWS Account details

- 7. Click Next: Select plans >.
- 8. Security Posture Management is automatically enabled on your connector, which ensures that all AWS resources in your particular account will be assessed and security recommendations are created. Optionally, you can switch the Servers and Containers plans to On to enable threat detection for EC2 instances and EKS clusters.

9. Click Next: Configure Access >.

Home	Microsoft Def	ender for Cloud >					
Add Amazon	account Web Services	(272)					×
🕑 Acc	count details	Select plans	(i) Configure access	(4) Review and generate			
Sele	ct plans						
Select	t the desired cap	abilities. Each capabil	ity will require different as	cess permissions and might	incur charges.		
0	When keeping m	ore than one trail in	AWS CloudTrail, or export	ing the trail to SIEM, ingestio	n costs may increase. Learn more		
	Plan name & D	Description			Configurations	Pricing	Plan status
0	Security posts With continuor discover and p	ure management us agentless scans of revent misconfigurat	your AWS workloads, Def	ender for Cloud will help ing recommendations, be	Permissions: Read (SecurityAudit)	Free (preview)	On Off
ø	Servers Protect your m instances to Az	achines with threat o zure with Azure Arc.	letection and advanced de	rfenses. Connect your EC2		\$15/Server/Month	On Off
*	Databases Protect your 54 threat protection	QL servers on EC2 mi on and vulnerability i	achines and RDS Custom f assessment. Discover and	or SQL Server instances with register your SQL server on		15\$/Server/Month	On Off
	Containers Provides real-t suspicious acti	ime threat protection vities. Defender for C	for the EKS clusters and loud will get write access	generates alerts for to EKS and CloudWatch		Free (preview)	On Off

FIGURE 3-13 Select Defender for Cloud plans to be enabled on AWS resources

- **10.** On the **Configure Access** tab, you can download a **CloudFormation** template. Then click the **Go To AWS** button.
- 11. In AWS, click **Choose File** and select the downloaded template.
- **12.** Click **Next > Create Stack**.
- 13. Once done, back in Defender for Cloud, click Next: Review And Generate >.

The second s		
Add account		
Account details	ans O Configure access () Review and generate	
Click to download the	CloudFormation template	
Click to download the CloudF	ormation template	
÷.		
Create Stack in AWS		
Next you will need to log into yo	are AME second	
1. Click 'Go to AWS'	ur wys account.	
In AWS, click 'Choose file' and it	select the downloaded template	
3. Click 'Next' and 'Create stack'		
3. Click 'Next' and 'Create stack'		
3. Click 'Next' and 'Create stack'		
3. Click 'Next' and 'Create stack' Go to AWS		
3. Click Next and Create stack Go to AWS		
3. Click Next' and 'Create stack' Go to AWS Role ARN We have auto-filled the role ARN	/s created on AWS side for you, according to the tier/s you selected and your account Id. If	
Click Next: and 'Create stack' Go to AWS Role ARN We have auto-filled the role ABN you have not changed the role noise ide, please update the role haddet the role ha	/s created on AWS side for you, according to the tier/s you selected and your account Id. If ames in AVS side, click "Review and generate". In case you clid change the role names in AWS we according).	
Click Next: and 'Create stack' Go to AWS Role ARN We have auto-filled the role ABN you have not changed the role to be side, please update the role to be CsomMonitorAws *	/s created on AWS side for you, according to the tier/s you selected and your account Id. If mms in AWS side, click "Review and generate". In case you did change the role names in AWS we accordingly.	

FIGURE 3-14 Configure access to your AWS account

14. Confirm all settings and click Create. See Figure 3-15.

dd account azon Web Services (pre	wiew)			
Account details	Select plans	Configure access	O Review and generate	
Account details				
Display name		MyAwesomeConnector		
Onboard		Single account		
Subscription		Contoso		
Resource Group		defenderforcloud		
Region		East US		
AWS account Id		production (1)		
Selected plans				
Security posture man	agement			
Configure access				
CSPM IAM role		and a creative	Lein Tanaille - An	

FIGURE 3-15 Configuration summary

Microsoft Defender for Cloud will now onboard your AWS account(s) and enable plans according to your configuration.

Onboard AWS VMs

As mentioned earlier, Microsoft Defender for Cloud leverages Azure Arc-enabled servers for connecting non-Azure machines to Azure, which also applies to AWS EC2 instances. To onboard these machines, you need to enable one of the Microsoft Defender for Servers plans on your AWS connector.

TIP In order to connect non-Azure machines to Microsoft Defender for Cloud, one of the Microsoft Defender for Servers plans (Plan 1 or Plan 2) needs to be enabled. For on-premises machines, you will enable the plan on the Azure subscription to which you connect these machines. For AWS (and GCP), this is done on the corresponding multicloud connector.

To connect AWS EC2 instances, you either must have already created a connector on which you then enable Defender for Servers, or you enable the plan during the connector creation process that is explained in the previous section. To enable the Defender for Servers plan on an existing connector, follow these steps:

- 1. Log in to the Azure portal with a user account that has Owner access rights, and then navigate to **Microsoft Defender For Cloud**.
- 2. In the left navigation pane, open Environment Settings.
- 3. Select your AWS Connector.

- 4. Toggle the Servers Plan to On.
- In the pricing column, click the Select tier link, then select one of the two Defender for Servers plans to be enabled and click Confirm.
- 6. In the **Configurations** column, click the **Configure** > link for the **Servers Plan**.
- 7. Make sure to switch the Azure Arc Agent toggle to On. Also, in the Additional Agents For Arc Connected Machines section, enable the Log Analytics Agent, and, if you want to integrate your EC2 instances with the Microsoft Defender for Endpoint Agent, switch the corresponding toggle to On.
- 8. Click Save.
- Click Next: Configure Access >, then click Next: Review And Generate > and Update.

Microsoft Defender for Cloud will now automatically onboard your EC2 instances to Azure Arc-enabled servers, deploy the Log Analytics extensions, and, depending on your configuration, onboard your machines to Microsoft Defender for Servers.

How to onboard subscriptions at scale

As you already learned throughout this chapter, there are several technical aspects that need to be considered when onboarding resources and subscriptions to Microsoft Defender for Cloud. In general, there are four steps that need to be taken (or at least considered):

- 1. Register the Microsoft.Security resource provider.
- 2. Assign the Azure Security Benchmark policy initiative.
- 3. Configure auto-provisioning.
- 4. Optionally, enable Microsoft Defender for Cloud plans.

Because registering the resource provider happens when enabling Defender for Cloud plans, we cover both topics in the following section.

Registering the Microsoft.Security resource provider

The Microsoft.Security resource provider needs to be registered on a subscription to "enable" Microsoft Defender for Cloud. While this happens automatically when you open Defender for Cloud for the first time after creating a new subscription, it is *not* automatically registered on *any* new subscription before doing so. That means that, as long as you do not open that subscription in Defender for Cloud, no recommendations will apply to its resources, and no security alerts will be created.

For enabling Microsoft Defender for Cloud on a subscription, Microsoft Azure comes with a built-in policy definition called Enable Azure Security Center on your subscription. This policy definition will—once assigned to a subscription—set the Microsoft.Security/pricings setting for VirtualMachines to free, in case no Defender for Cloud plan has been enabled on that subscription. Figure 3-16 shows the corresponding code snippet taken from this definition.

FIGURE 3-16 Enabling the Microsoft. Security resource provider

This built-in definition can be assigned on top of your (root) management group, so it applies to all subscriptions (existing and future ones) in this scope. Also, you can see that the Microsoft.Security/pricing setting is used to register the resource provider. By taking the same code and changing the pricingTier value from free to standard, Microsoft Defender for Cloud plans are enabled. Again, Microsoft Azure has built-in policy definitions that can enable Defender for Cloud plans on all subscriptions within a management group (see Figure 3-17).

Name 🕫	Definition location \uparrow_{\downarrow}	Policies 14	Туре 🖓	Definition type 14	Category 14
Configure Advanced Threat Protection to be enabled on open-source relational datab-		3	Builtin	Initiative	Security Center
Configure Azure Defender for App Service to be enabled			Builtin	Policy	Security Center
Configure Azure Defender for Azure SQL database to be enabled			Builtin	Policy	Security Center
Configure Azure Defender for DNS to be enabled			Builtin	Policy	Security Center
Configure Azure Defender for Key Vaults to be enabled			Builtin	Policy	Security Center
Configure Azure Defender for Resource Manager to be enabled			Builtin	Policy	Security Center
0 Configure Azure Defender for SQL servers on machines to be enabled			Builtin	Policy	Security Center
Configure Azure Defender for Storage to be enabled			Builtin	Policy	Security Center
Configure Azure Defender for open-source relational databases to be enabled			BuiltIn	Policy	Security Center
Configure Azure Defender for servers to be enabled			Builtin	Policy	Security Center
Configure Azure Defender to be enabled on SQL Servers and SQL Managed Instances		2	BuiltIn	Initiative	Security Center

FIGURE 3-17 Built-in policy definitions to enable Defender for Cloud plans

As you will realize when learning more about Defender for Cloud plans in Chapter 6, the list shown in Figure 3-17 is not complete. However, you can build your own definition by taking one of the existing ones and replacing the name value with one from Table 3-1.

Defender for Cloud plan	Pricing tier name
Defender for Conversi	"nome", ")/intualMachines"
Defender for servers.	name . Virtualiviachines
Defender for SQL	"name": "SqlServers"
Defender for App Services	"name": "AppServices"
Defender for Storage	"name": "StorageAccounts"
Defender for SQL on machines	"name": "SqlServerVirtualMachines"
Defender for Key Vault	"name": "KeyVaults"
Defender for DNS	"name": "Dns"
Defender for Resource Manager	"name": "Arm"
Defender for OSRDB	"name": "OpenSourceRelationalDatabases"
Defender for CosmosDB	"name": "CosmosDbs"
Defender for Containers	"name": "Containers"

 TABLE 3-1
 Defender for Cloud pricing tier names according to Defender plans

Assign the Azure Security Benchmark

The Azure Security Benchmark is a policy initiative that can be assigned to each subscription or to a management group. By default, Defender for Cloud will automatically assign the initiative to a subscription once it is opened in Defender for Cloud's portal for the first time. However, you can also manually assign the initiative from Microsoft Defender for Cloud to a management group. This is a great way to make sure the benchmark will automatically be assigned to any subscription without having to open it in Defender for Cloud's portal. To manually assign the Azure Security Benchmark to a management group, follow these steps:

- 1. Log in to the Azure portal with an account that has Contributor or Owner rights on a particular management group.
- 2. Navigate to Microsoft Defender For Cloud.
- 3. In the left navigation pane, select Environment Settings.
- **4.** Select the management group to which you want to assign the Azure Security Benchmark.
- In the Default Initiative section, click the Assign Policy button, as shown in Figure 3-18.

Search (Cmd+/)	 Security policy on Tenant Post Group
ettings	Security policy on. Tenant Root Group
Security policy	initiatives enabled on this management group
	Default initiative
	No existing Policy assignments

FIGURE 3-18 Assigning the Azure Security Benchmark on a management group

- If you don't want to create an exclusion or disable a particular recommendation, click
 Review + Create, and then Create.
- 7. The assignment is now being created. If you already had the Security Benchmark assigned to your existing subscriptions before, make sure to remove these assignments now. To do so, select a subscription instead of the management group from the Environment Settings page and then, in the left navigation pane, select Security Policy.
- 8. In the **Default Initiative** section, look for the assignment that is assigned on your subscription. Then, on the right side, click [...] and **Delete Assignment**.
- 9. Confirm the Delete Assignment dialog by clicking Yes.
- **10.** Repeat steps 8 and 9 on all subscriptions in the scope.

Configure auto-provisioning at scale

As you learned earlier in this chapter, when configuring auto-provisioning from the Defender for Cloud portal, the back-end will create policy assignments on a particular subscription. Also, for a Log Analytics agent on Azure VMs, there are built-in policy definitions, too. With that being said, all you need to do is assign these policies to your management group instead of subscriptions, as explained earlier in this chapter.

Policy management

Policies, guardrails, and definitions. Many ambiguous terms are used synonymously when describing the same topic: a set of rules used to define the boundaries in which an environment can be configured. Since Microsoft Defender for Cloud's beginnings, the Cloud Security Posture Management capability has been built upon Azure Policy, which is a Microsoft Azure service used to technically define a company's governance concept.

In this chapter, you will learn about policies and assessments within the scope of Microsoft Defender for Cloud, and you'll learn about regulatory compliance standards and how to customize the experience in hybrid and multi-cloud environments.

Introduction to Azure Policy

We remember the days when IT environments were made up of server racks within office rooms or corporate datacenters. In those days, IT security mainly meant physical security and security in operations. It was a reactive process that could easily be done as a manual task.

Today, with cloud computing being the most popular operations model, we are facing ever-changing environments, which is both a benefit and a challenge. Cloud environments are meant to be solution-focused instead of resource-focused, which means that once your solution needs more compute power, there ideally is a process in place to spin up new machines once needed (and remove them if they're not needed). Or, if you move one abstraction layer higher, you don't even care about infrastructure resources because you are using PaaS (Platform as a Service) offerings. You can easily create new Storage Accounts or remove Azure Key Vaults from your environments within seconds. But, from an operational perspective, it is impossible to keep track of all these dynamic changes manually.

It is well known that there is no such thing as total security, which means there will always be a chance of being successfully attacked. But, more importantly, without rules, there is no security *at all*! Therefore, rules are important not only for security but also for compliance and governance purposes. In real life, rules are called *laws* defined by a government, and there is an instance to control and enforce these laws, called the *police*. From a technical perspective within Microsoft Azure, this is when Azure Policy comes into play. Azure Policy is that instance to control and enforce the rules that an authority in your company has defined.

Azure Policy is a service that consists of *definitions* and *assignments*, both of which can apply to *policies* and *initiatives*.

- 1. **Definitions** Definitions are the configurations that you set up within a policy or initiative. They can be referred to as a *template*, which can later be applied to resources within your environment. Definitions can be compared with your current configuration, and any resources that do not meet the requirements of your policy are determined to be out of compliance. You can then focus on the out-of-compliance assets and bring them into compliance. All policy definitions are created in JavaScript Object Notation, or JSON.
- 2. Assignments Assignments are definitions that are assigned to a specific scope within your Azure environment. This scope can vary from management groups, over subscriptions, and down to a single resource group. By default, an assignment will be inherited top-down, which means that if you assign a policy definition on a subscription, its settings will apply to all resources within the subscription. However, when creating the assignment, you can also exclude a particular scope from applying your policy or initiative definition. For example, you might use definitions that are supposed to apply to most subscriptions within your Azure environment, but not for particular resources. Let's say you have test resources in one or several resource groups. In this case, you could create an assignment on your management group and exclude this particular resource group so resources within that scope would not apply the definition's settings.

When creating a new definition, you need to be careful with the definition location, which can either be a management group or a subscription. The location will determine to what scope the definition can be assigned later. For example, if you create the definition on a management group, you can assign it to this management group and all child management groups and subscriptions, whereas if you create a definition on a subscription, you can only assign it to this particular subscription and its resources and resource groups.

An *initiative definition* is a collection of *policy definitions* that is tailored toward achieving a singular overarching goal. Initiative definitions simplify the management and assignment of policy definitions by grouping a set of policies into a single item. Each policy definition contains a policy rule that defines in which case the policy definition will assess a resource, and what effect the policy assessment will have. Figure 4-1 shows these components.



FIGURE 4-1 Azure Policy components

IMPORTANT When working with Azure Policy and automation, you will not find the word *initiative*. You should look for *policy set* instead.

A policy definition can have different effects to the scope it is assigned to. The append mode is used to add additional fields to a resource when it is created or updated. For example, you can use append to add a list of allowed IP addresses to a storage resource. A policy definition in audit mode will report resources that are non-compliant regarding the settings within your definition. For example, if you have an internal agreement that organizational resources are only deployed to Azure regions within Europe, you can use an audit policy to report resources that are deployed in a US region. A similar effect is auditifnotexists, which will report resources that do not have a particular configuration or setting. For example, you would use auditifnotexists if you want to see resources that do not have a particular tag configured.

If you configure a definition in deployifnotexists (DINE) mode, once you deploy a resource, a particular setting or configuration is automatically remediated if it has not already been defined when configuring the resource to be deployed. For example, you can use a DINE policy to ensure that the Azure Monitoring Agent is installed on all VMs created within your Azure environment.

A definition that is configured in deny mode will prevent the deployment of resources that are non-compliant regarding a particular setting. In the first example with the Azure

regions, you can use a deny policy to not only audit but also prevent the deployment of resources to a US region. Finally, there is the modify mode, which is used to add, update, or remove properties or tags on a resource when it is created or updated. This effect is commonly used to update tags on resources. Also, with modify, you can remediate existing resources using remediation tasks.

While having this core understanding of Azure Policy is important, you don't need to create any initiative or policy when using security policy integration with Azure Policy because Defender for Cloud will automatically create it for you. All security controls and recommendations are based on this default policy initiative, called Azure Security Benchmark, which is maintained by Microsoft. This initiative includes a curation of audit and auditifnotexists policies that are automatically assigned to your subscriptions. If there are changes to existing policy definitions, definitions are removed, or new policy definitions are created and added to the Azure Security Benchmark initiative, these changes will automatically apply to Microsoft Defender for Cloud.

You can also leverage Azure Policy for deployment, remediation, and protection at scale. So, Azure Policy is not only a random governance tool within the Microsoft Azure ecosystem, but it's also an important service you need to understand to implement the best CSPM concept for your organization.

Policy exemptions

Policy exemptions (announced at Microsoft Ignite 2020) are an exciting new feature within the context of Azure Policy. Although it might seem similar to the exclusion scope you can define when assigning a definition, it is *way* more than that. With policy exemptions, you can exclude a management group, subscription, resource group, or a particular resource from an assignment. Additionally, you can configure an expiration date for the exemption or enter a justification for the exemption. You can select waiver as the exemption category if you decide to temporarily accept the non-compliance state of a resource, or you can select mitigated if the policy's intent was met through a different method or process.

MORE INFO To learn more about policy exemptions, see *https://docs.microsoft.com/ en-us/azure/governance/policy/concepts/exemption-structure.*

When you configure an exclusion scope, you need to do it within the assignment, and doing so is a static decision, whereas when you create a policy exemption, the policy assignment itself is not changed. As you can see in Figure 4-2, there is an **Exemptions** button in the left navigation pane within Azure Policy. This figure shows an exemption that has been created from within Defender for Cloud for the subscription's default assignment.

Home > Policy					
Search (Cmd+/) « Overview Getting started	Refresh Scope 4 selected	Exemption category All categories	~	Search Filter by name or IO	
Compliance Remediation Events Authoring	Policy exemption is now available! For price Total exemptions	ing details, see https://aka.ms/pc Exemptions approachin	ikypricing	Exemptions expired	
Assignments Definitions	32	0 within rest 7 days		21	
Zerreptions	To create a new exemption, please view	w the assignment or the complian	KB.		
	Policy exemption 14		Assignment †	Scope t	Exemption category 1
	ASC-Management ports should be clo	osed on your virtual machines	NIST SP 800-53	R4 Contoso/CONTOSODEMO/Contoso-Linux-VM	waiver
	ASC-Management ports should be clo	osed on your virtual machines	2	Contoso/CONTOSODEMO/Contoso-Linux-VM	waiver

FIGURE 4-2 Policy exemption in the Azure Policy dashboard

You will learn more about how to create an exemption in Defender for Cloud in the next chapter, though you can also create policy exemptions directly from the Azure Policy dashboard. That is useful if you do not want to create an exemption for the Azure Security Benchmark policy initiative, but you want to do so for other policies that are not necessarily related to Defender for Cloud.

Follow these steps to create a new policy exemption:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Resource Policy Contributor or Security Admin privileges.
- 2. In the search bar, type **Policy** and click the **Policy** service; the **Policy** blade appears, as shown in Figure 4-3.

Policy -							×
P Search (Cmd+/) =	Scope						
Overview	4 selected						
Getting started Compliance	O Get notified of compliance state chang	ps/ Use overd-Based archi	Rectare to react to notification	n with an Azure Function, Logic App, o	r any other supported event handlet. Le	arn mare https://aka.ms/pallcyPhasEvent	Deal
Remediation Events Authening Assignments DeSvitions Exemptions	Overall resource compliance 17% 15 out of #2	Resources by complian	ce state 15 - Complant 0 - Exempt 72 - Non-compliant	Non-compliant initiatives O 9 Content of 10	Non-compliant policies 239 ext of 1569	LEARN MORE Learn about Policy d' Onboarding sutofal	
	Name 74	Scope	1. Compliance state	14 Resource compli_7	Non-Compliant Resources	Non-compliant policies 74	
	Azure Security Benchmark	Tenant Root Group	O Non-compliant	23% (13 out of 57)	44	59	•••
	CMMC Level 3	Contoso	O Non-compliant	19% (8 out of 42)	34	58	
	O N/ST SP 800-53 R4	Contose	O Nori-compliant	21% (6 out of 28)	22	\$1	
	O CIS Microsoft Anure Foundations .	Contoso	O Non-compliant	25% (4 out of 16)	12	33	
	Mastering Abure Security	Tenant Root Group	O Non-compliant	20% (2 out of 10)	8	2	
	View all						
	ASSIGNMENTS BY COMPLIANCE (LAST	7 DAYS)				2.0	
						CMMC L	Leve
	100					NIST SP	800
	 I = 1 		1		6 (Sec. 19)	CS Micr	095
						Masterie	1g A
					2		

FIGURE 4-3 Azure Policy dashboard

- The Exemptions view, as shown in Figure 4-2, only shows existing exemptions, so to create a new exemption through Azure Policy, visit the Authoring section of the Policy navigation pane and select Assignments.
- Select the assignment for which you want to create a policy exemption and click the [...] menu on the right side. Select Create Exemption, as shown in Figure 4-4. The Create Exemption window appears.

Policy Assignments	a 1779				×
P Search (Cmd+/) «	🕒 Assign policy 🕒 Assign ini	tiative 💛 Refresh			
Overview Getting started Compliance	Scope 4 selected	Definition type All definition types	Search		
Remediation Events	Now create custom non-complians	te messages for policy assignments. Learn mo	re https://aka.ms/policyassign/	nentnoncompliancemessage	
Authoring	Total Assignments ①	Initiative Assignments ①	Policy As	signments ①	
Assignments	33	12	21	-	
Exemptions	Assignment name 👈		Scope ↑↓	Type ↑↓	
	CIS Microsoft Azure Foundatio	ns Benchmark 1.1.0	Contoso	Initiative	
	Azure Security Benchmark		Tenant Root Group	Edit assignment Edit assignment View definition Delete assignment Duplicate assignment Create exemption	

FIGURE 4-4 Create a new policy exemption

- 5. In the Basics section, define the Exemption Scope (Management Group, Subscription, Resource Group, or Resource), the Exemption Name, the Exemption Category (Waiver or Mitigated), and an Exemption Expiration Setting, as shown in Figure 4-5. Also, make sure to add a description that helps you understand why the exemption had been created once you come back in the future.
- 6. If you only want to create an exemption for some policies within an initiative assignment instead of exempting the whole initiative assignment, click **Policies**, set the **Policy Definition Reference** switch to **Off**, and select the policy definitions for which you want to create the exemption. Then, click **Review + Create**, followed by **Create**. Once the exemption has been created, it will show up in the **Exemption** view you saw earlier in Figure 4-2.

Create exemption Create exemption ContosoDemo Basics Policies Review + create Policy exemption is now available! For pricing details, see https://aka.ms/policypricing Policy exemptions are used by Azure Policy to exempt a resource hierarchy or an individual resource from evaluation of initiatives or definitions. Exemption scope ContosoDemo Contos	Home > Policy >	
Basics Policies Review + create Image: Policy exemption is now available! For pricing details, see https://aka.ms/policypricing Policy exemptions are used by Azure Policy to exempt a resource hierarchy or an individual resource from evaluation of initiatives or definitions. Exemption scope * () Contoso/ContosoDemo Assignment name () Azure Security Benchmark Exemption category * () Waiver The exemption is granted because the non-compliance state of the resource is temporarily accepted. Exemption expiration setting () () This exemption has been created for demo purposes	Create exemption	
Policy exemption is now available! For pricing details, see https://aka.ms/policypricing Policy exemptions are used by Azure Policy to exempt a resource hierarchy or an individual resource from evaluation of initiatives or definitions. Exemption scope * ○ Contoso/ContosoDemo Assignment name ○ Azure Security Benchmark Exemption category * ○ Waiver The exemption is granted because the non-compliance state of the resource is temporarily accepted. Exemption expiration setting ○ The exemption does not expire Exemption description ⊙ This exemption has been created for demo purposes	Basics Policies Review +	create
Policy exemptions are used by Azure Policy to exempt a resource hierarchy or an individual resource from evaluation of initiatives or definitions. Exemption scope * ContosoDemo Assignment name Assignment name Assignment name ContosoDemo Azure Security Benchmark Exemption name * ContosoDemo Azure Security Benchmark Exemption category * Naiver The exemption is granted because the non-compliance state of the resource is temporarily accepted Exemption expiration setting The exemption does not expire Exemption description This exemption has been created for demo purposes	Policy exemption is now available	lable! For pricing details, see https://aka.ms/policypricing
Exemption scope * () Contoso/ContosoDemo Assignment name () Azure Security Benchmark Exemption name * () ContosoDemo - Azure Security Benchmark Exemption category * () Waiver The exemption is granted because the non-compliance state of the resource is temporarily accepted. Exemption expiration setting () () The exemption does not expire Exemption description () This exemption has been created for demo purposes	Policy exemptions are used by Az resource from evaluation of initial	ure Policy to exempt a resource hierarchy or an individual tives or definitions.
Contoso/ContosoDemo Assignment name Assignment	Exemption scope * ①	
Assignment name Azure Security Benchmark Exemption name Azure Security Benchmark Exemption category Kemption is granted because the non-compliance state of the resource is temporarily accepted. Exemption expiration setting The exemption does not expire Exemption description This exemption has been created for demo purposes	Contoso/ContosoDemo	~
Azure Security Benchmark Exemption name * ContosoDemo - Azure Security Benchmark Exemption category * Waiver The exemption is granted because the non-compliance state of the resource is temporarily accepted. Exemption expiration setting The exemption does not expire Exemption description This exemption has been created for demo purposes	Assignment name 💿	
Exemption name * ContosoDemo - Azure Security Benchmark Exemption category * Waiver The exemption is granted because the non-compliance state of the resource is temporarily accepted. Exemption expiration setting The exemption does not expire Exemption description This exemption has been created for demo purposes	Azure Security Benchmark	
ContosoDemo - Azure Security Benchmark Exemption category * Waiver The exemption is granted because the non-compliance state of the resource is temporarily accepted. Exemption expiration setting The exemption does not expire Exemption description This exemption has been created for demo purposes	Exemption name *	
Exemption category * Waiver The exemption is granted because the non-compliance state of the resource is temporarily accepted. Exemption expiration setting The exemption does not expire Exemption description This exemption has been created for demo purposes	ContosoDemo - Azure Security	Benchmark
Waiver	Exemption category * ①	
The exemption is granted because the non-compliance state of the resource is temporarily accepted. Exemption expiration setting The exemption does not expire Exemption description This exemption has been created for demo purposes	Waiver	9
The exemption does not expire Exemption description This exemption has been created for demo purposes	The exemption is granted because accepted. Exemption expiration setting ①	e the non-compliance state of the resource is temporarily
Exemption description ③ This exemption has been created for demo purposes	The exemption does not	expire
This exemption has been created for demo purposes	Exemption description ()	
	This exemption has been create	d for demo purposes
	Important processing solar	

FIGURE 4-5 Create a new policy exemption

Understanding Azure Security Benchmark

Azure Security Benchmark, the default policy initiative that comes with Microsoft Defender for Cloud, contains all security policies. At the time of publication, the default policy initiative contained 205 separate policy definitions. The number of policies will keep growing as the Defender for Cloud engineering team continues adding new services to monitor and creating new recommendations, which will be reflected as new policy definitions. As you learned in Chapter 3, "Onboarding Microsoft Defender for Cloud," the Azure Security Benchmark initiative is either automatically assigned to all subscriptions onboarded to Defender for Cloud or manually assigned to a management group to cover all (existing and future) subscriptions.

TIP Security policies in Microsoft Defender for Cloud can only be assigned at the subscription or management group levels. This is an important observation because if you look at the Azure Policy itself, it can be assigned to a resource group. However, this capability is not available for Defender for Cloud.

The Azure Security Benchmark (ASB) is a curation of security best practices that are aligned with industry-wide security standards, such as those from the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) and the Center for Internet Security (CIS). All policy definitions that are part of the ASB reflect as a recommendation in Defender for Cloud. Also, the ASB will show up as a regulatory standard in Defender for Cloud's Regulatory Compliance view, which we cover later in this chapter. It is important to understand that while the Azure Security Benchmark comprises audit policies, not all are used to assess resource compliance. While Azure Policy can only audit resources and their configuration if information is accessible through Azure Resource Manager (ARM), Microsoft Defender for Cloud and the Azure Security Benchmark contain recommendations for non-Azure settings, such as Azure Active Directory Multi-Factor Authentication (MFA). Because Azure Policy cannot assess these types of settings, Defender for Cloud uses intelligent background assessments and will only reflect the assessment status to Azure Policy.

Also, Azure Policy only has two different compliance states (compliant and non-compliant), while Microsoft Defender for Cloud has three different health states for assessed resources (Healthy, Unhealthy, NotApplicable). That's why assessments will run in Defender for Cloud's back end and then the assessment status code for a particular resource is audited by a particular policy in the ASB. That way, if an assessment status is **Healthy** or not applicable, a resource will be flagged as being compliant in Azure Policy. The resource will show as non-compliant in Azure Policy only if the assessment status code is **Unhealthy**.

Figure 4-6 shows the **Secure Score Recommendations** view in Microsoft Defender for Cloud, including the **Enable MFA** security control. This control contains several recommendations for enabling multi-factor authentication on accounts with access rights to an Azure subscription.

Secure score recommendation	ns All recommer	ndations								
Secure score	Active ite	ms		Resource her	alth		Enviror Governa	iments: Azure Ince	O AWS	0.60*
35%	Controls 13/15	Recommen 26/s1	dations	Unhealthy (3	1) [Healthy (11)	Not applicable (9)	Overdue r Unassigne	ecommendations	2	Z/14 ○ 3/25 ○
D Search recommendations/con	trois	_	Recommendation stat	us == None ×	Severity == None X	Resource type == None >	Recommen	Show	my items only: (no 🦳
			Owner == None ×	[†] ⊽ Add filter						
⊙ Name †‡				Max score 14	Current score 75	Potential score increase 1	Status 14	Unhealthy resources		Insights
V Enable MFA				10	0.00	II → 17%	· Overdue	4 of 4 resources	_	
MFA should be enabled	on accounts with ow	ner permission	s on subscriptions				· Overdue	† 4 of 4 subscription	_	Z
MFA should be enabled	on accounts with wri	te permissions	on subscriptions				Overdue	1 of 4 subscription		Z
MIA should be enabled	on accounts with ow	ner permission	s on your subscription				Overdue	7 4 of 4 subscription		RR
MFA should be enabled	on accounts with wri	te permissions	on your subscription				Overdue	† 1 of 4 subscription		DE
> Secure management ports				8	343	+ 8%	Overdue	4 of 7 resources	_	
> Remediate vulnerabilities				6	0.00	+ 10%	· On time	8 of 8 resources	_	
> Apply system updates				6	600		· Completed	0 of 8 resources	-	
> Restrict unauthorized netwo	ork access			4	1.50	+ 4%	· Overdue	5 of 21 resources		
> Manage access and permiss	lons			4	0.00 0 0 0 0 0	+ 7%	· Overdue	5 of 24 resources		
> Encrypt data in transit				4	2.33	+ 3%	• Overdue	2 of 6 resources		
> Enable encryption at rest				4	0.00 0 0 0 0	+ 7%	· Overdue	7 of 7 resources		

FIGURE 4-6 Secure Score recommendations in Microsoft Defender for Cloud

For these recommendations, the assessed resource type is a subscription, but the setting cannot be checked via ARM, which would be mandatory for Azure Policy to audit a resource. For example, consider the first recommendation in Figure 4-6, **MFA Should Be Enabled On Accounts With Owner Permissions On Subscriptions**. The actual assessment for creating this recommendation on a subscription will run in Defender for Cloud's back end, and the policy definition will then check for each subscription in scope. This check is done to identify whether a Microsoft.Security/assessments resource named 94290b00-4d0c-d7b4-7cea-064a9554e681 exists in that subscription, based on the information contained in the Microsoft.Security/assessments/status.code field. As long as the status code is Healthy or NotApplicable, the subscription that's been assessed will be shown as compliant in Azure Policy's compliance dashboard. Figure 4-7 shows the actual policy rule.

```
"policyRule": {
 "if": {
   "field": "type",
   "equals": "Microsoft.Resources/subscriptions"
 },
 "then": {
   "effect": "[parameters('effect')]",
   "details": {
    "type": "Microsoft.Security/assessments",
    "name": "94290b00-4d0c-d7b4-7cea-064a9554e681",
    "existenceCondition": {
       "field": "Microsoft.Security/assessments/status.code",
      "in": [
        "NotApplicable",
        "Healthy"
      1
     }
   }
 }
```

FIGURE 4-7 Policy rule of a recommendation in Azure Security Benchmark

Each assessment has a unique name that is a Globally Unified Identifier (GUID). This GUID is a unique number that can be used to identify anything in the universe, which makes it a great fit for creating unique names that can be used across different environments. Therefore, the assessment name is predefined and the same in each customer's Azure environment. With that, it's possible to have the same (built-in) policy definition that will audit the same assessment in each environment.

Fine-tuning policies in Defender for Cloud

It is important to have full visibility of your workloads in Azure and ensure that you are using the security best practices available for all resources that you are monitoring. As you already learned, security policies in Azure Security Benchmark reflect Defender for Cloud's security assessments for all monitored resources. Each assessment is a recommendation for a particular resource, and assessment results and recommendations will vary according to the type of resources that a subscription has. There are situations where a recommendation might not apply to your scenario. For example, Defender for Cloud might recommend that you enable MFA, but this wouldn't be helpful if you are already using a third-party MFA provider in your environment. Because Defender for Cloud doesn't consider the third-party implementation of MFA, this recommendation becomes a false-positive. To completely disable a particular recommendation, follow the steps below:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Security Admin privileges.
- 2. Open Microsoft Defender for Cloud.
- 3. In the left navigation pane, click Environment Settings.
- Depending on the scope to which you have assigned the Azure Security Benchmark, select a management group or subscription. Then, in the left navigation pane, click Security Policy.
- 5. On the **Security Policy** blade, select the policy assignment in the **Default Initiative** section, as shown in Figure 4-8.

Home > Microsoft Defender for Clov Settings Security Showing management group. Tenan	policy Root Group'							
Search (Cmd+/) Settings	Security policy of initiatives enabled on the	n: Tenant Root C	āroup					
Security policy	C Defau	It initiative ultinitiative enabled or	your subscription gener	ates the security re	commendations in th	e Recommendations page	6.	
	Assign	ment	Assigned On	Audit policies	Deny policies	Disabled policies	Exempted policies	
	Azure	Security Benchmark	[] Management	191	0	15	0	1220

FIGURE 4-8 Default initiative assignment in Defender for Cloud

- After clicking the assignment, the Edit Initiative Assignment page appears. Click the Parameters tab.
- Deselect the Only Show Parameters That Need Input Or Review checkbox, which makes all parameters appear. These parameters correspond to each recommendation (Azure policies). Look for the recommendation that you want to disable, click the dropdown, and click Disabled, as shown in Figure 4-9.
- After selecting **Disabled** for the recommendation that is not applicable to your scenario, click the **Review+Save** button, which is located at the bottom of the page, and then click **Save**.
- 9. Once the change is committed, go back to Defender for Cloud's **Overview** page.

Home > I	Microsoft Defe	nder for Cloud >	Settings >	
Azure	Security re Assignment	Benchm	ark	
Basics	Parameters	Remediation	Non-compliance messages	Review + save
Search	by paramet	Only show	parameters that need input or rev	iew
Log Analy monitorir	ytics agent shou ng * ④	ld be installed on	your virtual machine for Azure Sec	curity Center
AuditIf	NotExists			~
AuditlfN Manage	VotExists certificate validit	y period * 🛈		~
disabled	d mum validity pe	riod in months of	managed certificate * ①	V
12	1			
Key Vault	secrets should	have expiration da	ites set * 🕕	
Disable	d			`
Audit				
Deny	/			
Disable	d 🗶			
Virtual m managed	achines' Guest C I identity * ①	Configuration exte	nsion should be deployed with sys	tem-assigned
AuditIf	NotExists			~

FIGURE 4-9 Disabling a recommendation that is not relevant to your scenario

Now that the recommendation has changed, you need to wait for the dashboard to refresh. Changes to the initiative might take up to 48 hours to be re-assessed.

MORE INFO Each recommendation in Defender for Cloud has its own Freshness Interval which indicates how often an assessment will run. If the Freshness Interval is set to 24 hours, the assessment will run once every 24 hours. If you want to know how long it will take for the recent change to your policy to reflect in your recommendations, the Freshness Interval is a good indicator.

Because each subscription has its own policy assignment, there will be scenarios for which you want to deploy a single assignment for multiple subscriptions. When this occurs, you can use Azure management groups. The idea is that you can organize subscriptions into containers (called management groups) and apply your governance conditions to the management groups, as shown in Figure 4-10. For more information on how to manage policy at scale, see Chapter 3 and Chapter 10, "Deployment at scale."



FIGURE 4-10 Security policies assigned at the management group level

Each directory is given a single top-level management group called the Root Management Group. Unlike other management groups, the Root Management Group cannot be moved or deleted. For more information on how to create Azure management groups, see *http://aka.ms/ azuremgroup*.

Creating custom policies in Microsoft Defender for Cloud

Using the built-in policy initiative in your Defender for Cloud deployment has several advantages. Most obvious is the fact that you don't need to care about enabling recommendations because they will automatically apply to every subscription you enroll to Defender for Cloud. Less obvious, but as important nonetheless, both the built-in policy and initiative definitions are maintained by Microsoft. In other words, if there are changes to the resource providers used within these policy definitions, if new definitions are created, or if existing recommendations are changed, these changes will automatically be incorporated into the built-in initiative definition. However, there are cases when you still want to have additional custom policies in your environment, either because you want to tailor an existing policy, or because you want to add more assessments to your environment.

To add a custom policy initiative to Microsoft Defender for Cloud, follow these steps:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Security Admin privileges.
- 2. Open Microsoft Defender for Cloud.
- 3. In the left navigation pane, click **Environment Settings**.

- 4. Depending on the scope to which you want to assign a custom initiative, select a management group or subscription. Then, in the left navigation pane, click **Security Policy**.
- At the bottom of the Security Policy blade, in the Your Custom Initiatives section, click the Add A Custom Initiative button. The Add Custom Initiatives blade appears, as shown in Figure 4-11.



FIGURE 4-11 Adding a custom policy initiative to Microsoft Defender for Cloud

- You can either click Add to assign an existing custom initiative or + Create New to start building a new custom initiative definition from scratch and assign it to your subscription.
- You can add a combination of existing custom and built-in policy definitions to your custom initiative. Once you've created an initiative, click Save and then Add to assign it to your subscription.
- 8. When assigning the custom initiative from Defender for Cloud, you can assign it to a management group, subscription, or a particular resource group within that subscription. (Remember, the Azure Security Benchmark initiative can only be assigned on management groups and subscriptions.) At the same time, you can define an exclusion for either a resource group or a particular resource so the policies won't apply to the excluded scope, as shown in Figure 4-12.
- 9. Click the **Review + Create** button, and then click **Create**.

sign initiative				
Basics Parameters Reme	diation	Non-compliance	messages	Review + create
Scope Scope Learn more about setting	the scope	*		
Contoso				
Exclusions				
Optionally select resources to e	xclude from	the policy		
Contoso security baseline]	
Description			1	
			J	
Policy enforcement ③				
Policy enforcement ① Enabled Disabled				

FIGURE 4-12 Assign a custom policy definition with scope and exclusions

Custom policy definitions within your custom initiative will be shown in Defender for Cloud's **All Recommendations** tab, as shown in Figure 4-13. To narrow down the results, you can filter the **Recommendation Type** for custom recommendations only.

secure score recommendations	All recommendations			Anura	AWS O GER
Active recommendations (t	by severity)		Resource health	Azure	C ANS
High Medium 25/43 22/33	Low 63/84		Unhealthy (227)	Healthy (49)	Not applicable (10)
Governance (preview)					
Overdue recommendations Unassigned recommendations	32/14 () 96/110 ()				
				Show my items only (p	review): 🕘 💽 Off
Search recommendations		Recommendation status == None ×	Severity == Non	Show my items only (p e × Resource ty	review): () () Off
P Search recommendations		Recommendation status == None × Recommendation maturity == None ×	Severity == Non Owner == Nor	Show my items only (p e × Resource ty ne ×	review): () () Off
Search recommendations		Recommendation status == None × Recommendation maturity == None × Recommendation type == Custom ×	Severity == Non Owner == No ⁴ V Add filter	Show my items only (p e × Resource ty ne ×	review): () () Off pe == None (X) ^ Less
Search recommendations		Recommendation status == None × Recommendation maturity == None × Recommendation type == Custom × Status 7.4 Init	Severity == Non Owner == No ⁴ V Add filter tiatives L	Show my items only (p e × Resource ty ne × Jnhealthy resources	review): (2) (Off pe == None X ^ Less Insi
P Search recommendations Severity 74 Name 7. Low Demo assessment		Recommendation status == None × Recommendation maturity == None × Recommendation type == Custom × Status 74 Init = Unasygned De	Severity == Non Owner == Nor ⁴ Add filter tiatives L mo standard	Show my items only (p e × Resource ty ne × Jnhealthy resources 1 of 1 AWS Sts Acco	review): () () Off pe == None () Less Insi

FIGURE 4-13 Custom recommendations based on a custom policy initiative

As mentioned before, you can use both custom and built-in policy definitions within your custom initiative definition. If you choose to use built-in policies, they still are maintained by Microsoft, whereas custom policy definitions are not automatically updated. So, if you are using custom policies in a custom initiative, you need to establish a process that helps you keep track of back-end changes related to the policies' intentions and update your custom policies accordingly.

Policy enforcement and governance

With cloud computing, there is no security without governance. Cloud environments are too dynamic to manually make sure that infrastructure and platform resources are protected and configured correctly (whatever that means for your particular environments), so you need a robust end-to-end governance concept which includes Azure Policy as one of its main components.

Governance is defined as the "Establishment of *policies*, and continuous *monitoring* of their proper *implementation*, by the members of the governing body of an organization [...]." That's a great definition, as it contains very important parts.

MORE INFO To read the full definition, see *https://businessdictionary.info/definition/* governance/.

You already know that policies are rules that apply to your environment. These rules can apply to your organization because of legal restrictions, regulatory compliance, or because your organization simply decides to go one way versus another.

The second part of the definition, monitoring, is a very important one because it applies to rules and policies, as well as to everything in the cloud. Without proper monitoring, you are blind, and being blind means that you will never know what exactly is going on in your cloud environment. If you don't know what is going on, you will never have a chance to react or pro-actively change anything.

And then there is implementation. The definition means "implementation of policies," but you can expand its scope to security implementation and resource deployment. In other words, we need to talk about deployment processes, continuous integration and continuous deployment (CI/CD), DevOps, and so on.

When you take a closer look at Microsoft Defender for Cloud, you will realize that all of the definition's aspects are already incorporated in the product. Defender for Cloud comes with its own security policy initiative, enables visibility (monitoring) into resource compliance and, therefore, the policies' proper implementation. Also, Defender for Cloud helps you to understand which changes are necessary in your deployment processes to be—and stay—compliant.

In Chapter 5, "Strengthening your security posture," we take a closer look at the Secure Score as the main KPI (key performance indicator) to measure your security posture, but it is also important to understand how resource deployments can negatively affect your resources' security within the context of policy enforcement and governance.

The Secure Score is calculated based on resources and their compliance with the Azure Security Benchmark policy definitions, which security recommendations rely on. In short, the higher your Secure Score, the more resources are compliant with your security policies and the more secure your resources are. Figure 4-14 shows an ideal Secure Score trend for a fictive Azure environment. The trend starts low and increases over time, which is an indicator of security and compliance improvements.



FIGURE 4-14 Azure Secure Score over time improvement

In this scenario, someone has taken care of remediating security recommendations that count toward the organization's Secure Score. Once security issues and recommendations are remediated, the Secure Score will increase. However, this is *reactive* security management. Reactive means that you take care of security once a resource is non-compliant with a given security recommendation, and you will learn why this is not sufficient while continuing with the demo scenario in this chapter. Figure 4-15 shows a similar curve, but in May you see that the Secure Score dropped to an even lower percentage than you saw in January. But why?

As discussed in Chapter 2, "Planning Microsoft Defender for Cloud adoption," when managing security reactively, once new resources are deployed, your Secure Score will drop. This is when your resources are not deployed securely by default. In this case, you would need to take care of remediating configuration issues and security recommendations reactively again. This means on the one hand, it will require a lot of effort after every resource deployment, but on the other hand, your cloud environment will be more vulnerable immediately after new resources have been deployed. So, reactively managing security comes with several drawbacks. Don't get us wrong: Hands-on mentality is great because it means that people want to roll up their sleeves and get things done, but in this case, the same mentality also needs to be projected onto security management.



FIGURE 4-15 Secure Score over time when not taking care of governance

How to overcome reactive security management

IT security has always been an important part of IT operations. The problem with that approach is that security comes last—at the end of the deployment process—instead of being integrated into it. With ever-changing cloud environments, increasing sophistication of cyber threats and the lack of security specialists in many organizations, it is no longer enough to react to issues. However, you need to make sure to *proactively* integrate security into the build pipeline and your deployment processes. The earlier you care for security in these processes, the easier it is to align with corporate rules and restrictions.

Once your cloud environment grows, you will automatically want to enforce policies across a broad set of resources, resource groups, or even subscriptions so you can make sure that all these resources will automatically adhere to your corporate rules, instead of having to take care of remediation manually.

Prevent security misconfigurations with Defender for Cloud

Security misconfigurations are one of the main reasons organizations get compromised, and the good news is that Defender for Cloud leverages Azure Policy to *prevent* misconfigurations. With this integration, you can make sure you keep your resources secure and that you have already stabilized your Secure Score when/before resources are deployed (proactively), instead

of taking care of security afterward (reactively). You can use Defender for Cloud to enforce a secure configuration with two effects:

- 1. With the deny effect in Defender for Cloud's recommendations, you can prevent unsecure resources from being created. This effect will use the deny effect from Azure Policy.
- 2. The enforce effect in Defender for Cloud's recommendations will leverage Azure Policy's DeployIfNotExists effect to automatically remediate resources from an unsecure configuration.

You can create a deny or enforcement recommendation directly from a recommendation's blade in Microsoft Defender for Cloud, following these steps:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with an account that has Security Admin privileges.
- 2. In the search bar, type Defender, then select Microsoft Defender For Cloud.
- 3. In Defender for Cloud's left navigation pane, click **Recommendations**.
- 4. Open a security control and select a recommendation within. In this example, you are using the Encrypt data in transit security control and the Secure transfer to storage accounts should be enabled recommendation.
- 5. Click the Enforce or Deny button within the recommendation as shown in Figure 4-16.

Secure trans	fer to storage	e accounts s	hould be enable	ed …		>
🖉 Exempt 💿 Der	ny 💽 View policy def	inition 😽 Open que	Ŋ			
Severity	Freshness in	nterval	Tactics	and techniques		
High	(L) 30 M	/lin	2	Credential Access	• +1	
∧ Description				CREEK AL AND A DECKNOL		
 Description Secure transfer is an server and the servic Remediation st 	option that forces your sto e and protects data in tran	arage account to accept i isit from network layer at	requests only from secure conne tacks such as man-in-the-middle	etions (HTTPS). Use of H e, eavesdropping, and ses	ITPS ensures authentica Ision-hijacking.	tion between the
Description Secure transfer is an server and the servic Remediation st Affected resou Unhealthy resou	option that forces your sto e and protects data in tran teps rces urces (2) Healthy re	orage account to accept i sit from network layer at sources (4) Not aj	equests only from secure conne tacks such as man-in-the-middle pplicable resources (0)	ections (HTTPS). Use of H e, eavesdropping, and ses	ITPS ensures authentica ssion-hijacking.	tion between the
Description Secure transfer is an server and the servic Remediation sit Affected resour Unhealthy resour Search storage	option that forces your sti e and protects data in tran teps rces urces (2) Healthy re pe accounts	orage account to accept to accept the sist from network layer at sources (4) Not a	equests only from secure conne tacks such as man in the middle pplicable resources (0)	ctions (HTTPS). Use of HI	TTPS ensures authentica sion-hijacking.	tion between the
Description Secure transfer is an server and the servic Remediation sit Affected resou Unhealthy resou Search storag Name	option that forces your sti e and protects data in tran teps rces urces (2) Healthy re te accounts $\hat{\gamma}_{\downarrow}$	prage account to accept to accept the sit from network layer at sources (4) Not a Subscription	equests only from secure conne tacks such as man in the middli opticable resources (0) Owner	ections (HTTPS). Use of HT e, eavesdropping, and set	TTPS ensures authentica ssion-hijacking.	tion between the
Description Secure transfer is an server and the servic Remediation std Affected resou Unhealthy resou O Search storag Name C = contesce	option that forces your sti e and protects data in tran teps rces urces (2) Healthy re ge accounts \uparrow_{\perp} odemosa2	orage account to accept is if from network layer at sources (4) Not a Subscription Contoso	equests only from secure conne tacks such as man-in-the-middle opticable resources (0) Owner	ections (HTTPS). Use of HT e. eavesdropping. and ses	TTPS ensures authentica sision-hijacking.	tion between the ↑↓ nded 8/1/2022) (3

FIGURE 4-16 Create a deny recommendation

6. Select the subscription or subscriptions for which you want to change the policy effect from audit to deny and click the **Change To Deny** button, as shown in Figure 4-17.

Deny - Prevent resource creation			×
4 subscriptions			
Set the scope for the deny effect of your Azure Policy. The deny effect prever satisfy the recommendation. Learn more about the Azure Policy deny effect.	nts the creation of resources that don'	t	
Item	Current status	More	
✓ ✓ [▲] Tenant Root Group (4 of 4 subscriptions)	Audit		
 (A) internation sprine 20.3 strength and a sample (1 or 	f 1 subscriptions		
📄 📍 Minuted Statutis, Contemposities 19 19			
Contoso			
Contoso			



7. Be aware that depending on the scope you assigned the Azure Security Benchmark to, you can either create the deny or enforcement policy on a subscription, or on the management group only.

MORE INFO To learn for which recommendations you can create a deny or enforcement policy, see https://aka.ms/MDFCEnforceDeny.

Denying resource creation or enforcing auto-remediation on some subscriptions is good, but wouldn't it be even better to have an option for large-scale deployments, too? Here we go!

Large-scale provisioning with Azure Blueprints

Microsoft Defender for Cloud is a subscription-based service, which means that any configuration you want to enforce, deny, or activate is always done on a particular subscription unless you have assigned the Azure Security Benchmark on a management group. That might be good for existing environments, but what about new subscriptions under the same Azure AD tenant? Or what if your organization has a large cloud estate with more than 1,000 subscriptions?

Azure Blueprints is a service that brings together all the goodness of several important governance services within Microsoft Azure. One could say that with Azure Blueprints, you have a way to automate governance across your entire cloud estate. Similar to policies, Blueprints divide between definitions and assignments, as shown in Figure 4-18.



FIGURE 4-18 Getting started with Azure Blueprints

A **Blueprint definition** can be created on management groups and subscriptions. It contains *artifacts* that are supposed to be applied to a particular scope. Artifacts can be policy and initiative assignments, as well as role assignments, resource groups, and even ARM Templates. So, with a Blueprint definition, you can apply policies and initiatives to a subscription, and you can also create resource groups and resources, and grant access rights to users and/or groups. The definition is saved in either a management group or a subscription. The location will determine to which scope the definition can be assigned. For example, if you create a Blueprint in only one subscription, you cannot assign it to another subscription, whereas if you store it in a management group, you can assign it to all subscriptions in that scope (and it will also automatically be assigned to new subcriptions within that management group). Other than policies and initiatives, a Blueprint definition can be stored in a draft before publishing it. Once a definition is published, it will get a new version. With that, you can assign the same definition in different versions to different scopes, such as when you want to test a new Blueprint definition on a small scope before rolling it out to your entire environment.

A **Blueprint Assignment** is similar to a policy or initiative assignment, meaning it's a Blueprint definition assigned to a subscription, but there is an important difference: Blueprint assignments can be locked using the Azure Resource Lock capability. With this option set to **Do Not Delete**, you can make sure that artifacts deployed by the Blueprint assignment cannot be deleted, even by resource or subscription owners. If you set the option to **Read Only**, resources that have been deployed cannot be changed at all, even by the resource or subscription owner. To start creating and assigning a new Blueprint definition, follow these steps:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with an account that has **Owner** privileges on the management group in which you want to save the definition.
- 2. Select **Blueprints** from the left navigation pane. This will open the **Getting Started** view you saw in Figure 4-18.
- 3. Click the **Create** button. You can now either select a Blueprint sample from the list or start with a blank Blueprint. For this exercise, select **Start With Blank Blueprint**.
- 4. Enter a name for the Blueprint definition and decide where to store it. Remember, if you want the definition to be assigned to more than one subscription, store the definition in a management group. Click the Next: Artifacts >> button, as shown in Figure 4-19.

Create blueprint	
Basics Artifacts	
Blueprint name * 🕧	
Contoso	~
Blueprint description	
Blueprint description Contoso demo blueprint definition	<i>,</i>
Blueprint description Contoso demo blueprint definition	~
Blueprint description Contoso demo blueprint definition	ž
Blueprint description Contoso demo blueprint definition	~
Blueprint description Contoso demo blueprint definition	~
Blueprint description Contoso demo blueprint definition Definition location * ① Tenant Root Group	~
Blueprint description Contoso demo blueprint definition Definition location * ① Tenant Root Group	~ ~
Blueprint description Contoso demo blueprint definition Definition location * ① Tenant Root Group The management group or subscription where the blue	eprint is saved. The definition
Blueprint description Contoso demo blueprint definition Definition location * () Tenant Root Group The management group or subscription where the blu location determines the scope that the blueprint may laka ms/BlueLocation.	eprint is saved. The definition be assigned to. Learn more at

FIGURE 4-19 Create a Blueprint definition

5. Click the + Add Artifact button and select the artifact type you want to add to your Blueprint definition. Depending on the artifact type, fill in the necessary information and then click the Add button to add the artifact to your definition. Repeat this step for every other artifact you want to add to your Blueprint.

IMPORTANT For some artifact parameters, you will see a **This Value Should Be Specified When The Blueprint Is Assigned** checkbox. If you deselect this checkbox, you define the parameter in the definition, so it is the same value for every assignment. If you select the checkbox, the parameter is set per assignment.
- 6. Click the Save Draft button.
- 7. You are now redirected to the **Getting Started** page again. Your Blueprint definition is now saved but not published. To publish its first version, click **Blueprint Definitions** in the navigation pane and select the definition you just created from the list.
- 8. Click **Publish Blueprint**, as shown in Figure 4-20, enter a version, and click the **Publish** button.

Home > Blueprints >		
Contoso Blueprints ① Publish blueprint 2 Edit blueprint 3 Delete b	blueprint	×
Name Contoso	State Draft	
Definition location Tenant Root Group	Description Contoso demo blueprint defini	ition
Definition location ID		
Version Draft		
Latest artifacts		
Artifact name	Resource type	Parameters
✓ ? Assigned subscription	Subscription	
💽 ContosoDemo	Resource group	1 out of 2 parameters populated

FIGURE 4-20 Publish your Blueprint definition

- 9. You are now redirected to the Create Blueprint page shown previously in Figure 4-18, and you can assign the Blueprint definition to one, some, or all existing subscriptions underneath the management group in which you created the definition. To assign the definition, click Assign Blueprint.
- 10. Fill out all mandatory fields, such as Subscriptions, Assignment Name, Location, and Blueprint Version. Also, make sure to enter values for all parameters that have not already been defined in the Blueprint definition. Also, decide if you want to lock your resources with a Do Not Delete, or a Read Only lock. Then click Assign.

MORE INFO To learn more about Azure Blueprints, see https://docs.microsoft.com/ azure/governance/blueprints/overview.

Policy deployment and best practices

You have already learned that policies, initiatives, and Blueprints are a great way to make sure your cloud estate will automatically align with your corporate rules. But in order to get the best out of policies, there are some best practices to consider.

- 1. Get yourself familiar with ARM Templates, PowerShell, and Azure CLI When working with policy definitions, there is no way around JavaScript Object Notation, or JSON. As you learned at the beginning of this chapter, policy definitions are always created in JSON syntax. The good news is that ARM Templates as a declarative deployment language are also based on JSON, so once you know how to create a policy definition, the path to creating an ARM Template is short. ARM Templates are a very efficient way of deploying policies and initiatives versus using the Azure portal. For example, you can use ARM Templates within your building pipeline based on Azure DevOps, but you can also run a deployment using PowerShell and Azure CLI. Also, when running a deployment, you can reference the template file directly from a repository, such as GitHub or Azure Repos.
- 2. Assign definitions top-down Policy settings are inherited from a higher to a lower scope. In other words, if you assign an initiative definition on your Root Management Group, its policy settings will apply to all subscriptions within that scope. Therefore, the settings you want to apply to all your resources should be assigned on the highest possible scope; settings that only apply to some subscriptions (or resources within them) should be assigned on a lower level of scope. The higher you assign a policy, the less restrictive it usually is, whereas the lower the assignment is created, the more restrictive it might be.
- **3.** Avoid layering and overriding policy settings Although possible, you should not override settings from one assignment by those of another because it might lead to unexpected results. Every resource individually evaluates all policy assignments to make sure that no resource will accidentally bypass the evaluation, and the result of layering assignments is considered to be cumulatively most restrictive. See the following example:
 - Policy 1:
 - Assigned to Subscription A
 - Allows resource creation only in the westus Azure region
 - Deny effect
 - Policy 2:
 - Assigned to Resource Group B in Subscription A
 - Allows resource creation only in the eastus Azure region
 - Deny effect

The deny effect in Policy 1 will deny all resources which are created in any Azure region other than West US. This setting applies to Subscription A. Policy 2 will deny resource creation in all Azure regions except East US. If you create a resource in Resource Group A in Subscription A, the resource can be created in the West US Azure region. In Resource Group B of Subscription A, any new resource is denied. In other words, with this set of policy assignments, you entirely deny resource creation in Resource Group B because the policy effects are cumulative. In this scenario, you would have to work with notScope, or policy exemptions to make sure that Resource Group B is exempted from the policy setting of Policy 1. Also, overriding a policy setting with another setting might also lead to unexpected results. See the following example:

- Policy 1:
 - Assigned to Subscription A
 - Set the tag Resource Owner to the value IT
 - Modify effect
- Policy 2:
 - Assigned to Resource Group B
 - Set the tag Resource Owner to the value SOC
 - Modify effect

If you create a resource in Resource Group A of Subscription A, the resource will automatically get the tag Resource Owner set to IT. If you create the same resource in Resource Group B, the tag's value could be either IT or SOC, depending on which assignment is evaluated first/last.

MORE INFO To learn more about scopes in Azure Policy, see https://docs.microsoft.com/ azure/governance/policy/concepts/scope.

Regulatory standards and compliance

Governance might be one of the most important topics when it comes to security hygiene. You already learned that, with Azure Policy, you have a great tool to create guardrails within which your developers and resource administrators are allowed to move when it comes to resource creation.

Also, there might be legal restrictions and regulatory standards that apply to your organization, such as the Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard (PCI DSS) for organizations that handle credit cards, or ISO27001, an international standard on how to manage information security. Azure Policy contains several built-in initiative definitions, which can be used to determine your resources' compliance with particular compliance standards, as shown in Figure 4-21.

Policy Definitions							×
	+ Initiative definition + Policy def	inition 😰 Export definitions 💍 Refre	ih .				
Overview	Scope	Definition type	Туре	Category		Search	
Getting started	4 selected	All definition types 🔍	All types	 ✓ 1 categor 	ies 🗠 🗠	Filter by name or ID	
Compliance Benerication	Name	↑↓ Definition location	T ₄ Policies	14 Type	†↓ Definition type	ta Category ta	
	E Preview) NIST SP 800-171 R2		78	Built-in	Initiative	Regulatory Compliance	***
Authoring	🚔 IRS1075 September 2016		62	Built-in	Initiative	Regulatory Compliance	
 Assignments 	EIS Microsoft Azure Foundations Be	nchmark 1.3.0	87	Buit-in	tritiative.	Regulatory Compliance	777
Definitions	🚔 (Preview) Australian Government (5)	M PROTECTED	62	Built-in	Initiative	Regulatory Compliance	
Exemptions	E UK OFFICIAL and UK NHS		59	Built-in	tritiative	Regulatory Compliance	
Related Services	E Preview) SWIFT CSP-CSCF v2020		- 61	Built-in	Initiative	Regulatory Compliance	
Bueprints (preview)	E Preview) Acure Security Benchmark		136	Bult-in	Initiative	Regulatory Compliance	***
Tesource Graph	# PO v3.2.12018		39	Built-in	Initiative	Regulatory Compliance	
has private	🚔 Canada Federal FBMM		60	Built-in	Initiative	Regulatory Compliance	***
and the bound	a 150 27001 2013		53	Built-in	Initiative	Regulatory Compliance	
	🚔 (Preview): Motion Picture Associatio	s of America (MPAA)	36	Built-in	Initiative	Regulatory Compliance	
	ATRUST/HIPAA		121	Built-in	Initiative	Regulatory Compliance	***
	LE NIST SP 800-53 R4		790	Buit-in	Initiative	Regulatory Compliance	
	E FedRAMP High		\overline{n}	Bult-in	Initiative	Regulatory Compliance	-
	FedRAMP Moderate		62	Built-in	Initiative	Regulatory Compliance	***

FIGURE 4-21 Regulatory Compliance policy initiatives in Azure Policy

You can assign these definitions directly to your management groups or subscriptions to see the results in the Azure Policy compliance dashboard, or you can leverage Microsoft Defender for Cloud to assess your resources' compliance with the standards that apply to your organization. Figure 4-22 shows the new Defender for Cloud main dashboard, with **Regulatory Compliance** as one of the four main tiles in the upper-right corner.



FIGURE 4-22 Regulatory Compliance in the main Defender for Cloud dashboard

Regulatory compliance in Microsoft Defender for Cloud

Under the hood, Defender for Cloud leverages the built-in policy initiatives to automatically assess resource compliance with a given compliance standard whenever possible. Azure Policy will only show resources as being compliant or non-compliant regarding a particular policy or initiative definition, but there are parts of the compliance standards that cannot automatically be assessed and therefore, are not represented in the respective initiative definition. Defender for Cloud adds more context to these standards, so you see both assessment results and the category in which these assessments belong.

TIP Regulatory Compliance is part of Microsoft Defender for Cloud's enhanced capabilities. In order to get access to it, you need to enable Microsoft Defender for Cloud plans.

Figure 4-23 shows the Defender for Cloud regulatory compliance dashboard. The PCI DSS 3.2.1 standard is selected in this screenshot, and the compliance controls at the bottom of the page reflect this standard.

Showing 4 subscriptions	er for cloud Regulatory co	implance				8
P Search (Cmd+/) 0	🛓 Download report 💿 Manage compl	iance policies 😚 Open query 📋 Audit reports 🖂 Corr	pliance over time workbor	2k		
General	You can now fully customize the standard	ds you track in the dashboard. Update your dashboard by selecting '8	Aanage compliance policies'	above>		
Overview Getting started	Azure Security Benchmark	Lowest compliance regulatory standards	Show all 8			
Security alerts	19 of 43 passed controls	CMMC Level 3	3/55		Audit reports	
Inventory		SOC TSP	3/13		Stay up to date on the latest privacy, security.	
Workbooks		150 27001	6/20		and compliance-related information for	>
Community		ISO 27001:2013	7/17		Microsoft's cloud services.	
Diagnose and solve problems					Open	
Cloud Security						
Security posture						
Regulatory compliance	Is the regulatory compliance expension	rience clear to you? 🔿 Yes 🚫 No				×
Finewall Manager Anagement L L Sourionment settings Sourity solutions Workflow submation	Abure security denominant, v3 10.2.7 Under each applicable compliance controll passing the sizes on tensure you are fully report is only a partial view of your overall PCI DSS.12.11 a applied to 4 subscriptions Dispand all compliance controls v @ 1. Install and maintain a fin	evail configuration to protect cardholder data	Addre Cis 1.1.0 " ISO	they are all green, it mean oversed by Defender for C	s those asseisments are current oud assessments, and therefore t	y this
	2. Do not use vendor-supp	lied defaults for system passwords and other secu	rity parameters			
	O 3. Protect stored cardhold	er data				
	 # 3.1 Reép sardholder data storag cardholder data (CHD) stora Umiting data storage aroo - Specific remention requirem - Processar for secure denti- - A quanterly process to idea 	e to a minimum by implementing data retention and dispo- pli and and retaintion time to that which is required for legal, re- ensitive random extra the second second second second second on all data when no longer medded this read and second secon	ual policies, procedures a guilatory, and/or busines acceds defined artemion	nd processes that includ s requirements	e at Mart the following for all	
	 Ø 3.2. Do not store sensitivilt is permissible for in There is a business 	e authentication data after authorization (even if encrypted suers and companies that support issuing services to store justification and). If sensitive authenticati sensitive authentication	on data is received, rend data if:	ier all data unrecoverable upor	1 com

FIGURE 4-23 Regulatory Compliance dashboard in Defender for Cloud

If you open the compliance controls, you will see that each of these controls contains several sub-controls. Compliance controls can have three different states:

- **1. Green circle with a checkmark** This state shows that all resources within the scope are compliant with this particular control.
- **2. Red circle with a cross** This state shows that resources are non-compliant with regard to this particular control.
- **3. Unavailable** Some controls and sub-controls are unavailable (grayed-out). These controls are the ones that currently cannot automatically be assessed and, therefore, Defender for Cloud cannot decide whether a particular rule is met. For instance, this might happen if a compliance control is focused on processes rather than resource configurations.

Moving a step deeper into the sub-controls, you will find the assessments that belong to the control. These assessments are based on the policies that are part of the respective regulatory compliance initiative definition. Figure 4-24 shows an assessment that is part of sub-control 3.2 in the PCI DSS 3.2.1 compliance standard, which is part of the main control 3. Protect stored cardholder data.

~	3.1 Geep cardholder data storage to a minimum by implementing data retention an cardholder data (CHD) storage. Uniting data storage amount and retention time to that which is required for Specific retention requirements for cardholder data Processis for secure detextion of data when no founger needed A quarterly process for identifying and securely deleting stored cardholder data	d disposal policies, pro legal, regulatory, and/o a that exceeds defined	cedures and processes r business requirement retention.	that include at least the following for all
~ (3.2. Do not store sensitive authentication data after authorization (even if en It is permissible for issuers and companies that support issuing services	crypted). If sensitive au to store sensitive authe	thentication data is rec ntication data if:	eived, render all data unrecoverable upon co
	 There is a business justification and The data is stored securely. 			
	There is a business justification and The data is stored securely. O 3.2.* Additional assessments for 3.2 - Do not store sensitive authentication data render all data unrecoverable upon completion of the authorization proce It is permissible for issuers and companies that support issuing services to - There is a business justification and - The data is stored securely.	after authorization (ev 55. store sensitive authent	en if encrypted). If sen ication data if:	sitive authentication data is received,
	There is a business justification and The data is stored securely. Solution of the data is stored securely. Solution of the authorization data render all data unrecoverable upon completion of the authorization proce It is permissible for issuers and companies that support issuing services to - There is a business justification and - The data is stored securely. Customer responsibility	a after authorization (ev 55. store sensitive authent Resource type	en if encrypted). If sen ication data if: Failed resources	sitive authentication data is received, Resource compliance status

FIGURE 4-24 Assessment as part of a regulatory compliance sub-control in the PCI DSS 3.2.1 standard

If you compare the policies within the built-in compliance initiatives with the policies that are part of the Azure Security Benchmark initiative, you will see that some of these policies are the same, whereas others are different.

The Azure Security Benchmark is a curation of security best practices that will directly influence your Secure Score. In other words, if you take care of remediating recommendations generated based on these policies, your Secure Score will increase.

Regulatory compliance in Defender for Cloud offers another perspective. With regulatory compliance, you get a tool that helps you to focus on remediating findings that block you from achieving a particular compliance certification. If you remediate all findings within a compliance standard, your Secure Score might not even be touched, depending on which findings you are remediating. Also, remediating all findings within a particular compliance standard does not automatically mean that you will receive the respective certification. As you already learned, Defender for Cloud can only determine your environment's compliance if a compliance rule can automatically be assessed. However, the result that Defender for Cloud shows can be taken as evidence for your environment being compliant with the parts of the standard that can be determined automatically.

Defender for Cloud offers an easy way to create a report for any compliance standard that you have activated in your environment. To download the report, follow these steps:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with an account with Security Admin privileges.
- 2. Select Defender For Cloud from the navigation pane.
- From the Defender For Cloud main dashboard, select Regulatory Compliance in the navigation pane. The compliance view you saw previously in Figure 4-23 appears. In the top menu, click the Download Report button.
- **4.** Select the compliance standard for which you want to download a report from the list and click the **Download** button, as shown in Figure 4-25.

Home > Microsoft Defender for Cloud			Download report	х
Microsoft Defender Shewing 4 subscriptions Search (Cmd+/) General Overview Getting started Recommendations Recourtly alerts Insuchors	Azure Security Benchmark Azure Security Benchmark Azure Security Benchmark Azure Security Benchmark	ompliance policies 🐨 Open query <table-cell> Compliance or or al users. To track compliance with other standards, enable Ao Lowest compliance regulatory standards Lowest compliance regulatory standards CMMC Level 3 SOC TSP</table-cell>	Export regulatory standard compliance st CSV formats. Report standard Azure Security Benchmark Format PDF	atus report as PDF or
Workbooks Community Diagnose and solve problems Cloud Security		ISO 27001/2013 Azure CIS 1.1.0	Download	
Security posture Regulatory compliance				
Workload protections Firewall Manager Management	S is the regulatory compliance	experience clear to you? O Yes O No		

FIGURE 4-25 Downloading a compliance report from Azure Security Center

Customize your regulatory compliance experience

Microsoft Defender for Cloud will automatically activate the following four compliance standards in every subscription (or management group in case that's the scope of your Azure Security Benchmark assignment):

- 1. Azure Security Benchmark
- 2. PCI DSS 3.2.1

- 3. ISO 27001
- 4. SOC TSP

The decision has been made to activate these versus others because these four standards apply to most customers' environments. However, what's true for most environments is not necessarily true for your particular environment. That is why you can select the compliance standard(s) that should apply to your subscriptions. To customize this experience, follow these steps:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with an account that has **Subscription Owner** privileges.
- 2. Select Defender For Cloud from the navigation pane.
- From the Defender For Cloud main dashboard, select Environment Settings in the navigation pane. Select your management group or subscription, then select Security Policy in the left navigation pane.
- Click the **Disable** button for all standards you want to disable. If you want to add more built-in standards, click the **Add More Standards** button, as shown in Figure 4-26.

Search (Cmd+/)	4		-			
Settings		^	Industry & reg	ulatory standards		
Security policy			Compliance initiati	ees shown in the Regulatory compl	ance dashboard.	
			Azure Security Benchmark	Track Azure Security Benchmark controls in the Compliance Dashboard, based on a recommended set of policies and assessments.	Out of the box	Disable
			PCI DSS 3.2.1	Track PCI-DSS v3.2.1:2018 controls in the Compliance Dashboard, based on a recommended set of policies and assessments.	Out of the box	Enable
			ISO 27001	Track ISO 27001:2013 controls in the Compliance Dashboard, based on a recommended set of policies and assessments.	Out of the box	Deprecated
			SOC TSP	Track SOC TSP controls in the Compliance Dashboard, based on a recommended set of policies and assessments	Out of the box	Disable

FIGURE 4-26 Customize regulatory standards

 Select the compliance standard you want to add to your subscription and click the Add button, as shown in Figure 4-27.

Add regulator	compliance	standards	54
---------------	------------	-----------	----

Click Add on the standards that you want to add to the regulatory compliance dashboard and then assign it to the subscription. After completing the assignment, the custom policies will be available in the Regulatory compliance dashboard.

Name	↑↓ Description	Ť4	14
NIST SP 800-53 R4	Track NIST SP 800-53 R4 controls in the Complia	nce Dashboard, based on a recommended set of p	Add
NIST SP 800 171 R2	Track NIST SP 800 171 R2 controls in the Compli	ance Dashboard, based on a recommended set of p.,.	Add
UKO and UK NHS	Track UK OFFICIAL and UK NHS controls in the C	ompliance Dashboard, based on a recommended s	Add
Canada Federal PBMM	Track Canada Federal PBMM controls in the Con	pliance Dashboard, based on a recommended set	Add
Azure CIS 1.1.0	Track Azure CIS 1.1.0 controls in the Compliance	Dashboard, based on a recommended set of polici	Add
HIPAA HITRÚST	Track HIPAA/HITRUST controls in the Compliance	Dashboard, based on a recommended set of polici	Add
SWIFT CSP CSCF v2020	Track SWIFT CSP CSCF v2020 controls in the Cor	pliance Dashboard, based on a recommended set	Add
ISO 27001:2013	Track ISO 27001:2013 controls in the Compliance	Dashboard, based on a recommended set of polici	Add
New Zealand ISM Restricted	Track New Zealand ISM Restricted controls in the	Compliance Dashboard, based on a recommende	Add
CMMC Level 3	Track CMMC Level 3 controls in the Compliance	Dashboard, based on a recommended set of policie	Add
Azure CIS 1.3.0	Track Azure CIS 1.3.0 controls in the Compliance	Dashboard, based on a recommended set of polici	Add
NIST SP 800-53 R5	Track NIST SP 800-53 R5 controls in the Complia	nce Dashboard, based on a recommended set of p	Add
FedRAMP H	Track FedRAMP H controls in the Compliance Da	shboard, based on a recommended set of policies	Add
FedRAMP M	Track FedRAMP H controls in the Compliance Da	shboard, based on a recommended set of policies	Add
RMIT Malaysia	Track RMIT Malaysia controls in the Compliance	Dashboard, based on a recommended set of policie	Add
Australian Government ISM PROTECTED	Track Australian Government ISM PROTECTED co	introls in the Compliance Dashboard, based on a re	Add

FIGURE 4-27 Select a compliance standard to add to your subscription

 The Policy Assignment window appears. Make sure to fill in all information relevant to your environment, such as exclusions or parameters, and then click Review+Create > Create.

TIP It may take a few hours for a new compliance standard to appear in the regulatory compliance dashboard.

Build your own compliance initiative

You already learned how to add a custom policy initiative to Defender for Cloud to generate custom recommendations. This custom initiative will also show up in the regulatory compliance view, enabling you to get a more structured view of your policies. With a custom initiative in regulatory compliance, you can make sure you get a condensed view of only the policies that you want to focus on. Of course, you should always try to enhance your Secure Score by focusing on the most impactful recommendations. (This is covered in more detail in Chapter 5. However, if your governance concept demands further restrictions, building your own custom initiative is a great idea. To do that, follow these steps:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with an account that has **Subscription Owner** privileges.
- 2. In the search bar, type Policy, and then select Policy.
- 3. In the Azure Policy blade, select Definitions in the left pane.
- 4. From the top menu, click + Initiative Definition.

- **5.** Select the **Initiative Location** button. Remember: The initiative assignment is only available to resources at or below this location in the hierarchy.
- Provide a Name and an informative Description, so others can easily figure out what is the purpose of your new initiative.
- 7. Select a **Category**. It is best practice to create a custom category, such as **Contoso**, so you can easily filter initiative and policy definitions if needed.
- Set the Version of your initiative. Your configuration should now look similar to Figure 4-28. Then click Policies in the top menu.

	ive deminion				
Basics	Policies	Groups	Initiative parameters	Policy parameters	Review + create
An initia overarch them as	tive definitio ing goal. Init a single assi	n is a collect liative defini gnable objec	ion of policy definitions th tions simplify managing an t.	at are tailored towards and assigning policy definited assigning policy def	chieving a singular tions by grouping
Initiative	location *	0			
Contos	0				× .
Name *	0				
Contos	o security ba	aseline			
additic	n to the buil	tin Security	Center default initiative.		
Category	∕ ⊙ ate new ⊂) Use existir	g		
	200 200				
come	0				
Version					

FIGURE 4-28 Basic configuration when creating a new initiative definition

- 9. Click the Add Policy Definition(s) button on the Policies page. Select all the policy definitions you want to add to your custom initiative. Once you have added all relevant policy definitions, select Groups from the top menu.
- 10. Groups help you to organize policies within an initiative. Furthermore, groups are used to reflect the different settings in the regulatory compliance dashboard within Defender for Cloud. Create as many groups as you need within your initiative definition. Make sure to use informative names and descriptions because this information is shown in the **Regulatory Compliance** dashboard that helps others understand how you have grouped your policy definitions.

- **11.** Then navigate back to **Policies** in the top menu.
- 12. Select all policy definitions that you want to add to one group. Then click the Add Selected Policies To A Group button and select the particular group(s). You can add every policy definition to one or several groups. Go ahead with the rest of your policy definitions until you have added all of them to at least one group. Your view should now look similar to Figure 4-29.

Initiative definition			
New Initiative definition			
Basics Policies Groups Initiative parameters	s Policy parameters Review + cr	reate	
Add one or more policies to this initiative. Reference ID c	an be used as a friendly display name but	must be unique within the initiative.	
Add policy definition(s)	0 policies are not part	of any group	
Add poildy demittion(s)	is to a group o poncies are not part	or any group	
Search by name or reference ID Group : 3 se	lected		
POLICY DEFINITION	REFERENCE ID	GROUP	
Custom subscription owner roles should not exi	st Custom subscription owner r	oles shoul 1. Ownership	
A maximum of 3 owners should be designated f	for your s A maximum of 3 owners sho	uld be desi 1. Ownership	
Email notification to subscription owner for high	severity Email notification to subscrip	tion owner 1. Ownership	
There should be more than one owner assigned	to your s There should be more than o	one owner 1. Ownership	
MFA should be enabled on accounts with owner	r permissi MFA should be enabled on a	ccounts wi 1. Ownership	
Deprecated accounts with owner permissions sh	rould be r Deprecated accounts with ow	vner permi 1. Ownership	
External accounts with owner permissions shoul	d be rem External accounts with owner	r permissio 1. Ownership	
[] [] [Preview]: Secrets should have expiration dates	set [Preview]: Secrets should hav	e expiratio 2. Key Vault Secrets	
[] [] [Preview]: Secrets should have content type set	(Preview): Secrets should have	e content t 2. Key Vault Secrets	
[] [] (Preview): Secrets should have the specified max	dmum val [Preview]: Secrets should hav	e the speci 2. Key Vault Secrets	
[] [Interpretion of the second sec	ecified nu [Preview]: Secrets should hav	e more tha 2. Key Vault Secrets	
[] [] [Preview]: Secrets should not be active for longe	er than the [Preview]: Secrets should not	be active f 2. Key Vault Secrets	

FIGURE 4-29 Policy definitions added to groups

- You can now add Initiative Parameters and Policy Parameters by clicking the respective menu if needed, or you can click Review+Create > Create.
- **14.** Now, you can assign the new initiative in Defender for Cloud, following the steps outlined earlier in this chapter.

The assignment is now created, but it may take a few hours until you will see its results as custom recommendations in the **All Recommendations** blade and as a new compliance standard in the **Regulatory Compliance** dashboard, as shown in Figure 4-30.

Azure	CIS 1.1.0	PCI DS5 3.2.1	150 27001	SOC TSP	NIST SP 800 53 R4	Azure	CIS 1.1.0 (New)	Contoso security baseline	
nder ea bes not ew of y ontoso	ich applica ensure yo our overal security b and all con	ble compliance co u are fully complian l compliance statu aseline is applied to opliance controls	ntrol is the set int with that co s. o the subscript	of assessment ntrol. Furthern ion Contoso	s run by Security Center nore, not all controls for	that are a any partic	ssociated with tha ular regulation are	t control. If they are all green, i covered by Security Center as	t means those assessments are currently passing; thi sessments, and therefore this report is only a partial
• •	1. 1. Ow	nership							
	Assessme	int				Re	source Type	Failed Resources	Resource compliance status
	External	accounts with own	ver permission	s should be re	moved from your subsc	riptic 📍	Subscriptions	1 of 1	
	MFA sho	uld be enabled or	accounts with	owner permi	ssions on your subscrip	ion 📍	Subscriptions	1 of 1	
	Deprecat	ed accounts with	owner permiss	ions should b	e removed from your su	bscri 📍	Subscriptions	0 of 1	
	Custom s	ubscription owne	r roles should r	not exist		- 19	Azure resources	0 of 0	
	Email not	ification to subsc	ription owner f	lor high severi	ty alerts should be enab	iled 📍	Subscriptions	0 of 1	
									1 2 ()
~ 0	2. 2. Ke	y Vault Secrets							
	Assessme	mt				Re	source Type	Failed Resources	Resource compliance status
	[Preview]	: Secrets should n	ot be active fo	r longer than	the specified number of	day: 👩	Azure resources	0 of 0	
	(Preview)	: Secrets should h	ave the specifi	ed maximum	validity period	- 49	Azure resources	0 of 0	
	(Preview)	Secrets should h	ave content ty	pe set		. 9	Azure resources	0 of 0	
	(Preview)	: Secrets should h	ave more than	the specified	number of days before	expir 🏮	Azure resources	0 of 0	
	Preview	Secrets should h	ave expiration	dates set			Azure resources	0.40	

FIGURE 4-30 Your custom initiative in the Regulatory Compliance dashboard

MORE INFO To learn more about custom security policies, see *https://aka.ms/* MDFCCustomPolicies.

Creating custom assessments for AWS and GCP

Other than Azure resources, AWS and GCP do not rely on Azure Resource Manager. With that, there is no way to leverage Azure Policy for auditing resources from other clouds for resource compliance. That's why the new AWS and GCP connectors have a new capability that lets you build custom assessments via the Azure Resource Graph, which is KQL (Kusto Query Language).

When leveraging Azure Policy to assess Azure resources for compliance, there are three different configurations that need to be created:

- **1. Policy definition** A *policy definition* contains one or several rules to define resource compliance.
- 2. Initiative definition An initiative definition contains one or several policy definitions.
- **3. Initiative assignment** An *initiative assignment* will assign the initiative definition to a scope.

For custom assessments in AWS and GCP, there also are three different configurations that need to exist:

- **1. Assessment** An *assessment* contains assessment details, such as name description, severity, the assessment logic in KQL, and information about the standard it belongs to.
- 2. Standard A standard groups several assessments.
- **3. Standard assignment** A *standard assignment* defines the scope the standard will evaluate, which can be AWS accounts or GCP projects.

As you will see, a standard within the scope of Defender for Cloud's multi-cloud capabilities is similar to an initiative, whereas an assessment will contain the actual "audit rule" to assess a resource for compliance, so it's comparable to a policy definition. Figure 4-31 shows built-in standards for AWS that will automatically be available once you create a new AWS connector.

Settings Standard Showing account TomAWSDemo	s (preview)				×
P Search (Cmd+/)	$+$ Add \sim \bigcirc Refresh				
Settings Defender plans (preview)	Standards Custom assessments				
🗄 Standards (preview)	Security standards contain comprehensive sets of security re environment.	commendations to help secure your clo	oud environments. The below s	tandards are assigned on your	
	A Search by name Standard	type : All			
	Showing 1-3 of 3 items				
	Name 1	Assessments †	Type 1	Assigned on †	
	AWS CIS 1.2.0 (preview) AWS CIS 1.2.0	45	Compliance	Not assigned	
	AWS Foundational Security Best Practices (preview) AWS Foundational Security Best Practices includes best	practice security 125	Default	Account	
	recommendations for a venacy of Amazon web pervice				

FIGURE 4-31 Built-in standards for AWS resources

The AWS Foundational Security Best Practices standard is automatically enabled once you create a new AWS connector. It is the standard that is used for creating CSPM recommendations and will influence an AWS account's Secure Score. AWS CIS 1.2.0 and AWS PCI DSS 3.2.1 are regulatory compliance standards that, once enabled, will reflect their status in Defender for Cloud's Regulatory Compliance dashboard.

TIP Compliance standards in AWS and GCP are part of Defender for Cloud's enhanced capabilities. Although they are available once a connector has been created, you need to enable an additional Defender plan besides security posture management on the connector to assign compliance standards.

On a GCP connector, you will find similar default and compliance standards, as shown in Figure 4-32. GCP Default is the standard that is being used similarly to Azure Security Benchmark and AWS Foundational Security Best Practices. It contains all assessments that will create security recommendations and influence Secure Score. GCP CIS 1.1.0 and GCP CIS 1.2.0 are compliance standards that can be assigned to the GCP connector to reflect in Defender for Cloud's Regulatory Compliance dashboard.

Home > Microsoft Defender for Cloud	3 Settings				
Settings Standards	(preview)				×
P Search (Cmd+/) =	+ And ~ 🗌 🖸 Refresh				
Settings	Standards Custom assessments				
(Defender plans (preview)					
🗮 Randards (preview)	Security standards contain comprehensive sets of security recommendation	ns to help secure your cloud environments. The below st	tandards are assigned on your environmy	ent.	
	P Search by name Standard type : All				
	Showing 1-4 of 4 dams				
	Name 1	Assessments *+	Type to	Assigned on †2	
	CCP Default CCP Default	91	Default	Account	(144)
	GCP CIS 12.8 (preview) GCP CIS 12.0		Compliance	Not assigned	
	GCP CIS 1.1.0 (preview) GCP CIS 1.1.0	64	Compliance	Not assigned	5442

FIGURE 4-32 Built-in standards for GCP resources

Besides these built-in standards, which contain a variety of built-in assessments, you can also build your own standards and assessments. To start, follows these steps:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Security Admin privileges.
- 2. Open Microsoft Defender For Cloud.
- 3. In the left navigation pane, click Environment Settings.
- 4. Select the AWS account or GCP project you want to create a custom assessment for.
- 5. In the left navigation pane, select Standards.
- 6. In the top navigation, select + Add, and then select Assessment.
- 7. In the Add Assessment view, select the New Assessment option button.
- At the least, you need to enter mandatory information, such as a Name and Severity. Also, you can select an Assessment Template, which will then show the underlying Query, as shown in Figure 4-33.
- 9. You can now adjust the query according to your needs and test it with dummy data in Azure Data Explorer by clicking the corresponding link underneath your query. Once you're done, click Save. You will now be back in the Standards view.

Description	
This is a demo assessment for our latest Defender for Cloud book pro	ject.
Remediation description	
Write a remediation description	
Severity *	
Low	~
Query	
Query Assessment template * MFA should be enabled for the "root" account	~
Query Assessment template * MFA should be enabled for the "root" account Query *	~
Query Assessment template * MFA should be enabled for the "root" account Query * Query * Iet ExtendedSummaryMap = lam_SummaryMap extend ConnectorId tostring(RecordProviderInfo.ConnectorId) join ExtendConnectorId = tostring(RecordProviderInfo.ConnectorId) join ExtendedSummaryMap on ConnectorId	= ~ .ccount .kind=inner
Query MFA should be enabled for the "root" account Query * ① let ExtendedSummaryMap = lam_SummaryMap extend ConnectorId tostring(RecordProviderInfo.ConnectorId) extend HealthStatus = iff(Record.AccountMFAEnabled != 1, 'UNHEALTHY', 'HEALTHY'); Aws_A extend ConnectorId = tostring(RecordProviderInfo.ConnectorId) join ExtendedSummaryMap on ConnectorId Azure Data Explorer >	= ~ .ccount kind=inner
Query Assessment template * MFA should be enabled for the "root" account Query * Query * Iet ExtendedSummaryMap = lam_SummaryMap extend ConnectorId tostring(RecordProviderInfo.ConnectorId) extend HealthStatus = iff(Record.AccountMFAEnabled != 1, 'UNHEALTHY', 'HEALTHY'; Aws_A extend ConnectorId = tostring(RecordProviderInfo.ConnectorId) join ExtendedSummaryMap on ConnectorId Azure Data Explorer >	= V account kind=inner

FIGURE 4-33 A KQL query in a custom assessment

Once your assessment has been created, you can go ahead and add it to a new standard. To do so, follow these steps:

- 1. In the top navigation pane, select + Add, and then select Standard.
- 2. In the Add Standard view, select New Standard and enter a Name and Description.
- 3. Select the custom assessment you just created from the Assessments dropdown.
- 4. Click Save.
- You can now assign your custom standard to your account/project. To do so, right-click the standard and select Assign Standard, as shown in Figure 4-34. Confirm your selection by clicking Yes.

Home > Microsoft Defender for Cloud	> Settings				
Settings Standards	(preview) -				×
P Search (Crid+/) 4	+ Add - D Refresh				
Settings	Standards Dutom assessments				
Defender plans (preview)					
III Standards (preview)	Security standards contain comprehensive sets of security recommendations to help secure your clo	ud environments. The below	standards are assigned on your environmen	e.	
	P Search by name Standard type : All				
	Showing 1-4 of 4 Items				
	Name 1	Assessments T	Type T	Assigned on T.	
	AWS CS 12.0 (preview) AWS CS 12.0	45	Compliance	Not assigned	
	AWS Foundational Security Best Practices (greview) AWS Foundational Security Best Practices includes best practice security recommendations for a web Security and Security Methoda.	125	Default	Account	
	AWS PGI DSS 3.2.1 (preview) AWS PO DSS 3.2.1	44	Compliance	Not assigned	
	Demo standard This is a demo-standard for our latest Defender for Could book project.	1	Cuttors	Not assigned View assessments	
	a Previous Page 1 of 1 Next in			Assign standard Delete standard	

FIGURE 4-34 A custom standard being assigned

Once assigned, all assessments in your custom standard will start to evaluate AWS (or GCP) resources and then create security recommendations in Defender for Cloud. The data source for the underlying KQL query is Azure Data Explorer. When creating the AWS or GCP connector, Microsoft Defender for Cloud will start retrieving information from the third-party cloud's REST APIs and store it in an Azure Data Explorer instance. When creating an assessment query, this query will work against this instance.

TIP To learn more about how to create custom assessments in GCP, see *https://aka.ms/ MDFCGcpCustomAssessments*.

Now that you know how recommendations are created in Defender for Cloud, we will focus on improving your security posture in the next chapter.

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Strengthening your security posture

During the last couple of years, supply chain attacks, such as Solorigate, reinforced both the importance of having a vulnerability-management system and the fact that many computers are not fully updated and do not use the most secure configuration. As you already learned in Chapter 1, "Threat landscape," the COVID-19 pandemic even amplified these observations and presented new challenges. What all these challenges and observations have in common is that security hygiene today is one of the most important topics when it comes to protecting IT resources. A security assessment is critical to identifying the current security state of your assets and what you need to do to improve it. Microsoft Defender for Cloud can perform a security assessment for all major workloads: compute, network, storage, and applications. The result of these security assessments is a set of recommendations that will help you enhance the security posture of your workloads.

In this chapter, you will learn how to use Defender for Cloud to perform a security assessment for major workloads and how to use the result of this assessment to improve your defense system.

Driving security posture improvement using Secure Score

When working in a cloud environment, monitoring the security state of multiple workloads can be challenging. How do you know if your security posture across all workloads is at the highest possible level? Are there any security recommendations that you are not meeting? These are hard questions to answer when you don't have the right visibility and tools to manage the security aspects of your cloud infrastructure.

Microsoft Defender for Cloud reviews your security recommendations across all workloads, applies advanced algorithms to determine how critical each recommendation is, and calculates your Secure Score based on them. Secure Score helps you to assess your workload security posture from a single dashboard. You can view the overall Secure Score in the Defender for Cloud's Overview dashboard, as shown in Figure 5-1.

		-	
149 /157		3 -0 25 /8	
Unassigned recommendation		Overdue recommendations	
Secure score			
Secure score			
	Azure	1.5	45%
		12	Vereza
41x	AWS		34%
	C GCP		37%



The overall Secure Score shown in the main dashboard's **Security Posture** tile is an accumulation of all your security control scores. Keep in mind that this score can vary because it reflects the subscription that is currently selected and the resources that belong to that subscription. If you have multiple subscriptions selected, the calculation will be for all subscriptions. The active recommendations on the selected subscription also make this score change. For example, as shown previously in Figure 5-1, the current overall Secure Score of this environment is 31 percent, while numbers vary between Azure (45 percent), AWS (34 percent), and GCP (37 percent). To access more details about your Secure Score, click the **Explore Your Security Posture** option in the Security posture tile. This will lead you to the **Security Posture** blade, as shown in Figure 5-2.

Microsoft Defender for Clou Microsoft Defender Snewrg 3 subscriptions	er for Cloud Security posture			×
P Search (Crod+/) e	Secure score over time 😕 Governance report (pr	eview) 🖗 Guides & Feedback		
General	Che subscription doesn't have the default policy assign	red. To review the list of subscriptions, open the Sec	urity Policy page+	
Overview				
Getting started	All environments			Abure AWS GCP
Security alerts Inventory	Secure score	Environment		Governance (preview)
Workbooks		5 Total		8- 25/8
Community Diagnose and solve problems.	41s Ature 45%	Subscriptions 3 Ac	counts 1 Projects 1	Overdue recommendations @
Cloud Security	🛆 GCP 37%	748 /1231	¥= 245	3 149/157
Security posture		Unhealthy resources	0- 240	Unassigned recommendations
Regulatory compliance				
Workload protections Ensent Manager	Environment Owner (preview)			
Management	A Search by name	Environment == All		Group by environment
II Environment settings	Name 14	Secure score 14	Unhealthy resources 74	Recommendations
 Security solutions Workflow automation 	Contoso Hotels Tenant - Integration Acure subscription	0 66%	0 of 0	View reconvendations >
	CyberSecSOC Azure subscription	Q 43% E	329 of 402	View recommendations >
	GCP project	Q 17%	94 of 116	View recommendations +
	(AWSNinjaConnector)	👽 34%	264 of 405	Vew recommendations +

FIGURE 5-2 Details about your current Secure Score

This dashboard provides a better visualization of which Azure subscriptions, AWS accounts, and GCP projects have the lowest scores. Also, this dashboard provides a per-environment breakdown of Secure Scores. From this view, you can see that the Contoso Hotels Tenant— Integration subscription has a Secure Score of 86 percent, whereas other subscriptions have only 34 to 43 percent. Next to the **Environments** tab, you can select the **Owner** (preview) tab, which gives you an overview of recommendations assigned per owner. This capability is part of the new security governance experience we will discuss later in this chapter.

From the **Environment** tab, you can click the **View Recommendations** option to see all recommendations for a particular subscription, account, or project. If you would rather see recommendations and controls for your entire environment, click the **Recommendations** button in Defender for Cloud's main navigation pane, as shown in Figure 5-3.

Secure score recommendation	All recomme	ndations						
Secure score	Active ite	ms	Resource health			Governance (preview)	Abure AWS	• GCP
3 42%	Controls 15/15	Recommendations 157/245	Unhealthy (748)	Healthy (264)	Not applicable (221)	Overdue recommendations Unassigned recommendation	2	5/8 0 49/157 0
^D Search recommendations		Recommenda	son status == None 🗶 S	evenity == None 🤇	Resource type == None ×	Show n	ny items only (preview): 💮	• off • Mare (3)
⊙ Name †↓			Max score 🕁 Current score	e tu Poter	ntial score increase 👈 Status 👈	Unhealthy resources		Insights
V Enable MFA		9	0 1.12	10000.+125	Overdue	10 of 15 resources		
Hardware MFA should I	be enabled for the \"	thuosoa "/foo			Overdue	. 4 of 4 AWS Sts Account		
MFA should be enabled	d on accounts with ow	mer permissions on subsc			Overdue	7 2 of 7 subscription	-	
MFA should be enabled	f on accounts with wr	ite permissions on subscri-			Overdue	2 of 7 subscription	-	
MFA should be enabled	for all IAM users the	t have a console password			- Unessign	red		
MFA should be enabled	for all IAM users				• Unassign	ved. = 17 of 17 AWS IAM user		
Ensure multi-factor aut	hentication (MFA) is e	nabled for all IAM users t			- Unassign	red 🔍 12 of 12 AWS IAM user		
Ensure hardware MFA a	s enabled for the \"ro	of)" account			- Unassign	red 🛛 📔 2 of 2 AWS account		
Ensure AWS Config is e	nabled in all regions				Complete	red 0 of 2 AWS account		
AWS Canfig should be	enabled				· Complet	ed 🔋 0 of 2 AWS account		
Virtual MIA should be	enabled for the root o	ser			- Unassign	red 🗧 1 of 2 AWS account	-	
Hardware MFA should I	be enabled for the ro	of user			- Unassign	ved 🔰 2 of 2 AWS account		
Ensure MIA is enabled	for the \"root\" accou	et			- Unassign	red 📒 1 of 2 AWS account	_	

FIGURE 5-3 Recommendations and controls that have a direct impact on the Secure Score

Secure Score calculation is based on a max score that is assigned to a particular *security control*, in which recommendations are gathered. In Figure 5-3, you see the **Enable MFA** security control with a max score of 10 points and a current score of 1.12 points. These numbers may change when applying an Environment filter. Figure 5-4 shows the same environment with AWS and GCP removed from the view. On the top-right corner, you can see filter buttons to add/remove a particular cloud environment from the overall view.

To increase your Secure Score, *all* recommendations within a security control that apply to a particular resource need to be remediated. For example, let's take a closer look at the **Secure Management Ports** security control of another environment. In Figure 5-5, you can see that it contains several recommendations, some of which already have been remediated as indicated by the Completed flag, whereas others still need to be addressed, such as the **Management Ports Should Be Closed On Your Virtual Machines** recommendation, that applies to four of seven virtual machines in this particular environment.

Secure score recommendations All recommendations							
Secure score	Active it	ems			Resource health	Azure	O AWS O GCP
34%	Controls 15/15	Recommendations 40/175			Unhealthy (1978)	E Healthy (492)	Not applicable (109)
P Search recommendations	Recommendatio	n status == None × Azure × ⁴ 7 Add filt	Severity == None × Ren	source type == No	ne × Recommen	dation maturity == I	None X
⊙ Name †↓	Max score	Current score 14	Potential score increase ++	Status 73	Unhealthy resource	ces	Insights
V Enable MFA	10	5.00	+ 9%	Unhealthy	2 of 4 resources		-
MFA should be enabled on accounts with owner permis				Unitealthy	7 2 of 4 subscript	tion -	-
				· Halt and the	· And An Andrew		

FIGURE 5-4 Secure score when AWS and GCP are removed from the view

Secure score	Active items			Environment Resource healt	SI Azure	• AWS C) GCP
28%	Controls Recommend 13/15 28/64	ations		Unhealthy (138	l) 🕴 Healthy (30)	Not applicabl	e (19)
P Search recommendations/controls	Recommendation status == None ×	Severity == None ×	Resource type == None ×	Recommendation m	aturity == None ×	*⊽ Add filter	
⊙ Name *↓	Max score	Current score 1+	Potential score increase 14	Status †4 L	inhealthy resources		Insig
> Enable MFA.	10	0.00 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	+ 17%	Unhealthy 5	of 5 resources	_	
✓ Secure management ports	8	3.43	+ 8%	Unhealthy 4	of 7 resources		
Management ports should be closed on your virtual ma	chines.			Unhealthy	4 of 7 virtual machines		X
Management ports of virtual machines should be prote	cted with just-in-time net			• Unhealthy	4 of 7 virtual machines		Ģ
Internet factors virtual machines should be protected as	th national security mounts			· Completed	0 of 7 virtual machine	_	

FIGURE 5-5 Recommendations within the Secure Management Ports control

The **Secure Management Ports** security control weighs a total of 8 points toward your Secure Score once all recommendations are remediated. In this particular environment, there is a potential score increase of +8 percent. The total number of points in a control is static, whereas the percentage toward your Secure Score depends on your environment because the total maximum number of points you can receive depends on the type of resources you have deployed to your subscriptions. Figure 5-5 also shows the **Management Ports Of Virtual Machines Should Be Protected With Just-In-Time Network Access Control** recommendation, which is flagged as a preview recommendation (shown by the lightning symbol in the **Insight** column).

Preview recommendations won't affect your Secure Score as long as they are in preview. In other words, if you remediate all the other recommendations from Figure 5-5 and do not take care of the preview recommendation, you will still get 8 points toward your overall Secure Score. But be aware that once this particular recommendation no longer has a preview status, it will count and then your Secure Score will decrease if you do not take care of remediating it. So, preview recommendations should still be remediated wherever possible to ensure they will not negatively impact your Secure Score once the preview period ends.

MORE INFO Microsoft will announce these and other breaking changes in the Defender for Cloud documentation before they apply. To learn more, see *https://aka.ms/MDFCUpcomingChanges*.

To calculate the Secure Score influence per resource, the maximum total number of 8 points for this particular control is divided by the total number of affected resources. In the example above, there is a total of 8 points to be assigned to seven virtual machines, so every machine counts 1.14 points toward the overall Secure Score if all recommendations in that control are remediated. Therefore the current score shown in Figure 5-5 is 3.43 points (3 x 1.14). If there were eight machines, every resource would count 1 point; if there were 16 machines, each would be worth 0.5 points. Remember that the Secure Score in a control will only increase once you have remediated all recommendations that apply to a particular resource.

MORE INFO To learn more about Secure Score calculation, see https://aka.ms/ MDFCSecureScoreCalculation.

Fine-tuning your Secure Score

While Secure Score can be utilized to support your organization in enhancing its security posture, there will be some scenarios in which not all recommendations are applicable to your environment. It is common to have customers asking to fine-tune those recommendations; they ask because there are items they consider to be false positives.

Organizations commonly use a third-party MFA solution for subscription accounts with access permissions, and the organizations believe they can safely ignore the recommendations within the **Enable MFA** security control. However, because the organizations are not addressing these recommendations, there is a 10-point drop in their Secure Score. How can they safely disable these recommendations?

If you are absolutely sure that this security control's intent has been addressed by implementing an external factor that is not being taken into consideration by Defender for Cloud, you can follow the steps described in Chapter 4, "Policy management," to disable the policies that reflect your desired recommendations.

Using resource exemptions

Disabling a security policy on a subscription or management group is a good way to make sure that recommendations that entirely do not apply to your environment are removed from the Secure Score calculation. However, a frequent customer demand is to have a more granular option for exempting resources from a particular recommendation. For example, you have a test environment for which you accept the risk of being exposed, or if some of your VMs are protected by an endpoint protection solution which Microsoft Defender for Cloud does not track, whereas others are protected by Microsoft Defender for Endpoint. Leveraging *policy exemptions*, an Azure Policy capability you learned about in Chapter 4, Defender for Cloud comes with resource exemptions, which you can use to fine-tune the set of recommendations that apply to your particular environment more granular. You can create a resource exemption in Defender for Cloud when working with recommendations. Figure 5-6 shows the **Storage Account Public Access Should Be Disallowed** recommendation. When you take a closer look at the recommendation, you see there is already one exempted resource.

🖉 Exempt 🕑 Deny 💽 Vie	ew policy definition 🛛 😽 Oper	i query	
ieverity	Freshness interval	Exempted resources	Tactics and techniques
Medium	(J) 30 Min	View all exemptions	Initial Access
breaches caused by undesired an Remediation steps	ionymous access, Microsoft recon	mends preventing public access to a stora	ge account unless your scenario requires it.
breaches caused by undesired an Remediation steps Affected resources Unhealthy resources (4)	onymous access, Microsoft recon Healthy resources (1) No	mends preventing public access to a stora	ge account unless your scenario requires it.
breaches caused by undesired an Remediation steps Affected resources Unhealthy resources (4) Search storage accounts Name	onymous access, Microsoft recon Healthy resources (1) No	nmends preventing public access to a store ot applicable resources (1) T↓ Subscrip	ge account unless your scenario requires it.
breaches caused by undesired an Remediation steps Affected resources Unhealthy resources (4) Search storage accounts Name contososa03	ionymous access, Microsoft recon Healthy resources (1) No	mends preventing public access to a stora ot applicable resources (1) ↑↓ Subscrip Contoso	ge account unless your scenario requires it.
breaches caused by undesired an Remediation steps Affected resources Unhealthy resources (4) Search storage accounts Name contososa03 contososa01	onymous access, Microsoft recon Healthy resources (1) No	mends preventing public access to a stora ot applicable resources (1) ↑↓ Subscrip Contoso Contoso	ge account unless your scenario requires it.
breaches caused by undesired an Remediation steps Affected resources Unhealthy resources (4) Search storage accounts Name contososa03 contososa01 contososa01 contosodemosa2	onymous access, Microsoft recon Healthy resources (1) No	tapplicable resources (1) ↑↓ Subscrip Contoso Contoso Contoso Contoso	ge account unless your scenario requires it.

FIGURE 5-6 Exempted resources in a recommendation

If you look at the **Affected Resources** section, you see that there are four unhealthy resources, one healthy resource, and one not applicable resource. Once you create an exemption for a resource, the resource is moved from unhealthy status to not applicable. To create a new exemption, follow these steps:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Security Admin privileges.
- 2. In the top search bar, enter Defender, and then click Microsoft Defender For Cloud.
- 3. In the Defender For Cloud navigation pane, select Recommendations.
- **4.** Open a security control and click the recommendation for which you want to create a resource exemption.
- In the recommendation's details view, look for the resource for which you want to create an exemption, select the resource, and click **Exempt**.
- Select the scope you want to create the exemption on—single resource(s), subscription(s), or management group(s)—enter an Exemption Name, and define whether and when the exemption will expire. There are two Exemption Categories:
 - Mitigated Select Mitigated if the policy's intent has been met by a process not tracked by Defender for Cloud.
 - **Waiver** Select **Waiver** if your organization has decided to (temporarily) accept the risk of not mitigating the recommendation's intent.

7. Finally, enter an **Exemption Description** that explains the reason for creating the exemption. Then, click **Create** to finish creating the exemption, as shown in Figure 5-7.

Home > Microsoft Defe	Exempt		×
Storage accou	4 subscriptions		
otoruge uccou	Exemption scope		
🖉 Exempt 💿 Deny	Scope selection		
	Selected MG	0 selected	\sim
Severity	Selected subscriptions	0 selected	\sim
Medium	Selected resources	contososa01	~
	A This recommendation is inc	luded in several policy initiatives:	×
∧ Description	CMMC Level 3 Amore Security Remo	hmadi	
Anonymous public read ac	Azure CIS 1.1.0	annan.	
security risks. To prevent da	 NIST SP 800-53 R4 		
to a storage account unless	Exemptions will be created	on all of them. Learn more	
arsigma Remediation steps			
∧ Affected resources	Exemption details		
11.1	Evernation name *		
Unhealthy resources i	ASC-Storage account public ac	cess should be disallowed	
Search storage acct			
Name	Set an expiration date		
🗌 🚍 contososa03	Edited By		
	the amount of the starts area		
	Exemption category *		
Contosodeme	O Mitigated (resolved through	h a third-party service)	
🔲 🚍 azureandbeye	 Waiver (risk accepted) 		
Fix Trigger lo			
	Exemption description * 💿		
	This is a demo exemption		~
Was this recommend			
was this recomment	Create Cancel		

FIGURE 5-7 Create a new resource exemption

In the last section of this chapter, we will take a look at how to build automation artifacts around the resource exemption capability.

Using APIs and Continuous Export to create reports

Secure Score, as it is presented in Microsoft Defender for Cloud, gives you a point in time overview about your current security posture, while customers keep asking for a capability that enables you to keep track of Secure Score changes. You might want to be informed when your Secure Score drops, or you might want to see a progress over time.

Defender for Cloud gives you access to all its information based on the Microsoft.Security REST API provider, and so there is a Secure Score operation group as part of the API provider

that lets you pull the Secure Score information for any or all subscription(s) within your environment, anytime you want. What sounds like just another API opens a lot of ways for you to build automations upon. In the following section, you will learn more about some of these automations that you can find in the Microsoft Defender for Cloud Community GitHub.

MORE INFO You can find the Defender for Cloud GitHub repository at *https://aka.ms/ MDFCGithub*.

Also, Defender for Cloud offers a *Continuous Export* capability that allows you to regularly export alerts, recommendations, regulatory compliance, and Secure Score information to either an Azure Event Hub or a Log Analytics workspace (or both). Continuous Export will automatically send this information to the respective endpoint (Event Hub or Log Analytics workspace) every time Defender generates a new alert or recommendation for Cloud, a regulatory compliance status changes, or your Secure Score changes. You can use this capability for different purposes. Exporting alerts and recommendations to an Azure Event Hub is a great option if you want to feed your third-party SIEM solution, whereas exporting to a Log Analytics workspace allows you to generate overtime reports to track changes in your environment.

MORE INFO You can find further information about the Continuous Export capability at *https://aka.ms/ContinuousExport*.

In the following section, we cover the configuration of Continuous Export for Secure Score data.

Get Secure Score data

With the SecureScores API provider, you can pull Secure Score information for a particular subscription whenever you want. The result will always present the current Secure Score to the particular point in time when pulling the information. Figure 5-8 shows the JSON result when executing a GET request against the Microsoft.Security/secureScores/ascScore API to get the Secure Score information for a subscription.



FIGURE 5-8 Result of pulling Secure Score information from the SecureScores API provider

You can see that the result contains the following information:

- Maximum points that can currently be achieved, depending on the resource types that are deployed 56
- Current points 17.49
- Current percentage calculated based on current points divided by total points 0.3123 (=31.23%)

If you compare these results with the Contoso subscription's Secure Score in Defender for Cloud, you realize that these numbers are the same, as you can see in Figure 5-9.

🛆 Azure environment			Azure	O AWS O GCP
ecure score	Environment		Governance (previe	ew)
31%	(🏡) 1 Management grou	1 ps Subscriptions	Nerdue recommen	dations ①
SECURE SCORE	vnhealthy resourc	Secommendations	Same Section Section Control Section S	rendations ①
Dwner (preview)	E	nvironment == Azure		Group by environment
Name 🗘	Secure score 14	Unhealthy resour	ces ↑↓	Recommendations
Contoso	31%	20 of 24		View recommendations >

FIGURE 5-9 Secure Score results in Defender for Cloud are the same as provided by the API

Using this API, you can store the current results in an EventHub, Log Analytics workspace, database, and so on. In the Defender for Cloud GitHub, you find a LogicApp called Get-SecureScoreData that will query all your subscriptions for their Secure Score information once a day and store it in a Log Analytics workspace. This Logic App is a great automation artifact for starting other automations built on top of the data stored in Log Analytics.

MORE INFO You can find the Get-SecureScoreData Logic App at *https://aka.ms/ MDfCGetSecureScoreData*.

Secure Score Continuous Export

With Continuous Export, Defender for Cloud has a built-in capability to export recommendations, alerts, and Secure Score information to either a Log Analytics workspace or an Azure Event Hub (or both), so you can build further automations on top of this data. Continuous Export is always configured on a subscription level, so you need to create a Continuous Export configuration for all subscriptions for which you want to export security data. To enable Continuous Export of Secure Score data, follow these steps:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Security Admin privileges.
- 2. In the search bar, enter Defender, and then click Microsoft Defender For Cloud.
- 3. In the left navigation pane, select Environment Settings.
- Select the subscription on which you want to enable Continuous Export, and then click Continuous Export in the left navigation pane.
- Determine if you want to export the data to an existing Event Hub or Log Analytics Workspace by selecting the respective tab.
- 6. For the Exported Data Types, select Secure Score.
- You can export the Overall Score, Control Score, or both. When you select Control Score, you can choose the Controls you want to export, as shown in Figure 5-10.

Secure score ①	Overall score, Control score	~
Controls	All controls selected	~

FIGURE 5-10 Select which Secure Score scope you want to export

8. Make sure to configure **Export Configuration** and **Export Target** as explained in the screen, and then click **Save**.

Once the configuration has been saved, Defender for Cloud will automatically take care of exporting changes in your Secure Score. If you have configured export to a Log Analytics workspace, you can then, for example, start building an Azure Monitor Workbook based on the data stored in the workspace. In the next section, you will learn about a built-in workbook that leverages Continuous Export to show an environment's Secure Score over time.

Secure Score over time report

One of the various built-in workbooks integrated with Defender for Cloud and which you can find in the **Workbooks** tab of Defender for Cloud's main navigation pane is the **Secure Score Over Time** report. The workbook relies on the overall score and control score information, which is stored in a Log Analytics workspace, by leveraging Continuous Export. The workbook enables you to track Secure Score changes over time, overall trends, and trends per security control. Figure 5-11 shows the main Secure Score Summary dashboard.

Secure Score Over Time			
Workspace ①	Time Range ③		
an excision of the set of the se	Last 30 days 🗸 🗸		
Current score trends per subscription (n	ot affected by the time ran	ge parameter)	Aggregated score for selected subscriptions over time
			2 1
Subscription name 1 Current score %	1↓ 7-day change 1↓	30-day change 1	100
Contoso 41%	0%	™ -25%	
T Visual Studio Enterprise 3 20	0%	·*•-18%	73 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10
Selected filter for subscription: a HEP . He	NTWO REPORTS		Selected liter for time range: <usets.< td=""></usets.<>

FIGURE 5-11 Secure Score Over Time report summary dashboard

Notify on Secure Score downgrade

Secure Score is the main KPI to express your environment's security status. With the Secure Score Over Time workbook, you have good visibility about your trend, so you can see how you are doing in improving your organization's security posture. However, when it comes to a sudden decrease, as might happen when you deploy insecure resources (resources that are not deployed as secure by default), you might want to be notified in addition to seeing it in a dashboard.

You already know that by using the SecureScores API provider, you can regularly export a subscription's Secure Score. If you compare the latest Secure Score with the score from a previous export, you can react to a decreasing Secure Score and receive a notification using a Logic App that runs once a day. In the Defender for Cloud GitHub repository, you can find a Logic App sample that will send you an email once your Secure Score drops by a configurable percentage (such as 5 percent).

MORE INFO You can find the Logic App sample to get a notification once your subscription's Secure Score decreases in the ASC GitHub at *https://aka.ms/ ASCBook-SecureScoreDrop*.

Remediating recommendations

Misconfigurations, lack of security expertise, and lack of visibility are the most common reasons for being vulnerable to attacks. You already know that Defender for Cloud recommendations are based on security policies which are used to assess your environment. Recommendations are the result of these assessments, they give you an overview of where and why your

environment is vulnerable. Grouped by security controls, Microsoft Defender for Cloud will show you the most impactful recommendations at the top of the list, as shown in Figure 5-12.

Secure score ③	Active items				Environments: • Azure Resource health		AWS O GCP	
28%	Controls 13/15	Recommendations 30/68		U	healthy (139)	Healthy (31)	Not applic	able (9)
P Search recommendations/controls	Recommendation status == None × Sevenity == None × Resource type == ¹⁴ © Add filter				= None \times Recommendation maturity == None \times			
S Name To	Max score To	Current score 14	Potential score increase	Status 👈	Unhea	althy resources		Insight
⊙ Name ↑↓ > Enable MFA	Max score ↑5 10	Current score 14	Potential score increase 🗇 + 17%	Status 🖘	Unhea 5 of 5	althy resources	-	Insight
⊙ Name ↑↓ > Enable MFA > Remediate vulnerabilities	Мах score 🚓 10 6	Current score 1.	Potential score increase 5 + 17% + 10%	Status 15 Unhealthy Unhealthy	Unhes 5 of 5 8 of 8	althy resources resources resources	=	Insight
 ⊙ Name ↑↓ > Enable MFA > Remediate vulnerabilities > Secure management ports. 	Max score τ _φ 10 6 8	Current score 13 0.00 111111 0.00 111111 3.43	Potential score increase 5.4 + 17% + 10% + 8%	Status 15 Unhealthy Unhealthy Unhealthy	Unhea 5 of 5 8 of 8 4 of 7	althy resources resources resources resources	Ξ	Insight
 Name ↑2 Enable MFA Remediate vulnerabilities Secure management ports Management ports should be closed on your virtual machine 	Max score ↑ 10 6. 8	Current score 14 0.00 000000000000000000000000000000000	Potential score increase 5 + 17% + 10% + 8%	Status 15 • Unhealthy • Unhealthy • Unhealthy • Unhealthy	Unhea 5 of 5 8 of 8 4 of 7 4 o	althy resources resources resources resources d 7 virtual machines	Ξ	Insight
Name 12 Enable MFA Remediate vulnerabilities Secure management ports Management ports should be closed on your virtual machine Management ports of virtual machines should be protected v	Max score 10 10 6 8	Current score 7 0.00 00000000000000000000000000000	Patential score increase "	Status 15 Unhealthy Unhealthy Unhealthy Unhealthy Unhealthy	Unhea 5 of 5 8 of 8 4 of 7 4 of 7 4 of 7	lithy resources resources resources f 7 virtual machines f 7 virtual machines		Insight
Name 1 Name 1 Name 1 Name 1 Namediate vulnerabilities Secure management ports Management ports Management ports of virtual machines should be protected with net Internet-locing virtual machines should be protected with net	Max score 7.2	Current score 7 0.00 00000000000000000000000000000	Potential score increase " + 17% + 10% + 8%	Status 15 Unhealthy Unhealthy Unhealthy Unhealthy Complete	Unhea 5 of 5 8 of 8 4 of 7 4 of 7 4 o 4 o 4 o 0 o 0 o	lithy resources resources resources d 7 virtual machines d 7 virtual machines d 7 virtual machines		Insight 또 중 문

FIGURE 5-12 Security recommendations with filter options, grouped by controls, and ordered by potential Secure Score increase

Also, Defender for Cloud provides you with several filtering options that help you to focus on recommendations and controls that are more important for your environment than others. The following filtering options are available:

- Control Status This option lets you filter for security controls with the following status types: active, completed, not applicable.
- Recommendation Status This option filters for active, completed, or not applicable recommendations.
- Recommendation Maturity This option lets you decide to focus on GA and/or Preview recommendations.
- Quick Fix Available This option lets you select recommendations that only have a Quick Fix capability. Quick Fix helps you easily remediate a particular recommendation for one, some, or all unhealthy resources. This capability uses a built-in remediation process. You will see how to use Quick Fix in action in one of the following sections.
- Contains Exemption This option helps you to filter for recommendations that do or do not contain resource exemptions.
- Resource Types This is a filter to select recommendations that apply to one, several, or all types of resources. This filter will change according to the types of resources you have deployed in your environment.
- **Severity** This option filters for recommendations with low, medium, or high severity.
- Initiative This filter lets you filter for recommendations that belong to a particular policy initiative, such as Azure Security Benchmark or a custom initiative you have added to your environment.

- Tactics Defender for Cloud has added a MITRE ATT&CK Tactics and Techniques mapping to its recommendations. The Tactics filter lets you filter for recommendations that are mapped to one, several, or all of the 15 tactics.
- Environment The Environment filter lets you filter for recommendations that belong to Azure, AWS, and/or GCP, depending on which environment you have connected to your Defender for Cloud estate.
- Recommendation Type This option lets you filter for built-in and custom recommendations.
- Insights This option lets you filter for recommendations that have additional capabilities, such as Deny, Enforce, or Quick Fix.
- Resource Group This filter helps you to focus on resources that belong to a particular resource group.
- **AWS Account** and **GCP Project** These filters help you to only show recommendations that belong to a particular AWS account or GCP connector.

Microsoft Defender for Cloud groups recommendations into 15 controls that make up a total maximum Secure Score of 58 points, which equals 100 percent. Table 5-1 shows all 15 security controls with their maximum scores.

Control	Max score
Enable MFA	10
Secure management ports	8
Apply system updates	6
Remediate vulnerabilities	6
Enable encryption at rest	4
Encrypt data in transit	4
Manage access and permissions	4
Remediate security configurations	4
Restrict unauthorized network access	4
Adaptive application control	3
Enable endpoint protection	2
Protect application against DDoS attacks	2
Enable auditing and logging	1
Enable enhanced security features	Not scored
Implement security best practices	Not scored

TABLE 5-1 Security Controls and their maximum Secure Score impact

The higher the potential Secure Score impact, the more important it is to remediate recommendations within a particular control. In order to start remediating recommendations and controls, it is a good idea to start with the recommendations at the top of the list; doing so will make the biggest difference between secure and insecure configurations. In the following sections, you will learn more about the ideas and recommendations behind these security controls.

Enable multi-factor authentication (MFA)

Back when servers were only installed in your own datacenters, it was a good approach to protect your network and physical boundaries from unauthorized access. Today, however, organizations are no longer providing IT access only from their own offices to their own datacenters. Data is shared across organizations, resource access is allowed from home, the airport, or a restaurant, and identities are stored in the cloud. Today, most security incidents start with an identity-based attack. Just one compromised account is enough for attackers to get access to your environment, and once they're in, they start moving laterally, elevating their access, and doing what they've come for.

Passwords are one of the main problems with identity-based attacks. And while no one likes passwords, attackers sure do because it's relatively easy to use them as the weakest link in an attack chain. Unique and complex passwords are hard to memorize for hundreds of applications, so users tend to reuse their passwords and create them based on personal information they can easily remember, such as names of dear people or favorite sports teams. All of these make passwords an easy way for attackers to steal user identities.

The use of multifactor authentication for Azure Active Directory-based accounts is an easy but powerful step toward protecting your corporate identities from unauthorized access. Nearly all (99.9 percent) of successful identity-based attacks can be prevented by enabling MFA. That's why the Enable MFA is the only security control with a maximum Secure Score impact of 10 points, making it the most impactful control of all. The control contains several recommendations that relate to Azure MFA, not a third-party MFA provider. However, if you're absolutely sure that the control's intent has been met by a third-party solution that Defender for Cloud is not tracking, you can disable the corresponding security policies, as you've already learned in "Fine-tuning your Secure Score" earlier in this chapter. Also, you will see MFA recommendations for multi-cloud environments once you onboarded them to Defender for Cloud, as shown in Figure 5-13.

⊙ Name ↑↓		Max score 👍	Current score τ_{\downarrow}	Status ↑↓	Unhealthy resources		Insights
V E	nable MFA	10	1.67	Unhealthy	10 of 12 resources		
	Hardware MFA should be enabled for the "root" account			Unhealthy	😝 8 of 8 AWS Sts Account	-	
	AWS Config should be enabled			Completed	0 of 2 AWS account	-	Д
	MFA should be enabled on accounts with owner permissions on subscriptions			Unhealthy	7 2 of 4 subscription	_	
	MFA should be enabled on accounts with write permissions on subscriptions			Unhealthy	📍 2 of 4 subscription	_	
	Ensure MFA is enabled for the "root" account			Unhealthy	1 of 2 AWS account		Д
	MFA should be enabled for all IAM users			Unhealthy	IT of 17 AWS IAM user	_	R
	MFA should be enabled for all IAM users that have a console password			• Unhealthy	12 of 12 AWS IAM user	-	A
	Ensure multi-factor authentication (MFA) is enabled for all IAM users that have			• Unhealthy	12 of 12 AWS IAM user	-	A
	Ensure hardware MFA is enabled for the "root" account			• Unhealthy	2 of 2 AWS account	_	A
	Ensure AWS Config is enabled in all regions			· Completed	0 of 2 AWS account	_	П
	Hardware MFA should be enabled for the root user			• Unhealthy	2 of 2 AWS account		A
	Virtual MFA should be enabled for the root user			• Unhealthy	1 of 2 AWS account	-	R

FIGURE 5-13 Enable MFA contains recommendations for Azure subscriptions and AWS accounts

Defender for Cloud will assess all subscriptions within its scope for accounts that have either read, write, or owner permissions. If one account with subscription-wide access does not have

MFA enabled, the whole subscription's recommendation will appear as Unhealthy. Today, Defender for Cloud looks at Conditional Access policies and Security Defaults to determine whether an account is MFA-enabled.

Security Defaults is a set of free identity-security protections for your Azure AD tenant, including the following settings:

- Require all users to register for Azure AD Multi-Factor Authentication
- Require administrators to perform multi-factor authentication
- Block legacy authentication protocols
- Require users to perform multi-factor authentication when necessary
- Protect privileged activities, such as access to the Azure portal

To activate Security Defaults, follow these steps:

- Open the Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Azure AD Global Administrator privileges.
- 2. In the search bar, enter Azure Active Directory, and then click the respective option.
- In the Azure AD navigation pane, select Properties. Click the Manage Security Defaults link.
- 4. Move the Enable Security Defaults toggle switch to Yes and click Save.

MORE INFO To learn more about Security Defaults, see *https://aka.ms/ MDfCSecurityDefaults*.

Conditional Access policies help you to fine-tune the MFA behavior within your organization. Conditional Access is a premium Azure AD Identity Protection feature, which requires Azure AD Premium P2 licenses. It is important to understand that you can only use one of the two mentioned ways (Security Defaults and Conditional Access) to enforce the usage of MFA within your organization. Once you activate Security Defaults, you'll no longer be able to configure Conditional Access policies, and once you have configured a Conditional Access policy, you cannot activate Security Defaults.

MORE INFO To learn more about Conditional Access, see *https://aka.ms/* ASCBook-ConditionalAccess.

Once you have enforced MFA on all accounts that have access rights to a subscription, it can take up to 12 hours for the change to reflect in Defender for Cloud's recommendations.

Manage access and permissions

In addition to making sure your identities are protected from credential theft attacks, you should also keep in mind that with great power comes great responsibility. Accounts with elevated and far-reaching access rights are valuable targets for bad actors and, therefore,

should be protected in a special way. But security issues can also occur when an account has access rights to resources they should not be allowed to work with. The **Manage Access And Permissions** control is focused on the principle of least privilege, which says that access rights will always reflect the level of necessity. This control counts as 4 points toward your overall Secure Score, as shown in Figure 5-14.

⊙ Name ?↓	Max score 🚭	Current score 14	Status 斗	Unhealthy resources		Insights
✓ Manage access and permissions.	4	2.37	• Unhealthy	337 of 1445 resources		
Azure Azz-enabled Kubernetes clusters should have the Azure Policy extension			• Unhealthy	🚔 3 of 18 Kubernetes - Az		₽\$⊙
Deprecated accounts should be removed from subscriptions				? 2 of 4 subscription	_	
Role-Based Access Control should be used on Kubernetes Services	Unhealthy	🚭 3 of 10 Kubernetes servi				
Least privileged Linux capabilities should be enforced for containers				3 of 18 resources ①		Θ
Immutable (read-only) root filesystem should be enforced for containers				7 of 18 resources ()		Θ
Usage of pod HostPath volume mounts should be restricted to a known list to				5 of 18 resources ③		Θ
Containers charing sensitive host namespaces should be avoided				4 of 18 resources ③	-	Θ
Container with privilege escalation should be avoided			• Unhealthy	4 of 18 resources		Θ
Managed identity should be used in function apps			• Unhealthy	3 7 of 14 app services	_	R
Managed identity should be used in web apps				3 7 of 8 app services		Д
Function apps should have Client Certificates (incoming client certificates) enab			• Unhealthy	3 13 of 14 app services		R
Guest Configuration extension should be installed on machines			Unhealthy	S5 of 96 virtual machines		Q.G
Ensure credentials unused for 90 days or greater are disabled			Unhealthy	n. 79 of 114 AWS IAM user		
Ensure that there are only GCP-managed service account keys for each service			• Unhealthy	5 26 of 214 GCP IAM key		
IAM policies should be attached only to groups or roles			• Unhealthy	5 93 of 114 AWS IAM user	_	



For security purposes, it is good practice not to give elevated access rights, such as owner or write permissions on the subscription level, to external accounts. External accounts in this context are accounts that are not part of your organization's Azure Active Directory tenant. Also, deprecated accounts should be removed from your subscription's access control list. These are accounts that have been blocked from signing in. These accounts can be targets for attackers looking for ways to access your data without being noticed.

Regarding subscription ownership, it is best practice to have more than one (but not more than three) accounts with owner permissions. If you only have one account with that level of access, that might become an issue if the account is compromised or if the account owner joins another team or leaves your organization. However, you shouldn't have more than three account owners because owner rights are not needed for everyday jobs besides granting access rights.

With the integration of container security and third-party cloud environments, Defender for Cloud also provides recommendations for these environments. For example, it is best practice to avoid privilege escalation in containers, and sensitive host namespaces shouldn't be shared across containers. Using managed identities to access resources and information is another best practice that applies to App Services environments. To reduce your attack surface, you should think about disabling credentials that have not been used for 90 days or more. Depending on your environment, there can be quite a few recommendations that need to be taken care of, and doing so can become overwhelming. This is where security governance comes into play. Security governance is a new capability in Defender for Cloud that we discuss later in this chapter.

Recommendations and controls focused on compute

In Chapter 3, "Onboarding Microsoft Defender for Cloud," you learned about the Log Analytics agent, and how it performs security assessments. As part of your onboarding process, you should make sure to address all recommendations that have a higher impact on your Secure Score. First, evaluate all other recommendations and apply the recommendations according to your environment's needs.

Some recommendations require system downtime, such as applying certain security updates or remediating vulnerabilities that have been found on a machine. This means that after you identify the changes that need to be made in the target system, you may need to start a change-control process to maintain compliance with the security assessment.

IMPORTANT Recommendations are only applicable for operating systems supported in Microsoft Defender for Cloud. Visit the latest version of supported operating systems at *https://aka.ms/MDfCSupportedOS*.

Compute recommendations include a collection of recommendations for Azure VMs, non-Azure computers, Azure Arc machines, App Services, containers, managed clusters such as AKS or Azure SQL, and VM Scale Sets (VMSS).

IMPORTANT Remember, new recommendations may be introduced without previous notice, and they will appear with a Preview tag. However, they will not impact your Secure Score as long as they are in preview state.

In addition to agent-based assessments inside the operating system, Microsoft Defender for Cloud has some recommendations that rely on the Azure Policy Guest Configuration extension, which lets Defender for Cloud assess operating system configuration without relying on Log Analytics.

MORE INFO To learn more about the Guest Configuration feature, see *https://aka.ms/ MDfC-GuestConfig.*

Secure management ports

You learned about the Cyber Kill Chain in Chapter 1. Alongside identity-based attacks, exposed management ports are a valuable target for attackers because they can be used to run attacks, such as brute-force or password-spray attacks. They belong to a group of attacks known as *dictionary attacks* because they use lists of usernames and passwords to generate

log-in credentials that are then used in an automated process. If these attack campaigns are distributed and slow enough, it can be hard to block them.

The problem with username/password lists is that they often contain valid credentials that have been stolen in a random attack. If only one user in your organization has been affected by such a credential theft, and they are using their usernames and passwords for various services, a brute-force or password-spray attack might be successful. Figure 5-15 shows that the threat is a real threat, not a theoretical one. On February 14, 2022, a machine called Contoso-Linux-VM was started with an exposed SSH management port (port 22). Without doing anything else but starting the VM, Microsoft Defender for Cloud fired the Failed SSH brute force attack alert because someone had tried (but failed) to get access to our machine!



FIGURE 5-15 Failed brute force attack as a result of exposed management ports

Because of its importance, the Secure Management Ports control counts a total of 8 points toward your overall Secure Score. It contains three different recommendations, as shown in Figure 5-16 and listed below.

✓ Secure management ports	8	3.43	Unhealthy	4 of 7 resources	
Management ports should be closed on your virtual machines			Unhealthy	4 of 7 virtual machines	-
Management ports of virtual machines should be protected with just-in-time networ			Unhealthy	4 of 7 virtual machines	_
Internet-facing virtual machines should be protected with network security groups			· Completed	📮 0 of 7 virtual machines	

FIGURE 5-16 Recommendations in the Secure management ports control

- Management Ports Should Be Closed On Your Virtual Machines
- Management Ports Of Virtual Machines Should Be Protected With Just-In-Time Network Access Control
- Internet-Facing Virtual Machines Should Be Protected With Network Security Groups

The third recommendation (Internet-Facing Virtual Machines Should Be Protected With Network Security Groups) is essential for the other two because network security groups (NSGs) are used on both network interface cards (NICs) and subnet configurations to restrict communications between resources that are connected to Azure Virtual Networks (VNets). Defender for Cloud will verify whether an NSG exists on either the VM's NIC or subnet and then create a recommendation accordingly.

The two other recommendations help you focus on closing exposed management ports on your machines. If an NSG exists on either the NIC or subnet, Defender for Cloud will assess whether there's a rule that denies external access to management ports such as 22 for SSH or 3389 for RDP. If external access to your machine is allowed, you'll see this particular machine listed as unhealthy regarding both recommendations. Now you have two options: You can either manually create an NSG rule that completely denies external access, or you can configure just-in-time VM access for that machine, a feature that we will cover in Chapter 8, "Enhanced security capabilities." Whichever way you choose, once you have made sure that external access to your management ports is blocked, both recommendations will show the machine as healthy.

To manually create a rule that prevents external resource access, follow these steps:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Security Admin privileges.
- 2. In the search bar, enter Defender, and then click Microsoft Defender For Cloud.
- 3. In the Defender for Cloud navigation pane, select Recommendations.
- 4. Look for the Secure Management Ports control and select the Management Ports Should Be Closed On Your Virtual Machines recommendation.
- **5.** Click the name of a VM to which you want to block access. You are now redirected to the VM's network configuration.
- 6. You can either remove an existing allow rule for your management port (which will remove all management access), make the existing rule less permissive by restricting access to only a range of source IP addresses, or click the **Add Inbound Port Rule** button to create a new rule that will block external access to your machine's management ports.
- 7. For the Source, select Service Tag, and for the Source Service Tag select Internet. For the Destination Port Range, make sure to enter your machine's management port(s), either as a range (such as 1024-65000) or as a comma-separated list. Set the Action to Deny, and make sure to enter a higher Priority than you have for an existing allow rule, as shown in Figure 5-17.
| Contoso-Linux-VM | Networking | | | Contoso-Linux-VM-rng | ~ |
|-----------------------------|---------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|------------|------------------------------|---|
| P Search (Cmd+/) « | S Attach network | interface of Detach network interface | | | |
| Overview | contoso-linux-vm | 437 | | Source * 💿 | |
| Activity log | IP configuration | | | | • |
| R Access control (IAM) | ipconfig1 (Primary) | ~ | | Source service tag = 0 | ~ |
| Tags | C Network Interfe | ee contoro, linux, um437. Effect | NR SACUE | Source nort ranges * (i) | |
| Diagnose and solve problems | Virtual network/subn | et ContosoDemo-vnet/default NIC | Public IP: | · | |
| Settings | | | | Destination * () | |
| 2 Networking | Inbound port rule | s Outbound port rules Applica | tion sect | Any | ~ |
| Ø Connect | Network security
Impacts 0 subpets | r group Contoso-Linux-VM-nsg (attac | hed to ni | Destination port ranges * () | |
| E Disks | Priority | Nama | Port | 2 | 4 |
| Size | 300 | A ssu | 22 | Protocol * | |
| Security | 65000 | AllowVoetleBound | Anu | Any TCP UDP ICMP | |
| Advisor recommendations | 65001 | AllowAzureLoadBalancerinBound | Any | Action * | |
| Extensions | 65500 | DenyAllinBound | Any | Allow Deny | |
| Continuous delivery | | | 1.1 | Priority * 💿 | |
| Availability + scaling | | | | | |
| Configuration | | | | Name * DenyExternalSSH | ~ |
| % Identity | | | | | |
| Properties | | | | Add | |

FIGURE 5-17 Adding an inbound security rule

 Click the Add button. It will now take up to 24 hours for Defender for Cloud to reassess the machine's network configuration and show it as healthy regarding both recommendations.

Apply system updates

System updates are the next important topic to focus on. This control counts an additional 6 points toward your overall Secure Score. Defender for Cloud will use the Log Analytics agent to determine if a machine's operating system is missing updates, or if the machine needs to be restarted in order to apply recently installed updates. Depending on the assessment result, Defender for Cloud will then come up with some recommendations, as shown in Figure 5-18.

V Apply system updates	6	4.07	 Unhealthy 	25 of 134 resources	-	
Log Analytics agent should be installed on virtual machines			Unhealthy	🛤 13 of S6 virtual machines	-	ş
System updates should be installed on your machines			Unhealthy	4 of 102 resources ①		
System updates should be installed on your machines (powered by Update Cent	er)		Unhealthy	2 of 4 servers - Azure Arc		П
System updates on virtual machine scale sets should be installed			· Completed	% 0 of 15 virtual machine s.		
Log Analytics agent should be installed on virtual machine scale sets			· Completed	So of 15 virtual machine s.	-	4
Amazon Redshift should have automatic upgrades to major versions enabled			- Completed	0 of 2 AWS account	_	A
RDS automatic minor version upgrades should be enabled			Unhealthy	8 1 of 7 AWS RDS DB Insta	-	4

FIGURE 5-18 Recommendations within the scope of system updates

For Defender for Cloud to be able to assess your machines' OS states, the Log Analytics agent needs to be installed on any type of server you are monitoring, such as Azure VMs, Azure Arc-enabled machines, and VMSS. Also, the Log Analytics agent needs to properly collect security-related information and send it to the configured Log Analytics work-space. Once the Log Analytics agent is working as expected, Defender for Cloud will scan your machines for outstanding update installations or outstanding reboots and reflect the

assessment results in its recommendations. If system updates need to be installed, you will see the missing updates as **Findings**, as shown in Figure 5-19.

System upda	ates should be installed on you	r machines		
🖉 Exempt 🛞 Vie	tw policy definition 😽 Open query 🗸			
Severity	Freshness interval	Tactics and techniques		
High	C 24 Hours	Execution +7		
A Description				
Install missing syste	m security and critical updates to secure your Windows and Linu	a virtual machines and computers		
A Related recommendation	mendations (1)			
Recommendatio	n 74	Dependency t 🖘 Affected resou	rces 📬	
SE Log Analytic	s agent should be installed on virtual machines	Prerequisite 13 of 50		
✓ Remediation s	teps			
 Affected resource 	irces			
A Security check	6			
Findings				
,O Search to filt	er items			
Missing update	6	Category	Applies to	Severity
2022-04 Updat	e for Windows 11 for x64-based Systems (KB4023057)	Critical Updates	1 of 4 resources	0 High
2022-03 Updat	e for Windows 10 Version 1909 for x64-based Systems (K84	023057) Critical Updates	1 of 4 resources	High
2021-11 Updat	e for Windows 10 Version 1909 for x64-based Systems (K85	007114) Critical Updates	1 of 4 resources	High
2022-03 Cumul	ative Update for Windows Server 2019 (1809) for x64-based	d Systems (KBS011503) Security Updates	2 of 4 resources	A Medium
2022-03 Cumul	ative Update for Windows 11 for x54-based Systems (K850	11493) Security Updates	T of 4 resources	A Medium
Security Update	e for Windows 10 Version 1909 for x64-based Systems (KB4	535680) Security Updates	1 of 4 resources	A Medium

FIGURE 5-19 Missing system updates on several machines

You can click each missing update to see more details about the update, including remediation information.

Remediate vulnerabilities

The remediation of vulnerabilities is another major task to focus on when remediating recommendations that apply to compute resources. The Remediate Vulnerabilities security control counts as a maximum of 6 points toward your overall Secure Score. The collections of recommendations you see within the Remediate Vulnerabilities control will vary depending on the resource types you have deployed to your environment. Figure 5-20 shows the **Remediate Vulnerabilities** control with several recommendations, some of which already are completed and some of which are remediated on some resources.

V Remediate vulnerabilities	6	0.42 + 10%	Unhealthy	127 of 159 resources	_	
Container images should be deployed from trusted registri	es only		Unhealthy	13 of 22 resources ③	-	Θ
Machines should have vulnerability findings resolved			Unhealthy	29 of 128 resources ③	-	
Azure Arc-enabled Kubernetes clusters should have the Azu	ure Policy ext		Unihealthy	🚊 1 of 18 Kubernetes - Az		D & O
Machines should have a vulnerability assessment solution			· Unhealthy	74 of 123 resources ①		\$
Container registry images should have vulnerability finding	is resolved		Unhealthy	4 of 4 container registries		
Azure Kubernetes Service clusters should have the Azure Po	olicy add-on		Unhealthy	🖶 4 of 10 Kubernetes servi		ØO
Running container images should have vulnerability finding	gs resolved		 Completed 	💮 0 of 5 Kubernetes services	-	
Code repositories should have Secret scanning findings res	olved		Unihealthy	2 of 2 resources		
Code repositories should have Code scanning findings rest	bived		Unhealthy	🐢 1 of 1 resources		R
Code repositories should have Dependabot scanning findir	igs resolved		• Unhealthy	1 of 1 resources	_	П

FIGURE 5-20 Recommendations within the Remediate vulnerabilities security control

Vulnerabilities on servers and other compute resources are assessed by an external vulnerability assessment solution. This is when Defender for Cloud's Vulnerability Assessment integrations come into play for the Cloud Security Posture Management scenario. Microsoft Defender for Servers will allow you to either use the integrated Qualys vulnerability assessment solution on your servers, or to leverage Microsoft Defender for Endpoint's Threat and Vulnerability Management (TVM). Also, Microsoft Defender for Containers allows you to scan your container registries for vulnerable images, and Microsoft Defender for SQL will allow you to activate vulnerability assessments on your SQL servers, both of which also are powered by Qualys. For more information about the different Defender for Cloud plans, see Chapter 6, "Threat detection." To enable one of the Defender for Cloud plans, follow these steps:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Security Admin privileges.
- 2. Open Microsoft Defender For Cloud.
- 3. In the left navigation pane, click Environment Settings.
- 4. Select the subscription on which you want to activate the Defender for Cloud plan.
- 5. Switch the Defender for Cloud Plan you want to activate to On, as shown in Figure 5-21.

elect Defender plan by resource type	Enable all			
Microsoft Defender for	Resource quantity	Plan / Pricing	Configuration	Status
Servers	2 servers	Plan 2 (\$15/Server/Month) Change plan >		Off On
App Service	0 instances	\$15/Instance/Month ③		Off On
Databases	Protected: 0/0 instances Preview features included	Selected: 4/4 () Select types >	Fully configured Edit configuration	Off On
Storage	3 storage accounts	\$0.02/10k transactions ©		Ott On
Containers	1 container registries; 0 kubernetes cores	\$7/VM core/Month		Off On
Gontainer registries (deprecated)	1 container registries	\$0.29/Image	1 Update available 🕥	Off On
😙 Key Vault	O key vaults	\$0.02/10k transactions		Off On
Resource Manager		\$4/1M resource management operat	tions	Off On

FIGURE 5-21 Select Defender for Cloud Plans

6. Click Save.

Once you have activated Defender for Servers, you are eligible for using the integrated Qualys VA solution at no additional cost. Also, you can rely on Microsoft Defender for Endpoint's Threat and Vulnerability Management (TVM). Alternatively, you can deploy an external Qualys VA solution in a Bring-your-own-license (BYOL) scenario if you decide not to use Defender for Servers or if you want to integrate your servers into an existing Qualys environment. The **Machines Should Have A Vulnerability Assessment Solution** recommendation comes with a **Fix** capability that enables you to remediate the recommendation with some easy steps directly from the Recommendations overview in Defender for Cloud. To enable one of the integrated solutions, follow these steps:

- Open the Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Security Admin privileges. Also, your account needs Write Permissions for any VM on which you want to deploy the Qualys VA extension (or enable TVM).
- 2. Open Microsoft Defender For Cloud.
- 3. In the navigation pane, click **Recommendations**.
- 4. Open the Remediate Vulnerabilities control and click the Machines Should Have A Vulnerability Assessment Solution recommendation. You can look at the automated remediation logic that is triggered by the fix capability in the recommendation by opening the Remediation Steps section and then clicking Quick Fix Logic, as shown in Figure 5-22.

Home > Microsoft Defender for Cloud > Machines should have a vulnerability	Automatic remediation script content ×
Exempt Wiew policy definition Teshness interval Medium C 24 Hours	<pre>1 { 2 "properties": { 3 "mode": "Incremental", 4 "template: { 5 "contentVersion": "1.8.8.0", 6 "5schema': "https://schema.mangement.azure.com/schemas/2015-01-01/deploymentTemplate.jonn", 7 "prameters": { 8 "writes": { 9 "writes": { 9 "writes": \$ "string" 9 "writes": \$ \$ "string" 9 "writes": \$ \$ "string" 9 "writes": \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$</pre>
	11 "apiVersionByEnv": { 12 "type": "string" 13 }
∧ Related recommendations (1) Recommendation ↑↓	<pre>14 ;; 15 "resources": [16 ' 17 "type": "resourceType/providers/serverVulnerabilityAssessments", 18 "name": "[concat(parameters('valkame'), "AlcroaofLecurity/undefined')]", 19 ''apl/versiont": "[parameters' ivables:andp/icev'])"</pre>
Remediation steps Dark fit: Select the unhealthy resources and click "Fix" to launch "Quick fix" reme Note. After the process completes, it may take up to 24 hours until your Quick fix logic Minual remediation To deploy a valuesability assessment solution, in the "Unhealthy resource approve the remediation. Note: It can take several hours after remediatio	<pre>20</pre>

FIGURE 5-22 Remediation logic that is triggered by the Quick fix capability

- 5. Select one or several machines to deploy a vulnerability assessment solution to and click **Fix**.
- 6. You can now choose to deploy Threat and Vulnerability Management By Microsoft Defender For Endpoint or Integrated Vulnerability Scanner Powered By Qualys or configure a new third-party solution, which is the BYOL scenario. Select the desired solution, as shown in Figure 5-23, and then click Proceed.

FIGURE 5-23 Deploy a vulnerability assessment solution to your machines

 You will see a deployment summary and can start the deployment by clicking the Fix n Resource(s) (where n represents the number of resources) button.

MORE INFO Learn more about the integrated Qualys VA solution at *https://aka.ms/ MDfCQualysVA*. More information about TVM integration in Defender for Cloud can be found at *https://aka.ms/MDfCTVM*.

If you have remediated all recommendations within the five security controls we have discussed so far, you have already achieved an overall Secure Score of 58.6 percent (10+4+8+6+6/58=0,5862). Congratulations!

Additional recommendations for Container Security

Microsoft Defender for Cloud comes with a bunch of recommendations that are especially focused on container images in Azure Container Registries and containers running on Kubernetes clusters, such as Azure Kubernetes Services (AKS). You have seen some of these recommendations in the preceding sections already, but there are a lot more that you can find using the new filtering option.

To see recommendations that apply to container registries and Kubernetes clusters only, select **Container Registries**, **Kubernetes Services**, and **Kubernetes–Azure Arc** as resource types in the recommendations filter, as shown in Figure 5-24.

Recommendations for containers are either focused on vulnerability management or environment hardening. Defender for Cloud will continuously monitor your Docker configuration and your Kubernetes clusters, and it will create recommendations for workload protection based on Kubernetes admission control. These recommendations are then added to the respective security controls, such as **Remediate Vulnerabilities**, **Apply System Updates**, or **Remediate Security Configurations**.

Container image scanning is one of the advanced capabilities that comes with Defender for Containers. Once you have enabled the Defender for Containers plan on your subscription, container images will be scanned once they are pushed to the Azure Container Registry, whenever they are pulled, and periodically afterward to ensure vulnerabilities that recently have been discovered are also found in existing images. You will learn more about detecting threats in container environments in Chapter 6.

Secure score recommendations All recommendations	5					
Secure score ③ Active	items		Res	Environments: ource health	Azure	• AWS • GC
31% Contro 15/11	Recommen 5 72/351	dations	• U	nhealthy (3408)	Healthy (1402)	Not applicable (11
Search recommendations	Recomme	ndation status == None	< Severity	== None ×		
	+ _♀ Add fil	ter	Kubernetes se	rvices, Kuber 🔨	Recommendati	on maturity == None
⊙ Name †↓	Max score	Current score \uparrow_{\downarrow}	Potential	†↓ Status †↓	Unhealthy res	Durces
✓ Remediate vulnerabilities	6	0.42	+ 10%	• Unhealthy	127 of 163 reso	ources
Azure Arc-enabled Kubernetes clusters should hav				Unhealthy	🚨 1 of 18 Kub	ernetes - Az
Container registry images should have vulnerabilit				Unhealthy	📤 4 of 4 conta	ainer registries
Container images should be deployed from truste				Unhealthy	13 of 22 resour	ces 🛈 🛛 💻
Azure Kubernetes Service clusters should have the				Unhealthy	💮 4 of 10 Kub	ernetes servi 🚥
Running container images should have vulnerabili				Completed	😨 0 of 5 Kube	metes services
Manage access and permissions	4	2.34	+ 3%	Unhealthy	344 of 1472 re	sources
Role-Based Access Control should be used on Kub				Unhealthy	🚭 3 of 10 Kub	emetes servi
Privileged containers should be avoided				• Unhealthy	11 of 22 resour	ces 🛈 💻
Azure Arc-enabled Kubernetes clusters should hav				• Unhealthy	🚔 1 of 18 Kub	ernetes - Az

FIGURE 5-24 Recommendations that apply to containers

Enable endpoint protection

After making sure you have protected your organization's identities and closed the management ports on your machines, you have already made a huge step toward securing your environment from unauthorized access. The problem with malware is that it can be installed by both unauthorized actors and inadvertently—or on purpose—by legitimate users within your organization.

Once a machine is compromised, it might start downloading further malware, opening new attack vectors and helping bad actors in other ways to get a foot into your environment. This is when the Enable Endpoint Protection control comes into play. This control will add two more points toward your overall Secure Score once it is taken care of. As you can see in Figure 5-25, this control also includes the same recommendations for the Log Analytics agent that you already know from the apply system updates control.

✓ Enable endpoint protection	2	0.06 📗 🔮	Unhealthy	57 of 162 resources	-	
Log Analytics agent should be installed on virtual machines			Unhealthy	💶 13 of 56 virtual machines	-	ş
Endpoint protection health issues on machines should be resolved			Unhealthy	1 of 97 resources ()	-	
Install endpoint protection solution on virtual machines			Unhealthy	📮 21 of 56 virtual machines	-	
Log Analytics agent should be installed on virtual machine scale sets			 Completed 	8 0 of 15 virtual machine s		ş
Endpoint protection health issues on virtual machine scale sets should be resolved			Completed	s.		
Endpoint protection should be installed on machines			Unhealthy	1 of 41 resources ①		
Endpoint protection should be installed on machines			Completed	0 of 41 resources ①		
Endpoint protection health issues on machines should be resolved			Unhealthy	🐺 8 of 37 virtual machines	-	A
Endpoint protection should be installed on virtual machine scale sets			· Completed	8 0 of 15 virtual machine s.		

FIGURE 5-25 Enable endpoint protection

The reason for this recommendation being shown multiple times is that Defender for Cloud will also need the Log Analytics agent for assessing whether an endpoint protection solution has been installed on a machine, and if so, if the endpoint protection solution is working properly. Defender for Cloud will discover the following endpoint protection solutions:

- Microsoft Defender Antivirus for Windows Server 2016 or later
- Microsoft Defender for Endpoint for Linux on Linux Server Family
- System Center Endpoint Protection (Microsoft Antimalware) on Windows Server 2012 R2
- Trend Micro Deep Security on the Windows Server Family
- Symantec v12.1.1100+ on the Windows Server Family
- McAfee v10+ on the Windows and Linux Server Families
- Sophos v9+ on the Linux Server Family

Microsoft Defender Antivirus is included in the operating system as of Windows Server 2016 and, therefore, does not require further installation. But if there is a Windows Server 2012 R2 machine without an endpoint protection solution installed, you can use Defender for Cloud to install the Microsoft Antimalware directly from the portal. To install the extension to your machines, follow these steps:

- Open the Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Security Admin privileges. Also, your account needs Write Permissions for any VM on which you want to deploy the Microsoft Antimalware extension.
- 2. Click Microsoft Defender For Cloud.
- **3.** In the navigation pane, click **Recommendations**.
- 4. Open the Enable Endpoint Protection control and click the Endpoint Protection Should Be Installed On Your Machines recommendation.
- Select the VM(s) on which you want to install the extension and click Install. You will
 realize that you can only see Windows Server VMs that support installation of the
 Microsoft Antimalware extension.
- 6. Select Install On n VMs (where n represents the number of resources), and then select Microsoft Antimalware and click Create.
- If you wish, you can now exclude files, folders, file extensions, or processes and also define a scheduled scan (see in Figure 5-26). Then click OK to start the extension deployment.

EXCLUDED FILES AND LOCATI	ONS ()
EXCLUDED FILES AND EXTENS	ions 🛈
EXCLUDED PROCESSES ①	
REAL-TIME PROTECTION ①	
REAL-TIME PROTECTION ①	
REAL-TIME PROTECTION ① RUN A SCHEDULED SCAN ③ SCAN TYPE ① Quick	~
REAL-TIME PROTECTION ① RUN A SCHEDULED SCAN ④ SCAN TYPE ① Quick SCAN DAY ①	v
REAL-TIME PROTECTION ① RUN A SCHEDULED SCAN ④ SCAN TYPE ① Quick SCAN DAY ④ Saturday	~
REAL-TIME PROTECTION ① RUN A SCHEDULED SCAN ④ SCAN TYPE ① Quick SCAN DAY ① Saturday SCAN TIME	~

FIGURE 5-26 Configure antimalware settings

MORE INFO For more information and further references, see *https://aka.ms/* MDfCEnableEndpointProtection.

Networking

An Azure virtual network is a logical isolation of the Azure cloud dedicated to your subscription. Defender for Cloud will identify the Azure virtual networks available in your subscription, and it will provide recommendations to improve the overall security. Besides networking recommendations, Defender for Cloud has some advanced capabilities that are enabled once you enable Defender for Servers. In the Defender for Cloud navigation pane, click **Workload Protections** to open the **Workload Protections** dashboard. In the **Advanced Protection** section, you will find the **Adaptive Network Hardening** and **Network Map** tiles, as shown in Figure 5-27.

674 100	51/52 Key Vault	206/219 Storage	36/58 Containers	Azure SQL database servers
	Upgrade	Upgrøde	Upgrade	Upgrade
Fully covered (91.7%) Agent pot installed (2.7%) (actual)	S 65/65 App Service	217/217 Servers	6/7 DNS subscriptions	6/7 Resource Manager subscription
Not covered (5.6%) Upgrade all	Upgrade	Upgrade	Upgrade	Upgrade
60 40 20	Ĩ. se			High security 44 Modum security 525 Lize security 458
a 25 Ser 27 Man	29Wed 15t 35w	Stur PDu Star	11 Mun 13 Wed 15 for	
VM vulnerability assessment 50 Unprotected	Austrin-time VM access 24 Unprotected	Adaptive application control 30 Unprotected	Container image scanning 4 Unprotected	Adaptive network hardening 6 Unprotected
SQL vulnerability assessment	File integrity monitoring	Network map	oT security	

FIGURE 5-27 Defender for Cloud advanced protection capabilities

Network map

The **Network Map** appears when you click the respective tile on this page. This option allows you to view the topology of your Azure network and the traffic pattern, as shown in Figure 5-28.



FIGURE 5-28 Network Map showing the Azure network topology for the selected subscription

This map is organized from inside-out, with the subscription shown in the middle, then working outward, you see the Azure VNet, the subnet, and the Virtual Machine (VM) connected to that subnet. The default visualization includes some filters that can be adjusted:

- Security Health This is based on severity level (high, medium, low, or healthy) of your Azure resources.
- Recommendations These are based on the active recommendations for those resources.
- Network Zones These are based on internal or Internet-facing resources (or both).

If you hover the mouse over each icon, you will see more information about that object, and if you click one of those VMs, you will see more details about the VM itself, as shown in Figure 5-29.



FIGURE 5-29 Properties in the Network Map

On this blade, you have important information about the selected VM, and a list of relevant recommendations is shown at the bottom of the page. On the right side, you can switch to the **Allowed Traffic** tab. On this tab, you have two tables with the list of TCP and UDP ports open for inbound and outbound traffic. This provides better visibility of the traffic allowed for that specific machine. If you want a broader view of the current possible traffic between your resources, you can switch to the network map view to show not only the network topology, but also possible allowed traffic between resources by selecting **Allowed Traffic** in the **Layer** selection in the upper left corner. By switching to this view, you see the same map, but now it shows your configured rules, defining which resources can communicate with other resources.

Adaptive network hardening

The intent of this feature is to enable you to easily harden your network traffic by using Network Security Group (NSG) rules. Defender for Cloud will use machine learning to gather information about the network traffic from/to a machine. After learning about the traffic pattern, Defender for Cloud will suggest a list of rules for hardening the network environment.

When you click the **Adaptive Network Hardening** tile in Defender for Cloud's **Workload Protections** blade, you will see the **Adaptive Network Hardening Recommendations Should Be Applied On Internet Facing Virtual Machines** recommendation, as shown in Figure 5-30.

Adaptive ne	etwork hardening recomme	ndations should be applied on internet facing virtual machines
Councilia	Erachners interval	Testion and Restalations
High	(1) 24 Hours	Lateral Movement (+8)
Description Defender for Cloud an increased poten This typically occur Improve your network	I has analyzed the internet traffic communication pattern fial attack surface. a when this IP address doesn't communicate regularly w ork security posture with adaptive network hardening.	is of the virtual machines listed below, and determined that the existing rules in the NSGs associated to them are overly-permissive, resulting it this resource. Alternatively, the IP address has been flagged as malicious by Defender for Cloud's threat intelligence sources. Learn more in
 Remediation s Manual remediation To review the record 	steps <u>fi</u> mmended changes to the traffic rules for your network s	ecurity groups, select a machine or select "fake action"
 Affected resort Unhealthy resort 	urces burces (4) Healthy resources (68) Not app	olicable resources (28)

FIGURE 5-30 NSG Hardening dashboard showing the configured VMs

Unhealthy Resources shows the number of VMs with network-hardening recommendations that should be applied. You can click each VM and see the current rules and alerts, as shown in Figure 5-31.

Under the **Rules** tab, you see the rules automatically created by the Adaptive Network Hardening capability based on the learning process. You can click the **Add Rule** button to create a new rule, or you can select the suggested rule and click the **Enforce** button. To see the alerts, you can click the **Alerts** tab and select the alert itself.

Manage Adap	tive Network H	Hardening rec	ommendations					>
+ Add rule								
Recommended rules	Total alerts	New alerts						
4 🎫	2 😐	0 🔍						
Rules Alerts								
Rules Alerts	Name 1	Destination port ↑↓	Allowed Source IP Ranges	1	Protocol	Ť.L	Total Alerts	ŤL
Rules Alerts	Name ↑↓ System Generated	Destination port ↑↓ 22	Allowed Source IP Ranges	±1	Protocol	¢↓	Total Alerts	îı.
Rules Alerts P Search rules Type \blacksquare	Name ↑↓ System Generated System Generated	Destination port ↑↓ 22 22	Allowed Source IP Ranges None None	¢1.	Protocol TCP UDP	Ť4	Total Alerts 2 0	Ť4
Rules Alerts Ø Search rules Type ▲ ●	Name 1: System Generated System Generated System Generated	Destination port 1 22 22 3389	Allowed Source IP Ranges None None	ŤĻ	Protocol TCP UDP TCP	η	Total Alerts 2 0 0	14

FIGURE 5-31 Hardening policy with visibility for alerts and rules

There will be some cases in which the Adaptive Network Hardening algorithm won't be able to run, and the **Unscanned Resources** tab will appear. Following are the scenarios under which the Adaptive Network Hardening algorithm won't be able to run:

- VMs are Classic VMs Only Azure Resource Manager VMs are supported.
- Not enough data is available To produce accurate traffic-hardening recommendations, Defender for Cloud requires at least 30 days of traffic data.
- VM is not protected by Defender for Servers This feature is only available in the Microsoft Defender for Servers P2 plan.

The following section includes examples of recommendations that can be remediated directly through the Defender for Cloud dashboard.

Data and storage

One of the ultimate goals of an attacker is to gain access to a target's data. Therefore, it is important to address all security recommendations for storage (where the data is located) and for the data itself.

Defender for Cloud meets these requirements by providing security recommendations for databases, storage accounts, Redis, Data Lake Analytics, and Data Lake storage. Storage and data recommendations vary depending on the environment. To see a list of data and storage recommendations that apply to your environment, select all respective resource types in the recommendations filter. The following sections cover the implementation of some of these recommendations.

Secure transfer to storage accounts should be enabled

Secure transfer is an option that enforces a storage account to only accept requests that are using secure connections (HTTPS). Using HTTPS for all connections enforces authentication between the storage account and the requesting service and makes sure that data in transit is always encrypted and protected from network layer attacks, such as man-in-the-middle, or session-hijacking. You can deny the creation of unsecure storage accounts directly from this recommendation, and you can also auto-remediate existing accounts using the Quick Fix capability, as shown in Figure 5-32.

🖉 Exempt 🔘 I	Deny 🔅 View policy definition 🏅 Ope	en query
Severity	Freshness interval	Tactics and techniques
High	(J) 30 Min	Credential Access +1
∧ Description		
Secure transfer is	an option that forces your storage account to a	ccept requests only from secure connections (HTTPS). Use of HTTPS ensures
authentication be	tween the server and the service and protects d	ata in transit from network layer attacks such as man-in-the-middle, eavesdropping,
and session-hijac	king.	
A Remediation	steps	
Quick fix:		
Select the unheal	thy resources and click "Fix" to launch "Quick fix	" remediation. Learn more >
Note: After the pr	ocess completes, it may take up to 30 min until	your resources move to the 'healthy resources' tab.
Ouick fix los	aic	
Manual remediati	ion:	
1 In your storage	account on to the 'Configuration' page	
2. Enable 'Secure	transfer required'.	
2,222, 12		
A Affected res	ources	

FIGURE 5-32 Secure transfer to storage accounts should be enabled

Enable auditing on SQL server

Defender for Cloud can perform a security assessment to verify whether you are leveraging Azure SQL auditing and threat detection security capabilities. Auditing and threat detection can assist you with the following tasks:

- Maintaining regulatory compliance
- Understanding database activity

- Gaining insight into discrepancies and anomalies
- Identifying security violations

Because of this integration with Azure SQL, this recommendation enables you to apply the remediation directly from Defender for Cloud. Follow these steps to address this recommendation:

- 1. From the **Recommendations** blade, open the **Enable Auditing And Logging** control, and choose **Auditing On SQL Server Should Be Enabled**.
- On the Auditing On SQL Server Should Be Enabled blade, you will see the detailed explanation about this recommendation, Remediation Steps, and Affected Resources, as shown in Figure 5-33.

 Checking in the second s	D Evenet	afarra 🔅 View policy definition 😒 Open guery	
 For improved investigation capabilities for Defender for Cloud alerts, stream logs into Microsoft Sentinel. Learn more about Microsoft Sentinel – everity Low Freshness interval 30 Min 	exempt of	niorce 🕓 view policy delinition 💧 Open query	
everity Freshness interval Low 30 Min ^ Description Enable auditing on your SQL Server to track database activities across all databases on the server and save them in an audit log. ^ Remediation steps Quick fix Select the unhealthy resources and click "Fix" to launch "Quick fix" remediation. Learn more > Note: After the process completes, it may take up to 30 min until your resources move to the 'healthy resources' tab. Quick fix logic Manal remediation: To enable SQL server auditing: 1. Go to 'SQL servers' page in the Azure portal and select your SQL server. 2. From the top left menu, select 'Auditing' and choose 'Enable Azure SQL Auditing'. 3. Select one of the options to store the Audit logs and follow the instructions.	For improved i	vestigation capabilities for Defender for Cloud alerts, stream	logs into Microsoft Sentinel. Learn more about Microsoft Sentinel $ ightarrow$
Low 30 Min > Description Enable auditing on your SQL Server to track database activities across all databases on the server and save them in an audit log. > Remediation steps Quick fix Select the unhealthy resources and click "Fix" to launch "Quick fix" remediation. Learn more > Note: After the process completes, it may take up to 30 min until your resources move to the "healthy resources" tab. Quick fix logic Manual remediation: To enable SQL server auditing: 1. Go to "SQL servers" page in the Azure portal and select your SQL server. 2. From the top left menu, select "Auditing" and choose "Enable Azure SQL Auditing". 3. Select one of the options to store the Audit logs and follow the instructions.	everity	Freshness interval	
 Description Enable auditing on your SQL Server to track database activities across all databases on the server and save them in an audit log. Remediation steps Quick fix: Select the unhealthy resources and click "Fix" to launch "Quick fix" remediation. Learn more > Note: After the process completes, it may take up to 30 min until your resources move to the "healthy resources" tab. Quick fix logic Manual remediation: To enable SQL server auditing: 1. Go to "SQL servers" page in the Azure portal and select your SQL server. 2. From the top left menu, select "Auditing" and choose "Enable Azure SQL Auditing". 3. Select one of the options to store the Audit logs and follow the instructions.	Low	() 30 Min	
Quick fix Select the unhealthy resources and click "Fix" to launch "Quick fix" remediation. Learn more > Note: After the process completes, it may take up to 30 min until your resources move to the 'healthy resources' tab. Quick fix logic Manual remediation: To enable SQL server auditing: 1. Go to 'SQL servers' page in the Azure portal and select your SQL server. 2. From the top left menu, select 'Auditing' and choose 'Enable Azure SQL Auditing'. 3. Select one of the options to store the Audit logs and follow the instructions.	Enable auditing o	i your SQL Server to track database activities across all databa	uses on the server and save them in an audit log.
Note: After the process completes, it may take up to 30 min until your resources move to the 'healthy resources' tab. Quick fix logic Manual remediation: To enable SQL server auditing: 1. Go to 'SQL servers' page in the Azure portal and select your SQL server. 2. From the top left menu, select 'Auditing' and choose 'Enable Azure SQL Auditing'. 3. Select one of the options to store the Audit logs and follow the instructions.	Quick fix: Select the unhealt	hy resources and click "Fix" to launch "Quick fix" remediation	Learn more >
Quick fix logic Manual remediation: To enable SQL server auditing: 1. Go to 'SQL servers' page in the Azure portal and select your SQL server. 2. From the top left menu, select 'Auditing' and choose 'Enable Azure SQL Auditing'. 3. Select one of the options to store the Audit logs and follow the instructions.	Note: After the pr	ocess completes, it may take up to 30 min until your resources	s move to the 'healthy resources' tab.
Manual remediation: To enable SQL server auditing: 1. Go to 'SQL servers' page in the Azure portal and select your SQL server. 2. From the top left menu, select 'Auditing' and choose 'Enable Azure SQL Auditing'. 3. Select one of the options to store the Audit logs and follow the instructions.	Quick fix log	ic	
To enable SQL server auditing: 1. Go to 'SQL servers' page in the Azure portal and select your SQL server. 2. From the top left menu, select 'Auditing' and choose 'Enable Azure SQL Auditing'. 3. Select one of the options to store the Audit logs and follow the instructions.	Manual remediati	201:	
Go to 'SQL servers' page in the Azure portal and select your SQL server. From the top left menu, select 'Auditing' and choose 'Enable Azure SQL Auditing'. Select one of the options to store the Audit logs and follow the instructions.	To enable SQL ser	ver auditing:	
 From the top left menu, select 'Auditing' and choose 'Enable Azure SQL Auditing'. Select one of the options to store the Audit logs and follow the instructions. 	1. Go to 'SQL serv	ers' page in the Azure portal and select your SQL server.	
Select one of the options to store the Audit logs and follow the instructions.	2. From the top le	t menu, select 'Auditing' and choose 'Enable Azure SQL Audit	ing'.
A Calart "Chila"	3. Select one of th	e options to store the Audit logs and follow the instructions.	



- Click the Unhealthy Resources tab at the bottom of this page to see the SQL servers affected by this recommendation.
- Click the SQL server for which you want to remediate this recommendation, and the Auditing blade will open, as shown in Figure 5-34.

Home SQL servers ads-server ads-server Audition SQL server O Directory: Micros	ing
Search (Cmd+/)	🗧 🔙 Save 🔀 Discard 🤎 Feedback
🗴 Deleted databases	Azure SQL Auditing
🌻 Failover groups	Azure SQL Auditing tracks database events and
Import/Export history	writes them to an audit log in your Azure Storage account, Log Analytics workspace or
Security	Event Hub. Learn more about Azure SQL Auditing B
Auditing	Enable Azure SQL Auditing
Firewalls and virtual networks	Audit log destination (choose at least one):
Private endpoint connections	Storage
O Microsoft Defender for Cloud	Subscription *
Transparent data encryption	10 101 V
1 Identity	Storage account *
- isering	aholina asisfasad. 🗸 🗸
Intelligent Performance	Create new
Automatic tuning	✓ Advanced properties

FIGURE 5-34 Remediating the recommendation by enabling auditing

- Under Auditing, toggle the switch to On and select the audit log destination, and then click the Save button.
- 6. After the save has finished, close this blade.

Using workflow automation to remediate security recommendations

In Chapter 4 you learned that remediating security recommendations is more of a returning process than a one-time job and that it's not enough to only cover existing resources. Besides using Deny- or Deploy if not exists-policies, Defender for Cloud offers a lot of automation capabilities that help you to auto-remediate recommendations or to remediate at scale.

Workflow automation is a capability that helps you to automatically react to either a new alert or a new recommendation. It leverages Azure Logic Apps as the automation artifact, and within the Logic App, you are offered almost unlimited possibilities to automate processes. The workflow automation feature brings additional trigger types to Logic Apps:

- Recommendation The Recommendation trigger will start a Logic App Playbook in the following conditions:
 - A resource has been added to a recommendation as a result of an assessment
 - A resource status has changed within a recommendation as a result of an assessment, while the resource status can be healthy, unhealthy, or not applicable
 - A Logic App is manually triggered from a recommendation within Defender for Cloud

- Security Alert The Security Alert trigger will start a Logic App Playbook in the following conditions:
 - A new security alert is created in Microsoft Defender for Cloud
 - From an alert, the Logic App is manually triggered
- Regulatory Compliance Standards The Regulatory Compliance Standards trigger is triggered when a compliance control's status within a standard is changed. The status in this case can be failed, passed, skipped, or unsupported

The first trigger type will help you to create several types of automation artifacts. For example, you could let the Logic App create a JIRA or ServiceNow ticket if a new recommendation is created, or notify stakeholders about new resource exemptions. You could also auto-remediate or quarantine resources if they were part of a recommendation. Every time Defender for Cloud triggers the Logic App, it will send a bunch of information that you can use for further steps:

- Name of the assessment as a GUID
- Assessment ID
- The recommendation's display name
- Metadata information for the recommendation, including a description, remediation steps, and severity
- Resource details, including the resource ID
- Status code (healthy, unhealthy, or not applicable)
- A deep link to the assessment result in the recommendations blade

This information can then be used within the Logic App, either for storing it or notifying someone but also to retrieve further information from other APIs, such as the different Microsoft Defender for Cloud REST API providers. Figure 5-35 shows a sample result that is sent from Defender for Cloud to the Logic App trigger.



FIGURE 5-35 Information sent from Defender for Cloud to a Logic App within the scope of workflow automation

If you want to auto-remediate a resource, the information about the resource and the assessment/recommendation help you to determine the next steps. In the next section, you will find examples for manually and automatically triggered Logic Apps as a reaction on

recommendations. Once you have built your Logic App, you need to create a workflow around it so Defender for Cloud can automatically trigger the Logic App without manual interaction. To create a workflow, follow these steps:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Security Admin privileges. Also, your account must have write permissions for the target resource.
- 2. In the search bar, enter **Defender**, then open **Microsoft Defender For Cloud**.
- **3.** In the navigation pane, select **Workflow Automation**, and then click **+ Add Workflow Automation**.
- Enter a Name, and select the Subscription and Resource Group in which the workflow configuration will be stored.
- 5. From the Defender For Cloud Data Types dropdown, you can choose between Security Alert, Recommendation, or Regulatory Compliance Standards. This setting will determine the trigger type on which the workflow will react. Notice that the blade will change depending on your selection.
- 6. Select Recommendation.
- **7.** Select the recommendations to react on, the severity, and the recommendation state on which to trigger your workflow, as shown in Figure 5-36.

Showing 4 subscriptions	an eloud Worki	on automati	V.1		
A STATE OF A				Subscription ()	
P Search (Cmd+/) 0.	+ Add worldlow automation	O Refresh	Enal	Contoso	
ieneral	PIR DI LI TUTICI DI	0	0	Resource group * 💿	
Overview	Pitter by name	/ 3 Ber	P	defenderforcloud 🗸	
Getting started	Name 🕫	Status †4	Scc		
Recommendations	BlockBruteForce	C Enabled	Cor	Trigger conditions	
Security alerts	BlockBruteforce	C Enabled	Vis	crisose are singger consistent will assoritationly orgger are conligated accord	
Inventory	Notify-Complia-	() Enabled	Vis	Defender for Cloud data type *	
Workbooks		(h) Enabled	Vis	Recommendation	
Community		(h) Enabled	Vie	Recommendation name *	
2 commonly	D so resourcesting	Conclusioned 1	*10	All recommendations selected	
Diagnose and solve problems					
loud Security				Recommendation severity *	
Security posture				All seventies selected	
Regulatory compliance				Recommendation state * ③	
Workload protections				Unhealthy 🗸	
Eneral Manager					
				Actions Configure the Logic App that will be triggered.	
				Choose an existing Logic App or visit the Logic Apps page to create a new one	
Environment settings				Show Logic App instances from the following subscriptions *	
Security solutions				a selected	
Workflow automation				Logic App name 🕑	
				Notity-Securityissues	

FIGURE 5-36 Add a workflow to Defender for Cloud

- Select the Subscription in which you have created your Logic App and then select the Logic App from the dropdown. Click Create.
- 9. Once the workflow automation has been created, it will trigger the Logic App you've selected whenever the trigger condition is true. In Figure 5-36, this means that every time a resource is flagged as unhealthy in any assessment, the Logic App will be triggered.

Resource exemptions and automation

Workflow automation and the capability to manually trigger Logic Apps directly from the Defender for Cloud blades offer a variety of options to enrich your ASC experience. In this chapter's last section, we give you some ideas about what is possible with different connectors and API providers.

In order to create resource exemptions, a capability that we have discussed earlier in this chapter, your account needs to have elevated access rights: Security Administrator or Resource Policy Contributor. However, often users whose job it is to remediate security findings might have resource access rights so they can change the resources they are responsible for, but not administrative rights on subscriptions or governance aspects. In this case, they might want to but cannot exempt a resource from a recommendation because of the lack of access rights. With the Trigger Logic App capability, you can use a Playbook for them to request a resource exemption directly from the recommendation's blade. Once the **Trigger Logic App** button is clicked and the Logic App is selected, Defender for Cloud will send information about the recommendation and the resource, which is enough to generate an email that is sent to the subscription's security contact. Figure 5-37 shows an email body in the Logic App Designer, that contains dynamic values from the recommendations trigger.

Body														
Font	•	16 🕶	B	<u>u</u>	1	iΞ	iΞ			P	E.			
Please c Cloud.	reate	a reso	urce	exem	ptio	n in	Mi	cro	soft	Defe	ender	for		
Resource:	0 Pr	operties	Resour	ce Deta	iils Id	×								
Recommen	ndation:	0	roperti	is Displ	ay Na	me >	(
Please navi	gate to	Pr	operties	Links	Azure	Porta	LUsi		to di	rectly	view th	e		
recommen	dation.				a or e	- orto	1 On	×						
recomment Powered	dation. d by D	efend	er foi	Clou	id Lo	ogic	Ар	x ps a	aler	con	necto	or		
Powered Subject	dation. d by D	efend	er foi	Clou	id Lo	ogic	Ар	× ps a	aler	con	necto	or		
recomment Powered Subject Resource e	dation. d by D	efend	er for	Clou	id Lo	ogic	Ap	Res	aler	con	necto	or		
recomment Powered Subject Resource e	dation. d by D	efend n reques	er for	Clou	id Lo	prope	Ap	x ps a	aler	Detail Add	necto s ld × dynam	or iic con	tent	
Powered Subject Resource e	dation. d by D xemption	efend	er for	Clou	id Lo	Prope	Ap	x ps a	ource	Detail Add	necto s Id × dynam	or iic con	tent	
Powered Subject Resource e To	dation. d by D xemption rityConta	efend n reques	er for	Clou	id Lo	Prope	Ap	x ps a	ource	Detail: Add	necto s ld × dynam	or iic con	tent	

FIGURE 5-37 Email template that contains dynamic values from the Logic App trigger

To retrieve the security contacts that are used as the email recipients, the Logic App will pull the information from the Microsoft.Security/securityContacts API provider, as shown in Figure 5-38.

HTTP - Get securityContacts	
Method	
GET	\checkmark
URI	
https://management.azure.com/subscriptions/ (x) subID ×	
/providers/Microsoft.Security/securityContacts?api-version=2020-01-01-preview	

FIGURE 5-38 API connection in a Logic App

While this Logic App is not very difficult to create, it still offers a great benefit toward remediating security recommendations as it allows you to directly request an exemption without leaving Defender for Cloud at any time.

MORE INFO You can find more information about this Logic App and download it from the Defender for Cloud GitHub in our article at *https://aka.ms/ MDfCRequestResourceExemption*.

Another automation within the scope of resource exemptions is the notification once a new exemption has been created. This artifact is a bit more complex because it demands to retrieve information from the Defender for Cloud trigger, as well as several API providers, including Azure Policy APIs.

Although resource exemptions are based on policy exemptions and, therefore, do not belong to either alerts or recommendations, we can still use the recommendations trigger to automatically react on them. This is because once you create a resource exemption, the resource status will change from unhealthy to not applicable.

Also, creating a resource exemption will add an exempt value to the cause attribute in the information that is sent to the Logic App. Figure 5-39 shows the properties coming from Defender for Cloud once a new exemption has been created.

With that being said, every time the Logic App is triggered, we first need to check if both conditions (status is NotApplicable and cause is Exempt) are true. If so, the Logic App will continue to pull information from the Microsoft.Authorization/policySetDefinitions and Microsoft.Authorization/policyExemptions API providers. Once you create a resource exemption, this exemption is created in Azure Policy and can then be retrieved from the policyExemptions API. It will contain information about the person who has created the exemption, so it is worth looking at. Unfortunately, there is no direct way of using the information coming from Defender for Cloud to pull exactly the one exemption that has been created and triggered the Logic App, so you need to take a detour over the policySetDefinitions provider.

This provider will retrieve the Defender for Cloud Policy Initiative with all of its policy definitions (and their IDs), so we can compare the policy definition IDs from the initiative with the ID we get from the Logic App trigger. In Figure 5-39, you can see this information as policyDefinitionID in the metadata section.



FIGURE 5-39 Assessment properties after a recommendation has been created

Once there is a match, the corresponding Policy Definition Reference ID from the initiative can be compared with the reference ID from the policy exemptions. Once there is another match, you know you have found the exemption that has just been created. Then you can export the exemption to Log Analytics and take its createdBy information together with the information coming from the trigger to send a notification email.

MORE INFO You can find more information about this Logic App and download it from the Defender for Cloud GitHub in our article at *https://aka.ms/ MDfCNotifyResourceExemption*.

With their capability to work with other Azure resources, but also with APIs and third-party connectors, Logic Apps are a great way to enhance your Defender for Cloud experience. Now, it's your turn to create your own Logic App within the scope of workflow automation. Let us know how it went and get it published at *https://aka.ms/MDfCGitHub*.

Security governance and contextual security

Often, the amount of security recommendations and resources these recommendations apply to becomes overwhelming. For example, when the Log4J vulnerability was disclosed at the end of 2021, you might have seen thousands of vulnerable machines in your environment reported

by Defender for Cloud using one of the integrated vulnerability assessment solutions we discussed earlier in this chapter. With thousands of affected machines, you might have wondered where to start your remediations.

Also, we have seen companies struggle with responsibilities. Who owns a resource? Who is responsible for remediating high-severity vulnerabilities? Is there a team that ensures network configurations are in place?

This is why Microsoft implemented the two new concepts of *security governance* and *contextual security* into Microsoft Defender for Cloud.

Using security governance to create responsibility

Security governance is one of the new concepts added to Microsoft Defender for Cloud. Its goal is to create responsibility for remediating recommendations and vulnerabilities on resources in your hybrid and multicloud environments. One of the main aspects with security governance is *ownership* of recommendations. As mentioned before, the overall number of unhealthy resources and open security recommendations can easily become overwhelming in a company's multicloud estate. By assigning owners to recommendations, it creates a responsibility. At the same time, you have a contact to reach out to in case remediation does not take place. Figure 5-40 shows the **Owner** (preview) tab in the **Security Posture** blade you already saw at the beginning of this chapter.

All environments			Azure AWS O GCP
Secure score	Environmen	¢	Governance (preview)
	5 Total		25/13
29x 🛆 Azu	re 33% S 14%	ons 4 Accounts 1	Overdue recommendations ③
ROVE COR	N/A 😽 151 Univeality re	l/205 sources	30/43 Unassigned recommendations ⊙
Environment Owner (preview)	Owner == None	× Recommendation severity == None ×	
Environment Owner (preview) β Search by owner name Name τ̂ψ	Owner == None Overdue recommendations	\times Recommendation severity == None \times Affected resources τ_{φ}	Recommendations
Environment Owner (preview) P Search by owner name Name †4	Overer == Nene Overdue recommendations "↓ • 26/26 overdue ①	× Recommendation severity == None × Affected resources τ_{ϕ} = 185 of 185	Recommendations View recommendations >
Environment Owner (preview) (P Search by owner name Name †4 I 4 = 1 Gmicrosoft.com I +@contoso.com	Owner == Nene Overdue recommendations 4 • 26/26 overdue 0 • 1/1 overdue 0	 Recommendation severity == None × Affected resources 7 185 of 185 1 of 1 	Recommendations View recommendations > View recommendations >

FIGURE 5-40 Different owners assigned to recommendations in Defender for Cloud

When you click the **View Recommendations** link next to a particular owner, you will see only recommendations to which this owner account is assigned.

In addition to ownership, Microsoft introduced the concepts of *due date* and *grace period* with security governance. By assigning a due date to a recommendation, you can make sure that the person who is responsible for its remediation has a defined amount of time to remediate security recommendations. Grace period, in this context, means that as long as the due date has not been reached (in other words, as long as the recommendation is not yet overdue), your Secure Score will not decrease.

Ownership, grace period, and due dates can either be assigned per each recommendation or by using *governance rules*. Figure 5-41 shows the **Management Ports Of Virtual Machines Should Be Protected With Just-In-Time Network Access Control** recommendation with an owner and due date assigned to some resources.

🖉 Exempt 😢 Vie	w policy definition 🛛 😵 Og	sen query			
everity	Freshness inter	val	Tactics and techniques		
High	(L) 24 Hou	irs	Initial Access +1		
Name	41	Subscription	Owner	🔱 Due date	ণত Status
🔲 📮 window	s-victim2	Visual Studio Enterprise Subscrip	tion		
🔲 🛤 window	s-victim1	Visual Studio Enterprise Subscrip	tion		
🔲 💷 win2019	15	Contoso	ill_= = @microsoft.com	6/22/2022	Overdue
🔲 🐺 win2019	3	Contoso	📲 🛚 🦷 🕲 microsoft.com	6/21/2022	Overdue
🔲 💷 win2010	í	Contoso	🚛 - @microsoft.com	6/21/2022	Overdu
🔲 💷 ubuntu	20.04-2	Contoso	🛋 = =@microsoft.com	6/21/2022	Overdu
🔲 📮 ubuntu	20.04	Contoso	🖩 🔒 🐨 @microsoft.com	6/21/2022	Overdu
🔽 📮 test2-w	eu	Visual Studio Enterprise Subscrip	tion		
🔽 📮 test1-ne	u .	Visual Studio Enterprise Subscrip	tion		

FIGURE 5-41 A recommendation with owner and due date assigned to some resources

As shown in Figure 5-41, there are some resources that do not yet have an owner assigned, but you can manually do so directly from any recommendation by following these steps.

- In any recommendation's details blade, select the unhealthy resources to which you want to assign an owner, then click the **Assign Owner** button on the bottom, as shown in Figure 5-41.
- 2. Enter an **Owner**, which should be a valid email address, and a **Due Date**. Optionally, enable the **Apply Grace Period** toggle, as shown in Figure 5-42.

Home > M Manag	licrosoft Defender for Cloud gement ports of v	› virtual machines sho	Assign owner Assign an owner and define an estimated date by when the selected resources will be resolved.	×
(2) Evamo	t 🙆 View policy definition		Owner *	
C cxemp	then policy delinition	• Open query	tom@contoso.com	1
Severity	Freshne	ss interval	Due date *	
High	0	24 Hours	12/02/2022	
	Name †↓	Subscription C	Apply grace Period	
	windows-victim1	Visual Studio Enterprise Subsc		
	🕶 win20195	Contoso ti		
	💭 win20193	Contoso ti		
	🕶 win2016	Contoso ti		
	👽 ubuntu20.04-2	Contoso ti		
Fix	Trigger logic app	Exempt Assign owner	A weekly email will be sent to specified owners with all recommendations they are assigned to.	×
Was thi	is recommendation usef	ul? O Yes O No	Save	

FIGURE 5-42 Assign an owner, due date and grace period

3. Click **Save**. The new owner and due date will be added to the same recommendation for the resources you selected, as shown in Figure 5-43.

Manag	gement ports	of virtual machines sl	hould be protected	ed with just-in-	time network
C Exemp	t 💿 View policy definit	ion 🏾 🚏 Open query			
everity	Fre	shness interval	Tactics and tech	iniques	
High	C	24 Hours	Initial /	Access +1	
	🐺 win20195	Contoso	= = @microsoft.com	6/22/2022	Overdue
	🕶 win20193	Contoso	1 🖬 📲 @microsoft.com	6/21/2022	Overdue
	🕶 win2016	Contoso	- = -= @microsoft.com	6/21/2022	Overdue
	🕶 ubuntu20.04-2	Contoso		6/21/2022	Overdue
	ubuntu20.04	Contoso	- = +@microsoft.com	6/21/2022	Overdue
	💭 test2-weu	Visual Studio Enterprise Subsc	tom@contoso.com	12/2/2022 🔀	• On time
	test1-neu	Visual Studio Enterprise Subsc	tom@contoso.com	12/2/2022 又	On time

FIGURE 5-43 A new owner and due date have been added to the recommendation

While this manual approach can be a perfect fit for changing existing owners and due dates, or for assigning an owner and date for resources that have not had an owner, yet. A better approach for enterprises at scale is to leverage governance rules. When writing this book, governance rules can only be applied to a subscription, but management groups will be supported in a future release. To assign a governance rule, follow these steps:

1. Log in to the Azure portal with an account that has Contributor, Security Admin, or Owner access rights.

- 2. In the top search bar, enter **Defender**, then click **Microsoft Defender For Cloud**.
- In the Defender For Cloud navigation pane, select Environment Settings, then select the Azure subscription, AWS account, or GCP project for which you want to create a governance rule. Then, in the Policy Settings section, select Governance Rules (Preview).
- 4. Click + Add Rule on the top navigation bar to start creating a new governance rule. The Create New Governance Rule dialog box will appear, which allows you to configure a variety of settings. Enter a Rule Name, Description, and Priority. Governance rules with a lower priority will take precedence over rules with a higher priority.
- 5. Select which recommendations you want your rule to affect. Either select all recommendations by severity, such as all high-severity recommendations in your subscription, or define specific recommendations you want to be addressed by this governance rule. The latter option is perfect in scenarios such as assigning ownership to all MFA-related recommendations to one owner and all network-related recommendations to another one.
- 6. Select the method to assign an **Owner** to your governance rule. You can either enter a valid **Email Address**, or you can assign an owner **By Resource Tag**. The latter option is the more dynamic one, as it allows you to specify a **Tag Key** used in your environment. For example, in case you use an Owner tag across all your resources and, as a value, you are using a valid email address, the governance rule can leverage this tag to assign ownership. That way, you can use a one-rule-fits-all approach. The governance rule will evaluate resources first, followed by resource groups and subscriptions, until the tag you specified is found. So, in case you assign the specified tag to resource groups or subscriptions instead of resources, the governance rule will assign the specified owner to all resources within this particular scope.
- 7. Select the remediation timeframe. This is a time range relative to the date on which a governance rule is applied to a resource. As opposed to manually assigning an owner and due date, with a governance rule you can select 7, 14, 30, and 90 days only. For example, when you select 7 days as a remediation timeframe, the due date for each recommendation specified in step 5 will be 7 days after a resource has been flagged as unhealthy.
- Decide whether you want to apply the grace period feature to your governance rule. If so, enable the **Apply Grace Period** switch.
- **9.** Finally, select whether you want to notify owners and their direct managers weekly about open and overdue tasks. If so, a weekly email similar to the one shown in Figure 5-44 will be sent out.





10. The direct manager is resolved from the corresponding Azure AD attribute.

11. Click Create.

Once a governance rule is applied to a subscription, it will cover all recommendations and resources in scope based on the rule's configuration. It will also automatically apply to new future resources.

Find only your own recommendations

As you have learned, the owner is assigned based on a valid email address. Microsoft Defender for Cloud will use this information to find the corresponding user account in Azure AD. If there is a matching account with at least the Security Reader role's access rights, you can use it in Defender for Cloud to only see recommendations for which you are responsible. Follow these steps to see only your recommendations:

- 1. Log in to the Azure portal with an account that at least has Security Reader access rights.
- 2. In the top search bar, enter Defender, and then click Microsoft Defender For Cloud.

- 3. In the Defender For Cloud navigation pane, select Recommendations.
- 4. In the recommendations view, enable the Show My Items Only (Preview) switch.
- Alternatively, if you want to see another owner's recommendations, use the Owner filter, and select the owner you want to track, as shown in Figure 5-45.

								Azure	AWS	O GCI
Secure score 💿	Active ite	ms	Resource health				Governance	(preview)		
0 20%	Controls	Recommendations					Overdue recom	mendations		25/13
2370	15/15	43/1	Unhealthy (151)	l Hea	Ithy (31) 🔋 Not applicat	ble (23)	Unassigned rec	commendations		30/43 0
								Show my items on	ly (preview): (
Search recommendation	N.		Recommendation status == Nor	$ \times $	Severity == None \times	Resource ty	pe == None \times	Recommendation m	aturity == No	$me \times$
			Owner == tom@contoso.com	×	Environment as All X	the Add fiber				1

FIGURE 5-45 Filter recommendations by Owner

Using Attack Paths to focus on the right resources

Bringing recommendations into context is an important aspect of making educated decisions when it comes to remediating vulnerabilities and security recommendations. For example, when you have thousands of machines that are vulnerable for Log4J, you need to decide which machine to focus on first. Let's assume among all vulnerable machines, you have three different types of machines in your organization:

- Azure VMs that are not connected to the network or that cannot communicate with resources outside of their own VNet
- Azure VMs that are only connected to the Internet but don't have access to any other resources in your environment
- Azure VMs that are accessible from the Internet that can communicate with and access a storage account containing sensitive information

Everybody will agree that machines that belong to the third category will be the most important to remediate and, therefore, should be addressed first. So, the resource's *context* is relevant for the decision. This is where a new concept called *attack paths* comes into play. With attack paths, Microsoft Defender for Cloud can show resources, vulnerabilities, and security recommendations, including their context. The concept knows a variety of pre-defined paths based on the most common attack vectors that attackers use to gain access to information and resources.

IMPORTANT NOTE When writing this book, the attack paths and cloud security map features were in a private preview and not yet fully implemented in the UI, so while we can explain the concept, the UI might slightly change when the feature is finally released.

Figure 5-46 shows the **Attack Paths** blade in Defender for Cloud with all attack paths that are found in this environment.

Home > Microsoft Defend	ler for Cloud >				
Attack paths Here you can see the open atta	 ik paths on the selected subscr	íptions.			
4936 Total attack paths	S34 Affected resource	s Active recommendations	Batha anna 11	Birk research	Allested mean one
ULT with high capacity only	arabilities has sold	Environment 12	Paols count 3 g	Non categories.	Anecies resources
permission to a Key Vault	NET ADVITURES FRANCE FRANCE	Azure	2	Credentials exposure, Compute abuse	🍖 📫 🐨
Internet exposed VM with has read permission to a l	high severity vulnerabilities. Gev Vault	Azure	2	Credentials exposure, Compute abuse	🔺 🐺 😗 📟
Internet exposed VM has	high severity vulnerabilities	Azure	10	Compute abuse	
Internet exposed EC2 inst	ance has vulnerabilities	AWS	1	Compute abuse	
AWS IAM user with no MF	A enabled has read	AWS	42	Data exposure	
AAD User account with no	MFA has read permissions	Azure	713	Credentials exposure	
AAD User account with no	MFA has read permissions	Azure	88	Sensitive data exposure	
AAD User account with no	MFA has read permissions	Azure	4018	Dista exposure	
AAD User account with no permissions to a subscript	MFA has high-privileged	Azure	70	Subscription takeover	. 1

FIGURE 5-46 Attack paths in Defender for Cloud

As mentioned earlier, attack paths are predefined, and you will only see paths relevant to your environment. In other words, if you don't have any Internet-facing virtual machines, you won't see the **Internet Exposed VM Has High Severity Vulnerabilities** attack path in your environment. Let's take a closer look at this particular attack path. Figure 5-47 shows the details when you click the attack path.

Home > Micros	soft Defender for Cloud > a	Attack paths >				
Internet e	exposed VM has	s high severity vu	Inerabilities			×
🌲 11 Paths count	III 33 Recommendations	© 24:00:00 Freshness interval	Attack path Recommendations Beine you can find all instances of the	attack math in the s	alternal subscriptions	
Potential impac	ct		below you can into an instances of the	active parts in one a		
Attacker with ne vulnerabilities a on the machine	etwork access to the machi ind gain remote code execu- t	ne can exploit the stion capabilities	cmdemowin-01 tintry point	\rightarrow	Condemowin-01 Target	III 3
Resource types	: 11) ichine (11)		Description Virtual machine 'crndemowin-01	" is reachable from	the internet and has high severity vulnerabilities allowing remot	e code execution on the machine
Category compute value					routes traffic to	
Remediation st	lens		a dia ma		D diama	
1. Resolve all re-	commendations associated	I with the attack	Entry point		Target	iii 3
2. Apply additio - Harden the int	onal security best practices ternet exposure to the min	to reduce risk: imum needed	ezdocké Entry point	-	azdock6 Target	ii 3
✓ Was this	susefult () Yes () 1	vo X	Cef-collector01	-	Cef-collector01 Target	III 3
	0.00		v 📮 azdock7 (ntry point	-	azdock7 Target	III 3

FIGURE 5-47 Attack path details

It shows the number of attack paths that belong to the same pattern. In Figure 5-47, this means there are 11 machines that are exposed to the Internet, all of which have high-severity vulnerabilities allowing remote code execution on them. The number of recommendations (33) shows how many security misconfigurations need to be addressed to break the attack path. On the right side, the details page shows two tabs, **Attack Path** and **Recommendations**.

The **Attack Paths** tab shows the attack vector for each machine. Selecting an attack path opens the resource details view. You can click each step in the view to see even more details

about the vulnerable resource. In Figure 5-48, you see **Insights** for a virtual machine called **cmdemowin-01**.



FIGURE 5-48 Attack path insights for a virtual machine

Resource insights in this attack path show high-or critical-severity vulnerabilities as CVE IDs detected on this machine. Defender for Cloud relies on one of the integrated vulnerability assessment solutions you learned about earlier in this chapter.

Besides **Insights**, there is a **Recommendations** view on the **Attack Path** tab that will show all security recommendations detected for the machine you are currently looking at, as shown in Figure 5-49.

Attac	net exposed VM has high se	verity vulnerabilities				
Below	r you can find all instances of the attack path in the s	elected subscriptions		cmdemowin-0	1	
^		Condemowin-01 Target	IB 3		© Insights	j≣ Recommendat
	Description Virtual machine 'cmdemowin-01' is reachable from allowing remote code execution on the machine	the internet and has high severity vulnerabilitie	s	Name 14 Machines should have vul	nerability findings	Status †↓
		cmdemopublicip Y		resolved Internet-facing virtual mat network security groups All network ports should b	hines should be protected with e restricted on network security	Unhealthy Unhealthy
		routes traffic to		groups associated to your Management ports should machines	be closed on your virtual	• Unhealthy

FIGURE 5-49 Security recommendations for an Azure VM in the Attack paths view

While the **Attack Path** tab shows details for one particular attack path, the **Recommenda-tions** tab shows recommendations for all resources affected by the same pattern. As mentioned earlier, the environment used to explain the feature knows 11 machines affected by the same attack vectors. So, in the Recommendations tab, you will see security recommendations for all 11 VMs that are suitable for closing the attack vector, as shown in Figure 5-50.

Home > Microsoft Defender for Cloud > Attack paths >	
nternet exposed VM has high severity vulnerabilities	×
Attack path Recommendations	
Remediate the recommendations below to resolve in bulk all attack path instances	
Recommendations \uparrow_{ψ}	Unhealthy resources
Management ports should be closed on your virtual machines	11 of 11 virtual machines
Machines should have vulnerability findings resolved	11 of 11 virtual machines
Internet-facing virtual machines should be protected with network security groups	0 of 11 virtual machines
All network ports should be restricted on network security groups associated to your virtual machine	11 of 11 virtual machines

FIGURE 5-50 Security recommendations for all resources affected by the same attack path pattern

If you close the loop to the initial example with Log4J on thousands of servers, you will realize that the new attack path capability will definitely help you make an educated decision about which machines to remediate first. In this example, it's the 11 machines that are high-lighted in the **Internet Exposed VM Has High Severity Vulnerabilities** attack path.

Build your own views with Cloud Security Map

Within the scope of Defender for Cloud's contextual security concept, attack paths are important when focusing on the right resources to remediate security issues quickly. However, because they are pre-created by Microsoft based on the most common attack vectors, it's a static concept. Of course, you want to be able to build your own custom views and queries to get the insights you are most interested in.

This is when Cloud Security Map comes into play. Cloud Security Map allows you to either see underlying queries that are used to show attack paths, or you can build your own queries based on all accessible insights in Defender for Cloud. Figure 5-51 shows the Cloud Security Map in the Defender for Cloud portal.

Home > Microsoft Defender for Clou	4
Microsoft Defender	er for Cloud Cloud Security Map ×
Search (Cmd+/)	R Feedback
General	
Overview	What would you like to search?
Getting started	
30 Recommendations	
Security alerts	
Inventory	Virtual Machines V +
Cloud Security Map	Has Vulnerability V + Where Severity V Equals V High V Remove
a Workbooks	(AND V)
Community	Has Insight V + When Tide V Equals V exposed to the V Remove
Diagnose and solve problems	
Cloud Security	Scope : All
O Security posture	
Regulatory compliance	Query templates
V Workload protections	Comment of anticipation of the second s
Firewall Manager	Internet exposed VMs with high severity vulnerabilities Production SQL Servers which exposed to the internet access and contain sensitive data
Management	Returns all Azure VMs which are Returns all SQL Servers which tagged Returns all Azure storage accounts
Environment settings	exposed to the internet and have high as production and exposed to the which allows HTTP access and contains severity vulnerabilities internet sensitive data
Security solutions	
G Workflow automation	open query * Open query * Open query *

FIGURE 5-51 Cloud Security Map in the Defender for Cloud portal

The query shown in Figure 5-51 is taken from a query template called the **Internet Exposed VMs With High Severity Vulnerabilities** query template. We used this query earlier to create an attack path. You can use the different dropdowns and + buttons to select resources and insights according to your needs. In the example above, the following information is being considered:

- The resource type is Virtual Machines.
- These machines have vulnerabilities with at least high severity.
- These machines are exposed to the Internet.

You can also further narrow down the selection, for example, by adding the exposed network port you want to filter for, as shown in Figure 5-52.

Microsoft Defende	r for Cloud Cloud Security Map	×
P Search (Cmd+/) *	R Feedback	
General		
Overview	What would you like to couch?	E main
Getting started	what would you nie to search:	Charles Contraction
Recommendations		
Security alerts		
Inventory	Virtual Machines 🗠 🕂	🔋 Clear all
Cloud Security Map	Has Underschiller of Marine Facurity of Facility of Islands	a vil Banana
Workbooks		nemore
Community	Har Invisite of the Universe Title of Country of	avenued to the set
Diagnose and solve problems	and a find a character	exposed to them +
Cloud Security	(AND V) Where Port V Equals V	3389 Remove
Security posture	Some All	0.000
O Des datase completes	Scope . Par	Ju Seatch

FIGURE 5-52 Cloud Security Map in the Defender for Cloud portal

Once done, you can click the **Search** button to start the query process. You will be presented with all resources to which your filter applies. It's important to mention that the scope includes all Azure subscriptions and AWS and GCP connectors in your environment. With that said, both the attack paths and Cloud Security Map are truly multicloud and multitenant capable, providing a unified overview and bringing into context resources from all your cloud estate.

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Threat detection

U p to now, you've learned how to reduce the attack surface by addressing security recommendations using Microsoft Defender for Cloud, which is part of the overall enhancement of your security posture. However, protection is just one of the pillars of your security posture. You also need to enhance your detection and response, and for that, you need to use different plans available in Defender for Cloud.

On the detection front, Defender for Cloud constantly monitors your assets. When it identifies suspicious activities, it raises an alert, and it does that while reducing the false positives, which is very important for your security operations.

In this chapter, you will learn how to use the different Defender for Cloud plans provide threat detection for different workloads and how to investigate security issues as part of your incident response process.

Methods of threat protection

Defender for Cloud uses advanced security analytics and machine-learning technologies to evaluate events across the entire cloud fabric. The security analytics include data from multiple sources, including Microsoft products and services, the Microsoft Digital Crimes Unit (DCU), the Microsoft Security Response Center (MSRC), and external feeds. This is the core of Defender for Cloud threat detection, and on top of that, there will be different mechanisms of detection according to the plan. For this section, we will explore how Defender for Servers detection works.

Defender for Servers applies known patterns to discover malicious behavior, which is called *behavioral analysis*. It uses statistical profiling to build a historical baseline. An alert can be triggered when Defender for Server detects deviations from established baselines that conform to a potential attack vector. The result will be externalized in the dashboard via a security alert. A security alert contains valuable information about what triggered the alert, the resources targeted, the source of the attack, and suggestions to remediate the threat. Alerts generated by Defender for Server are also called Virtual Machine Behavioral Analysis (VMBA). These types of alerts use behavioral analytics to identify compromised resources based on an analysis of the virtual machine (VM) event logs,

such as process-creation events, in memory only (fileless attack), and login events. While these examples were related to Defender for Server, other Defender for Cloud plans use different methods to identify suspicious activity and trigger an alert.

Defender for Servers also identifies suspicious activity in the network layer by collecting security information from your Azure Internet Protocol Flow Information Export (IPFIX) traffic and analyzes it to identify threats and trigger alerts, such as the Suspicious Incoming RDP Network Activity From Multiple Sources alert.

Understanding alerts

Before a Defender for Cloud plan triggers an alert, it needs to have a level of certainty that this alert is a true-positive. The intent is to reduce false-positive alerts and provide a highquality alert level. To accomplish that, the following actions are done during the alert normalization, as shown in Figure 6-1.



FIGURE 6-1 Activity evaluation before triggering an alert

When an alert is finally triggered, you will be able to answer five main questions that are important for your investigation. The questions are shown in the **Security Alert** blade, as shown in Figure 6-2.

	Home > Security Center >	
	Security alert & & When 2517977028430089999_d25cb77e-2ct1-42c6-b6b4-s48386c491966	n did it happened?
	Failed SSH brute force attack	Alert details Take action What should I do?
	Medium Severity Status Status (© 11/05/20, 1 Activity time	Number of failed authentication attempts to host
What	Alert description	252
nappened? -	Failed SSH brute force attacks were detected on TaiLinux	Accounts used on failed sign in to host attempts
		["ubnt","admin","root","user","username","default","1 See more
	Affected resource	
Which resource	Tall inso	Was SSH session initiated
as attacked r	Virtual machine	NO
/here is the	🔶 Subscription	Detected by
esource is located?		Microsoft
	MITRE ATTACK® tactics	
	a Dec amadi	Related entities
		🗸 📮 Account (28)
		🗸 📮 Host (1)
		✓
		te the National connection (7)

FIGURE 6-2 The Security Alert blade shows the answers to the major investigation's questions.

It is important to emphasize that not all alerts will have the same level of information because it depends on the threat type and the analytics for that threat. Alerts will also differ in the time it takes for them to be triggered. Defender for Servers has three major detection engines that will dictate how long it takes for an alert to be triggered:

- 1. The event-based detection engine will trigger near-real-time alerts.
- **2.** The query-based detection engine works on different events from different sources before triggering an alert, which, by nature, will take more time.
- **3.** The batch-process detection engine runs massively parallel analytics on large-scale datasets, which can take even longer.

Accessing security alerts

The number of security alerts you see in the Security Alerts dashboard may vary depending on the number of resources that you are monitoring with Defender for Cloud and the business itself. Some organizations receive more attacks than others, and as a result, they have more security alerts. If you don't have any security alerts in your environment, you can simulate an alert using this procedure:

- 1. Open Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Security Admin privileges.
- 2. In the left navigation pane, click Microsoft Defender For Cloud.
- In the Defender for Cloud left navigation pane under General, click the Security Alerts option.
- In the top-right corner, click the Sample Alerts option; the Create Sample Alerts (Preview) blade appears, as shown in Figure 6-3.

Create sample alerts (Preview)	×
Try Defender for Cloud alerts by creating sample alerts from our different Defen plans. Learn more >>	nder for Cloud
Subscriptions	
Visual Studio Ultimate with MSDN	~
Defender for Cloud plans	
10 selected	\sim
Defender for Cloud plans 10 selected	~
Create sample alerts	

FIGURE 6-3 Creating a sample alert

- 5. In the **Subscriptions** dropdown menu, select the subscription on which you want to generate the sample alert.
- Click the Defender For Cloud Plans dropdown menu and select only Virtual Machines.
- 7. Click the Create Sample Alerts button to generate the sample alerts.

After a few minutes, you will see that five sample alerts appear in the dashboard, as shown in Figure 6-4.

9.9	sarch by iD, title	or affected resource Subscription	All 2	latus == Active 🔀 Severity == Low,	Medium, High 🔀 👌 🖓 Add filter		
							No grouping
	Sevenity 15	Alert title 14		Affected resource 1	Activity start time (UTC-S) $\ensuremath{^+\!\!\!\!/}_{\oplus}$	MITRE ATT&CK ⁺ factics	Status 14
	High	Oligital currency mining related beha	Sample alert	Sample-VM	04/04/22, 07:10 PM	S Execution	Active
	High	Detected suspicious file cleanup co	Sample alert	Sample-VM	04/04/22, 07:10 PM	* Defense Evasion	Active
	High	Detected Petya ransomware indicat	Sample alert	Sample-VM	04/04/22, 07:10 PM	Secution	Active
	Medium	Executable found running from a su	Sample alert	Sample-VM	04/04/22, 07:10 PM	Stecution	Active
	Medium	Suspicious PHP execution detected Sa	mple alert	Sample-VM	04/04/22.07:10 PM	Execution	Active

FIGURE 6-4 Security alert dashboard with the sample alerts for VMs

By default, the Security Alerts dashboard presents the alerts indexed by **Severity**, but you can use the filtering options to change the severities you want to see. You can also filter by

Subscription If you have multiple subscriptions selected, you can customize which subscriptions you want to see alerts from.

- Status By default, only Active is selected. However, you can change it so you see dismissed alerts.
- Time Allows you to configure the timeline of the alerts you can see for up to the previous three months.
- Add Filter Allows you to add more filters.

In addition to the filters, you can also use the search box to search for **Alert ID**, **Alert Title**, or **Affected Resource**. Once you find the desired alert, you can click it, and the **Alert Details** page appears, as shown in Figure 6-5.

Severity	Status	~	3 04/04/22, 07:10 PM (UT Activity time
Alert descripti	on		Copy alert JSON
THIS IS A SAMP process or com	LE ALERT: Analysis of h mand normally associa	iost data on ted with dig	Sample-VM detected the execution of a ital currency mining.
	irce		
Affected resol			
Sample Virtual r	-VM machine		
Sample Virtual r Visual S Subscrip	-VM machine studio Ultimate with M otion	ISDN	
Sample Virtual r Vistual Subscrip	-VM machine itudio Ultimate with M otion K® tactics ①	ISDN	
Sample Virtual r Visual S Subscrip MITRE ATT&CI	-VM machine itudio Ultimate with M otion K® tactics ①	ISDN	

FIGURE 6-5 Alert details page

This page allows you to review the alert's details and change the status from **Active** to **Dismissed**. You also have a graphical representation of where the alerts fit into the **MITRE ATT&CK Tactics** framework.

NOTE You can learn more about this framework at *https://attack.mitre.org*.
After reviewing the alert's details, you can obtain more granular information by accessing the alert's full details page. To do that, click the **View Full Details** button; the full **Alert Details** page appears, as shown in Figure 6-6.

Digital currency mining related behavior detected Sample alert		Alert details Take action			
High Severity	Status	() 04/04/22, Activity time	User Name Sample-account	Suspicious Process sample.exe	
Alert descripti THIS IS A SAMP the execution o turrency mining	ion PLE ALERT: Analysis of host data o f a process or command normally g.	Copy alert JSON n Sample-VM detected v associated with digital	Compromised Host Sample-VM Suspicious Command Line	Account Session ID 0x427d8dd9 Detected by	
Affected resou Sample Virtual r Visual S Subscrip	urce VM machine Studio Ultimate with MSDN ption		Suspicious Process ID 0x1640 Related entities		
MITRE ATT&CK® tactles ③ • Execution		✓ ♀ Account (1) ✓ ● File (1) ✓ ● Host (1) ✓ ● Host logon session (1) ✓ ♦ Process (2)			
∽ Was th	nis useful? 〇 Ves 〇 No	×	Not Take Artise 22		

FIGURE 6-6 Full alert page

The right portion of the full alert page shows more details that are relevant for the alert. In the bottom part of the page are the **Related Entities**, which enumerate the relevant entities (**Accounts**, **Files**, **Host**, **Host** Logon Session, and **Process**) that were used during this attack. Keep in mind that the related entities will vary according to the alert type and whether those entities were used. Although the example shown in Figure 6-6 is from a sample alert, the fields shown are the same ones that you would see in a real live alert.

Another important option on this page is the **Take Action** tab, which contains relevant information to mitigate the threat highlighted in this alert (**Mitigate The Threat**), the recommendations that could be remediated to prevent future attacks (**Prevent Future Attacks**), the option to trigger a Logic App automation (**Trigger Automated Response**), and the option to create a suppression rule (**Suppress Similar Alerts**). Figure 6-7 shows the **Take Action** tab.



FIGURE 6-7 Take Action tab with the available options for an alert

Alert suppression

There are some scenarios in which you might want to dismiss an alert because it is a falsepositive for your environment. A typical scenario is when an organization is going through a pentest (penetration testing) exercise conducted by their red team, and the organization wants to suppress some of the triggered alerts to avoid noise and alert pollution. You can leverage the alert suppression feature for that scenario.

Before configuring alert suppression, you should identify the exact alert you want to suppress and how long the suppression rule should be active. Establishing an expiration date for the rule is important because you don't want to be blind to this alert forever. Usually, those suppression scenarios happen for a reason, and for the most part, they are caused by a temporary circumstance. Follow the steps below to configure an alert suppression rule:

- 1. Open Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Security Admin privileges.
- 2. In the left navigation pane, click Defender For Cloud.
- **3.** In the Defender for Cloud left navigation pane under **General**, click the **Security Alerts** option.
- In the Security Alerts dashboard, click the Suppression Rules option; the Suppression Rules page appears, as shown in Figure 6-8.

Suppression rules	-+++			
+ Create new suppression rule	🖉 Edit 🖀 Remove 💕 Learn more			
Share your opinion regarding	our new alert suppression rules. Click here to send us feedb	atk →		
,P Search	Last Modified : All			
Select All Showing 0 item	ę.			
Rule Name	↑↓ Subscription Name	1. Rule Last Modified	↑↓ Expiration Date	↑ _↓ Rule State
No secults				

FIGURE 6-8 Suppression Rules page

5. Click the **Create New Suppression Rule** option; the **New Suppression Rule** blade appears, as shown in Figure 6-9.

Create suppression rule in a	order to automatically dismiss alerts by	pre-defined
conditions, ceanning >		
Rule Conditions		
Subscription *		
Visual Studio Ultimate	with MSDN	~
Alerts * () Custom () All		
Select an alert type		~
Entities ()		
TUDO NO Eid	ald X Valu	10
Type V Fit	eld Valu	e (i)
Type Fit + Rule details Rule name * ()	ld Valu	e ()
Type V Fit + Rule details Rule name * () State *	ld Valu	
Type Fit + Rule details Rule name * () State * Enabled	ld Valu	
Type Fit + Rule details Rule name * () State * Enabled Reason * Select a reason	Id Valu	
Type V Fit + Rule details Rule name * () State * Enabled Reason * Select a reason Comment	Id Valu	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Type Fit H Rule details Rule name * (2) State * Enabled Reason * Select a reason Comment Add your comment	Id Valu	
Type Fit Fulle details Rule name * () State * Enabled Reason * Select a reason Comment Add your comment Rule expiration Set an end date and time	e for this rule ①	
Type Fit Type Fit Rule details Rule name * () State * Enabled Reason * Select a reason Comment Add your comment Rule expiration Set an end date and time 10/03/2022	e for this rule () (7:22:09 PM	

FIGURE 6-9 Creating a new suppression rule

6. In the **Rule Conditions** section, click the **Subscription** dropdown menu option and select the subscription on which you want to apply this rule.

- Under Alerts, select Custom, and in the dropdown menu, select the alert you want to suppress. For this example, select the Suspicious PHP Execution Detected sample alert.
- 8. For the Entities option, you can make the suppression more granular by specifying the specific fields from the alert that should match the suppressed rule. Then, you can click the plus sign button (+) to add multiple entities. Just keep in mind that when you do that, the suppression rule will only apply if both conditions are true. In other words, there is an AND between each entity field. For this example, leave this selection as is.
- **9.** In the **Rule Details** section, under the **Rule Name**, type a name for this rule. The name cannot have space. For this example, type **PHPSuppression**.
- 10. Leave the State setting to its default option, Enabled.
- **11.** Select the most appropriate option from the **Reason** dropdown menu. For this example, select **Other**, and in the **Comment** field, type **Suppression for red team exercise**.
- 12. Configure Rule Expiration for two months from the day you are configuring.
- **13.** To validate the rule, click the **Simulate** button, and you will see the result right under the **Test Your Rule** option.
- 14. Click the Apply button to commit the change and create the rule.

The next time this alert is triggered, it will be automatically suppressed. It is important to mention that suppressed alerts are still available for you to see. You just need to change the filter in the **Security Alerts** dashboard to see the dismissed alerts. If you are using the **Continuous Export** feature to export all alerts to the Log Analytics workspace, the suppressed alerts will also be available in the workspace; you just need to run a query for dismissed alerts.

Alerts in Azure Resource Graph (ARG)

Starting in the last quarter of 2020, alerts also became available in the Azure Resource Graph (ARG). You can access ARG directly from the **Security Alerts** dashboard by using the **Open Query** option, which will open **Azure Resource Graph Explorer** with a query that represents the visualization you had configured in the Security Alerts dashboard, as shown in Figure 6-10.

Azure Resource Graph E	Explorer 🖈 …
Scope Directory : Default Directory	K + New query ☐ Open a query ▷ Run query ☐ Save ☐ Save as
🔎 Search	1 securityresources
> I advisorresources	2 where type ** 'microsoft.security/locations/alerts' 3 where properties.Status in ('Active') 4 where properties.Severity in ('Low', 'Wedium', 'High')
> I chaosresources	5 extend SeverityRank = case(6 properties.Severity == 'High', 3,
> III communitygalleryresources	<pre>7 properties.Severity == 'Medium', 2,</pre>
> I desktopvirtualizationresources	<pre>8 properties.Severity == 'Low', 1, 9 8</pre>
> auestconfigurationresources	10) da l'anna hu Caucadauttante dana annandanfananandian Cuabantiantat ann

FIGURE 6-10 Azure Resource Graph Explorer

You can either click the **Run Query** option to see the results based on the current query, or you can customize the query, which uses the Kusto Query Language (KQL) format.

Defender for Servers

Defender for Servers is the first Defender for Cloud plan available in the price settings for the subscription. In 2022, this plan was split into two tiers called Plan 1 (P1) and Plan 2 (P2):

- P1 P1 was created for scenarios where you only need to deploy Microsoft Defender for Endpoint (MDE) using the native integration of Microsoft Defender for Cloud. In this plan MDE licenses are charged per hour instead of per seat, lowering costs for protected VMs only when they are in use. MDE leverages the Defender for Cloud auto-provisioning capability to automatically deploy to all cloud workloads. Lastly, this plan also offers alerts and vulnerability data from MDE to appear in the Defender for Cloud dashboard.
- P2 P2 does everything that P1 does, but it adds all other Defender for Servers capabilities, such as:
 - Threat detections for the operating system, network layer, and control plane
 - File integrity monitoring
 - Just-in-time VM access
 - Integrated Vulnerability Assessment
 - Adaptive application control
 - Adaptive network hardening
 - Network map
 - Regulatory compliance dashboard
 - 500MB allowance in the Log Analytics workspace for specific data types

When enabling Defender for Server for the first time, you can select whether you want P1 or P2. Also, if you are in an environment that used Defender for Servers before this April 2022 change, the selection will automatically be P2. Follow the steps below to see which plan you are currently using:

- 1. Open the Azure portal and sign in with a user who has Security Admin privileges.
- 2. In the left navigation pane, click Defender For Cloud.
- 3. In the Defender for Cloud left navigation pane under **Management**, click the **Environment Settings** option.
- 4. Click the subscription for which you want to view the pricing settings.
- On the Defender Plans page, under the Server Pricing, click the Change Plan option, and you will see the Plan Selection blade, as shown in Figure 6-11. Here, you can select Microsoft Defender For Servers P1 or Microsoft Defender For Servers P2.
- 6. Once you finish reviewing, you can click the **Confirm** button.

	×	
Defender Plan 1 pro protection Plan 2 (fo enhanceo Learn mo	for servers is offered in two plans. wides a limited set of defenses with a focus on I merly "Defender for servers") offers the full set security features. re	Defender for Endpoint's of Defender for Cloud's
Micro	osoft Defender for Servers Plan 2	\$15/Server/Month
^	Plan details	Recommended
	Microsoft Defender for Endpoint	
	Microsoft Defender vulnerability management	
	Automatic agent onboarding, alert and data int	tegration
	Just-in-time VM access for management ports	
	Network layer threat detection	
	Adaptive application controls	
	File integrity monitoring	
	Adaptive network hardening	
	Integrated vulnerability assessment powered by	y Qualys
	Log Analytics 500MB free data ingestion	
O Micro	osoft Defender for Servers Plan 1	\$5/Server/Month
~	Plan details	

FIGURE 6-11 Defender for Servers pricing plan selection

Figure 6-11 shows the features available on Defender for Servers Plan 2, and while some of these features have already been covered in this book, others are covered in later chapters. The focus of this chapter is to cover the threat detection capabilities for each plan. Defender for Server has different threat detections for Windows and Linux, as shown in the following sections. You will learn more about the integration with MDE in Chapter 7, "Better together."

Windows

Defender for Servers detection in Windows looks at many events, and once it finds something suspicious, it will trigger an alert. For example, if you execute the command below in a VM monitored by Defender for Servers, it will be considered a suspicious activity:

powershell -nop -exec bypass -EncodedCommand "CABvAHcAZQByAHMAaABlAGwAbAAgACOAY wBvAGOAbQBhAG4AZAAgACIAJgAgAHsAIABpAHcAcgAgAGgAdABOAHAAcwA6AC8ALwBkAG8AdwBuAGwAb wBhAGQALgBzAHkAcwBpAG4AdABlAHIAbgBhAGwAcwAuAGMAbwBtAC8AZgBpAGwAZQBzAC8AUwB5AHMAbQ BvAG4ALgB6AGkAcAAgACOATwB1AHQARgBpAGwAZQAgAGMAOgBcAHQAZQBtAHAAXABzAHYAYwBoAG8AcwBOAC4 AZQB4AGUAIAB9ACIA" PowerShell is a very powerful tool, and you can see on the MITRE ATT&CK's techniques (*https://attack.mitre.org/techniques/T1086/*) page that PowerShell has been used in many attack campaigns. When Defender for Servers detects the PowerShell execution with the encoded command, it raises an alert for what the user is trying to hide. In this case, the command below is trying to download the sysmon.zip file from the SysInternals website and save it to the C:\temp folder with the svhost.exe name:

powershell -command "& { iwr https://download.sysinternals.com/files/Sysmon.zip -OutFile c:\temp\svchost.exe }"

Using PowerShell encoding to download malware from a command-and-control is a common malicious pattern, so Defender for Servers will raise an alert.

TIP You can test Windows Detections in Defender for Servers using the Playbook available at *https://github.com/Azure/Microsoft-Defender-for-Cloud/tree/main/Simulations*.

Linux

When Linux detections were first released, there was a dependency in AuditD to be installed in the Linux operating system. AuditD is a service that runs in Linux systems to collect and write logs for auditing purposes. While AuditD provides a lot of information that can be used to detect threats, not all Linux distros will have AuditD installed by default. For this reason, the latest change in behavior for Linux detections was to bake the necessary elements that will collect relevant data in the agent (the Log Analytics Agent) itself.

TIP You can test Linux Detections in Defender for Servers using the Playbook available at *https://github.com/Azure/Microsoft-Defender-for-Cloud/tree/main/Simulations*.

Defender for Containers

Defender for Containers provides hardening assessment for Kubernetes clusters running on Azure Kubernetes Services (AKS), Kubernetes on-premises, IaaS, Amazon Elastic Kubernetes Service (EKS) and Google Kubernetes Engine (GKE). Also, it provides Vulnerability Assessment (VA) for images stored in Azure Container Registries (ACR) and running in Azure Kubernetes Service (AKS).

While these features are considered part of your security hygiene, Defender for Containers also has threat detection for nodes and clusters. The architecture shown in Figure 6-12 represents these capabilities.



FIGURE 6-12 Defender for Containers

As you can see in Figure 6-12, two major components communicate with Defender for Cloud via the Defender for Containers plan:

- Defender profile This profile is deployed to each node; it provides runtime protections, collects signals, and includes the DaemonSet. For more information on DaemonSet, see https://kubernetes.io/docs/concepts/workloads/controllers/daemonset.
- Azure Policy add-on for Kubernetes This component is responsible for collecting cluster and workload configuration for admission control policies. It is deployed in one node of the cluster and also includes Gatekeeper. For more information about Gatekeeper, visit https://github.com/open-policy-agent/gatekeeper.

TIP To enable this plan, you need to enable containers by going to the pricing page. (Use the same steps discussed earlier in this chapter in the "Defender for Servers" section.)

We recommend using the auto-provisioning capability when onboarding containers because auto-provisioning will automatically deploy Azure Arc. For example, when you are configuring a multi-cloud connector, if you configure the default auto-provisioning option to **Off** during the GCP connector onboarding process or afterwards, you will need to manually install Azure Arc-enabled Kubernetes, the Defender extension, and the Azure Policy extensions to each of your GKE clusters to get the full security value out of Defender for Containers.

Vulnerability Assessment

The Vulnerability Assessment (VA) performed by Defender for Containers appears in the Microsoft Defender for Cloud dashboard as a security recommendation, as shown in Figure 6-13.

Hume > Merssaft Delev	day Ne Doud 1	PACKED TO A TO DO AN		0.0451/0			372268-GNU Ba	sh Privilege	Escalation	Vuln
Container regis	stry images show	uld have vulnerability	findings res	olved						
🖉 Siempt 🚫 Diable	saler 🙁 View posicy defents	um 🦞 Operiquery 🗸					· Description	Departs and		
Urhailby repidres	High	The current difference of the second	Vulnessol High Madum Law	tas ty strictly 17 -	Registrias with most ek Tgeansmann condumeer	nterestation. 19 2	Bool gen, Kani, the Kirv, Kinggorg Link, An attabase with command execution in the field car use "sealing if" for systeme topology of an existing active tach is a field data gain; their car is ideal and their register provide y- core boundary in contrast-involved. The checks for sometime-inscend data shell in Delane I and 15.			troutine Card Newton
Description Contine maps silves Terrediction steps Affected resources Security Checks Indiags Disatise	iliy manyoodi kata yazi ayi a findinga	ny for mortly schedulifies and excess	adarlar bet-ge te and	naga Tendrig Persimuklin se	baay) selecte for country area	ty point of protect from	 General information General information Severity Type Fuldement Type Severity Type Severity Type Severity Se	FT2046 • ingli Vulnerability T2(2)0114.5 Per 2.4 CVE-20106.10	starter	
10	Security Check		Category	Ad	plies for	Security				
172210	crut, been mil	impa biolation summability for Date.	1010		A Scored maget	0 mpt.	~ Remediation			
175465	Debian Securi	ly Lipiale for Oper Secure Society L.	Deliter	20	A Scanned Images	e nigh	No updates available for D	iebier platform til de	fa -	
176091	behan Securi	ty Loparia Multiple Vulnerabilities for	Detur	-21	r a ticanned imaget:	e High	 Additional information 			
\$71776	(mux Disher	maja meré-Coled Credental Vulner	Local	.10	4 Scanned majes	• High .	Wede where Cot-2019-M219 et		1276 2	
125085	Unertit With a	New Passent	Security Policy	10	4 Scanned mages	• High				
179219	Debian Securi	ty Locale for opertoisp (DSA 4792-1)	Debier	1 e	f & Stanned Images	0 10	· Affected resources			
178944	Deliver Securi	to carbele for Merchill (DLA 2048-1)	Deliver	14	f à Scanned Images	0.456	Digen	os	Reputitory	Reports
Triner hand allow	Damage 1						a balderichter i	Unia.	And a	(Tipes)

FIGURE 6-13 Vulnerability Assessment for Containers

When you open this recommendation, you will see the list of checks that ran; when you click each security check, you will see more information about the vulnerability, including remediation steps (if available), relevant Common Vulnerabilities and Exposures (CVEs), Common Vulnerability Scoring System (CVSS) scores, and more. Also, you can view the identified vulnerabilities for one or more subscriptions or a specific registry.

Threat detection

As shown previously in Figure 6-12, Defender for Containers uses threat detection on the cluster level and on the underlying cluster nodes by monitoring the control plane (API server) and the containerized workload itself. Figure 6-14 shows an example of an alert based on Kubernetes audit log analysis.

Exposed Kubernetes service detected	Alert details Take action	
Medium Active Control 03/25/22, eventy Status Active Active time	Service name test-weave	Username system serviceaccountiazuredefender-testsinternal-k
ert description D Copy alert JSON		
e Subernetes audit log analysis detected exposure of a service by a d balancer. This service is related to a servitive application that allows h impact operations in the cluster such as running processes on the de or creating new containers.	Namespace default	Gke Cluster //container.googleapis.com/projects See.more
some cases, this service doesn't require authentication. If the service require authentication, exposing it to the internet poses a curity risk.	Port 4444	Detected by
ffected resource gr gep clusters-gke ap demoti us contrali a	Target port 80	
ASC Subscription	Related entities	
ITRE ATT&CK# tactics	✓ Google cloud resource (1)	
initial Access		
✓ Wes this usefull [©] ○ Yes ○ No ×		

FIGURE 6-14 Threat Detection for Containers

To determine whether the alert is based on the control plane or the runtime workload in the clusters, use the **Copy Alert JSON** button shown in Figure 6-14, paste the content into a Notepad file, and check the suffix, as shown in the alertName field that appears in the raw JSON shown in Listing 6-1.

LISTING 6-1 Alert JSON

"type": "Microsoft.Security/Locations/alerts",

"properties": {

"vendorName": "Microsoft",

"alertDisplayName": "Exposed Kubernetes service detected",

"alertName": "K8S_ExposedService",

"detectedTimeUtc": "2022-03-25T13:11:21.736406Z",

"description": "The Kubernetes audit log analysis detected exposure of a service by a load balancer. This service is related to a sensitive application that allows high impact operations in the cluster such as running processes on the node or creating new containers.\nIn some cases, this service doesn't require authentication. If the service doesn't require authentication, exposing it to the internet poses a security risk.",

"remediationSteps": "1. Find the external IP address of the service with the command: kubectl get service [service name] -n [namespace]. The service name and namespace are in the alert details.\n2. Check whether the service is exposed to the internet by trying to access to its IP address with the port listed in the alert details.\n3. If the service is exposed to the internet and is not protected by an authentication mechanism, escalate the alert to your security information team.",

"actionTaken": "Undefined",

"reportedSeverity": "Medium"

If it is a control plane security alert, you will see the K8S_ prefix, as shown in the code above, and if it is a runtime workload in the clusters type of alert, you will see the K8S.NODE_ prefix.

TIP You can see the list of all alerts that can be generated by Defender for Containers at *https://aka.ms/azdforaks*.

Defender for App Service

Azure App Service is a service for hosting web applications, REST APIs, and mobile back ends. It enables you to develop in many languages, such as .NET, .NET Core, Java, Ruby, Node.js, PHP, or Python. Applications run and scale on both Windows and Linux. Defender for Cloud leverages the scale of the cloud to identify attacks on App Service applications; it focuses on emerging attacks while attackers are in the reconnaissance phase and identifies vulnerabilities across multiple websites hosted on Azure. Defender for App Service detects a multitude of threats by continuously monitoring the VM instance in which the App Service is running and its management interface. It also monitors the requests and responses sent to and from your App Service apps and the underlying sandboxes and VMs. Figure 6-15 shows an example of a Dangling DNS Alert, which is an analytic available in this plan to catch a DNS record that points to a recently deleted App Service resource.

Dang resor	gling DNS record for ar urce detected sample a	Alert details Take action	
High Severity	Status	(04/07/22, Activity time	sample-domain.com
Alert descrip THIS IS A SAN App Service n detected. This	otion MPLE ALERT: A DNS record that p esource (also known as "danglin ; leaves you susceptible to a sub	Copy alert JSOI coints to a recently delete g DNS" entry) has been domain takeover.	Detected by Microsoft
Samp	le-ann		
Visua Subse	I Studio Utilmate with MSDN ription		

FIGURE 6-15 Dangling DNS Alert triggered by Defender for App Service

Although this is a sample alert generated by the Sample Alert feature, it gives you an idea of the metadata available for this analytic. This type of attack usually takes place when a website is removed, but the custom domain from the DNS registrar is not. In this case, the DNS entry points to a non-existent resource, which means the domain is vulnerable to a takeover. Although Defender for Cloud does not perform a scan DNS registrar for existing dangling DNS entries, it will still trigger an alert when an App Service website is decommissioned and its custom domain (DNS entry) is not deleted. **IMPORTANT** This Dangling DNS Alert is available whether your domains are managed with Azure DNS or an external domain registrar. It applies to App Service on Windows and Linux.

Defender for Storage

Visibility and control of different workloads are critical when it comes to security hygiene. Exposed storage containers are a typical scenario targeted by threat actors utilizing custom scanners built specifically to identify public containers. Microsoft Defender for Storage is an Azure-native layer of security intelligence that detects unusual and potentially harmful attempts to access or exploit your storage accounts.

Defender for Storage can be enabled for data stored in Azure Blob Storage (Standard/ Premium StorageV2, Block Blobs), Azure Files, and Azure Data Lake Storage (ADLS) Gen2. You can enable Defender for Storage on the subscription level just like any other plan, but you can also enable it only on the storage accounts you want to protect. The steps to enable this plan on the subscription level are the same as shown in the "Defender for Servers" section earlier in this chapter. If you only want to enable it on the storage account itself, you can use the Enable-AzSecurityAdvancedThreatProtection PowerShell command, as shown in the example below:

Enable-AzSecurityAdvancedThreatProtection -ResourceId "/subscriptions/ <subscription-id>/resourceGroups/<resource-group>/providers/Microsoft.Storage/ storageAccounts/<storage-account>/"

Defender for Storage works by continually analyzing the telemetry stream generated by the Azure Blob Storage and Azure Files services. If a potential malicious activity is detected, a security alert is generated. Defender for Storage provides alerts based on different types of threats, as shown below:

- Unusual access to an account Alerts that fit this category include threats, such as access from a TOR exit node.
- Unusual behavior in an account Alerts that are part of this category are the ones where the behavior is a deviation from a learned baseline, such as an unusual deletion of blobs or files.
- Hash reputation-based malware detection As files are uploaded to the storage account, they are analyzed by the hash reputation system, which looks to Microsoft Threat Intelligence to determine whether the file is suspicious. It is very important to understand that this is not an antimalware feature because it only looks into the file hash and does not scan the file.
- Unusual file uploads Alerts that fit this category are the ones where an upload deviates from the normal pattern, such as uploading cloud service packages and executable files.
- Public visibility Alerts in this category are related to break-in attempts using public scanners.

Phishing campaigns Alerts in this category are related to scenarios in which a piece of content that is hosted on Azure Storage is identified as part of a phishing attack impacting Microsoft 365 users.

Figure 6-16 shows an example of the Access from an unusual location to a storage file share alert, where you can see more details about the attack.

Access from an unusual location to a storage file share	Alert details Take action		
Low Active O 04/07/22,	Azure AD user R/A (Azure AD user authentication was not used)	Authentication type Shared access signature (SAS)	File share code-39185ac-6576-4608-bald-7e03433c68b6
Alert description Discovery alert 150H Someone has accessed your Abure Storage account, cyberacc form an unward location.	User agent Mozilia/5.0 (Windows NT 10.0: Win64: x64) AppreWe Self.mdra	Investigation steps View inlated storage activity using Storage Analytics Sea mode	Potential causes This alert indicates that this account has been access <u>Sea more</u>
Affected resource	Api type Files REST	Operations types ListFiles	Detected by
sybersec Slast: sented	Cliert location Riseley: United Kingdom	Service Type Aquve Files	
MITTE ATTRACK ⁴ factors () In Intial Access	Related entities v Ø Ature resource (1) v IP (t) Includes Gao II: Threat Intelligence v % Network connection (1)		

FIGURE 6-16 Access From An Unusual Location Alert generated by Defender for Storage

Considerations before enabling Defender for Storage

While our general recommendation is to keep Defender for Storage enabled across every type of storage account at the subscription level, some organizations that need to limit costs might need to prioritize what is most critical to them and enable those things only at the storage account level.

There is also a misunderstanding that storage accounts behind private links don't pose a risk and therefore don't need to have Defender for Storage enabled. The reality is that there are several threats to the storage account behind private links. The most prominent threats are

- Malicious insiders
- Compromised identities
- When lateral movement occurs within the private network when a resource and access keys or access tokens have been compromised
- When identity has been compromised and access privileges have been escalated

For these reasons, exclusively using this rationale is not a recommended approach. Before making this decision, it is important for your organization to perform a risk assessment that considers the following factors:

- The type of information stored in the storage account
- The potential impact if this data is compromised
- Whether an attacker can leverage the storage account as an entry point into your organization

Based on this assessment and the cost estimation that you found using the estimation workbook, you can decide if you want to keep Defender for Storage enabled in the entire subscription or if you want to enable it only on critical storage accounts. Another outcome of this risk assessment is that you always want to have threat detection for all storage accounts but want to exclude storage accounts that don't have critical data that needs to be monitored. If that's the case, use the procedures from *http://aka.ms/D4StorageExclusion* to exclude only the desired storage accounts.

Defender for SQL

Defender for SQL is a protection plan that helps you mitigate potential database vulnerabilities and detect anomalous activities that might indicate threats against your databases. Defender for SQL has evolved over the years and currently has two major plans:

- Defender for Azure SQL This plan includes Azure SQL Database, Azure SQL Managed Instance, and Dedicated SQL pool in Azure Synapse.
- Defender for SQL servers on machines This plan includes the SQL Server running on VMs in Azure, on-premises, or in another cloud provider.

Defender for SQL provides threat detection for anomalous activities indicating unusual and potentially harmful attempts to access or exploit databases. Figure 6-17 shows an example of an alert triggered by this plan.

One important aspect of Figure 6-17 can be seen in the lower-left corner within the **Data Classification** field. This information is populated there because of the native integration with Azure Purview. You will learn more about this integration in Chapter 7, "Better together."

Defender for SQL can be easily enabled on the subscription level of any Azure SQL database you want. No agent is required. However, to use the Defender for SQL servers on machines, you need to enable the plan on the subscription level, and you must onboard the server, which means provisioning the Log Analytics Agent on SQL Server. If your VMs are in Azure, you just need to use the auto-provisioning option in Azure Security Center to automatically onboard the Log Analytics Agent to your Azure VMs.



FIGURE 6-17 Brute-force attack attempt against an SQL database

As part of the onboarding process, you must also enable Azure Arc. We recommend that you use Azure Arc for your SQL servers that are on-premises or in different cloud providers (AWS and GCP), and once they are fully onboarded, you can deploy the Log Analytics Agent. In summary, follow the sequence below to fully onboard:

- 1. Enable Azure Arc on your machines. (Follow the steps at *http://aka.ms/ ASCbookEnableArc.*)
- 2. Install the Log Analytics Agent to this machine. You can easily identify which machines are missing the agent by reviewing this Security Center recommendation: Log Analytics Agent Should Be Installed On Your Windows-Based Azure Arc Machines.
- **3.** Enable the **SQL Servers On Machines** pricing plan on the **Pricing & Settings** page in Defender for Cloud. The plan will be enabled on all SQL servers and fully active after the first restart of the SQL Server instance.

TIP You can quickly identify Azure Arc-enabled machines using the **Inventory** dashboard. Create a filter based on the **Resource Type** and change the criteria to see only servers – azure arc.

Vulnerability Assessment for SQL

Built-in Vulnerability Assessment (VA) is another important capability that comes with Defender for SQL. Defender for SQL will identify that you don't have SQL VA enabled on your

workloads and will trigger a recommendation suggesting you enable this feature. Once the feature is on, SQL VA scans your database and gives you a comprehensive list of items that need to be addressed. SQL VA employs a knowledge base of rules that flag security vulnerabilities. It brings awareness of deviations from security best practices, such as misconfigurations, excessive permissions, and unprotected sensitive data.

You can access the assessment from the SQL Databases Should Have Vulnerability Findings Resolved security recommendation, as shown in Figure 6-18.

QL database	should have vu	Inerability findings resolved					
Exempt 🚫 Disabl	i rule 🙁 View policy definiti	on 🧏 Open query 🛩					
SQL Vulnerability Ass	essment rules have been updated	i This may impact your scan results. Learn more 🔫					
nhealthy servers	Total Kindlings	Findings by severity	Servers with most finder	gs	Total vulnerable databases	Databases with most fin	tings
6/6	25	High 5	sqlaarver2ascdama		X 18	master (rytest1)	2
	A BATTERY	Medium 12	sqiserverTascdemo	1	Out of 18 scanned	master (ads-server)	2
		Low a	ads-server			master (rrtest2)	
 Description SQL W/renability assess 	ment scars, your database for seco	unity subsectabilities, and exposes, any deviations from best p	ractions such as measuring-values, means or	emicion, and unprotecte	d service data. Resolving the vulnerabilities found	can greatly improve your database sec	city posture.
Affected resource Unhealthy resource	s (6) Healthy resources (0	0) Not applicable resources (0)					
,O Search database	1						
Name				T‡ Subscription		Failed Checks	
				ASC		5 in 4 unhealthy datab	asas.
🔲 🖪 selserver							

FIGURE 6-18 VA results in SQL

In this list, you can see all affected resources, and once you click a particular resource, you can visualize the affected databases and the security checks that were performed in more detail, as shown in Figure 6-19.

ulnerabilities on 'sqlserver' should be reme	diated –				
C 522, Vulnerability Assessment with New Inservapidited. This may impact your scan	nulli Laan more 🔫				
Affected resources					
Universitivy databases (4) Healthy databases (0)					
Name	Last Scan Time	Failed Otecks	Severity		
i matter	4/7/2022	2.019			
🔲 soljest	4/7/2022	1.6/24	-		
🛢 defebane2	4/9/2022	10724			
Trendataba	8/9/2022	1.0734			
Security Checks Findings Finance Disabled findings					
Benchmarky All					
Differenth to filter identity					
ID Security check		Category	Applies to	Benchmark	Severity
VA2003 Server-level Trewall rules should be tracked and mail	tained at a shirt minimum	Surface Area Reduction	1 of 1 databases		O High
viki1143 "abo" user should not be used for normal service op-	ration	Surface Area Reduction	8 of 8 databases	FedRANP	A Mediu
108,2130 Track all usies with access to the distabase		Authentication And Authoritation	1 of 4 databases	\$QK	O Low

FIGURE 6-19 List of affected databases

Now that you have this view, you can start remediating each security check. To do that, click the security check you want to remediate, and a new blade with more details about the security check will appear, as shown in Figure 6-20.

VA2065 - Server-level firewall rules should ... ×

∧ Description

The Azure SQL server-level firewall helps protect your data by preventing all access to your databases until you specify which IP addresses have permission. Server-level firewall rules grant access to all databases that belong to the server based on the originating IP address of each request. Server-level firewall rules can be created and managed through Transact-SQL as well as through the Azure portal or PowerShell. For more details please see: https://docs.microsoft.com/en-us/azure/sql-database/sqldatabase-firewall-configure. This check enumerates all the server-level firewall rules so that any changes made to them can be identified and addressed.

∧ General information

ID	VA2065
Severity	0 High
Status	🙁 Unhealthy

A Remediation

Evaluate each of the server-level firewall rules. Remove any rules that grant unnecessary access and set the rest as a baseline. Deviations from the baseline will be identified and brought to your attention in subsequent scans.

∧ Impact

Firewall rules should be strictly configured to allow access only to client computers that have a valid need to connect to the database server. Any superfluous entries in the firewall may pose a threat by allowing an unauthorized source access to your databases.

1	SELECT name AS	S [Firewall Rule M	lame]	Ð
2	,start_ip	_address AS [Start	Address]	
3	,end_ip_ad	ddress AS [End Add	iress]	
4	FROM sys.fire	wall_rules		
Affec	ted resources			
 Affec Unhea 	ted resources	Healthy databases	(0)	
Affec	ted resources ilthy databases (1)	Healthy databases	(0)	

FIGURE 6-20 Details about the security check

After reviewing the details of the security check, you can click the affected database to implement the remediation.

So far, you have accessed SQL VA entirely from the Defender for Cloud dashboard. However, you can also view this information directly from the database. For example, you can go to the SQL Database dashboard, select the database you want to review, and in the left navigation pane, select **Defender For Cloud**. There, you have the consolidated view of all recommendations, alerts, and the Vulnerability Assessment relevant to the selected database, as shown in Figure 6-21.

SQL server 0 Directory	is perenaen for ciou	14										
P Search (Ctrl+A	Visit Microsoft Defer	nder for Cloud to ma	anage security across	your vietual ne	tworks, data, apps, and more							
11 Properties												
A Locks	Recommendations S	Security elerts	Findings	Microsoft	Defender for SQL: Enabled at the su	description-level (Co	infigure)	Lea	in more			
Data management	9.0	2 0						Abc	out Microsoft D out Microsoft D	leftender f leftender f	lor Cloud In SQL	
a Rackups		3										
Deletet databases												
Fallover groups												
Import/Export history	Recommendations											
Security												
Auditing	Defender for Cloud continuou	sly monitors the con	figuration of your St	2L Servers to k	entity potential security vulnerabilit	es and recommends	actions to mitig	ate them,				
Firewalls and virtual networks	Description								To Severity			÷.
I. Private endpoint connections	Vulnerability Assessment set	tings for SQL server	should contain an er	nail address to	receive scan reports				O LOW			
O Microsoft Defender for Cloud	Virtual network finewall rule	on Azure SQL Datab	use should be enable	ed to allow traf	fic from the specified subnet				O LOW			
Transparent data encryption	SQL servers should use custo	omer-managed keys	to encrypt data at n	ыt					O LOW			
to identity	Apure SQL Detabase thould	be running TLS versi	ion 1.2 or nevier						O LOW			
Intelligent Performance	Private endpoint connection	is en Azure SQL Data	sbase should be enal	tied					A Media	183		
Automatic tuning Recommendations Monitoring	SE View additional recomm	mendations in Defe	ender for Cloud >								1 2	12
🖋 Loga	Security incidents a	nd alerts										
Automation	Data da la Cita duna adam		and the second later the second		to mail the state of a loss of a loss	at halos are form the						
👶 Tasks (preview)	Calification (c) CICCO Diel 30/8	unan kusilpes sug à	noon needt intellige	ion to start you	to menciosa activity. Alerta display	ro percivitare trom to	e pest el Ceys.					
Coport template	Alertitle		†↓ Count	74	Detected	74	State	74	Activity time	74	Severity	74
	Supported house-force attack	k attempt	1.1		Microsoft		Active		04/07/22		O High	
нер												

FIGURE 6-21 Microsoft Defender for Cloud blade integrated with Azure SQL

This is a good visualization for the database owner who needs to know more about the security-related events of the selected database.

Defender for Cosmos DB

Azure Cosmos DB is a fully managed NoSQL database for modern, fast, and flexible app development, capable of having single-digit millisecond response times, automatic and instant scalability, and multiple SDKs and APIs to support a variety of non-relational data models.

In June 2022, Microsoft released the Defender for Cosmos DB plan in general availability. The enabling process is very similar to SQL, where you can enable it on the subscription or resource levels. At the same time, another change was introduced to allow you to enable the database-related plan from a dedicated blade, available on the **Defender Plans** page, as shown in Figure 6-22.

Defender for Azure Cosmos DB monitors your Azure Cosmos DB accounts and detects various attack vectors, such as attacks originating from the application layer, SQL injections, suspicious access patterns, compromised identities, malicious insiders, and direct attacks on the database. Figure 6-23 shows a sample alert generated by Defender for Cosmos DB.

Settings Defender	plans			Resource types selection	×
Episotector [2] Search (Ching)	E2 toos			Defender for cloud affers protection for a v servers and managed cloud database service	erwiy of database resturts types, both SQL as, Later many
Settings 17 Debender glans	A You don't have Owner or UserAccessAdmin permissions on	the subscription. These permissions are required to set	the Containers plan auto provisioning configuration	Anire SQL Detailanes () Prong	Of Con
Auto provisioning Enail retrificances	P Defender for Cloud plans will be enabled on	177 resources in this subscription		Recture quartity	5 ianers
 onepations moldlow automation 	 Select Defender plan by resource type 			SQL servers on machines () mong:	Of Cot Cot
Continuous export Policy settings	Microsoft Defender for	Revoutce quantity	Han / Pricing	Resturce quantity	B larvers
 Selarity policy Governance rules (preview) 	Denes	73 servers	Plan 2 (51%)(erver, Marth)	Com-source relational databases () Propy	STS/Server.Name
	Alle Service	d systematic	\$15/vebice/North @	Assource quantity:	@ pervers
	Detabaser	Profected 5/5 instances	Selected 4/4 G	Acure Cosmes DB	
	Timpi	68 itterágá accounts	BLODITOR TRANSPORT	Nesconie quertity:	0 Albert Cosmos DB accounts
	🍓 Containers	2 sontainer registries: 12 kulternetes sones	\$7.VM core/Month (0		
	They vaule	(1) key vaulity	\$502/108 transactions		
	(a) Resource Manager		$54/\mathbf{1M}$ resource management operations 0		
	O DAS		\$5.7/1M DNS queries (7)		

FIGURE 6-22 Database plan blade

PREVIEW - Access from an unusual location Sample alert	Alert details Take action	
Low Crive Status Status Active Active Status	Potential causes An attacker has accessed your Cosmos DB account See more	Connection mode Detect Gateway H M
Alert description Copy alert JSON THIS IS A SAMPLE ALERT: One or more containers in Cosmos DB account Sampler-CommotDbaccount: were accessed from a location considered	Investigation steps • Contact the user to validate whether this is known a See more	Container name Sample-Container
unfamilier, based on the usual access pattern. Bither a threat actor has gained access to the account, or a legitimate user has connected from a new or unusual geographic location.	Client location Azure Data Center: East Us	Database name Sample-Database
Affected resource	User agent dummyAgent	Key type Aad
Visual Studio Ultimate with MSDN Subscription	Related entities	
MITRE ATT&CK# tactics	Azure resource (1) IP (1) Includes Geo & Threat Intelligence	
Initial Access	V Network connection (1)	

FIGURE 6-23 Access From Unusual Location alert

This sample alert is triggered in real scenarios when Defender for Cosmos DB identifies an Azure Cosmos DB account that was accessed from a location considered unfamiliar. This familiarity is based on the usual access pattern.

Defender for Open-Source Relational Databases

Another 2022 addition was the Defender for Open-Source Relational Database, which includes support for Azure Database for PostgreSQL, Azure Database for MySQL, and Azure Database for MariaDB. Just like the other database plans, Defender for Open-Source Relational

Databases includes detection for anomalous activities indicating unusual and potentially harmful attempts to access or exploit databases. Enabling this plan is performed in the same way as shown previously in the "Defender for Cosmos DB section." However, unlike Defender for SQL, this plan doesn't include Vulnerability Assessment for open-source relational databases.

The alerts generated by Defender for Open-Source Relational Databases might have the same alert title across Azure Database for PostgreSQL, Azure Database for MySQL, and Azure Database for MariaDB. However, if you copy the alert in JSON format (as shown previously in this chapter), you will see that the alertName field is different. For example, the alert titled Suspected brute force attack using a valid user is the same for all three databases, but if you look at the JSON, the alertName is SQL.PostgreSQL_BruteForce, SQL.MariaDB_BruteForce, or SQL.MySQL_BruteForce.

Defender for Key Vault

Defender for Key Vault uses machine learning to detect unusual and potentially harmful attempts to access or exploit Key Vault accounts. When this chapter was written, the only option to enable Defender for Key Vault was to enable it on the entire subscription. Figure 6-24 shows an Defender for Key Vault sample alert.



FIGURE 6-24 Access from a suspicious IP to a Key Vault

Defender for Resource Manager

Azure Resource Manager (ARM) is Azure's deployment and management service. ARM provides a management layer that allows you to create, update, and delete resources in your Azure account. These operations can be done via the Azure portal, PowerShell, Azure CLI, REST APIs, and client SDKs.

Threat actors targeting ARM will most likely use toolkits such as Microbust to discover weak configurations and perform post-exploitation actions such as credential dumping. Defender for Resource Manager uses advanced security analytics to detect threats and trigger an alert when suspicious activity occurs. Also, Defender for Resource Manager can detect suspicious resource management operations, including suspicious IP addresses, disabling the antimalware, and executing suspicious scripts in virtual machine extensions. It can also detect lateral movement from the Azure management layer to the Azure resources data plane. Figure 6-25 shows an example of an alert generated by Defender for Resource Manager.

PREVIEW - Access from an unusual location Sample alert	Alert details Take action		
	Potential causes	Connection mode	Detected by
Low GACtive GOUNDALL Severity Status Activity time	An attacker has accessed your Cosmos DB account See more	Gateway	Microso
alert description	Investigation steps	Container name	
HIS IS A SAMPLE ALER: One or more containers in Cosmos DB account Sample-CosmosDbAccount' were accessed from a location considered	Contact the user to validate whether this is known a See more	Sample-Container	
infamiliar, based on the usual access pattern.		Database name	
iser has connected from a new or unusual geographic location.	Azure Data Center: East Us	Sample-Database	
iffected resource	Liter agent	Key type	
Sample-CosmosDbAccount	dummyAgent	Aad	
Yisual Studio Ultimate with MSDN Subscription	Related entities		
	V 🧿 Azure resource (1)		
MITRE ATT&CK® tactics	✓ III IP (1) Includes Geo & Threat Intelligence		
Initial Access	 Network connection (1) 		

FIGURE 6-25 Defender for Resource Manager alert

TIP If you open the JSON of an alert generated by Defender for Resource Manager, you will notice that the beginning of the name always has the suffix ARM_.

Defender for DNS

Defender for DNS is a threat detection that can be enabled if you are using Azure DNS. Azure DNS is a hosting service for DNS domains that leverages Microsoft Azure infrastructure to provide name resolution. According to the 2020 Global DNS Threat Report, in a study performed by the International Data Corporation (IDC), 79 percent of the surveyed organizations experienced a type of DNS attack, and DNS spoofing was the number-one type of attack (39 percent).

MORE INFO You can download the report from *https://www.efficientip.com/* resources/idc-dns-threat-report-2020/.

Defender for DNS can identify DNS Phishing attacks by analyzing DNS transactions, and it can identify a request for a possible phishing domain. Such activity is frequently performed by threat actors to harvest credentials to remote services. This activity is usually followed by exploiting credentials on the legitimate service. Also, Defender for DNS can identify the following:

- DNS tunneling, which can be used to exfiltrate data from your Azure resources
- Malware communicating with a command-and-control server
- Communication with malicious domains for phishing or cryptomining
- Communication with malicious DNS resolvers

Figure 6-26 shows a sample alert for a suspicious activity detected by Defender for DNS based on an analysis of DNS transactions.

Possible data exfiltration via [(Preview) Sample alert	ONS tunnel	Alert details Take action
Low Severity Status Alert description THIS IS A SAMPLE ALERT: Analysis of DNS transat possible DNS tunnel. Such activity, while possibly behaviour, is frequently performed by attackers ti monitoring and filtering. Typical related attacker include the download and execution of malicious administration tools.	O4/08/22, Activity time Copy alert JSON tions detected a legitimate user o evade network activity is likely to software or remote	sample.domain Answers 00.00.00.00 Detected by
Affected resource Sample-VM Virtual machine Visual Studio Ultimate with MSDN Subscription		Related entities V ONS (1) V Host (2) V IP (1) Includes Geo & Threat Intelligence
MITRE ATT&CK® tactics ① • Exfiltration	••• 🖉 •	
\sim Was this useful? $^{\odot}$ \bigcirc Yes \bigcirc No	×	Next: Take Action >>

FIGURE 6-26 Defender for DNS alert

The cyberkill chain and fusion alerts

The cyberkill chain is a threat model described in 2011 by analysts from Lockheed Martin. The model was designed to help security teams and researchers organize their thinking about detecting and responding to threats. The model is now generally accepted and is part of the general lexicon of all security professionals.

The original cyberkill chain was divided into these phases:

- 1. **Reconnaissance** During this phase, the attacker identifies the best targets.
- **2. Weaponization** Here, files are altered to make them weapons against a target system and are used to install malicious code.

- 3. Delivery At this point, weaponized files are placed on the target.
- **4. Exploitation** During this phase, weaponized files are detonated; that is, they're run on the victim system.
- **5. Installation** At this point, a back door is installed on the compromised system, giving the attacker persistent access.
- **6. Command-and-control (C&C)** Here, malware on the compromised system communicates with a C&C system that gives the attacker access to the resources required to carry out their objective.
- 7. Actions on objectives At this point, the attacker carries out their objectives, which might be predefined or might have evolved based on discovery. The cyberkill chain was defined when on-premises computing was the norm. Now that cloud computing is considered to be a better option, the cyberkill chain must be re-evaluated and updated. A reconfiguration of the cyberkill chain might include the following phases:
 - Active recon In this phase, the attacker uses numerous footprinting methods to identify the operating system or services being used, which will be the focus of the attack.
 - Delivery Because most public cloud assets lack a logged-on user, attackers will need to hack the system—typically by finding unpatched exploits that can be leveraged against the system or service.
 - **Exploitation** This phase focuses on problems on the server-side instead of the client-side.
 - Persistence Unlike client-side systems, which are rebooted often, server- and service-specific systems are rarely rebooted. The exploit code will need to remain in memory to remain persistent within the system. That is the focus of this stage.
 - Internal recon Attacks against cloud-based systems are server-based. Therefore, rather than installing new tools, the attacker can simply use the server's built-in tools to conduct the attack. This helps the attacker remain undiscovered, as installing new tools could trigger an alert.

Defender has a type of alert called a *security incident*, which is raised in the dashboard whenever the system identifies multiple alerts that, when correlated with each other, indicate that those alerts belong to the same attack. A security incident uses the fusion capability to correlate the alerts that appear to be related to each other.

Figure 6-27 shows an example of what such an attack campaign might look like and what alerts might be raised at the various stages of a cyberkill chain. The figure shows a highly simplified version of the cyberkill chain (outlined in the previous steps) to make it easier to understand how fusion alerts work.



FIGURE 6-27 Microsoft Defender for Servers detections across the cyberkill chain

The sequence in Figure 6-27 goes like this:

- 1. **Target and attack** In this phase, Defender for Servers detects what appears to be a brute-force attack against the Remote Desktop Protocol (RDP) server on a VM. This determination is made by comparing a baseline of RDP connections to the VM, the current rate of RDP login attempts, and other factors related to RDP logins.
- 2. Install and exploit Here, Defender for Servers detects the execution of a suspicious process on the VM. This suspicious process could be predefined (known-bad malware), or it could be a process that wasn't executed on the machine during previous baselines and is therefore unrecognized. (For example, maybe the process is launched by software recently installed by the admin.) You'll have to correlate this event with other events to find out.
- **3. Post-breach** At this point, Defender for Servers has detected what appears to be a communication channel established between the VM and a known-malicious IP address (probably flagged by a threat intelligence feed). There's a very good chance that this is bad, but there is still a chance that it isn't. For example, maybe a security researcher or a red-team member working for the customer connected to the address on purpose. Yes, a connection to a known-bad IP address is serious, but it doesn't guarantee that the VM has been compromised.

Taken individually, each phase of the cyberkill chain indicates something bad might be happening but cannot offer complete certainty. However, when you correlate these findings, you can be almost 100 percent sure that a brute-force RDP attack has compromised the VM, the attacker has installed and run new malware on the machine, and the malware is communicating with a C&C server (likely identified by a threat intelligence feed). As a result, a security incident appears in the alert dashboard in the format shown in Figure 6-28.

Security incident detected o resources	n multiple	Alerts Take ac	tion	
A Station	0 03/37/33	Severity	Description 14	Count 🛧
Sevenity Status	Activity time	Medium	Antimalware Action Failed	1
		Low	Antimalware Action Taken	1
Alert description	Copy alert JSON	Low	Antimalware Action Taken	1
The incident which started on 2022-03-27 11:0- lefected on 2022-03-29 12:05:59 UTC indicates nethods were performed on your cloud resour VORKSTATIONE	841 UTC and recently that similar attack ces Workstation16			
Affected resource				
Cyber Subscription				

FIGURE 6-28 Security incident powered by fusion

On the right side of this dashboard are the individual alerts that are part of this security incident, which help you investigate the alerts (because now you know that there is a correlation between these alerts, and, most likely, they are part of the same attack campaign).

Threat intelligence in Defender for Cloud

As explained throughout this chapter, when a Defender for Cloud plan identifies a threat, it triggers a security alert containing detailed information regarding the event, including suggestions for remediation.

For some alerts, Defender for Cloud will also provide threat intelligence reports to facilitate your investigation. These reports contain information about the detected threats, including the following:

- Attacker's identity or associations (if this information is available)
- Attackers' objectives
- Current and historical attack campaigns (if this information is available)
- Attackers' tactics, tools, and procedures
- Associated indicators of compromise (IoC) such as URLs and file hashes
- Victimology, which is the industry and geographic prevalence to assist you in determining if your Azure resources are at risk
- Mitigation and remediation information

Keep in mind that this information is not always available for all types of alerts. It's only available for the ones that Defender for Cloud can correlate with Microsoft Threat Intelligence and provide more insights to help during the investigation. The alert shown in Figure 6-29 shows an example of an alert that contains a threat intelligence report.



FIGURE 6-29 Alert with enrichment from a threat intelligence report

In the **Alerts Details** tab, there is a link for the report, which, in this case, is called **Report: Shadow Copy Delete**. By clicking this hyperlink, you can download the PDF containing detailed information about this threat, as shown in Figure 6-30.



FIGURE 6-30 Threat intelligence report

Responding to alerts

Throughout this chapter, you saw many examples of how the different Defender for Cloud plans can trigger alerts that are rich in details and information that can assist you in responding to that alert by taking corrective actions to remediate the issue. The approach to investigating each alert can be different according to the alert type and the resource itself. For this example, let's use the Defender for Key Vault alert. Although it has some unique steps, most of the approach applies to most other alerts.

What is unique in a Defender for Key Vault alert is the fact that every alert includes an Object Identifier (ID), the User Principal Name (UPN), or the IP address of the suspicious resource. It is important to highlight that the availability of this information can also vary according to the type of access that occurred. For example, if an application accessed your Key Vault, you will not see the associated UPN, and if the traffic originated from outside of Azure, you wouldn't see an Object ID. With that in mind, we can summarize the response process for an Azure Key Vault alert in the following steps, which are further explained in the coming sections:

- Contact
- Mitigation
- Impact
- Take action

Contact

In this step, you need to verify where the traffic is coming from—in other words, whether the traffic originated from within your Azure tenant. Verify whether you have Key Vault Firewall enabled. If you do, granting access to the user or application likely triggered the alert.

If you can identify the source of the traffic as coming from your own tenant, then contact the user or application owner. If, for some reason, you cannot verify the traffic's source, skip to the next step.

Mitigation

In this step, you assume the access shouldn't have been authorized because you couldn't determine the source of the traffic in the previous step. If the traffic came from an unrecognized IP address, make sure to do the following:

- 1. Enable the Azure Key Vault firewall (if you don't have it enabled already).
- 2. Configure the firewall to allow only trusted resources and virtual networks.

However, if the alert source was an unauthorized application or suspicious user, make sure to configure the Key Vault's access policy settings to remove the corresponding security principal or restrict the operations the security principal can perform.

Another scenario is if the alert source has an Azure Active Directory role in your tenant. To respond to this scenario, you should start by contacting your administrator and then determine whether there's a need to reduce or revoke Azure Active Directory permissions.

Impact

Once the attack's impact has been mitigated, you need to investigate the secrets in your Key Vault that were affected. In this step, you will need to do the following:

- 1. Review the triggered alert.
- 2. Review the list of the secrets that were accessed and the timestamp.
- **3.** If you have Key Vault diagnostic logs enabled, review the previous operations for the corresponding caller IP, user principal, or Object ID.

Take action

You've already compiled a list of the secrets, keys, and certificates accessed by the suspicious user or application. Your next immediate action is to rotate those objects.

Ensure that affected secrets are disabled or deleted from your Key Vault. If the credentials were used for a specific application, you would need to contact the administrator of the application and ask them to audit their environment for any uses of the compromised credentials since they were compromised. If the compromised credentials were used, the application owner should identify the information that was accessed and mitigate the impact.

Better together

M icrosoft Defender for Cloud can integrate with other Microsoft Security solutions to improve the overall security posture of the workloads and ensure threat detections are streamed to a Security Information and Event Management (SIEM) solution. Also, this integration provides the benefits of an Endpoint Detection and Response (EDR) solution.

In this chapter, you will learn how Defender for Cloud integrates with Microsoft Sentinel, Microsoft Purview, and Microsoft Defender for Endpoint (MDE).

Defender for Cloud and Microsoft Sentinel

Defender for Cloud alerts are published to the Azure Monitor, which enables you to use Event Hub to route Defender for Cloud alerts into an on-premises or cloud-based SIEM solution. The general process occurs in three major phases:

- 1. Create an Event Hub that will be the destination for your Defender for Cloud data.
- 2. Stream Azure Monitor logs into the Event Hub.
- **3.** Install and configure the SIEM solution vendor's connector to stream the data from the Event Hub to your SIEM solution.

NOTE Also, you can utilize the Continuous Export feature in Defender for Cloud to export all alerts to a workspace and, from there, send them to your SIEM.

While this is the general process for most of the third-party SIEM solutions, the process is much simpler with Microsoft Sentinel. Microsoft Sentinel is a cloud-native Security Information Event Management (SIEM) and Security Orchestration Automated Response (SOAR) solution. Microsoft Sentinel delivers intelligent security analytics and threat intelligence across the enterprise, providing a single solution for alert detection, threat visibility, proactive hunting, and threat response.

Microsoft Sentinel enables you to collect data across devices, applications, and infrastructure, both on-premises and in multiple clouds. Microsoft Sentinel leverages Log Analytics' workspace for data storage, as shown in Figure 7-1.



FIGURE 7-1 Microsoft Sentinel data ingestion and storage

To enable Microsoft Sentinel, you need an Azure Subscription, a Log Analytics Workspace, and contributor permissions on the subscription in which the Microsoft Sentinel workspace resides. Also, you need either contributor or reader permissions on the resource group to which the workspace belongs.

If you are using the default workspace created by Defender for Cloud, this workspace will not appear in the list when you try to enable Microsoft Sentinel. The rationale behind this is that default workspaces are managed by the service that created them (in this case, Defender for Cloud), and we want customers to have full control of their workspaces, including managing their retention periods and locations for Microsoft Sentinel. For this reason, you must create your own Log Analytics workspace.

Integration with Microsoft Sentinel

When you configure Defender for Cloud integration with Microsoft Sentinel, all security alerts generated in Defender for Cloud will be streamed to Microsoft Sentinel. Defender for Cloud must be enabled in the target subscription to configure this integration, and you need to be logged in with a user with global administrator or security administrator permissions on each subscription you want to connect. Follow the steps below to configure this integration:

- 1. Using the Azure portal, click **All Services** in the left navigation pane and type **Sentinel**.
- 2. Click the Microsoft Sentinel option.
- 3. The **Microsoft Sentinel Workspaces** blade appears for you to either select an existing workspace or create a new one. Because, in this case, you are configuring the integration with Defender for Cloud, the assumption is that Microsoft Sentinel has been already configured. So, select the workspace you are currently using.
- 4. The Microsoft Sentinel **Overview** page appears; in the left pane, in the **Configuration** section, click **Data Connectors**, as shown in Figure 7-2.



FIGURE 7-2 Configuration section in Microsoft Sentinel

- 5. The Microsoft Sentinel—Data Connectors blade appears. Select Defender For Cloud.
- **6.** Click the **Open Connector Page** button, and the **Instructions** tab appears. The instructions are shown on the right side of the page (see Figure 7-3).

Instructions	Next steps				
	Prerequisites				
1	To integrate with Microsoft Defender for Clou	d make sure you have:			
	Workspace: read and write permissions.				
	License: standard tier is no longer require	d. The connector is available for all o	seployments of Microsoft Defender for Clou	ud.	
	Subscription: read security data.				
21	Configuration				
~	Consideration				
	Mark the check box of each Azure subscription	whose alerts you want to import int	o Microsoft Sentinel, then select Connect a	above the list.	
	The connector can be enabled only on subs subscription.	criptions that have at least one Micn	osoft Defender plan enabled in Microsoft D	Defender for Cloud. and only by users with Security Reader permissions on t	the
	🗢 Connect 🔹 Disconnect 🕴 🕐 Enable b	i-directional sync 🚫 Disable bi-dire	ctional sync 0 Enable Microsoft Defend	der for all subscriptions >	
	A Search				
	Subscription 14	Status	Bi-directional sync 💿	Microsoft Defender plans	
	Visual Studio Ultimate with MSDN	Disconnected	🚫 Disabled 🗸	Some enabled Enable all >	

FIGURE 7-3 Instructions tab with the options to configure the connector

- In the Configuration section, select the desired Subscription and click Connect. The status will change rapidly to Connecting; once it finishes, it will show as Connected.
- If you scroll down on this page, you will see an optional step, Create Incidents— Recommended! to enable incident creation, as shown in Figure 7-4.

Cr	eate incidents - Recommended!	
Cre	ate incidents automatically from all alerts generated in this connected service.	Enable

FIGURE 7-4 Optional step to automatically create incidents in Microsoft Sentinel

- **9.** If you click the **Enable** button, the alerts from Defender for Cloud will automatically generate incidents in Microsoft Sentinel. For this example, you don't need to enable it now.
- Click the Close button to close the blade, and if the Defender for Cloud connector's status doesn't change to Connected, click the **Refresh** button to update; the status should change, as shown in Figure 7-5.

Connected	Microsoft	• ••
Status	Provider	Last Lon Received
Microsoft Defende	r for Cloud is a security man	nagement tool that allow
Microsoft Defende	r for Cloud is a security man	nagement tool that allow
you to detect and	quickly respond to threats a	across Azure, hybrid, and
Microsoft Defende you to detect and multi-cloud workle	er for Cloud is a security mar quickly respond to threats a pade. This connector allows (nagement tool that allow across Azure, hybrid, and
Microsoft Defende	r for Cloud is a security mar	nagement tool that allow
you to detect and	quickly respond to threats a	across Azure, hybrid, and
multi-cloud workle	pads. This connector allows	you to stream your
Microsoft Defende	r for Cloud is a security man	nagement tool that allow
you to detect and	quickly respond to threats a	icross Azure, hybrid, and
multi-cloud workle	bads. This connector allows	you to stream your
security alerts from	n Microsoft Defender for Clo	bud into Microsoft
Microsoft Defende	er for Cloud is a security mar	nagement tool that allow
you to detect and	quickly respond to threats a	icross Azure, hybrid, and
multi-cloud workle	pads. This connector allows y	you to stream your
security alerts from	n Microsoft Defender for Clo	oud into Microsoft
Sentinel, so you ca	n view Defender data in wo	rkbooks, query it to

FIGURE 7-5 Defender for Cloud connector status

At this point, the security alerts triggered in Defender for Cloud will appear in Microsoft Sentinel. When you connect Microsoft Defender for Cloud to Microsoft Sentinel, the status of security alerts is synchronized between the two services. If you want to validate this configuration, you can use the Defender for Cloud sample alerts (covered in Chapter 6) feature to simulate some alerts and see the alerts arriving in Microsoft Sentinel.

Accessing alerts in Microsoft Sentinel

As mentioned earlier, during the Defender for Cloud connector configuration, you could automatically enable the alerts generated by Defender for Cloud to generate incidents in Microsoft Sentinel. An incident is an aggregation of all the relevant evidence for a specific investigation, which can include multiple alerts coming from different data sources, as shown in Figure 7-6.



FIGURE 7-6 Microsoft Sentinel performs data aggregation using alerts from multiple data sources

In the **Product Name** field shown in Figure 7-6, the **Network Communication With A Malicious Machine Detected** alert was raised by Defender for Cloud. Because this alert is in the workspace used by Microsoft Sentinel, you can leverage the Microsoft Sentinel ability to search logs to obtain more information about this alert. Go to the Microsoft Sentinel main page, click **Logs** in the left navigation pane, click the **Get Started** button on the right blade, and close the sample queries window that appears. The **Logs** page appears, as shown in Figure 7-7.

Microsoft Sentinel	Logs 🔌 😑			×
P. Search (Ctri+) =	🥔 New Query 1 👘 🕂	⊘ Fredholt 12 0.		-
General	CyberdecumySOC	Diller (Timerange: Last 24 hours) El low = 12 there = + here last has a Dont		
Overview	Tables Quenes Functions - E	1 \$ype your every term or click one of the everies to start		
🤌 Lage				
· trevis & guides	P Seath			
D Search (Preview)	(V file) = Group by Solution -			
Thread management	1* Collapse ell			
a vyidetta	Pavorites			.8
a workbooka	Nou can add favorites by clicking on the ⊆ klon	Queries History	a	8
O Hunding	* Agure Monitor for VMs			
Notebooks	AzureSecurityOfThings	let Peruse/Threshold + 5: let TotalThreshold + 100: let action + dynamics" change", "reset"): let pWord + dynamics" password", "credentair"): let		
 Entity behavior 	Change Tracking	PassocidfeedMdtDataSource + (union isfazzy+true (//Pastword reset events //4721: An attempt was mide to change an account's password //4724. An attempt was mide to reset ar	h. Bun	
🕘 Threat intelligence	DNS Analytics (Preview)	5.6/2022, 156 PM [1 Heave		
Se Little ATTACK (Preview)	* LogManagement	fanoth-basel uders Earthy in 1989 Institut Tendensisted. Presenter Account Presentation Solices anneld inde to Tendensisted or		
Content management	Microsoft Sentinel Microsoft Sentinel	security term (where series) =	But	
Contant hub (her/en)	Nationsk Performance Monitor			
A Repositories (Preview)	Security and Audit	Automogic (where remeanership) or application and a second s	Run	
Community	* SecurityCenterFree			
Configuration	* SQL Advanced Threat Protection	AuditLogs (where TimeGeterated ++ ago(10d)	. But	
Data connectors	 SQL Vulnerability Assessment 	5/4/2022, \$16 PM/ \$0,000 vesuits		
Analytics	Update Management	Audit out where Tourdestanded via another		
C wester	Custom Logi	1/4/2022 5/15 PW 10 0:00 multi	Run	<u>c</u>);
Advention				
O Sationa				

FIGURE 7-7 Microsoft Sentinel logs page

This search page uses Kusto Query Language (KQL) for queries. A Kusto query is a read-only request to process data and return results. The request is stated in plain text, using a data-flow model designed to make the syntax easy to read. The query uses schema entities that are organized in a hierarchy similar to SQL's: databases, tables, and columns. Figure 8-6 shows the schema that is available for this workspace, which is located under the **Tables** tab, as shown in Figure 7-7.

You need to start your first query from a specific point of reference. You can use the Defender for Cloud alert about which you are trying to find more information. For this example, you could start a query looking for an alert that contains the "Network communication with a malicious machine detected" string in the description. The query looks similar to this:

SecurityAlert

| where Description contains "Network communication with a malicious machine detected 1"

The result will appear in table format at the bottom of the page, as shown in Figure 7-8.

Run (Time range : Last 2	4 hours 🛛 🗟 Save 🗸 🖻 Share 🗸 🕂 New aler	t rule 🗸 🗁 Export 🗸 📌 Pin to 🗸 🛛 🖅 Format	query
1 SecurityAlert 2 where Description cont 3	ains "Network communication with a malicious	machine detected"	
Results Chart 🛛 🕅 Add I	rockmark DisplayName	AlertName	AlertSeverit
Results Chart R Add TimeGenerated [UTC] > 5/9/2022, 0:01:22:045 PM	occlomark DisplayName Network communication with a malicious machine detected	AlertName Network communication with a malicious machine detected	AlertSeverit
Results Chart Image: Add I TimeGenerated [UTC] > 5/9/2022, 801:22.045 PM > 5/9/2022, 801:22.062 PM	DisplayName Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected	AlertName Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected	AlertSeverit Low Low
Results Chart Image: Add I TimeGenerated [UTC] > 5/9/2022, 801:22.045 PM > 5/9/2022, 801:22.062 PM > 5/9/2022, 801:22.062 PM > 5/9/2022, 12:02:02.036 AM	DisplayName Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected	AlertName Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected	AlertSeverit Low Low Low
Results Chart Image: Add I TimeGenerated [UTC] > 5/9/2022, 801:22.045 PM > 5/9/2022, 801:22.062 PM > 5/9/2022, 12:02:02.036 AM > 5/9/2022, 401:50.934 AM	DisplayName Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected	AlertName Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected	AlertSeverit Low Low Low
Results Chart Image: Add I TimeGenerated [UTC] > 5/9/2022, 801:22.045 PM > 5/9/2022, 801:22.062 PM > 5/9/2022, 12:02:02.036 AM > 5/9/2022, 401:50.934 AM > 5/9/2022, 401:50.937 AM	DisplayName Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected	AlertName Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected Network communication with a malicious machine detected	AlertSeverit Low Low Low Low Low

FIGURE 7-8 Query result

NOTE If you want some Kusto Query examples, visit the Microsoft Sentinel GitHub page at *https://github.com/Azure/Azure-Sentinel*.

Defender for Cloud and Microsoft Purview

Microsoft Purview is Microsoft's data governance service that provides rich insights into the sensitivity of your data in Azure. Microsoft Purview has automated data discovery, sensitive data classification, and end-to-end data lineage, which helps organizations manage and govern data in hybrid and multi-cloud environments.

When you have Microsoft Purview enabled on your Azure subscription, Defender for Cloud will automatically get additional metadata that will add information about any potentially sensitive data involved to alerts and recommendations. This information can be very useful to help triage an alert. For example, if you have two high-severity alerts for two storage accounts, which one should you prioritize for a response? You can use the insights from Microsoft Purview to understand which storage account has more critical data, such as personally identifiable information (PII).

Enabling Microsoft Purview is outside the scope of this book, so the steps below assume that you already have Microsoft Purview enabled on your Azure subscription:

- Using the Azure portal, click All Services in the left navigation pane and type Defender for Cloud.
- 2. Click the Microsoft Defender For Cloud option.

 In the main Overview dashboard, scroll down on the right side until you see the Information Protection tile. If Microsoft Purview is already configured, Defender for Cloud will show some statistics, as shown in Figure 7-9.

Resource	scan coverage		
3% FO	r full coverage scan add	itional resources	
1. Jan 1. 199	27 - 17 - 17 - 17 - 17 - 17 - 17 - 17 -		
Recomm	endations & alerts		
y classif	ied resources		
60			
40			
20			
40			100000
-			anna an an
0		SCU SAMARE	SQL Databases
0	Storage Accounts	page pervers	

FIGURE 7-9 Information Protection tile

 Click this tile, and the **Inventory** dashboard appears with a filter set for Data Sensitivity Classification != Unclassified, as shown in Figure 7-10.

Inventory								
O Refresh + Add non-A	zure servers 😽 Open query	$ $ Ø Assign tags $ $ \pm	Download CSV re	port (Z) Trigger log	ic app O	Learn more 🔰 🔗 Guid	es & Feedback	
Filter by name	Subscriptions =	= ASC DEMO, Contoso IT - I	Retail - Prod,	Resource Group	s == All ×	Resource types == All	X Defender for Cloud =	= All × Monit
	Environment =	All X Recommendation	ions == All 🔀	installed application	5 ## All 🗙	Data sensitivity classific	ations i= (Unclassified) \times	⁺v Add filter
Total resources Unhealthy resources		Unmonitored resources		Unregistered subscriptions		ptions		
🥯 10	🔩 10	a 0		80				
Resource name †4		Resource type \uparrow_{\downarrow}	5. 74 M	onitoring agent キ _ン	Defender for	Cloud †4 Recon	mendations \uparrow_{ϕ}	
🔲 🚍 purviewadts		Storage accounts	Cybe		On	-		
🔲 🚍 ninjalakedug		Storage accounts	Cybe		On	_		_
🔲 🚍 ninjalake 🛛 Seo	ret	Storage accounts	Cybe		On			_
🔲 🛋 ninjasol		SQL servers	Cybe		On	_		-

FIGURE 7-10 Inventory dashboard

5. Click the resource for which you want to see the insights. For this example, this resource will be a storage account, showing the insights in the left navigation pane, as shown in Figure 7-11.
| Environment | Location | |
|---------------------------|--------------------------|--|
| Azure | eastus | |
| Security value | | |
| Microsoft Defender for St | orage | |
| On | | |
| Data classifications | | |
| Person's Name (2) | | |
| International Banking A | ccount Number (IBAN) (1) | |
| Personal IP Address (1) | | |
| U.S. Phone Number (1) | | |
| Credit Card Number (1) | | |
| Email Address (1) | | |
| IP Address (1) | | |
| See less | | |
| Purview account | | |
| DUDIOU-FUITANT | | |

FIGURE 7-11 Resource Health page with Purview insights

On the **Resource Health** page, you can see the insights, recommendations, and alerts related to that resource. Using the insights from Microsoft Purview, you can prioritize which recommendations should be remediated first, such as deciding which is a proactive action to avoid a bigger problem. For example, you might choose between a threat actor exploiting a storage account that is open to the Internet and prioritizing an alert, which is a reactive action to expedite the proper response for containing the threat.

Defender for Cloud and Microsoft Defender for Endpoint

Microsoft Defender for Cloud integration with Microsoft Defender for Endpoint (MDE) is enabled by default in the subscription on which Defender for Cloud is enabled, but it requires Defender for Server (P1 or P2) to be enabled for this integration to work. With this native integration, you get the benefits of a leading Endpoint Detection and Response (EDR); the autodeployment to all VMs in Azure, on-premises, or other cloud providers (AWS and GCP); and the synchronization of alerts from MDE to the Defender for Cloud Security Alerts dashboard. This integration supports servers running Windows and Linux operating systems. Figure 7-12 shows an architectural diagram for this integration with Windows Server 2019, Windows Server 2022, and Linux.



FIGURE 7-12 Architecture diagram for Defender for Cloud and MDE integration

Figure 7-12 shows the following steps:

- 1. During the onboarding process, Defender for Cloud runs the onboarding script to provision the MDE extension (MDE.Windows for Windows and MDE.Linux for Linux).
- 2. Defender for Cloud sends this information to the MDE, which extracts the relevant information to ensure these machines are also visible in the MDE Security Center portal and synchronized.
- **3.** After the onboarding process is finished and MDE is monitoring the machine, MDE will trigger alerts when a suspicious operation occurs and send an alert to the MDE portal first.
- 4. These alerts will be synchronized with Defender for Cloud and appear in the **Security Alerts** dashboard.

NOTE Defender for Servers P1 deploys the new MDE solution stack for Windows Server 2012 R2 and 2016, which does not use or require installation of the Log Analytics agent.

The alert generated by MDE gets streamed to Defender for Cloud, and it brings together all the insights you need to perform the initial investigation, as shown in Figure 7-13.

An active 'Mimikittenz' hacktool in a OwerShell script was prevented from executing via AMSI	Alert details Take action	Ele Durbe	Thursd information
Medium O Active O 03/14/22, Severity Statut	Investigate in M365 Defender portal	de96a6e69944335375dc1ac238336066889d9ffc7d73 See.more	HackToolPowerShell/Mimikitenz.A
Alert description	WdatpTenantid 4b2462	Machine Isame ec2ema	Threat Category HackTool
Readly available tools, such as hacking programs, can be used by unsubtroated individuals to spy on users. When used by attackers, these tools are other installed without authoritation and used to compromise targeted machines.	File Name powershell-exe	User Name Administrator	Action guarantine
These tools are often used to collect personal information from browser records, record key presses, access email and instant messages, record voice and video conversations, and take screenshots.	File Path	User Domkin	Detected by
A tool is considered active if it is found running on the machine or it already has persistence mechanisms in place. Active detections are assigned higher seventy ratings.	C:\Windows\System32\WindowsPowerSheif\v1.0	ECZAMA	Microsoft
Because this tool was active, take precautionary measures and check for residual signs of infection.	Related entities		
	 Account (1) 		
Affected resource	🗢 🛅 File (1)		
EC2AMA City: us-east-2b MDFCSecurityCon	😌 📄 File Nash (3)		
Other	Host (1)		
Subscription	🗸 🐞 Malware (l)		

FIGURE 7-13 Security alert triggered by MDE

On the **Alert Details** tab is the **Microsoft Defender For Endpoint** link, which allows you to investigate this alert using the MDE Portal (also known as the *M365 Defender Portal*). This link redirects to *https://securitycenter.microsoft.com/alert/<operationID*>, which opens the details about the machine that triggered the alert.

The computer name and description are shown in the **Affected Resources** section. Notice that the icon represents an Azure Arc icon, which means this computer is located either on-premises or in another cloud provider (AWS or GCP). Azure Arc is a prerequisite for MDE integration to work on non-Azure machines. In other words, you need to onboard Azure Arc first, and then the MDE extension will be deployed.

If you need to disable this integration for some reason—for example, if you already have an EDR solution installed on your servers and don't need MDE—then you should deselect the **Allow Microsoft Defender for Endpoint To Access My Data** checkbox in the **Integrations** section, as shown in Figure 7-14.

Save Save	
nable integrations	
o enable Defender for Cloud to int	egrate with other Microsoft security services, allow those services to access your data.
Allow Microsoft Defender for C	loud Apps to access my data. Learn more >
Allow Microsoft Defender for E	ndpoint to access my data. Learn more >
Enable for Linux machines	Defender for Cloud supports Microsoft Defender for Endpoint on Linux machines. Learn more >
Enable unified solution	Defender for Cloud supports Microsoft Defender for Endpoint unified solution for Windows servers 2012R2 and Windows servers 2016. Learn more >



Also on the **Integrations** page is the **Enable For Linux Machines** button. If you've already enabled the MDE integration for Windows (before summer 2021), you just need to click the **Enable For Linux Machines** button to trigger the deployment of MDE for Linux on all existing machines belonging to the subscription and all new machines provisioned in this subscription.

Also, if you've never selected the **Allow Microsoft Defender For Endpoint To Access My Data** option for Windows, when you enable it for the first time and save the changes, Defender for Cloud will automatically deploy MDE for all existing and new Windows and Linux machines.

Before June 2022, the MDE integration automatically included the installation of the new MDE unified solution for machines for Defender for Servers Plan 1 and multicloud connectors with the Defender for Servers Plan 2. Plan 2 for Azure subscriptions enabled the unified solution for Linux machines and Windows 2019 and 2022 servers only. Windows Servers 2012R2 and 2016 used the MDE legacy solution, which was dependent on the Log Analytics agent.

Figure 7-14 shows an example of the **Integrations** page after the June 2022 update, which includes the button **Enable Unified Solution** option. With this addition, Defender for Servers now supports the unified solution for all machines in both Azure subscriptions and multicloud connectors.

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – \bigcirc Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Enhanced security capabilities

N ow that you know how to address recommendations to enhance the security posture of your cloud workloads and you understand the importance of threat detection based on the different Defender for Server options, you need to ensure that you also apply security controls to reduce the attack surface. In this chapter, you will learn how to use just-in-time (JIT) virtual machine (VM) access to harden the access to Azure VMs and ensure that your VMs are not always exposed to the Internet.

You will learn how to track changes to your files and registry hives using file integrity monitoring (FIM). Also, you will learn how Microsoft Defender for Cloud uses machine learning to create a list of approved applications on the machines.

Just-in-time virtual machine access

To provide remote access to VMs, the public cloud infrastructure provider must allow all remote management traffic to those VMs. To do this, it uses RDP, SSH, and remote Power-Shell. Using these tools is easy, and as we all know, nothing beats easy. Unfortunately, easy is often the enemy of security, so it's a difficult balancing act.

The reality of remote access changed substantially after COVID-19 because many more people started working remotely. A Gartner CFO Survey in 2020 revealed that 74 percent of the companies surveyed intend to permanently shift some employees to remote work. This means alternative methods for providing remote management traffic access to VMs are primarily utilized. Methods such as point-to-site VPN, site-to-site VPN, and various dedicated WAN link solutions are becoming more prevalent. Despite all that, it is still extremely important to have security policies to dictate how laaS VMs are exposed to the Internet. If Internet exposure is mandatory, then just-in-time (JIT) VM access should also be mandatory.

RDP or SSH brute-force attacks are the most common types of attacks against VMs in Azure (and other public cloud service providers). VMs are continuously hit by attempts to log in. If you have a strong password policy, it's unlikely your VMs will be compromised,

but you shouldn't trust this as your only countermeasure. You can take various steps to reduce the chance of being compromised by a brute-force attack, but you probably don't want to hand over these tasks to your public cloud service provider. However, you might consider letting your public cloud service provider help you with network access to your VMs using management ports (RDP or SSH). Defender for Servers JIT VM access allows you to control who can access predefined management ports on a VM, when that access is granted, and for how long.

You need a set of privileges to work with JIT; these privileges will vary according to the type of operation that you need to perform or that you want to allow a user to perform. You can be very granular about this permission assignment by using these guidelines:

- To configure or edit a JIT policy for a VM, you need to assign these actions to the role:
 - On the subscription or resource group scope associated with the VM: Microsoft.Security/locations/jitNetworkAccessPolicies/write
 - On the subscription or resource group scope of the VM: Microsoft.Compute/ virtualMachines/write
- To request access to a VM, you need to assign these actions to the user:
 - On the subscription or resource group scope associated with the VM: Microsoft.Security/locations/jitNetworkAccessPolicies/initiate/action
 - On the subscription or resource group scope associated with the VM: Microsoft.Security/locations/jitNetworkAccessPolicies/*/read
 - On the scope of a subscription, resource group, or VM: Microsoft.Compute/ virtualMachines/read
 - On the scope of a subscription, resource group, or VM: Microsoft.Network/ networkInterfaces/*/read
- To read JIT policies, you need to assign these actions to the user:
 - Microsoft.Security/locations/jitNetworkAccessPolicies/read
 - Microsoft.Security/locations/jitNetworkAccessPolicies/initiate/action
 - Microsoft.Security/policies/read
 - Microsoft.Security/pricings/read
 - Microsoft.Compute/virtualMachines/read
 - Microsoft.Network/*/read

Also, if you need to see the JIT NSG policy from the VM Networking blade, add the following:

- Microsoft.Network/networkSecurityGroups/read
- Microsoft.Network/networkSecurityGroups/defaultSecurityRules/read
- Microsoft.Network/networkSecurityGroups/securityRules/read

While the permissions above can apply the principle of least privilege, remember that you will need to merge some permissions if you are accessing the Azure portal. For example, to configure or edit a JIT policy for a VM, you will need the given set of privileges and the privileges to read the JIT policies mentioned previously.

Assuming you have the right privileges, you can start by reviewing the Defender for Cloud Management ports of virtual machines should be protected with just-in-time network access control recommendation, which recommends that JIT be enabled for Azure VMs. It is very important to understand that Microsoft Defender triggers the recommendation to enable JIT for Cloud, but to enable JIT, you need to have the Defender for Servers plan enabled.

NOTE The recommendation to enable JIT is available for VMs in Azure and EC2 instances in AWS.

Recommendation to enable JIT

This control, which is enabled through Azure network capabilities—rather than through any feature or system on the VM itself—is exerted over incoming connections to the VM. Defender for Cloud will trigger a recommendation when it identifies that a VM needs JIT in Azure or AWS; these recommendations appear in the **Secure Management Ports** security control. The recommendations to enable JIT for Azure and to enable JIT in AWS are shown in Figure 8-1 (the third and fourth recommendations from the top).

\vee	Secure management ports
	Management ports should be closed on your virtual machines
	Internet-facing virtual machines should be protected with network security groups
	Management ports of virtual machines should be protected with just-in-time network access control
	Management ports of EC2 instances should be protected with just-in-time network access control

FIGURE 8-1 JIT recommendation

For this example, open the Management ports of virtual machines should be protected with just-in-time network access control recommendation. You will see that there are three tabs at the bottom: **Unhealthy Resources** (where JIT is recommended), **Healthy Resources**, and **Not Applicable Resources** (VMs that don't meet the criteria to have JIT enabled). See Figure 8-2 for an example of this page.

-		
 Exempt I Vi 	ew policy definition 🏾 👕 Open query	
Severity	Freshness interval	Tactics and techniques
High	C 24 Hours	Initial Access +1
Defender for Cloud	I has identified some overly-permissive inbound ru steps	les for management ports in your Network Security Group. Enable just in time access control to protect your VM from internet-base
 Affected reso 	urces purces (8) Healthy resources (33) No	t applicable resources (26)
Unnealthy resc		
O Search virtu	al machines	
,O Search virtu	al machines	
Search virtu Name works	al machines	
Search virtu Name Q works Search virtu Name Q works	al machines tation20	

FIGURE 8-2 JIT recommendation details

NOTE To understand how Defender for Cloud identifies whether a VM is unhealthy, healthy, or not applicable, see the flowchart at *http://aka.ms/MDCBookJITFlow*.

To enable JIT from this recommendation blade, you just need to choose a VM and click the **Remediate** button. Once you do that, the **JIT VM Access Configuration** page appears, as shown in Figure 8-3.

JIT VM access config workstation20	uration …				×
+ Add 🗟 Save 🗙 Discard					
Configure the ports for which the just-i	n-time VM access will be applical	ble			
Port	Protocol	Allowed source IPs	IP range	Time range (hours)	
22 (Recommended)	Any	Per request	N/A	3 hours	
3389 (Recommended)	Any	Per request	N/A	à hours	
5985 (Recommended)	Any	Per request	N/A	3 hours	

FIGURE 8-3 Selecting the ports that will be allowed

On this page, you can leave the default ports, or you can delete the ones you don't need. By default, the suggested ports are shown here:

- **22: Secure Shell (SSH)** Commonly used to access Linux machines.
- **3389: Remote Desktop Protocol (RDP)** Commonly used to access Windows machines.
- 5985: Windows Remote Management (WinRM) 2.0 connection via HTTP Windows Remote Management is a component of the Windows Hardware Management feature that manages server hardware locally and remotely.
- 5986: WinRM 2.0 connection via HTTPs

To delete a port, you just need to click the ellipsis (...) to the right of the desired port and click **Delete**. If you enable JIT on a machine on which you only need access via RDP, then you can delete all the other ports. To configure the properties of the connection, click the port itself. For this example, click **3389**; the **Add Port Configuration** page appears, as shown in Figure 8-4.

on			
3389			
rotocol			
Any To	IP U	DP	
lowed source li	Ps		
Per request	IDR block)	
addresses 🛈			
-			
lax request time			
-0			3
			(hours)

FIGURE 8-4 Port configuration for JIT

Because the goal is to configure RDP, the port and protocol will not change. However, you can customize the allowed source IPs, which can be according to the request, or you can also specify a classless inter-domain routing (CIDR) address block of IPs. Lastly, you can configure the **Max Request Time**, which is the amount of time the port will be open. It is important to mention that the user will not have its connection dropped if the request exceeds this time, though if the user disconnects and tries to connect again, the connection won't work because the port will be closed. Once you finish the configuration, click **OK** to commit the changes and then click **Save**.

JIT dashboard

To access the JIT dashboard, you first need to access the **Workload Protections** dashboard, which is located on the left navigation pane of the Defender for Cloud portal. Once you access this dashboard, you will see **Just In Time VM Access** in the **Advanced Protection** section at the bottom of the page, as shown in Figure 8-5.

P Search (Ctrl+/)	V Subscriptions C What's new				
Seneral	O Defender for Containers is now availab	ole. This plan replaces both the Kubernetes	ind Container registries plans and offers entra pro	ntections. Upgrade 🕩	
Overview					
Getting started	Defender for Cloud coverage				
Recommendations			- 192	A 1910	0
Security alerts		10/36	17 /07	27 /27	28/28
Inventory	423	Containers	Azure SQL database servers	App Service	Key Vault
Workbooks		Upgrade	Upgrade	Upgrade	Upgrade
Community					
Diagnose and solve problems	P. D. Sector Street	145/145	150/150	4/4	4/4
oud Security	Agent not installed (2.8%) Install	Servers	Storage	Resource Manager subscriptions	DNS subscriptions
Security posture	(Not covered (6.1%) Upgrade all	Upgrade	Upgrade	Upgrade	Upgrade
Regulatory compliance	Councillo advente				
Workload protections	becanty merts				
Firewall Manager	800				3.8K
anagement	400				theter search
Environment settings	im .				817
Security solutions	210				1.4K
Workfow automation	100			1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	
	1150		ille .	2014	
	Advanced protection				
	VM vulnerability assessment 77 Unprotected	Austrien stone VM access 18 Unprotected	Adaptive application control 30 Unprotected	Container Image scanning 5 Ungestected	Adaptive network hardening 4 Unprotected
	SQL vulnerability assessment	File integrity monitoring	Network map	loT security	

FIGURE 8-5 Workload Protections dashboard

Click the **Just In Time VM Access** option to access the JIT dashboard. There, you will see a comprehensive list of VMs that are **Configured**, **Not Configured**, and **Unsupported**, as shown in Figure 8-6.

Just-in	-time VM access	\$ ···				1
O Some	t of your subscriptions don't have	Defender for Cloud's full protections enal	bled. To upgrade those subscriptions, click he	ne. →		
> What	t is just-in-time VM ac	cess?				
> How	does it work?					
Configure VMs for wh 37 VM	acrimes id Not Configured Una inich the just-in-time VM access is is foliter items	supported control is already in place. Presented (data is for the last week.			Request access
	Virtual machine 🛧	Approved 14	Last access 💠	Connection details	Last user 104	
	vmTredhat	0 Requests	N/A	😻 -	N/A	
	vm2ubuntu	0 Requests	N/A	🦁	N/A	

FIGURE 8-6 JIT dashboard

If you are reviewing the VMs that are configured, you can easily identify the number of requests in the **Approved** column, when the VM was last accessed in the **Last Access** column, which port the connection was established in the **Connection Details** column, and the last user who remotely accessed this VM in the **Last User** column. If you need to perform any configuration, you can click the ellipsis (...) to the right of the VM to see the following options:

- Properties This option will redirect you to the VM blade, where you can see the VM configuration in Azure.
- Activity Log This option will redirect you to the Azure Activity Log page, where you can see previous operations for that VM along with time, date, and subscription.
- Edit This option will redirect you to the page shown previously in Figure 8-3. There, you can change the JIT configuration for that VM.
- **Remove** This option will remove JIT configuration from this VM.

The **Not Configured** tab, as the name implies, shows a list of machines that support JIT but have not been configured yet. In the example shown in Figure 8-7, some VMs appear with the **Healthy** status because this VM is protected by an NSG that blocks access to management ports; VMs that are shown as **High** severity are protected by an NSG, though access to management ports is allowed.

irtual machines				
Configured Not Configured Unsuppo	140			
to let Security Center restrict access to your man	agement ports, enable just-in-time (JPD) access control on all y	our "High" and "Low" risk VMs. IIT is unnecessary on a "Head	By VM	
14 vites				Anadole 311 uni 31 Vibin
O Facility of division in the second				
Virtual machine 12	Resource proup 1 a	Subscription Name 12	Seventy	Reson
С СН-ЦЕЛТИМ	CH-RETAURG-PR	Contosci Hotels	O Healthy	This VM is protected by an NSS that blocks access to management ports.
CH-SQUMIZ	CH-RETAUND-SEC	Contoos Hutelo	O reality	This visi is protected by an NSB that blocks eccess to management ports.
🗌 📭 xta-matter	KING ANALYTER-RIS	ASC DEVID	O High	This VM is protected by an NSG that allows access to management ports.

FIGURE 8-7 Machines that are capable of having JIT configured

When evaluating this list, look at the **Severity** column to identify the VMs that need to have JIT enabled. This will help you to prioritize which VMs you should address first.

The **Unsupported** tab shows the VMs that can't have JIT enabled. Reasons JIT cannot be enabled include machines that are missing an NSG and classic VMs. Also, a VM can appear on this tab if the JIT solution is disabled in the subscription's or resource group's security policy.

Requesting access

Once the VM is configured, you can request access to it using the Azure portal or the Defender for Cloud dashboard. If you access the VM properties from the Azure portal and click the **Connect** button to establish an RDP connection, you will see that the **Request Access button** is available, as shown in Figure 8-8.

The same option is available from Defender for Cloud. To access it, open the JIT dashboard and initiate the access request by selecting the VM and clicking the **Request Access** button. The page shown in Figure 8-9 appears, which allows you to configure the request.



FIGURE 8-8 Request Access option

ease select the ports that y	ou would like to open per virtual ma	achine.		
Port	Toggle	Allowed Source IP	IP Range	Time range (hours)
∼vm2				
22	On Off	My IP IP Range	No range	
3389	On Oll	My IP IP Range	No range	3°
5985	On Off	My IP IP Range	No range	2
5986	On Off	My IP IP Range	No range	

FIGURE 8-9 JIT Request Access page

This page allows the user requesting access to customize the request by providing the port that needs access, the origin IP, the time range for the access, and a justification for this access. Once all this information is configured, the **Open Ports** button will be available to finish the access request.

Using the PowerShell or Defender for Cloud API, you can also configure the JIT VM Access policy. To access a sample PowerShell script, visit *http://aka.ms/ MDCJITVMSample*. To learn more about the API for JIT, visit *http://aka.ms/JITVMAPI*.

File integrity monitoring

File Integrity Monitoring (FIM) helps protect the integrity of your system and applications because Defender for Servers will continuously monitor the behavior of your registry and configuration files. If an abnormal change to the files or malicious behavior is detected, Defender for Servers will track the change, which allows you to stay in control of your files. File Integrity Monitoring is based on Change Tracking and Inventory in Azure Automation. FIM is used to track and identify changes in your VMs and requires Change Tracking and Inventory in Azure Automation to be enabled on the workspace.

VMs connected to the Log Analytics workspace use the Log Analytics agent to collect data about changes to installed software, Microsoft services, Windows registry and files, and Linux daemons on monitored servers. When data is available, the agent sends it to Azure Monitor Logs for processing. FIM is available in the same **Workload Protections** dashboard where you access JIT in the **Advanced Protection** section (see Figure 8-5). If you have multiple workspaces and you access FIM, the last column shows **Enable** or **Upgrade Plan** options. The **Enable** option means you can enable FIM on a workspace; the **Upgrade Plan** option means you can upgrade the plan first and then enable FIM on it, as shown in Figure 8-10.

Home	> Security Cer	nter >								
File	Integrity	Monitor	ing	-						
C) F	Refresh									
	File Integ	rity Monito	oring							
Choos	e a workspace	to view its File In	tegrity	Monitoring das	hboard					
Wor	kspace Na†4	Total changes	↑↓	Total servers	1↓	Location	Ťψ	Subscription	↑ ↓	
	defaultworks	17		8		East US		ASC DEMO		
. @	exportsecurit	0		3		East US		ASC DEMO		ENABLE
	securescore	0		0		East US		ASC DEMO		UPGRADE PLAN
	ads-la-ws	0		0		West Europe		ASC DEMO		UPGRADE PLAN
.0	export2loga	0		0		West Europe		ASC DEMO		ENABLE

FIGURE 8-10 File Integrity Monitoring

IMPORTANT Workspaces that are shown with the Upgrade Plan button are those that use the free tier and don't have the Defender for Cloud plan enabled on the workspace level.

It might take some time for FIM to identify the total number of computers in the workspace and populate the dashboard. Once it is populated, you will see a dashboard with a summary of statistics that is similar to the screen shown in Figure 8-11.

Hame > Mic	rosoft Defender for 0	Cloud > File Ir	itegrity Monitoring >								
yuridio	grity Monit	oning	77								<u>^</u>
Settings	🕐 Refresh 🛛 🖓 Fi	lter 🔋 Disa	ble								
Total servers	Total changes	Change typ	e	Change cate	egory					LEARN MORE	est Ede Interests Mandeson
2	6	Files	0	Modified	0					Lean noire au	out the integrity monitoring
		Registry	6	Added	3	_					
				Removed	3 -	-					
Servers (Changes										
P Search s	ervers										
Name				τ ₄	Total changes	τĿ	Files	÷1	Registry	75	Last change time [Local] 1
	os				6		0		6		05/03/22, 12:42 AM
-	and the state										

FIGURE 8-11 FIM dashboard

Customizing your settings

Although Defender for Cloud will suggest which files and registry keys you should monitor, you can still customize and add your own preferences. Follow these steps to perform this customization:

 On the File Integrity Monitoring blade, click the Settings button, as shown in Figure 8-12.



FIGURE 8-12 Initial screen to customize files and registry settings

2. The Workspace Configuration page appears, as shown in Figure 8-13.

Norkspace (Configurati	on	
Add 🕜 Do	ocumentation		
Windows Regis	stry Window	is Files Linux Files File Content Windows Services	
GROUP	ENABLED	REGISTRY KEY	RECURSIVE
Recommended	false	HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\Software\Classes\Directory\Background\ShellEx\ContextMenuHandlers	true
Recommended	false	HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE/Software\Classes\Directory\ShellEx\ContextMenuHandlers	true
Recommended	faise	${\sf HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE} \\ {\sf Software} \\ {\sf Classes} \\ {\sf Directory} \\ {\sf Shellex} \\ {\sf CopyHookHandlers} \\ {\sf Co$	true
Recommended	false	HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\SOFTWARE\Microsoft\Active Setup\Installed Components	true
Recommended	false	HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\Software\Microsoft\Internet Explorer\Extensions	true
Recommended	false	HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\Software\Microsoft\Windows NT\CurrentVersion\Drivers32	true
Recommended	false	HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\SOFTWARE\Microsoft\Windows NT\CurrentVersion\Winlogon\Notify	true
Recommended	false	HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\Software\Microsoft\Windows\CurrentVersion\Explorer\Browser Helper Objects	true

FIGURE 8-13 Customizing files and registry values to monitor

3. The **Windows Registry** tab contains all registry keys that can be monitored. Notice that some are set to **False** (in the **Enabled** column), which means that they are not being

monitored, and others are set to **True**, which means that key is currently being monitored. To add a new registry key, click **Add**; the **Add Windows Registry For Change Tracking** page appears, as shown in Figure 8-14.

E Save	Delete	× Discard
Enabled	-	
True	False	
* Itam Na	-	
E A	11E	
enter a n	ame for the roe	m
Group		
Custom		
* Window	s Registry Key	
144 A	Panister Part N	Inma

FIGURE 8-14 Adding a new Windows registry key to monitor

- 4. In the Item Name field, type a friendly name for this registry key.
- In the Windows Registry Key field, type the registry path (for example, HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\Software\Microsoft\Windows\CurrentVersion\Run).
- 6. Click the Save button to commit your changes.

While adding a new registry key to monitor is very straightforward, there are more options for configuring Windows files. To see the options available, select the **Windows Files** tab and click the **Add** button. The **Add Windows File For Change Tracking** page appears, as shown in Figure 8-15.

R Save 🛍 Delete	× Discard
Enabled	
True False	
* Item Name	
Enter a name for the iter	n
Group	
Custom	
* Enter Path	
Enter Path	
Recursion	
On Off	
On Off	
Upload file content	
True False	

FIGURE 8-15 Adding new files to track changes

In addition to fields for the **Item Name** and path, this page contains the **Recursion** option, which can be set to **On** or **Off**. Recursion allows you to specify wildcards for simplifying tracking across directories. Also, the environment variables allow you to track files across environments with multiple or dynamic drive names.

NOTE If you use wildcards, remember that you can only use the last segment of a path (such as c:\folder*file* or /etc/*.conf).

The **Upload File Content** option can be either **True** (monitor and track when files are uploaded to this folder) or **False** (do not monitor when files are uploaded to this folder).

For Linux files, some unique items are worth mentioning. Choose **Linux Files** > **Add**. The **Add Linux File For Change Tracking** page appears, as shown in Figure 8-16.

Save 🖾 Delete	× Discard
Enabled	
True False	
* Item Name	
Enter a name for the ite	em
Group	
Custom	
Enter Path	
Enter Path	
Path Type	
File	•
Recursion	
On Off	
Use Sudo	
On Off	
Links	
Follow	×

FIGURE 8-16 Adding new Linux files to track changes

In the **Path Type** field, you can select whether you want to monitor a file or a directory. The **Use Sudo** option can be set to **On**, which means Sudo will be used when checking for the item,

or **Off** (don't use Sudo). The **Links** field determines how symbolic links are dealt with when traversing directories. The available options are:

- Ignore This option ignores symbolic links and will not include the referenced files and directories.
- Follow This option follows the symbolic links during recursion and includes the referenced files and directories.
- Manage This option follows the symbolic links and allows returned content to be altered.

The **File Content** tab (shown in Figure 8-17) contains the relevant settings for enabling this capability, which requires a standard storage account using the Resource Manager deployment model.

Hame > Microsoft Defender for Cloud > File Integrity Monitoring > File Integrity Monitoring >
Workspace Configuration ···· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
So Documentation
Windows Registry Windows Files Linux Files File Content Windows Services
File Content Change Tracking allows you to view the file content of a changed file before and after the change. In order to provide this service, the file content data must be stored in a storage account after each change to that file is reported
Turning on File Content Change Tracking and selecting a storage account will generate a shared access signature (SAS) U/U that grants restricted write access to the selected storage. The SAS U/U will grant the Change Tracking service access to the selected storage. The SAS U/U will grant the Change account file does not selected storage. The SAS U/U will grant the Change account file does not be reased in the selected storage. The SAS U/U will grant the Change account file does not selected storage. The SAS U/U will grant the Change account file does not selected storage. The SAS U/U will grant the Change account file does not selected storage. The SAS U/U will grant the Change account file does not selected storage. The SAS U/U will grant the Change account file does not selected access policy with under only permission will be added to the container, and the SAS U/U will be created with the access policy. The SAS U/I can be revoked anytime by deleting the access follow or burning of File Content Change Tracking.
View Prhocy Statement
Storage Account Name O None O
LINK

FIGURE 8-17 Configuring File Content settings

To connect an existing storage account to this feature, click the **Link** button and select the storage account.

Visualizing changes

Now that you have this feature enabled, you can start tracking the changes from the time FIM was enabled forward. Keep in mind that FIM will not show the changes immediately because the data collection frequency for FIM can vary according to the data type, as shown below:

- For the Windows registry, the frequency is 50 minutes.
- For Windows files, the frequency is 30 minutes.
- For Linux files, the frequency is 15 minutes.

To visualize changes to the registry, follow these steps:

1. On the File Integrity Monitoring blade, you will see a snapshot of the changes, as shown in Figure 8-18.



FIGURE 8-18 File Integrity Monitoring after change tracking has started

2. Click the **Changes** tab to see a list of the last 100 changes that have occurred in the monitored system (see Figure 8-19).

stal servers	Total changes	Change type		Change cate	gory				LEARN MORE	Acres 101	Sector Contractor Contractor
	6	Files	0	Modified	0				Learn more a	about Hat	untegrity morecoming
		Registry	6	Added	1 						
				Removed	3						
iervers Cl	hanges										
-											
				(Carlando)							
 Present. 	ng the latest 100 chan	iges. Cack here to	view all changes in us	ig whatter							
• Present	ng the latest 100 chan	iges. Shok here to	view all changes in u	ւց առողութ							
Search cha	ng the latest 100 chan Inges	ges Gackhere to	view all changes in u	ад илегрось							
Search cha	ng the latest 100 chan Inges	ges. Crick here to	wew ex crenges in s	а мокурсь.	°↓ Server	41	Туре	74	Category	Ŷ.J.	Change time [Lo?.
P Search cha	ing the latest 100 chan singles	ges. Crick here to	introlSetyControl\hi	velat \REGISTRY\MACHINE\	2. Server D ARGOS	94	Type Registry	٩.	Category	٩.	Change time [Lo?.] 06/03/22, 12:42 AM
Search cha Entity HKEY_L HKEY_L	ng the latest 100 chan inges LOCAL_MACHINELSY LOCAL_MACHINELSO	STEM/CurrentCo	introlSetyControl\hi oftyWindows NTyCu	rg wneypos volat \REGISTRV\MACHINE\ urentversion\Windows Shut	12 Server D- ARGOS d- ARGOS	. *2	Type Registry Registry	74	Category Removed Removed	Ŷ\$	Change time [Lo?. 06/03/22, 12:42 AM 06/03/22, 12:42 AM
P Search cha Entity HKEY_L HKEY_L	ng the latest 100 chan inges LOCAL_MACHINE.SY LOCAL_MACHINE.SO	STEM/CurrentCo	view all changes in u introlSetyControl/hi oftyWindows NTyCu oftyWindows NTyCu	rg anarytics. velist [\REGISTRV\MACHINE\ imentVersion\Windows] Shut irrentVersion\Windows] Enab	*2. Server D ARSOS d ARSOS II ARSOS	¢.	Type Registry Registry Registry	74	Category Removed Removed Added	73	Change time [Lo?. 06/03/22, 12:42 AM 06/03/22, 12:42 AM 06/03/22, 12:42 AM
Search cha Entity HKEY_L HKEY_L HKEY_L HKEY_L HKEY_L	ng the latest 100 chan anges LOCAL, MACHINELSO LOCAL, MACHINELSO LOCAL, MACHINELSO	ges Cock here to STEM, CurrentCo IFTWARE, Micros IFTWARE, Micros	introlSetyControl\hi oftyWindows NTyCs oftyWindows NTyCs	yelat [\REGISTRY\MACHINEy irrentversion\Windows] Shut irrentVersion\Windows] Enet irrentVersion\Windows] Enet	PL Server D- ARSOS d- ARGOS d- ARGOS d+ ARGOS	÷4	Type Registry Registry Registry Registry	↑ ↓	Category Removed Removed Added Removed	្រះរូ	Change time [Lo?. 06/03/22, 12:42 AM 06/03/22, 12:42 AM 06/03/22, 12:42 AM 06/03/22, 12:42 AM
Search chu Entity HKEY,u HKEY,u HKEY,u HKEY,u HKEY,u HKEY,u HKEY,u HKEY,u HKEY,u HKEY,u	ng the latest 100 chan anges LOCAL_MACHINELSY LOCAL_MACHINELSY LOCAL_MACHINELSY LOCAL_MACHINELSY	ges Cock here to STEM/_CurrentCo IFTWARE/Micros IFTWARE/Micros STEM/_CurrentCo	where an ordering to in a unbrait Setty Control Viri of ty Windows NTy Co of ty Windows NTy Co of ty Windows NTy Co	eg energina. elat \REGISTRV,MACHILEy mentVersion\Windows Shut mentVersion\Windows Eneb ementVersion\Windows Eneb webst \REGISTRV,MACHILEy	>: Server D::: A8305 d:: A8305 d:: A8305 d:: A8305 D::: A8305 D::: A8305	¢4	Type Registry Registry Registry Registry Registry	73	Category Removed Removed Added Removed Added	.93	Change time [Lo?. 06/03/22, 12:42 AM 06/03/22, 12:42 AM 06/03/22, 12:42 AM 06/02/22, 11:52 PM 06/02/22, 11:52 PM

FIGURE 8-19 The Changes tab

3. To see more details about what changed, click any of those entities to see the original registry key value and the changes made, as shown in Figure 8-20.

HKEY_LOCAL Change details	_MACHINE\SOFTW/	ARE\Microsoft\Windows NT\Current ×
Property	Value Before	Value After
SourceComputerId	•	c8504b2d-03c2-43bb-8ec0-764f9bbad31d
RegistryKey	121	HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\SOFTWARE\Microsoft\Window.
Hive	585 -	HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE
ValueName	947	ShutdownWarningDialogTimeout
ValueData	943 1	4294967295
ValueType	141	REG_DWORD
Size	91	4
Acis	(#)	[("Name": "owner" "Value": "NT AUTHORITY\\SYSTEM
SourceSystem		OpsManager
MG	382	00000000-0000-0000-000000000000000000
ManagementGro	3. .)	AOI+777374ba+0b98+407d+9844+5568c0bc1f37
Tenantid	(e):	777374ba-0b98-407d-9844-5568c0bc1f37
VMUUID	380	4c4c4544+0054+4e10-8043+c3c04f395031
Vunchanged prope		

FIGURE 8-20 Changes made in the registry

Adaptive Application Control

Creating restrictions to allow only certain applications to run has always been a goal of onpremises security. The idea behind creating an allowed list of applications is that if you can define and control a predefined list of applications running on a particular operating system, then any other process that runs on the machine represents a possible threat.

This capability existed for many years with Windows Server. While there were some strong advocates for the "application allow list" solution in Windows Server called AppLocker, the basic problem of configuration and maintenance complexity prevented it from being the success it could have been.

One of the implicit goals of the cloud is to make infrastructure transparent to the user. The idea is that the cloud will provide resources desired by the user, and the user can consume these resources without making large investments to understand how and where the resources are run and maintained. Also, users should not need to understand complex constructs that can take many hundreds of hours to gain highly specific professional expertise.

These are still the goals of the cloud, but in most areas, we are still quite a way from that vision because many IT Pros tell us that the cloud is often more complex than on-premises computing. We tell those IT Pros to be patient. Over time, the cloud will fulfill its true vision, and getting things done in the cloud will be much easier than it ever was on-premises.

We can see the implementation of this technology in the Defender for Servers Adaptive Application Control feature. Defender for Servers uses machine learning to learn about the processes running on the virtual machines and the virtual machine's behavior. This learning process usually takes two weeks, and after that period, you will see a recommendation in Defender for Cloud to enable Adaptive Application control, as shown in Figure 8-21.

```
✓ Apply adaptive application control 3
Adaptive application controls for defining safe applications should be enabled on your machines
```

FIGURE 8-21 Recommendation to enable Adaptive Application Control

When you click the **Adaptive Application Controls For Defining Safe Applications Should Be Enabled On Your Machines** recommendation, you will see one or more groups created by Adaptive Application Control with similar applications that should be allowed, as shown in Figure 8-22.

Enable Adaptive application controls				×
> What is application control?				
> How does it work?				
Group Name	1⊥ Machine	es 🚓 State	To. Severity	Ťu
V 📍 ASC DEMO	4			
(W) GROUPS	3	Open - New	High	
(III) GROUPS-EU	1	Open - New	High	
(9) GROUP4-EU	2	Open - New	High	

FIGURE 8-22 The alert blade contains the answers to the major investigation's questions.

VMs that have the same set of applications are aggregated into groups. On the **Enable Adaptive Application Controls** page, you can look at the **Machines** column to see how many machines each group contains. To enable Adaptive Application Control for a specific group, click it, and you will see the **Configure Application Control Rules** page, as shown in Figure 8-23.

corintie	ion								
steps	s below will guide you through the	process of cor	figuring application control ru	les that are unique	e to thi	s specific group	of machi	nes.	
Sel	lect machines								
VM.	A/server	↑ ↓	State		†↓ :	Severity			Ťψ
con	ntoso-az2		Open - New			High			
con	ntoso-az1		Open - New			High			
Rec	commended application	IS							
Rec	commended application	I S It on the machi	nes within this group and are h	ighly recommend	led for	defining allowed	rules.		
Rec	commended application wing applications are very frequen Name	IS It on the machi	nes within this group and are h $\ensuremath{\uparrow_{\psi}}$	ighly recommend File Types	led for ↑↓	defining allowed Exploitable	rules. îj	Users	î↓
Rec follow	commended application wing applications are very frequen Name Vendor: O=MICROSOFT COI	IS It on the machi RPORATION, L-	nes within this group and are h रै REDMOND, S=WASHINGTO	ighly recommend File Types 2 types	led for ↑↓	defining allowed Exploitable	rules. ↑↓	Users 1 Users	t⊥ ∵
Rec follow	commended application wing applications are very frequen Name Vendor: O=MICROSOFT CO Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT AD	IS It on the machi RPORATION, L ZURE DEPENDE	nes within this group and are h ↑↓ -REDMOND, S=WASHINGTO INCY CODE SIGN	ighly recommend File Types 2 Types 2 Types	led for ↑↓ ↔	defining allowed Exploitable	rules. ↑↓	Users 1 Users 1 Users	f4 >
Rec follow	Commended application wing applications are very frequen Name Vendor: O=MICROSOFT CO Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT A2 Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT A2	IS It on the machi RPORATION, L ZURE DEPENDE ZURE 3RD PART	nes within this group and are h ↑↓ -REDMOND, S=WASHINGTO INCY CODE SIGN IY CODE SIGN	File Types 2 Types 2 Types 2 Types 2 Types	led for 14	defining allowed Exploitable	rules. ↑↓	Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users	₹4 > > >
Rec follow	Commended application wing applications are very frequen Name Vendor: O=MICROSOFT CO Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT A2 Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT A2	IS It on the machi RPORATION, L- ZURE DEPENDS ZURE SRD PAR ZURE CODE SIG	nes within this group and are h to REDMOND, S=WASHINGTO INCY CODE SIGN INCY CODE SIGN IN	recommend File Types 2 Types 2 Types 2 Types 1 Types	led for †↓ ○	defining allowed Exploitable	rules. ↑↓	Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users	¢
Rec follow	Commended application wing applications are very frequen Name Vendor: O=MICROSOFT CO Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT A2 Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT A2 Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT A2	IS t on the machi ZURE DEPENDE ZURE GEDENDE SURE CODE SIC REEDWOOD SH	nes within this group and are h tu REDMOND, S=WASHINGTO INCY CODE SIGN Y CODE SIGN IN ORES, S=CALIFORNIA, C=US	ighly recommend File Types 2 Types 2 Types 1 Types 1 Types	led for Tu	defining allowed Exploitable	rules. ↑↓	Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users	4 < < < < < < < < < < < < < < < < < < <
r Rec	Commended application wing applications are very frequen Name Vendor: O=MICROSOFT AD Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT AD Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT AD Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT AD Vendor: O=QUALVS, INC, L= %OSDRIVE%(PACKAGES)PLI	IS RPORATION, L- ZURE DEPENDE ZURE GODE SIC ZURE CODE SIC REDWOOD SH UGINS/MICRO1	nes within this group and are h t REDMOND, S=WASHINGTO NCY CODE SIGN NCY CODE SIGN N ORES, S=CAUFORNIA, C=US OOFT.GUESTCONFIGURATION	ighly recommend File Types 2 Types 2 Types 2 Types 1 Types 1 Types	led for tu	defining allowed Exploitable	rules. ↑↓	Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users	¢ < < < > > > > > > >
r Rec e follow	Commended application wing applications are very frequen Name Vendor: O=MICROSOFT AD Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT AD Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT AD Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT AD Vendor: O=QUALYS, INC, L= %OSDRIVE%(VACKAGES)PLI %OSDRIVE%(VINDOWSAZI	IS RPORATION, L- ZURE DEPENDE ZURE SAD PAR ZURE CODE SIC ZURE CODE SIC REDWOOD SH UGINS/MICRO 2008/SECAGENT	nes within this group and are h t REDMOND, S=WASHINGTO NCY CODE SIGN NY CODE SIGN N ORES, S=CAUFORNIA, C=US OFT.GUESTCONFIGURATION WASECAGENTPROV.EXE	ighly recommend File Types 2 Types 2 Types 2 Types 1 Types 1 Types	ied for †4 V V V	defining allowed Exploitable	rules. †↓	Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users	
Rec follow	Commended application wing applications are very frequen Name Vendor: O=MICROSOFT CO Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT AI Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT AI Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT AI Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT AI Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT AI SeoSDRIVE%(VINDOWSAZ)	IS It on the machi ZURE DEPENDE ZURE SRD PART ZURE CODE SIC URE CODE SIC URE SECAGENT	nes within this group and are h t REDMOND, S=WASHINGTO NCY CODE SIGN Y CODE SIGN N ORES, S=CALIFORNIA, C=US KOFT.GUESTCONFIGURATION WWASECAGENTPROV.EXE	ighly recommend File Types 2 Types 2 Types 2 Types 1 Types 1 Types -	ied for †4 V V V	defining allowed Exploitable	rules. ↑↓	Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users	* > > > > > > > > > > > > > > > > > > >
Rec follow	Commencied application wing applications are very frequen Name Vendor: O=MICROSOFT COI Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT A2 Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT A2 Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT A2 Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT A2 Vendor: CN=MICROSOFT A2 SeOSDRIVE%(PACKAGES)PLI	IS It on the machiner of the m	nes within this group and are h ↑↓ REDMOND, S=WASHINGTO INCY CODE SIGN IN OCCODE SIGN IN ORES, S=CALIFORNIA, C=US SIOFT.GUESTCONFIGURATION WASECAGENTPROV.EXE	File Types 2 Types 2 Types 2 Types 1 Types 1 Types -	ied for 14	defining allowed Exploitable	rules. ↑↓	Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users 1 Users	

FIGURE 8-23 Configure Application Rules page

On this page, you can select the machines you want to be part of the group or all the VMs suggested by the recommendation. In the **Recommended Application** section, you can disable applications you don't want to be part of the allowed list. Keep in mind that Defender automatically creates this list for servers based on the machine learning analysis of the applications running on the VM. Once you finish, click the **Audit** button to commit the changes.

The button is called **Audit** because you are not blocking other applications from running. Instead, with this feature, you are only auditing the allowed applications and being made aware of applications running outside this scope. When an application outside this group's scope is executed, Defender for Servers will generate an alert.

Configuring Adaptive Application Control

To access the Adaptive Application Control dashboard, go to the Workload protection dashboard, and in the **Advanced Protection** section, click **Adaptive Application Control**. The **Adaptive Application Controls** page appears, as shown in Figure 8-24.

Adaptive application controls							×
+ Add custom group							
> What is application control?							
> How does it work?							
Configured Recommended No recommendation	oplied and	can be centrally	manage	d.			
Group Name	1↓	Machines	Ť4	Protection Mode	14	Alerts	Ť4
✓ ↑ ASC DEMO		7					
(III) GROUP1		1		Auditing			
(W) GROUPS		1		Auditing			
(III) GROUP4		1		Auditing			
(III) REVIEWGROUP2		1		Auditing			
(III) GROUPI-EU		1		Auditing			
(III) GROUP1-EU (III) GROUP2-EU		1		Auditing			

FIGURE 8-24 Adaptive application controls dashboard

The first tab contains a list of currently configured groups, and you can quickly see the number of machines in the group in the **Machines** column. The auditing status is shown in the **Protection Mode** column, and any alert triggered for that group is shown in the **Alerts** column. The **Recommended** tab contains a list of recommendations for applying application controls to define a list of known-safe applications (see Figure 8-23 earlier in this section). The **No Recommendation** tab shows a list of machines without a defined allow list of applications, or VMs that don't support this feature. Some scenarios in which a VM might appear in this list include:

- Machines that are missing the Log Analytics agent
- Machines that have the Log Analytics agent installed, but the agent is not sending events to the workspace
- Machines with Windows operating system that have AppLocker policy enabled by either a GPO or a local security policy

Changing policy

To change the configuration of a group, you can click the group to make the **Edit Application Control Policy** page appear, as shown in Figure 8-25.

Ed	it application control policy
III	Group settings 🕂 Add rule 🗟 Save 📋 Delete
>	Recent Alerts
>	Configured machines
>	Publisher allowlist rules
>	Path allowlist rules
>	Hash allowlist rules

FIGURE 8-25 Edit Application Control Policy page

In the **Recent Alerts** section, you can see the alerts that were triggered by this group. This section is read-only because its intent is to provide easy access to the alerts by group. The same information is available in the **Security Alerts** dashboard. In the **Configured Machines** section, you can either delete a machine from this group or move a machine to another group. When you move a machine from one group to another, the application control policy changes the settings of the destination group. You can also move a machine from a configured group to a non-configured group, though this operation removes any application control rules that were applied to the machine. Essentially, a configured group contains the application control policies, and all machines in it will utilize them.

Under **Publisher Allowlist Rules**, you can select the rule and click the ellipsis (...) to the right of the rule, which opens a pop-up menu from which you can select **Edit Rule** or **Delete**, as shown in Figure 8-26.

Pse	earch to filter items						
	Rule	↑ ↓	File Types	44	Exceptions	Users	ΨĻ
0	Vendor: Q=MICROSOFT CORPORATION, L=REDMOND, S=WASHINGTON, C=US					Everyone	
6	Vendor: O=GOOGLE INC, L=MOUNTAIN VIEW, S=CALIFORNIA, C=US Product: GOOGLE UPDATE		EXE	~		🖉 Edit rule	1
D Path allowlist rules						Delete	

FIGURE 8-26 Options to edit or delete a publisher allowlist rule

Signed applications have information about their publisher. If you need to edit the publisher information, click **Edit Rule** in the pop-up menu, and you will see the **Edit Rule** page, as shown in Figure 8-27.

and the second	×
endor: 0=GOOGLE INC, L=MOUNTAIN VIEW, S=CAUFORNIA, C=US	P
hange the settings of the rule below per the adjusted rule that ould like to apply.	you
ule type	
Publisher	Y
ublisher	
O=GOOGLE INC, L=MOUNTAIN VIEW, S=CALIFORNIA, C=US	1
llowed users ①	
Everyone Specific users	
Everyane (Specific users)	
Everyone (Specific users)	
Everyone Specific users	
Everyone Specific users	
Everyone Specific users Name NT AUTHORITY\SYSTEM	
Everyone Specific users Name NT AUTHORITY\SYSTEM Everyone file types	
Everyone Specific users Name NT AUTHORITY\SYSTEM rotected file types All	
Everyone Specific users Name NT AUTHORITY\SYSTEM rotected file types All EXE	
Everyone Specific users Name NT AUTHORITY\SYSTEM rotected file types All EXE MSI	
Everyone Specific users Name NT AUTHORITY\SYSTEM rotected file types All Kei Kei Kei	
Everyone (Specific users) Name NT AUTHORITY(SYSTEM rotected file types AII EXE MSI SCRIPT	
Everyone Specific users	

FIGURE 8-27 Options available to customize the publisher rule

It is not very common that you need to change a publisher rule, but in some scenarios, you might have to change which rule can run the applications. Depending on the scenario, you either need to harden the rules to **Specific Users** or open rules for all users by choosing **Everyone**. In the example shown in Figure 8-27, only the system can execute protected .EXE files (determined in the **Protected File Types** section). After making the necessary changes, click the **Apply** button.

If you need to create a completely new rule for your specific needs, you can click the **Add Rule** button; the **Add Rule** page appears, as shown in Figure 8-28.

Add rule	×			
Add a new rule to the application control policy group by choosing the rule type and inserting the corresponding rule data				
Rule type				
Publisher	~			
Publisher				
Example: O=MICROSOFT CORPORATION, L=REDMON C=US	D, S=WASHINGTON,			
Allowed users ① (Everyone) Specific users				
Protected file types				
All				
EXE				
MSI				
SCRIPT				
Add Cancel				

FIGURE 8-28 Options available to create a new rule

On this page, you can select the type of rule that you want to create:

- Publisher Identifies an application based on its digital signature and extended attributes. The digital signature contains information about the company that created the application (the publisher).
- Path Identifies an application based on the path condition that is provided. This path reflects the application's location in the file system.
- **Hash** Identifies an application based on the file hash.

You will need to configure the appropriate options and set the user's scope based on your selection. In other words, you need to determine whether this rule applies to all users (**Everyone**) or just some users.

The **Path Allowlist Rules** and **Hash Allowlist Rules** on this page will be populated according to the rules you create manually or the rules automatically suggested by Adaptive Application Control.

Application violation

Now that everything is configured, you might start experiencing application violation alerts. Figure 8-29 shows an example of an application violation alert, which is the alert you will receive if an application that is not allowed is executed on the machines that are part of a group configured to use Adaptive Application Control.



FIGURE 8-29 Application violation alert

This alert has all the information you need to evaluate whether this application should be added to the allow list. We created a workflow automation that allows you to trigger a Logic App that will automatically add the file to the allow list. You can download this automation at *http://aka.ms/MDCBookAAA*.

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Accessing Defender for Cloud from APIs

A lthough Microsoft Defender for Cloud has its own dashboard where you can visualize all security alerts, there are some specific scenarios in which you may want to consume the alert via API. This is a common scenario among organizations that want to build their own dashboards and programmatically manipulate all alerts.

In this chapter, you will learn how to leverage the built-in Defender for Cloud Representational State Transfer (REST) API and the Intelligent Security Graph API to retrieve information using HTTP requests.

Understanding REST API

Representational State Transfer (REST) APIs are service endpoints that support sets of HTTP operations (methods), which provide create, retrieve, update, or delete access capabilities to the service's resources. A REST API request/response pair can be separated into five components: three for the request and two for the response as shown in Figure 9-1.





The first part of the request is the *request URI*, which is the main address. This address is made up of the following parts:

- 1. Structure {URI-scheme} :// {URI-host} / {resource-path} ? {query-string}
- 2. Example https://management.azure.com/subscriptions/{subscriptionID}/ providers/Microsoft.Security/alerts?api-version=2021-11-01

The second part is the *HTTP request message header*, which is composed of the required HTTP method, such as GET, HEAD, PUT, or POST. Also, you can have other optional headers, such as authentication.

The third part, the optional HTTP request message body, contains supplementary information that may vary according to the method used. For example, a POST method can contain MIME-encoded objects. MIME (Multipurpose Internet Mail Extension) is an Internet standard that initially extended the format of mail messages to support text in character sets other than ASCII. This format is being used in REST APIs, as well. For example, an API call can contain a JSON body. The message body, in this case, would be a JSON representation of a particular setting or resource. When using the request message body, you also need to specify the Contenttype request header (in this example: application/JSON).

Below is an example of a POST request against the Microsoft.ResourceGraph/resources API provider:

API Method: Post
API URI: https:/management.azure.com/providers/Microsoft.ResourceGraph/
resources?api-version=2021-06-01-preview
Application/JSON body: {"query": "securityresources | where type =~ 'microsoft.security/
assessments'"}

In this example, the KQL query security resources | where type =~ 'microsoft.security/ assessments' is submitted to the Azure Resource Graph REST API provider and then executed. The response from this API call will result from the KQL query.

In the response section of Figure 9-1, the first part is the *HTTP status code*, which can also vary according to how the back end is responding to your request. If everything is working properly and this is a successful request, you should receive an HTTP 200 status code. Also, the second response field is optional, and it is there to support the main response. In the Azure Resource Graph example above, the response body will be a MIME-encoded object of the application/JSON type that contains the KQL query result.

Accessing alerts using the Defender for Cloud REST API

Defender for Cloud has its own set of REST API providers, which are divided in to operation groups. Because the list has grown to more than 40 different operation groups, we can only take a look at some of them in this chapter.

- Alerts This operations group represents security alerts that are created in Defender for Cloud.
- Assessments Manage security assessments on your subscriptions that result in Defender for Cloud recommendations.
- Auto Provisioning Settings You can use this operation group to specify provisioning configuration for a subscription.
- Locations This retrieves details of specific locations.
- **Operations** All available operations.

- **Pricing** Pricing tiers that represent Defender for Cloud plans.
- Secure Scores Get the Secure Score information for a specific security control or list the Secure Score for your subscription.
- Security Contacts You can use this operation group to retrieve and manage the security contact information for a subscription.
- **Settings** Configuration settings for Defender for Cloud.
- Workspace Settings Settings about where your security data and logs are stored (meaning Log Analytics workspace-related settings).

MORE INFO To learn more about the variety of REST API operation groups that Defender for Cloud offers, see *https://aka.ms/MDfC-APIs*.

As you can see, a variety of information and settings can be accessed via API, though this chapter will mainly focus on alerts. The **Alert** operations group has several operations that can be performed, including getting alerts for a resource associated with a resource group or a subscription. For example, to list all the alerts that are associated with a subscription, you can conduct a GET call against the following example URI:

https://management.azure.com/subscriptions/{subscriptionID}/providers/Microsoft.Security/ alerts?api-version=2021-11-01

The response for this HTTP GET request should be an HTTP 200 header, followed by the body in JSON format, similar to Listing 9-1.

LISTING 9-1 Result of a REST GET request against the Microsoft.Security/alerts API provider

```
{
```

"value": [

{

"id": "/subscriptions/{subscriptionId}/resourceGroups/ContosoDemo/providers/ Microsoft.Security/locations/westeurope/alerts/2517574460241069999_f6627635-ee1c-46b8-8899-45bbeedcb396",

```
"name": "2517574460241069999_f6627635-ee1c-46b8-8899-45bbeedcb396",
"type": "Microsoft.Security/Locations/alerts",
"properties": {
    "status": "Active",
    "timeGeneratedUtc": "2022-02-14T17:11:44.5482146Z",
    "processingEndTimeUtc": "2022-02-14T17:11:42.6273927Z",
    "vendorName": "Microsoft",
    "productName": "Microsoft Defender for Cloud",
    "alertType": "VM_SshBruteForceFailed",
    "startTimeUtc": "2022-02-14T16:06:15.893Z",
    "endTimeUtc": "2022-02-14T16:08:44.243Z",
    "severity": "Medium",
    "isIncident": false,
```

```
"systemAlertId": "2517574460241069999 f6627635-ee1c-46b8-8899-45bbeedcb396",
                 "intent": "Probing",
                 "resourceIdentifiers": [
                     {
                         "$id": "westeurope_1",
                         "azureResourceId": "/subscriptions/{subscriptionId}/
resourceGroups/ContosoDemo/providers/Microsoft.Compute/virtualMachines/Contoso-Linux-VM",
                         "type": "AzureResource",
                         "azureResourceTenantId": "{tenantId}"
                     },
                     {
                         "$id": "westeurope 2",
                         "workspaceId": "{workspaceId}",
                         "workspaceSubscriptionId": "{subscriptionId}",
                         "workspaceResourceGroup": "{workspaceResourceGroup} ",
                         "agentId": "{agentId}",
                         "type": "LogAnalytics",
                         "workspaceTenantId": "{tenantId}
                     }
                1.
                 "compromisedEntity": "Contoso-Linux-VM",
                 "alertDisplayName": "Failed SSH brute force attack",
                 "description": "Failed SSH brute force attacks were detected on
Contoso-Linux-VM",
                 "remediationSteps": [
                     "1. In case this is an Azure virtual machine, add the source IP to
NSG block list for 24 hours (see https://azure.microsoft.com/en-us/documentation/articles/
virtual-networks-nsg/) ",
                     "2. Enforce the use of strong passwords and do not re-use them
across multiple resources and services (see http://windows.microsoft.com/en-us/Windows7/
Tips-for-creating-strong-passwords-and-passphrases)",
                     "3. In case this is an Azure virtual machine, Create an allow list
for SSH access in NSG (see https://azure.microsoft.com/en-us/documentation/articles/
virtual-networks-nsg/) "
                ],
                 "extendedProperties": {
                     "number of failed authentication attempts to host": "54",
                     "accounts used on failed sign in to host attempts": "[\"postgres\",\"an
sible\",\"zabbix\",\"root\",\"public\",\"odoo12\",\"a\",\"csgo\",\"azureuser\",\"mc\",\"20 additional
usernames\"]",
                     "was SSH session initiated": "No",
                     "resourceType": "Virtual Machine",
                     "end Time UTC": "2022-02-14T16:08:44.2430000Z",
                     "killChainIntent": "Probing"
                },
                 "entities": [
                     {
```

226 Chapter 9 Accessing Defender for Cloud from APIs

```
"$id": "westeurope 3",
                          "hostName": "Contoso-Linux-VM",
                          "azureID": "/subscriptions/{subscriptionId}/resourceGroups/
ContosoDemo/providers/Microsoft.Compute/virtualMachines/Contoso-Linux-VM",
                          "omsAgentID": "{agentId}",
                          "type": "host"
                     },
                     {
                          "$id": "westeurope_4",
                          "address": "209.141.xx.xxx",
                          "location": {
                              "countryCode": "US",
                              "countryName": "United States",
                              "state": "Nevada",
                              "city": "Las Vegas",
                              "longitude": {longitudeInfo},
                              "latitude": {latitudeInfo},
                              "asn": 53667
                         },
                          "type": "ip"
                     },
                     {
                         "$id": "westeurope_5",
                          "name": " postgres",
                          "ntDomain": " postgres",
                          "host": {
                              "$ref": "westeurope_3"
                         },
                          "isDomainJoined": false,
                         "type": "account"
                     },
                     [...]
                     {
                          "$id": "westeurope_15",
                          "sourceAddress": {
                              "$ref": "westeurope_4"
                         },
                          "type": "network-connection"
                     }
                 ],
                 "alertUri": {alertDeepLink}
            }
       }
    ]
}
```

There is a lot of information that can be consumed when retrieving an alert via REST API. The example above shows an alert that has automatically been fired as a result of a failed SSH brute-force attack on February 14, 2022. The attack was conducted from Las Vegas, Nevada, and the alert contains information about the attacker's IP address, longitude/latitude, accounts that have been used, and much more. While the alert dashboard in Defender for Cloud provides important details about each alert, the REST API brings a different perspective to consuming the same set of data.

In Chapter 5, "Strengthening your security posture," you learned about Logic Apps that can stimulate REST APIs to consume and process data from these APIs. In addition to that, you learned about the Workflow Automation capability within Defender for Cloud. With that knowledge, you can now start building your own automations that are triggered once a new alert is created. In other words, Defender for Cloud comes with its own little SOAR (Security Orchestration, Automation, and Response) capability, at least when it comes to automated reaction on alerts.

For example, if Defender for Cloud detects a brute-force attack against one of your virtual machines, you could automatically block the attacking IP address(es) in the machine's Network Security Group (NSG). The information provided by Defender for Cloud will include details that are also published through the Alerts API, as shown in the example above.

MORE INFO In the Defender for Cloud GitHub repository, the community has published a variety of workflow automations and remediation scripts to react on alerts and recommendations. One of these artifacts is an ARM (Azure Resource Manager) template that will create a Logic App to automatically react on brute-force attacks within the scope of Workflow Automation. You can find this artifact at *https://aka.ms/ BlockBruteForce*.

To make yourself familiar with the different APIs that come with Defender for Cloud, Microsoft has added a nice feature to the API reference you already know; see *https://aka.ms/ MDfC-APIs*. The API reference is made up of different operation groups and in every operation group, the documentation gives you an overview about the methods that you can use to interact with the respective API provider. In addition to that, you can test all APIs in your own environment directly from the documentation. For that purpose, follow these steps:

1. In the Alerts-List, click the Try It button shown in Figure 9-2.

Microsoft Docs Documentation	earn Q&A Code Samples Shows Events	
Azure Product documentation Architecture	Learn Azure \lor Develop \lor Resources \lor	
56 Filter by title	Docs / Security Center / Alerts /	© !
 Adaptive Network Hardenings Advanced Threat Protection 	Alerts - List	
~ Alerts	Reference	00
Overview	Service: Security Center	
Get Resource Group Level	API Version: 2021-01-01	
Get Subscription Level	I for all she observations and the second second values also as the second second second	
List	List all the alerts that are associated with the subscription	
List By Resource Group	нттр	Copy D Try It
List Resource Group Level By Region List Subscription Level By Region	GET https://management.azure.com/subscriptions/{subscription	Id}/providers/Microsoft.Secur

FIGURE 9-2 Explanation of how to list alerts in the DefeAPI reference

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity - © Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

- 2. After clicking the **Try It** button, you are asked to authenticate against Azure Active Directory so you can retrieve information from the API for your environment.
- Depending on the operation group and method, you might be asked to enter additional information, such as scope (resource group), alert name, or IDs. Figure 9-3 shows how to list alerts for the Contoso subscription in our environment.

REST Try the	API Try It REST API with the inputs below.	Ĭ	Signed In Azure and Beyond Sign out (+)
Reques	t URL		
GET	https://management.azure.com/subscription	ıs/a6627d9f-1e09-4e46-8f37-8d65d41b184	2/providers/Microsoft.Secu
	Parameters		
	subscriptionId*	Contoso	¥
	api-version*	2021-01-01	
	name	value	+
	Headers		
	name	value	+
Reques	t Preview		
HTTP			🕑 Сору
GET h Autho	ttps://management.azure.com/subscriptions rization: Bearer		providers/Microsoft.Securi

FIGURE 9-3 Defender for Cloud alerts in the Contoso subscription

4. Click the Run button.

You should now see the response code 200, which indicates that the API request has been successfully processed, followed by header information and the response body, both in JSON format, as explained earlier in this chapter.

The **Try It** capability is very handy when working with Defender for Cloud API providers because it allows you to learn about the body's schema, which you can then use within your automations, such as Logic Apps. Also, you can easily learn which API versions you can use to retrieve information or manage security settings. API versions reflect different management capabilities over time. If new features are published to an API, or if there are changes in the back end, Microsoft usually does not change existing API versions; instead, Microsoft adds

a new one. This allows you to first test and change your automations around existing APIs, instead of being impacted by breaking changes. Unfortunately, if you take a look at the API reference, you will see that there is no dropdown menu to select a valid API version, and there is no information about which API versions exist at all for a particular operation group. But you can use the **Try It** capability to figure that out by simply entering an *invalid* API version, such as 2020-01-02 in the configuration blade. After executing the API request, you will get a response body that contains the following information:

{"error":{"code":"InvalidResourceType","message":"The resource type 'alerts' could not be found in the namespace 'Microsoft.Security' for api version '2020-01-02'. The supported api-versions are '2015-06-01-preview,2019-01-01,2020-01-01,2021-01-01,2021-11-01'."}}

It will tell you that, for the Alerts operation group, only API versions 2015-06-01-preview, 2019-01-01, 2020-01-01, 2021-01-01, and 2021-11-01 are supported. Now, go ahead and play around with the API reference and your environment.

Accessing alerts using the Graph Security API

The Microsoft Graph (*graph.microsoft.com*) is a unified interface to access information from Microsoft online services, such as Azure Active Directory, Microsoft 365, and others. The Graph Security API is based on Microsoft Graph, and can be defined as a unified REST API for integrating security products.

When you make calls to the Graph Security API, they will be federated to all supported Microsoft security products, services, and partners. The results are aggregated in a common schema, which makes correlating alerts from multiple data sources easier. The idea is that when you connect and enrich the alerts, you will be able to easily understand the scope and impact of an attack.

Figure 9-4 shows an easy representation of the different components that can be used with the Graph Security API.

Looking at this diagram from the top, you see that Microsoft 365, Azure, and partner solutions can be Graph Security providers. All Microsoft security products, such as Microsoft 365 Defender, Defender for Cloud, or Microsoft Sentinel, are security providers within this scope. They all integrate with the Graph Security API and will send data to and consume data from it. Graph Security API has many capabilities other than retrieving alerts, including setting actions to alerts or storing information about Microsoft Secure Score (not Secure Score from Defender for Cloud, though). These options are beyond the scope of this chapter, but if you want to learn more about the use of Graph Security API, visit *https://aka.ms/graphsecuritydocs*. Results from the Graph Security API are then exposed so they can be consumed by authenticated applications, such as Microsoft Graph Explorer.



FIGURE 9-4 Graph Security API architectural diagram

After reviewing this diagram, you can also say that the Graph Security API is an intermediary service (or broker) that provides a single programmatic interface to connect multiple security providers (Microsoft and Partners). When planning to build your own application to use the Graph Security API, make sure to cover the following points:

- **1. Register your application with Microsoft Graph** Log in to *portal.azure.com* to add the app to your Azure AD tenant.
- 2. Specify permissions and secrets You can use **Delegated** if your app accesses the API as a signed-in user, or you can use **Application** if your app has its own Role Base Access Control (RBAC).
- **3.** Write your code You can start by leveraging the sample codes at *http://aka.ms/ graphsecurityapicode.*
4. Get consent from the organization using your app In this step, the Azure AD Admin needs to grant consent for the organization (tenant) to use the app.

MORE INFO To learn more about registering your application with Azure AD, see the steps at *https://aka.ms/MDfC-AppRegistration*.

Using the Graph Security API

The Graph Security API is accessible through the Microsoft Graph; in other words, it uses the single point of connection (*https://graph.microsoft.com*) with the same REST API syntax and response in JSON format. Security data accessible via the Graph Security API is protected using permissions and Azure AD (AAD) roles. To retrieve alerts from the Graph Security API, including Defender for Cloud alerts, you need to use the HTTP GET request similar to the example below:

https://graph.microsoft.com/v1.0/security/alerts

One important aspect of this GET request is that it will retrieve all alerts from the service providers that you may have in your tenant, which includes Defender for Cloud, Azure Active Directory Identity Protection, Microsoft Cloud App Security, Microsoft Defender for Endpoints, Microsoft Defender for Identities, Office 365, Cloud App Security, Microsoft Information Protection, Microsoft Sentinel, and other partner providers to which you may have access.

Depending on the number of service providers you have, the amount of data that returns with a simple GET request for all alerts can be substantial. It is a good idea to use filters to target the information that you really want to see. For example, if you want to see only the top 10 high-severity alerts, you can use the GET request below:

https://graph.microsoft.com/v1.0/security/alerts?\$filter=Severity eq 'High' and \$top eq 10

The part of the URL in bold represents the filter that was created to retrieve only the information that you needed. If you want to validate your GET request before you start writing your own app, you can use the Microsoft Graph Explorer (*https://developer.microsoft.com/en-us/ graph/graph-explorer*) to test the URL. For this example, you would get a result that lists the top 10 high-severity alerts. While this filter helps, it will still show the top 10 high-severity alerts for all security providers to which you have access. If you want to see only alerts generated by Defender for Cloud, you can filter the vendor provider by using the vendorInformation property, as shown in the example below:

https://graph.microsoft.com/v1.0/security/alerts?\$filter=vendorInformation/provider eq 'ASC'

If you use Microsoft Graph Explorer to run this GET request while logged in to a tenant that has Defender for Cloud enabled, this request will retrieve only alerts from Defender for Cloud (see Figure 9-5).



FIGURE 9-5 Graph Explorer

You can also use logical operators to expand your query. For example, if you want to see only high-severity alerts generated by Defender for Cloud, you can use the following GET request.

https://graph.microsoft.com/v1.0/security/alerts?\$filter=vendorInformation/provider eq 'ASC'
and severity eq 'high'

MORE INFO You can find the Graph Security API reference, including information about alert security providers and common use cases, at *https://aka.ms/SecGraphAPI*.

In this chapter, we incorporated the most important resources and API references for both Defender for Cloud's REST APIs and the Graph Security API. If you have read the book until this point, you already have a great overview of Defender for Cloud and all its capabilities. Now, let's move on to the last chapter, where you will learn how to deploy Defender for Cloud at scale.

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Deploying Microsoft Defender for Cloud at scale

In this fast-evolving cloud world in which threats are constantly changing, security deployment at scale, orchestration, and automated response are mandatory qualities a modern security solution needs to bring so it can help security administrators and SOC analysts react to the challenges they are facing today. In this book, you have already learned how to deploy Microsoft Defender for Cloud to your subscriptions, how to harden your environments, and how to react to alerts. Now, let's bring it all together and see how you can deploy and manage Defender for Cloud at scale. Limitless cloud speed and scale allow you to create as many Azure subscriptions as you like. However, what is a great feature and value proposition of cloud computing also brings manageability and compliance challenges. How can you enforce and achieve compliance across your tenants and potentially, across hundreds of subscriptions in an efficient and automated way? Key concepts to achieve this goal are Azure Resource Manager (ARM) Templates, Azure Policy, and Management Groups.

The three cornerstones of deployment at scale

ARM templates are a declarative way of describing a deployment result in the form of a JSON document, which contains information about the resources (which, in this case, equates to objects) that you want to deploy. It contains the type of resources, names, and their properties. The JSON file can be checked into a source control solution, supports versioning, and enables you to deploy Azure "infrastructure as code."

The two deployment types, incremental and complete, enable you to only deploy what is declared in the template (complete) or to add/update additional resources (incremental). The complete deployment mode deletes all the resources not specified in the template. Therefore, incremental is the default deployment type. This safeguards you from unintentionally deleting resources. An ARM template is idempotent, meaning that either a resource will be created if it does not exist, or an existing resource will be updated. Idempotency allows you to repeatedly deploy the same template without breaking something. Upon deployment of an ARM template, the JSON file is consumed by the Azure Resource Manager API that has a contract with its resource providers. A resource provider is a trusted HTTPS RESTful API Azure endpoint that can provision, delete, and manage services on a user's behalf. Figure 10-1 shows an example of an ARM template for deploying or updating a Log Analytics workspace.



FIGURE 10-1 Example of an ARM template with its main sections

The sections highlighted in the template shown in Figure 10-1 are explained below:

- Line 3 (contentVersion) contains the template version to allow source control integration for a CI/CD pipeline.
- The parameters section, starting with line 4, contains parameters that can be used throughout the template. Contrary to variables, parameters in ARM templates are meant to be filled with custom values once the deployment starts. If you deploy an ARM template through Azure portal, the parameters section will be used to fill in custom values during the deployment, such as if you need to provide an email address for an automation artifact to send messages to, or if you define a custom workspace name. As opposed to parameters, variables are only used within the template to define properties; they are not exposed outside the template to be filled with custom values during the deployment.

- The allowedValues array, starting with line 20, is a definition of which values are allowed for a particular parameter. During deployment in Azure portal, you will be able to pick one of these values from a dropdown, instead of manually entering a value.
- The resources section contains the declaration of the Azure resource that is supposed to be created based on an ARM template. Line 37 specifies the API version for a resource provider.
- Lines 38 and 39 show how a parameter is used. Location and name attribute values are references to the corresponding parameter values.
- Line 40 specifies the resource provider type.

Azure Policy is one of the most important governance controls for an Azure environment. It can prevent (deny) you from creating non-compliant resources, it can audit resource compliance (audit and auditIfNotExists), and even remediate non-compliant resources (deployIf-NotExists), either upon creation or for existing resources. Make sure to also read Chapter 4, "Policy management," for a deep dive into Azure Policy. The Azure Policy example shown in Figure 10-2 will prevent the creation of websites in Azure for which HTTPS connections are not enforced.

1	
2	"mode": "All",
3	"policyRule": {
4	"if": {
5	"allof": [
6	(
7	"field": "type",
8	"equals": "Microsoft.Web/sites"
9	},
10	{
11	"not": {
12	"field": "Microsoft.Web/sites/httpsOnly",
13	"equals": "true"
14	3
15	}
16	
17	}.
18	"then": {
19	"effect": "deny",
20	"details": {
21	"type": "Microsoft.Web/sites",
22	"existenceCondition": {
23	"field": "Microsoft.Web/sites/httpsOnly",
24	"equals": "true"
25	}
26	}
27	}
28	},
29	"parameters": {}
30	D.

FIGURE 10-2 Example of a policy definition that will prevent the creation of non-compliant resources

As you already learned in Chapter 4, policy definitions can be grouped with initiative definitions, both of which can be assigned to a scope within a policy assignment. The highest scope within this context are management groups which build the third cornerstone for supporting management at scale. They provide a level of scope above subscriptions and, therefore, are great for configuring the same settings on numerous subscriptions at the same time. When you organize subscriptions into a management group, you can apply governance conditions in a single place. All the subscriptions in a management group inherit the conditions applied to that management group. You can also build a hierarchy of management groups, with a root management group at the top of each directory. Conditions applied to the root management group or to a management group flow down to lower management groups and subscriptions. An example of a management group hierarchy is shown in Figure 10-3.



FIGURE 10-3 Example of a management group hierarchy

Defender for Cloud, Azure Policy, and Management Groups-better together

When a new subscription is created and the subscription is registered with the Microsoft Security Resource Provider (RP), the default behavior is that the Azure Security Benchmark policy initiative is provisioned and assigned at the subscription level. The exception is if the subscription resides in a Management Group that already has the Azure Security Benchmark initiative assigned. In this case, the initiative will not be re-assigned to any of the subscriptions within that management group. This approach has several advantages:

- You define your governance conditions in a single place, either at the Root Management Group or at the lower management groups.
- You can assign deny policies at a high-level that cannot be overridden at a lower level.
- There is a clear view of your compliance state across your management groups and subscriptions.

MORE INFO In case you have the Azure Security Benchmark policy initiative assigned to a management group other than the tenant root management group, and if some-one creates a new subscription without moving it to the correct subordinate management group, Defender for Cloud might not be enabled on this subscription. For identifying subscriptions that are not managed by Defender for Cloud within this context, you can find an automation artifact at https://aka.ms/MDfCSubMgmt.

As you have learned throughout this book, Defender for Cloud has grown into a very mature security management platform with many tuning capabilities to change its behavior according to your needs. Now, let's take a look at how to bring them all together so you can make it the best tool for managing your environment's security posture at scale.

Best practices for managing Defender for Cloud at scale

The best approach for managing Defender for Cloud at scale is to define compliance conditions that apply to your organization, group them in an Azure Policy initiative, and assign them at the highest level in your management group hierarchy. For most organizations, it is the best approach to use the built-in Azure Security Benchmark policy initiative definition and assign it to the organization's root management group. It is best to use the built-in definition, because Microsoft will maintain the initiative and all its policy definitions, so you can make sure to always get the latest changes and recommendations for your environment. In addition to that, make sure to follow these best practices:

- Tailor the Azure Security Benchmark according to your needs. Make sure to leverage resource exemptions on resources, resource groups, or subscriptions to exempt them from being assessed toward a particular recommendation, or completely disable a particular assessment in case it does not apply to your environment at all.
- Create additional custom initiative definitions to add custom recommendations if needed. Also, make sure to create custom policy definitions according to your compliance needs, such as deny or deployIfNotExists rules.

- Do not remove the Azure Security Benchmark assignment and only work with custom initiatives as you will lose access to secure score calculation and will have to manually watch out for future additions and changes toward recommendations.
- Deploy and maintain policy and initiative definitions using ARM templates as Infrastructure as Code (IaC). That way, you can make sure to have a documented process, tests, and documentation for any change that is made.
- Don't be tempted to manually configure Defender for Cloud. Instead, make sure to leverage Azure Policy and ARM templates whenever possible.
- Ask yourself if you can provision a new tenant or subscription with automation only. That way, you can be sure that every resource, scope, or subscription will exactly adhere to your organization's governance rules.
- First, test with audit or auditIfNotExists policies before using the deny effect to prevent breaking changes to your environment and to see if the policy definition will have the expected result.

How to get started with ARM templates

Using ARM templates as a declarative language for describing IaC deployments has a lot of advantages compared to imperative languages, such as PowerShell. With ARM templates, you just have to define (declare) the deployment result—what your environment is supposed to look like, once it is deployed—whereas, with PowerShell, you would have to define settings, sub-resources, and resources themselves in the correct order so the deployment will succeed. ARM templates can be used in a CI/CD pipeline to deploy resources, which makes it a great tool for modern DevOps deployments. But, compared to PowerShell, the learning curve might be slightly higher as ARM templates are using JSON syntax. With this last section, we want to provide you with some guidance on how to learn using ARM templates.

Export templates from the Azure portal

The easiest way to create your first ARM template is using the Azure portal for creating and deploying Azure resources. When you move through the portal, no matter if you are looking at a resource group or at a particular resource, the toolbar on the left side will provide you with a section called **Automation** in which you find the **Export Template** option. Once you select that option, an ARM template is generated that will contain all resources with its dependencies, as shown in Figure 10-4.



FIGURE 10-4 Export an ARM template from Azure portal

Depending on the scope you have been navigating, the ARM template will contain a single resource or the complete content of a resource group. Using the **Export Template** option is a great way to familiarize yourself with ARM templates because it is based on the resources you have already created and so you can cross reference the template to the existing resource and its settings and configurations. You can also use the **Export Template** feature to export and generalize resources which you then can make available for further deployments. For example, you can use this option to export an existing resource, make sure to change every static value, such as "location":"westus2" to dynamic values, such as "location":"[resourceGroup(). location]" and then publish the object as an ARM template on GitHub.

Use Visual Studio Code to create ARM templates

Visual Studio Code (VSCode) is a free code editor that runs on Windows, Linux, and macOS operating systems. With the Azure Resource Manager Tools extension, it provides language support, resource snippets, and resource autocompletion, making your life as an IaC developer easy. To start with VSCode and ARM templates, follow these instructions. (Make sure to have the Azure Resource Manager Tools extension [*https://aka.ms/MDfC-VSCodeArmTools*] installed in VSCode.)

- 1. Open Visual Studio Code, create a new file, and store it as myTemplate.json.
- 2. Enter arm in the code editor, as shown in Figure 10-5.

EXPLORE	***	README.md	README.md (Index)	() myTemplate.json •
V OPEN EDITORS 1 UNSAVED		Users > tom > Proje	ects > {} myTemplate.json	
README.md README.md (Index)	2	1 arm	1 Azure Reso	ource Manager (ARM) Template
() myTemplate.json ~/Projects	1	are	img Azure Resou	rce Manager (ARM) Template
> AZURE-SECURITY-CENTER		am	t Azure Resou	rce Manager (ARM) Template_
> OUTLINE		arn	p! Azure Resou	rce Manager (ARM) Paramete_
> TIMELINE				
> NPM SCRIPTS				

FIGURE 10-5 Start a new ARM template in Visual Studio Code

3. Autocompletion will immediately display valid commands. Select **arm!**, so a new template structure is created in the code section, as shown in Figure 10-6.



FIGURE 10-6 An empty ARM template is created

- **4.** You can now continue with creating parameters and resources. Functions, variables, and outputs are optional and can be removed if they are not used within the template.
- 5. Make sure to leverage the ARM Tools extension's autocompletion capabilities. For example, when you navigate to the resources section and enter "work", it will propose arm-log-analytics-workspace as a resource template. Once you select the item, it will add necessary information to the resources section, as shown in Figure 10-7.

REA	DME.	d (i) README.md (Index) = myTemplate.json •	
Users	> tom	Projects >	
1	{		
2		<pre>\$schema": "https://schema.management.azure.com/schemas/2019-04-01/deploymentTemplate.json</pre>	#",
3		contentVersion": "1.0.0.0",	- 202
		elect or create a parameter file to enable full validation	
4		'parameters": {},	
5		functions": [],	
6		<pre>'variables": {},</pre>	
7		'resources'': [
8		1	
9		"name": "logAnalyticsWorkspace1",	
10		"type": "Microsoft.OperationalInsights/workspaces",	
11		"apiVersion": "2015-11-01-preview",	
12		<pre>"location": "[resourceGroup().location]",</pre>	
13		"properties": {	
14		"sku": (
15		"name": "Free"	
16),	
17		"features": {	
18		"searchVersion": 1	
19)	
20		}	
21		K	
22			
23		'outputs": {}	
24	}		

FIGURE 10-7 Add a Log Analytics workspace to your ARM template

6. You can now change the workspace's static name value to a parameter value, which will allow you to define the workspace name during deployment, not when creating the template. To do so, declare a new parameter in the parameters section and then add it as a reference to the workspace's name value, as shown in Figure 10-8.



FIGURE 10-8 Change a static name value to a dynamic parameter

7. Once you have created your ARM template, you have several options of deploying it. You can either use Azure CLI or PowerShell or create a custom deployment in the Azure portal. You also can attach the template to your deployment pipeline.

MORE INFO For more information about using Visual Studio Code to create ARM templates, see *https://aka.ms/MDfC-VSCode*.

ARM templates provide adaptability, and they are a great way to deploy resources to Azure. You can leverage ARM templates to basically deploy any type of resources that can be created using the Azure Resource Manager, which includes Log Analytics workspaces, policy and policy set (initiative) definitions, policy assignments, Defender plans, and much more. So, with ARM templates, you have a great tool to deploy governance—and security-related resources at scale.

Now that you know how to integrate Microsoft Defender for Cloud into your environment, tune the tool according to your needs, and deploy relevant guardrails and security configurations at scale, we look forward to seeing your security posture increase.

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Microsoft Defender for DevOps

By George Wilburn, Principal PM Defender for DevOps

A ttackers know there is a treasure trove of information in source code. This has turned source code management systems into an increasingly high-value attack target. Regardless of whether attackers leverage the source code for initial access or as an exfiltration point, or use it to harvest valuable data such as credentials, the source code and systems that house it must now be on the frontline of the defense. Adversaries can find ways to attack running systems by exfiltrating and examining source code. While the source code itself is valuable—think *ransomware scenarios and corporate infiltration points*—if adversaries can command and control the source code lifecycle, they can achieve a ripple effect, allowing them to infiltrate customers who install compromised software.

Preventing and detecting these attacks is high on the priority list of most CISOs and Security organizations today, and Microsoft is positioned to help its customers protect these source code assets against this modern threat.

In this appendix, you will learn more about the latest addition to Microsoft Defender for Cloud services, Defender for DevOps.

Shift left

Source code management systems, such as GitHub and Azure DevOps, are complicated systems with a lot of moving parts that are difficult to monitor. Developers are constantly pushing and pulling updates to source code. With the distributed nature of Git, source code repositories are forked and cloned continuously to other repositories and local machines. With every software push into source code management systems, builds are initiated. These builds require build definitions, credentials, dependencies, and more to get the software ready to push to production. Once built, the solution runs a company's SaaS offering, is deployed as a cloud workload, or is prepared to be pulled down

as updates or patches to existing systems. All this is to say that the software supply chain comprises a lot of activity that requires monitoring and provides numerous opportunities for attacks in the software lifecycle. Monitoring all this activity can generate false-positives, and distinguishing innocuous behavior from malicious behavior is difficult.

The cybersecurity industry recognizes that source code management systems, source code, and the build and deployment pipelines must be protected. Security operators have frequently been caught off-guard by the latest attacks on source code management systems and have lacked comprehensive knowledge of these assets and systems and the ability to trace them back to a development team or owner. Security organizations need visibility into these systems and the security of the source code throughout the development lifecycle. Microsoft's latest Defender for Cloud product—Defender for DevOps—helps Security Operations gain visibility into the security of source code management systems and source code. This helps customers understand—at enterprise scale—whether their code repositories are staying secure and their software is being developed securely. With this visibility, security teams can take action to harden the security of pre-deployment systems and assets by shifting security activities left to uncover security issues before they make it to production.

Microsoft's CEO, Satya Nadella, has asserted that every company is now a software company. As companies in every industry—from financial services to manufacturing to healthcare—have become more reliant on software to run their business, they must increasingly rely on their developers to create robust and secure code. However, most developers are not security experts and need help solving security issues while they code and when code is checked into source code management systems. Defender for DevOps offers dual-layered protection by looking for security issues as code moves through the development lifecycle—first, on the developer's local machine, and then as code is checked into a repository and moves through the build process. Providing developers with security tools is not new, but it is now a critical part of the defense-in-depth story that enables companies to protect critical software assets and ensure security across the development ecosystem.

As security and development teams work together to address the great DevSecOps divide and connect security, operations, and development, securing the pipeline is where their efforts converge in shifting security to the left (see Figure A-1 later in this chapter). The pipeline is where the security team implements processes and tools to address security posture and compliance requirements, and the development team passes code through their checks to ensure software meets operational deployment requirements as code makes its way to production. Defender for DevOps bridges the gap in this journey toward secure code by helping companies start from a secure position and helping teams operate securely and efficiently throughout the code build and deployment lifecycle.

In this appendix, you will learn how to use Microsoft Defender for Cloud (MDC) to monitor the security posture of your source code management systems, understand new DevOps recommendations in MDC, configure the Microsoft Security DevOps tools, and find vulnerabilities in code.

Understanding Defender for DevOps

Defender for DevOps is a new addition to the Microsoft Defender for Cloud family that helps you discover, monitor, and detect threats to your source code management systems and source code. The service requires a connection to the source code management systems to allow it to discover resources such as repositories, organizations, projects, and code and to initiate assessments of the security posture of these assets.

Defender for DevOps also provides a dedicated dashboard to visualize the discovered assets and configure additional features such as pull request annotations and analytics about the source code management system activities. As illustrated in Figure A-1, Defender for DevOps connects your source code management systems to Defender for Cloud to utilize MDC's rich security capabilities to shift security left and protect your pre-deployment assets.



FIGURE A-1 Defender for DevOps connects source code management systems to Microsoft Defender for Cloud

Defender for DevOps brings the security and development teams together and enables collaboration between security operators (SecOps) and developers as code is developed and security issues are discovered and remediated. Let's examine one scenario where Defender for DevOps can help your organization bridge the division between your security and development teams. In MDC, security operators receive security recommendations about issues discovered in repositories and source code. This new information helps SecOps understand, locate, and provide guidance to act on DevOps-related issues, though developers must address these security issues in the code. Now, SecOps can communicate directly with developers by enabling pull request annotations with information about the issue, location, and actionable steps to remediate. Developers, in turn, use the same information provided in the pull request annotations to fix security issues before the code is merged.

Preventing security issues from getting to production is a crucial step in securing the software development lifecycle. Now, when a security incident arises and SecOps and developers come together to review and take action, both teams have the same information from Defender for DevOps, unlocking more meaningful and richer conversations to address identified security risks.

To maintain the security posture of source code management systems, Defender for DevOps provides always-on checks, such as ensuring authorization and authentication settings are configured and ensuring good code hygiene is followed in repositories by assessing whether code, secret, and dependency scanning is enabled. Additionally, assessments are performed on the security configuration of pipelines, service connections, webhooks, and many other configurations to ensure the system is operating securely. These posture assessments ensure that developers work in a secure, hardened environment and that their code is protected from adversaries.

For developers, Defender for DevOps provides the Microsoft Security DevOps (MSDO) tools that can be configured on every repository. These tools help ensure that, as developers check in code, the code is secure and free from common security defects, such as secrets left in code, code security vulnerabilities, Infrastructure as Code (IaC) security risks, and container vulner-abilities. The MSDO tools can also be leveraged from the command-line interface in developers' local environments to help them find and fix security vulnerabilities before pushing code to a repository. If desired, the same tools can even be configured to break a build and not allow code to be deployed to production until developers resolve all identified security issues.

In summary, Defender for DevOps offers new capabilities in three critical areas:

- Discovery and visibility of source code management systems provide an inventory of DevOps assets—a known blind spot for security organizations—and enables statistics about security vulnerabilities and improvements
- Continuous posture assessment ensures the SCMS is configured securely and provides recommendations with remediation guidance to address security posture misconfigurations.
- Code vulnerability management finds and prevents vulnerable source code, IaC templates, containers, and secrets and helps developers find and address security vulnerabilities while code is written.

Defender for DevOps unites security operators and developers like never before. It enables each team to work in the same familiar environments, tools, and experiences that they're used to—SecOps in Microsoft Defender for Cloud and developers in their chosen development environments. It allows each team flexibility in when and where they address discovered security issues—during development, at the pipeline, and in security operations. Teams can communicate seamlessly and collaborate across multiple layers of protection, enabling security organizations to shift left and address security early in the development lifecycle.

Connect your source code management system to Defender for Cloud

To start using Defender for DevOps, you must connect your source code management system (SCMS) to Microsoft Defender for Cloud. By onboarding your SCMS to MDC, you authenticate to your source code management system(s), such as Azure DevOps and GitHub, and then grant authorization to Defender for DevOps to access your repositories.

Start setting up an SCMS connection to Defender for DevOps by logging into the Azure portal, opening Microsoft Defender for Cloud, and clicking **Environment Settings**, where you'll find the **Add Environment** menu. Next, click a source code management system in the menu to begin adding your connector. Connecting to GitHub is shown in Figure A-2.

III Microsoft Defende	r for Cloud Enviro	onment settings					>
11		Š					
P Search (Ctrl+/)	$+$ Add environment \sim	🔘 Refresh 🖉 Guides & Feedb	ack:				
General	Amazon Web Services	00	00	01	0.0		
Overview	🛆 Google Cloud Platform	AWS accounts	GCP projects	GitHub accounts	AzureDevOps accor	unta	
Getting started	O GitHob (preview)	iti-cloud account management pa	pe (preview). To switch b	ack to the classic cloud co	onnectors experience, click here.		
E Recommendations	AzureDevOps (preview)	Interest concert while the set					
Security alerts	P. Search by name	Environments == All	Standards == All	Coverage ** All			
Inventory	Expand all						
Workbooks							
4 Community	Name 74			sotal resources 1	Detender coverage 11	Standards 14	
Diagnose and solve problems	✓ △ Azure						
Cloud Security	> (A) Tenant Root (Group (1 of 1 subscriptions)		102		A Limited permissions	
C Security mature	✓ O GitHub (preview)				All offers		
Regulatory compliance	O GeHubConne	ictor		76	e r pars		***
O Workingt amountant							
E Linual Matterier							

FIGURE A-2 Using the Add environment menu to connect to GitHub

The next onboarding steps require you to give your connector a **Name** and select a **Region**, **Subscription**, and **Resource Group** where the connector will be stored, as shown in Figure A-3.

Connector details	Select plans ③ Authorize connection ④ Review and create	
Enter a descriptive name for th information.	ne Defender for DevOps instance, choose a Subscription and Resource Gro	oup to store the connection
Name *	GitHubConnector	1
Subscription * ①	scus-management	~
Resource group * ①	(New) SampleResourceGroup	~
	Create new	
Region *	East US	×

FIGURE A-3 Basic information required to onboard your connector

The steps shown in Figure A-4 authorize your GitHub account. After granting authorization, the installation adds the Defender for DevOps GitHub App to your organization and allows the Defender for DevOps service to access your repositories.



FIGURE A-4 Defender for DevOps authorization and app installation

After onboarding is complete, your source code management system's connector is displayed as one of the connectors in MDC's **Environment Settings** blade, as shown in Figure A-5. You can change the repositories you selected during onboarding by clicking the connector.

1 Azure subscriptions	AWS accounts	GCP projects	O 1 GitHub accounts	AzureDevOps acco	ounts	
Welcome to the new mul	ti-cloud account management pag	e (preview). To switch b	ack to the classic cloud co	nnectors experience, click here.		
Search by name Expand all	Environments == All	Standards == All	Coverage ## All			
Name †4			Total resources 👈	Defender coverage 🕆	Standards 🖘	
V 🛆 Azure						
> (a) Tenant Root Gro	up (1 of 1 subscriptions)		102		A Limited permissions	
∽ O GitHub (preview)						
0 00000			70	1/1 plans		100

FIGURE A-5 SCMS connector in Environment settings

The Defender for DevOps service now starts discovering your repositories and analyzing them for any security issues. Once discovered, the **Inventory** dashboard shows the repositories, and the **Recommendations** dashboard shows any security issues related to a repository.

Once you have enabled Defender for DevOps, Defender for Cloud continuously scans your source code management system's resources and provides security recommendations. If any

security issues are found in repositories, a recommendation is created for each type of finding. Remediating these issues reduces your attack surface and increases your Secure Score.

Defender for DevOps analyzes your repositories and creates recommendations that help you harden the security posture of

- Source code management systems, repositories, projects, and organizations
- Source code files, credentials in code, and dependencies in your solutions
- Infrastructure as Code templates
- Container images and Docker files

Defender for DevOps' recommendations seamlessly enhance Defender for Cloud's recommendations by utilizing the same MDC dashboard and the same familiar recommendations experience. Recommendations can be numerous in large and complex environments, so the filtering and exemption capabilities in the **Recommendations** dashboard can help you manage your investigations and remediate findings. For example, to see recommendations specific to GitHub, you can filter by **Resource Type** to show only **GitHub Repositories**, as shown in Figure A-6.

Secure score recommendations	All recommendations					
	Active iten	nc		Resource health	Azure	AWS GCP
33%	Controls 15/15	Recommendations 70/230		Unhealthy (741)	Healthy (309)	Not applicable (52)
Governance (preview)						
Overdue recommendations Unassigned recommendations	0/0 160/160	0				
					Show my items	only (preview): 💽 Off
Search recommendations		Recommendation status =-	None \times	Severity == None ×	Resource type ==	GitHub repositories $ imes $
		Recommendation maturity	== None ×	Owner == None ×	+ Add filter	
⊗ Name ↑↓		Pote	↑↓ Status ↑↓	Unhealthy reso	urces	Insights
✓ Remediate vulnerabilities		+ 10%	 Unassig 	ned 59 of 105 resou	rces	-
Code repositories should ha	ve Dependabot scanning findi	ngs resolved	Unassig	ned Q 30 of 30 Git	Hub reposit	
Code repositories should ha	ve Secret scanning findings re	solved	Unassig	ned ೧ 10 of 10 Git	Hub reposit	
Code repositories should ha	ve Code scanning findings res	olved	= Unassig	ned O 5 of 5 GitHu	b repositories 💻	— —
✓ Enable enhanced security feature	res		• Unassig	ned 18 of 216 resou	rces	_
GitHub repositories should h	have Secret scanning enabled		 Unassig 	med 0 74 of 179 G	tHub reposit	

FIGURE A-6 Recommendations filtered by Resource Type: GitHub Repositories

To see additional details about a specific recommendation, simply click it to see more information in the recommendation's context blade. In the example shown in Figure A-7, you can see the result of the **Code Repositories Should Have Secret Scanning Findings Resolved** recommendation.

The second	Defender for Cloud 2		CALINATING WARNING TO		00461326-9948-	5253-3601-f9503f7f79fe - a ×
Code reposi	itories should hav	e Secret scanning findir	ngs resolved		PREVEN	
Copen query					~ Description	
					ature_active_directory_app	Sication_secret
Severity High	Freshness interval	Tactics	and techniques		 General Information 	
nign	() SO MIN		Initial Access +1		10	00461326-9948-5253-3601-6950367879/e
					Severity	O High
					Status	O Urbealthy
Description Defender for DevCo	on has found a server in code reposi	incise. This should be inwestigated investigates t	a prevent a parturby breach. Secrets found in rep	nitories can be leated or discover	Additional information	
· Remediation s	steps				Sate	Oten
					UREs	Hand Mills and
· Affected resor	urces					Locations URL of
 Security check 	ks.					
Findings					 Affected resources 	
Findings ,O Search to R	ter devis					
Findings ,O Search to R	ter devisi	Security check	Category	Applies to	Affected resources Name	Subscription
Findings JO Search to RP ID c014ed84-568	ter Norm -05a)-c5ec-75a7faña56a	Security check google, Joi , Key	Category Secrets	Applies to 1 of 4 res	Affected resources Name DIDDemo	Subscription CyberSeCOC
Findings JD Search to R 4D d014ed84-568 Se36c1dF-4bd3	ter ilerrit -05al-c5ec-715a?fala56a 5-a402-5311-4005554714a8	Security check google, Joi, key asire, storage, account, key	Category Securts Securts	Applies ti 1 of 4 res 3 of 4 res	Affected resources Name DICDemo	Subscription CyberSec50C
Findings JO Search to RP 40 4014ed84-56H Se36c1dF-4bd3 245182e-0003	ter ilevis -05a3-c5ec-715a71ela05e s-ek22-5311-4005554714a0 In-eka9-bf77-620409953100	Security check google, Joi, Ley abure, storage, account, Ley abure, storage, account, Ley	Cutegory Secrets Secrets Secrets	Applies to T of 4 res 3 of 4 res 7 of 4 res	Affected resources Name DECDemo	Subscription CyberSieSOC
Findings ,0 Search to 80 40 c014ed84-568 Se35c1dF-40x0 2945182e-6680 15132006-647	ter ilemi -05a)-c5ec-715a71e0a05e -e022-8311-4005554714a0 -e0a0-8777-82te60053100 8-602d-9001-170466984332	Sesurity dheck google, jabi, key abwe, stronge, account, key abwe, stronge, account, key abwe, stronge, account, key	Category Secrets Secrets Secrets Secrets	Applies to 1 of 2 res 3 of 2 res 3 of 4 res 3 of 4 res 3 of 4 res	Affected resources Name DICDeno	Subscription CyberSecSOC
Findings J/D Search to RP KD c014e4084-568 5e36c1dF-40d3 2945182a-0883 15132006-667 0edee760-920	ter Rems -05a3-c5ec-715e71e8x056e -e422-5311-4005554714a0 -e4a9-5r77-62x650915300 5-6623-9601-170x66944332 6-6997-6469-1743453143965	Security deck goodil, Jol. key accer, strange, accord, Jay accer, strange, accord, Jay accer, strange, accord, Jay goodil, auf, Jay	Category Secrets Secrets Secrets Secrets	Applies to 1 of 2 res 3 of 2 res 3 of 4 res 3 of 4 res 3 of 4 res 1 of 4 res	Affected resources Name DEDComo	Subscription CyberSerGOC
Findings 0.0 Search 10 RP 00 c014ex864-56H 5e35c1df-4bct 2465182e-6680 15132086-647 0e4ea769-92b da7b79c9-2455	ter flemi -05a1-cleo-7567164564 -e402-931-4005554714a0 -6402-407-42040953100 -6402-407-1706-081432 -609-4492-171263214465 5-6365-202-eclec193386e	Security sheek google_ao_key azers_strange_account_key azers_strange_account_key azers_strange_account_key google_ao_key azers_strange_account_key	Cutegory Secrets Secrets Secrets Secrets Secrets	Applies to 3 of 4 res 3 of 4 res	Affected resources Name DEDDeno	Subwoiption CyberSecSOC
Findings ,O Search to 10 4D c014ed845.58H Se35ct 64-40d3 15512006-647 De6es766-92b da7679c9-245 bcbo4150-465	ter iterst -05a)-clec-756/18a/65a -e322-531-400555474a0 -e322-637-4206095300 6-602-640-1705668432 0-609-640-1703688 0-609-146/04c708e8	Security deck goodpil.dol.key azure_stronge_piccount_key azure_stronge_account_key goodpil.col.key azure_stronge_account_key azure_stronge_account_key azure_stronge_account_key	Category Secrets Sacrets Secrets Secrets Secrets Secrets	Applies to 3 of 4 res 3 of 4 res 5 of 4 res	Affected resources Name DEDEmo	Subscription CyberSedOC

FIGURE A-7 Defender for DevOps Recommendation to resolve secrets found in repositories

When reviewing the findings in this recommendation, you can see that Defender for DevOps found multiple secrets in the code repositories. Secrets found in repositories can be leaked or discovered by adversaries, compromising an application or service. All these credentials should be assumed to be compromised. Clicking each credential displays the context blade where additional information can be found to assist in your investigation, such as a deep link to the location of the file containing the credential. To remediate this recommendation, the credential should be removed from the source code and rotated out of its source system. The code containing this credential should be refactored to use a secure secret store such as Azure Key Vault.

Configure pull request annotations

As you learned earlier, Defender for DevOps has new capabilities like pull-request annotations that help security operators assist developers when adopting security best practices early in the development cycle. Also, these new capabilities help security operators address high-risk vulnerabilities quickly and easily before those vulnerabilities make it into production. Defender for DevOps provides the centralized configuration for pull-request annotations and a way to keep track of the current status of all annotations across the DevOps estate.

Security operators can enable pull-request annotations so that developers receive security findings directly on their pull requests to remediate security issues before merging into the main branch. Developers can then interact with the pull-request annotations to determine when the issue can be prioritized and fixed or explain why an issue cannot be remediated, meaning it needs to be dismissed or suppressed until a later release.

This capability facilitates bidirectional communication between security operators and developers about discovered security issues, recommended guidance to remediate, and which security issues developers have accepted and fixed, have not fixed, or will fix in a later release.

Discover security issues when developers commit code

Defender for DevOps has a set of static analysis tools called Microsoft Security DevOps (MSDO). MSDO contains a combination of Microsoft and open-source tools that scan for security vulnerabilities. These tools scan for credentials left in code files, security vulnerabilities in Infrastructure as Code templates, vulnerable containers and Docker files, and more. You can configure the MSDO tools to break a build—that is, not allow the code to continue moving to the next development step—if any security issues are discovered during the automated scan. This helps prevent developers from merging un-remediated vulnerabilities into a main branch and deploying them to production.

As security teams mature their DevSecOps practices, they can set up the MSDO tools to run automatically when a developer commits code to a repository. This layer of protection helps find and block code vulnerabilities and prevents them from making it to a production resource. To add this layer of protection, you need to configure the MSDO tools in your GitHub workflows or Azure DevOps pipelines.

For example, you can configure the MSDO tools to run in Azure DevOps on a pipeline. Start the configuration by selecting a project and clicking **Pipelines**, as shown in Figure A-8, to create a new pipeline.



FIGURE A-8 Create a new pipeline in Azure DevOps

The YAML code shown in Figure A-9 is an example of how to create a new pipeline. As shown in the following sample, by including the input parameter break = true, if any security issues are found, the build will break until all security issues are resolved, and the scan completes successfully.

After successfully creating the pipeline, you are ready to scan your code for security vulnerabilities.

```
# Starter pipeline
# Start with a minimal pipeline that you can customize to b
uild and deploy your code.
# Add steps that build, run tests, deploy, and more:
# https://aka.ms/yaml
trigger:
- main
pool:
  vmImage: windows-latest
steps:
- task: UseDotNet@2
 displayName: 'Use dotnet'
 inputs:
   version: 3.1.x
- task: UseDotNet@2
 displayName: 'Use dotnet'
  inputs:
   version: 5.0.x
- task: UseDotNet@2
  displayName: 'Use dotnet'
  inputs:
   version: 6.0.x
- task: MicrosoftSecurityDevOps@1
  displayName: 'Microsoft Security DevOps'
  #Optional to break build
  inputs:
   break: true
```

FIGURE A-9 Create a new pipeline in Azure DevOps

One of the MSDO tools that security operators have most highly anticipated is the Microsoft Credential Scanner tool. During the MSDO scan of Azure DevOps, the Credential Scanner finds secrets that developers have checked in. The increase in attacks on source code management systems helps your organization find and remediate credential leaks and keep them out of source code files. Scan results from the MSDO Credential Scanner are shown in Figure A-10.

20220608.2 Added local.setting	gs.json to /	Run new.
This run is being retained as one of 3 recent	runs by main (Branch).	View retention lease
ary Scans		
√ credscan	Baseline: New (+2) V	Level: Error $ $
credscan 2		~ 1
credscan 2	Details T	V 1
credscan 2 Puth ~ CSCAN-AZURE0070 1	Details T	Sasaline 1

FIGURE A-10 MSDO results filtered for Credential Scanner showing a Storage Account Key found in code

Discover security issues in Infrastructure as Code (IaC)

One of the most requested capabilities is the ability to scan Infrastructure as Code templates for security issues and security best practices in your CI/CD pipelines. If you would like to run only IaC scanning and not the other MSDO tools, this can be done by enabling the MSDO tools and configuring them to scan only Infrastructure as Code templates.

The example shown in Figure A-11 has the lines that you should add to your workflow so that it will only perform IaC scanning.

26	# Run analyzers	
27	- name: Run Microsoft Security DevOps Analysis	
28	uses: microsoft/security-devops-action@preview	
29	id: msdo	
30	with:	
31	categories: 'IaC'	

FIGURE A-11 Sample code to scan only IaC files

To see the IaC scan results in GitHub, after your workflow is configured and runs on your code, click the **Security** tab in your repository and then click **Code Scanning Alerts**, as shown in Figure A-12.

Overview	Code scanning	Add scanning tool
Security policy Security advisories	Latest scan Brach Workflow Duration Result 4 minutes and wate Microsoft DevClasSecurity Is Salarts	
Dependabot alerts		
Code scanning alerts 10	Q, isopen branchumain	
Secret scanning alerts	□ ③ 10 Open ✓ 0 Closed Tool + Branch + Rule	- Severity - Sort -
	Ensure the use absolute paths for your WORKDIR. @ (mer ContractivitiesAP/Dockenfile17 + Ottected 32 days ago by terracten	main
	Managed identity should be used in your Web App. Of Error web innu-grond3 + Detected # minutes ago by templatenea/ger	main
	Latest TLS version should be used in your Web App. Of Irrer web-linux.joon64 • Detected 4 minutes age by templateanalizer	main
	Web Application should only be accessible over HTTPS, Ø Error web-Insurgion52 - Detected 4 minutes ago by templateanalyzer	main
	FTPS only should be required in your Web App. @trmr web imusjond4 - Detected 4 moutes ago by templatawaycer	main
	Diagnostic logs in App Services should be enabled. Ø Error	main

FIGURE A-12 IaC scan results in the GitHub Code scanning dashboard

To see the IaC scan results in Azure DevOps, click your pipeline's **Summary** tab, as shown in Figure A-13.

All Tools Demo Run			
This run is being retained as one of 3 recent runs by main (Bra	nch).		View retention lear
ary Scans			
		Baseline: New (+2) 🗠	Lovel: Error (+1) 🕤 🗙
templateanalyzer 85			× E
Path	Details 1		Baseline
✓ TA-000025 15			
SecureApp/IaC/Azure/Kubernetes.json	Kubernetes Services should be upgraded to a non-vulnerable Kubernetes version.		New
SecureApp/IaC/Azure/KubernetesVersions.json	Kubernetes Services should be upgraded to a non-vulnerable Kubernetes version.		New
SecureApp/IaC/Azure/KubernetesVersions.json	Kubernetes Services should be upgraded to a non-vulnerable Kubernetes version.		New
Show All			
> TA-000001 10			

FIGURE A-13 IaC scan results in the Azure DevOps SARIF SAST Scans Tab viewer

Discover security issues during development

The MSDO tools can be configured to run on a pipeline, as explored in a previous section, but also have a command-line option that can be downloaded to a developer's local machine to help find security issues during development.

Let's look at one of these MSDO CLI tools—the ARM Template Best Practice Analyzer (BPA)—in more detail. ARM templates are Infrastructure as Code JSON files used to create Azure resources through automation. This tool analyzes ARM templates for best practices and security issues. It also helps developers address these issues by providing recommended steps to easily fix security issues. The Template Analyzer results example in the figure below shows security issues related to the azuredeploy.json ARM template. The terminal in the lower half of Figure A-14 shows the Template Analyzer output with these discovered issues from the azuredeploy.json ARM template being developed in the screen's top half.



FIGURE A-14 MSDO Template Analyzer

Exploiting leaked credentials is a primary mechanism used to breach cloud resources. Leaked credentials should be remediated before code is pushed into a repository. Another MSDO CLI tool that helps developers find and address this security issue is the Credential Scanner tool. This tool scans all files in your code project and notifies developers when it finds a credential. Figure A-15 shows a code file named GenerateLicenseFile.cs that contains a general password.



FIGURE A-15 MSDO Credential Scanner

Humble Bundle Pearson Cybersecurity – $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Pearson. Do Not Distribute.

Index

Α

access management, 12 Adaptive Application Control, 215-216 application violation, 221 changing policy, 217-220 configuring, 217 adaptive network hardening, 134-135 ADE (Azure Disk Encryption), 19-20 AKS (Azure Kubernetes Service), 23-25 alerts, 31, 155-157. See also Security Alerts dashboard accessing in Microsoft Sentinel, 192-194 using Defender for Cloud REST API, 224-230 using Graph Security API, 230-232 application violation, 221 ARG (Azure Resource Graph), 163 Defender for Storage, 171-172 DNS, 170-171 filtering, 158-159 fusion, 182-185 PowerShell activity, 165-166 responding to, 187 contact, 187 impact, 188 mitigation, 187-188

take action, 188 simulating, 157-158 suppressing, 161-163 allowing recommendations, 84 API(s) **Graph Security** accessing alerts, 232-233 using, 232-233 **REST** (Representational State Transfer) accessing alerts using, 224-230 GET request, 225-228 providers, 224-225 request/response pair, 223-224 testing, 228-230 application violation alert, 221 architecture, Microsoft Defender for Cloud Log Analytics Agent, 31-32 recommendations and alerts, 31 vulnerability assessment integration with Qualys, 32 workspaces, 32 ARG (Azure Resource Graph), alerts, 163 ARM templates, 89, 235-237, 240 Best Practice Analyzer, 256-257 creating, 241-243 exporting from Azure Portal, 240-241 assessment(s) creating for AWS and GCP, 99-103

security, 105 assigning, Azure security benchmark, 65 assignments, Azure Policy, 68 assume-breach philosophy, 8 attack(s). See also threat(s) detection, 7-8 file-less, 2 local privilege escalation, 5 paths, 149-152 phishing, 2-3, 6 spearphishing, 3 vectors, 4 AuditD, 166 auditing, SQL, 136-138 authentication, multi-factor, 118-119 auto-deployment, quest configuration agent, 57 automation remediation of security recommendations, 138-140 resource exemptions and, 141-143 auto-provisioning, 51-52 Log Analytics agent for Azure Arc servers, 55-56 Log Analytics agent for VMs, 52-54 Microsoft Defender for Containers, 58-59 at-scale, 66 vulnerability assessment solutions, 56-57

AWS (Amazon Web Service) connecting to, 59-62 creating custom assessments, 99-103 VMs, onboarding, 62-63 Azure AD Identity Protection, 21 built-in role definitions, 47-48 container security, 22-23 defense-in-depth, 17 logging, 21-22 RBAC (role-based access control), 14 security, 13-14 DDoS protection, 17-19 network protection, 15-17 VM protection, 14-15 storage protection, 19-20 subscriptions, 14 Azure Active Directory Identity Protection, 21 Security Defaults, 119 Azure Activity Log, 22 Azure Blueprints, 85-86 Blueprint assignment, 86 Blueprint definition, 86 creating, 87-88 Azure Key Vault, 20 Azure Policy, 67-68, 70, 237-238 assignments, 68 definitions, 68, 69-70 initiative, 68 policy, 69 exemptions, 70-72 regulatory compliance policy initiatives, 91 Azure Security Benchmark, 73-75, 93, 238-239 assigning, 65 Secure Score, 82-83 recommendations, 74-75 Azure SQL, auditing, 136-138 Azure Storage API, scan phases, 9 Azure Storage Firewall, 20

В

behavioral analysis, 155-156 best practices Defender for Cloud management at scale, 239-240 policy, 88-90 Blob storage, 9 Blueprint assignment, 86 definition, 86, 87-88 botnets, 3 building your own compliance initiative, 96-99 built-in policy definitions, 64 bulletproof hosting services, 1-2 BYOL (bring your own license), 40

С

C2 (command-and-control) server, 4 CIS (Center of Internet Security), 74 cloud security Azure, 13-14 compliance, 11 data protection, 13 endpoint protection, 12-13 identity and access management, 12 operational, 12 risk management, 11-12 threats, 9-11 weaponization, 9-10 Cloud Security Map, building your own views, 152-153 cloud solution provider (CSP), 11 code injection, 2, 3 Colonial Pipeline incident, 1 complete deployment, 235-236 compliance. See also regulatory standards and compliance cloud security, 11 initiative, building, 96-99 regulatory, 90-96 compute, recommendations, 121 connectors, AWS and GCP, 99-103 containers, 120-121 recommendations, 128 security, 22-23 Vulnerability Assessment, 167-168 contextual security, 143-144 Continuous Export, 112 pulling Secure Score data, 112-114 Secure Score over time report, 114-115 controls for compute, 121 Enable Endpoint Protection, 129-131 Enable MFA, 118-119 Manage Access and Permissions, 118-121 Remediate Vulnerabilities, 125-128 Secure Management Ports, 121-124 counter-antivirus (CAV) services, 1-2 creating ARM templates, 241-243 Blueprint definition, 87-88 custom assessments for AWS and GCP, 99-103 custom policies, 78-83 exemptions, 110-111 external access prevention rule, 123-124 policy exemptions, 71-72 rules, 220 Credential Scanner tool, 257

CSPM (Cloud Security Posture Management), 27, 28 recommendations, 35, 36-38 workflow, 35-36 CVE-2021-44228, 3 CWPP (Cloud Workload Protection Platform), 28, 38-39 cybercrime code injection, 2 Colonial Pipeline incident, 1 counter-antivirus (CAV) services, 1-2 email phishing, 2-3 Ransomware as a Service (RaaS), 1-2 cyberkill chain, 3-5, 182-185 Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency (CISA) Alert Report (AA22-040A), 1 Analysis Report (AR21-013A), 6

D

dashboards, 33-34 FIM, 210 JIT, 206-207 NSG Hardening, 134 Regulatory Compliance, 92-94 Security Alerts, 157-161 Security Posture, 106-107 Workload Protections, 38, 131 data plane logs, 21 data protection, 13 DDoS (distributed denial-ofservice), Azure security, 17-19 default workspaces, 46-47 Defender for App Service, 169-171 Defender for Azure Storage, 20 Defender for Containers, 166-167. See also containers auto-provisioning, 58-59 threat detection, 168-169

Vulnerability Assessment, 167-168 Defender for Cosmos DB, 177-178 Defender for DNS, 181-182 Defender for Key Vault, 179 Defender for Open-Source Relational Databases, 178-179 Defender for Resource Manager, 180-181 Defender for Servers, 28-29, 48-49 Adaptive Application Control, 215-216 application violation, 221 changing policy, 217-220 configuring, 217 alerts, 157 behavioral analysis, 155-156 for Linux, 166-167 plans, 164-165 for Windows, 165-166 Defender for SOL, 173-174 onboarding, 174 plans, 173 VA (vulnerability assessment), 174-177 Defender for Storage. See also storage alerts, 171-172 considerations before enabling, 172-173 defense-in-depth, 13, 17, 68 definitions Azure Policy, 68, 69-70 Blueprint, 86 denying recommendations, 84 deployment and deployment scenarios **CSPM** (Cloud Security Posture Management), 35-38 CWPP (Cloud Workload Protection Platform), 38-39 Microsoft Defender for Containers, 58-59 multi-cloud, 39-40

detection, 7-8 DevOps, pipeline, 246 disabling, recommendations, 76 DNS alerts, 170-171 domain dominance, 5 downgrade notification, Secure Score, 115 due date, recommendation, 145

E

EDR (endpoint protection and response), 12-13, 42 email phishing, 2-3, 6 spearphishing, 3 **Enable Endpoint Protection** control, 129-131 Enable MFA control, 118-119 endpoints, Enable Endpoint Protection control, 129-131 exemptions Azure Policy, 70-72 creating, 110-111 policy, 109-110 resource, 141-143 exporting ARM templates from Azure Portal, 240-241

F

file-less attacks, 2, 3 filtering recommendations, 116-117 Security Alerts, 158-159 FIM (File Integrity Monitoring), 209-210 customizing your settings, 210-213 visualizing changes, 213-214 fine-tuning policies, 75-78 Secure Score, 109-111 firewall(s), Azure Storage, 20 frameworks, MITRE ATT&CK, 5 free tier, Microsoft Defender for Cloud, 28

G

GCP, creating custom assessments, 99-103 GitHub, 9, 38, 228 governance, 81, 90, 237 rules, 145-148 security, 143-145 grace period, recommendation, 145 Graph Security API accessing alerts, 230-232 using, 232-233 group policy, 19-20 guest configuration agent, auto-deployment, 57

H-I

HTTPS (Hypertext Transfer Protocol Secure), 136 IaC (infrastructure as code) scanning, 255-256 identity, 12 implementation, policy, 81 improving security posture, 6-8 incremental deployment, 235-236 InfoSec Institute, 7-8 initiative definition, Azure Policy, 68 intel, 4 isolation, AKS clusters, 24

J

JIT (just-in-time) VM access, 201-203 dashboard, 206-207 FIM (File Integrity Monitoring), 209-210 permission assignment, 202-203 recommendations, 203-205 requesting, 207-208 JSON (JavaScript Object Notation), policy definitions, 89

K-L

KQL (Kusto Query Language), 99, 102 Kubernetes, 6 leaked credentials, 257 Linux systems Defender for Servers, 166-167 Log Analytics Agent, 31 local privilege escalation attack, 5 Lockheed Martin cyberkill chain, 4-5, 182-185 Log Analytics agent/workspace, 45 Defender for Servers, 48-49 deploying to Azure Arc machines, 55-56 enabling Defender for Cloud, 49-50 Linux systems, 31 VMs, auto-provisioning, 52-54 Windows systems, 31-32 Log4J vulnerability, 3, 143 logging, Azure, 21-22 Logic App, 141-143 logical isolation, AKS clusters, 24

Μ

Manage Access and Permissions control, 118-121 management groups, 238-239 MFA (multi-factor authentication), 118-119 Microsoft assume-breach philosophy, 8 red-teaming, 8 Microsoft Defender for Cloud, 3, 18 alerts, 31, 156-157. See also alerts; Security Alerts dashboard accessing using REST API, 224-230 filtering, 158-159 fusion, 182-185 simulating, 157-158 suppressing, 161-163 Azure Security Benchmark, 73-75 connecting to source code management system, 249-251 Continuous Export, 112 pulling Secure Score data, 112-114 Secure Score over time report, 114-115 CSPM (Cloud Security Posture Management), 27, 28 recommendations, 35, 36-38 workflow, 35-36 CWPP (Cloud Workload Protection Platform), 28, 38-39 dashboards, 33-34 NSG Hardening, 134 Regulatory Compliance, 92-94 Security Alerts, 157-161 Security Posture, 106-107 Workload Protections, 38, 131 Defender for Servers, 28-29 deploying at scale ARM templates, 235-237, 240-243

best practices, 239-240 management groups, 238-239 deployment scenarios, 27-28 EDR (endpoint protection and response), 42 free tier, 28 GitHub repository, 38, 228 integration with other solutions Microsoft Defender for Endpoint, 196-199 Microsoft Purview, 194-196 Microsoft Sentinel, C07.008-192 Log Analytics agent, 31-32, 45 MITRE ATT&CK tactics, 5 multi-cloud deployment, 39-40 multi-tenant, 42-43 networking adaptive hardening, 134-135 network map, 132-134 onboarding. See also autoprovisioning; onboarding assigning Azure security benchmark, 65 auto-provisioning, 51-63 AWS VMs, 62-63 connecting to AWS, 59-62 designing your environment, 46-49 planning your Azure environment, 45-46 plans, 48-49 RBAC (role-based access control), 47-48 registering the Microsoft. Security resource provider, 63-65 subscriptions at scale, 63 VMs, 49-51 planning adoption, 34-35 plans, 29

policy(ies). See also policy(ies) custom, 78-83 fine-tuning, 75-78 pricing tier names, 64-65 recommendations, 31. See also recommendations compute, 121 container security, 128 controls, 117 data and storage, 135-136 disabling, 76 Enable Endpoint Protection control, 129-131 Enable MFA control, 118-119 filtering, 116-117 finding only your own, 148-149 JIT, 203-205 Manage Access and Permissions control, 119-121 Remediate Vulnerabilities control, 125-128 remediating, 115-116, 138-140 Secure Management Ports control, 121-124 regulatory standards and compliance, 92-94 security. See also security governance, 143-148 misconfigurations, 83-85 stakeholders, 34 threat intelligence, 185-186 threat protection, 155-156 use cases, 34 vulnerability(ies) assessment integration with Qualys, 32 remediating, 125-128 workspaces, 32, 46-47 Microsoft Defender for DevOps, 245

developer tools, 248 IaC scanning, 255-256 MSDO (Microsoft Security DevOps) tools, 253-254 **ARM Template Best** Practice Analyzer, 256-257 Credential Scanner, 257 onboarding your SCMS, 249-251 pull request annotations, 252 recommendations, 251-252 SecOps and, 247-248 security assessments, 248 Microsoft Defender for Endpoint, integration with Microsoft Defender for Cloud, 196-199 Microsoft Defender for Storage, 9 Microsoft Digital Defense Report 2021, 1, 2 Microsoft Purview, integration with Microsoft Defender for Cloud, 194-196 **Microsoft Security Intelligence** Report Volume 22, 9 **Microsoft Sentinel** accessing alerts, 192-194 integration with Microsoft Defender for Cloud, C07.008-192 Microsoft.Security resource provider registering, 63-65 retrieving Secure Score data, 111-112 misconfiguration, 9, 83-85 MITRE ATT&CK framework, 5 monitoring file integrity. See FIM (File Integrity Monitoring) policies, 81 MSDO (Microsoft Security DevOps) tools

ARM Template Best Practice Analyzer, 256-257 Credential Scanner, 257 multi-tenant, 42-43

Ν

Nadella, S., 246 networking, 131-132 adaptive hardening, 134-135 network map, 132-134 NIST (National Institute of Standards and Technology), 74 Nitol botnet, 3 notifications. *See also* alerts, Secure Score downgrade, 115 NSGs (network security groups), 16 adaptive network hardening, 134-135 security rules, 17

0

onboarding assign the Azure security benchmark, 65 auto-provisioning, 51-52, 56-57 Log Analytics agent for Azure Arc servers, 55-56 Log Analytics agent for VMs, 52-54 AWS VMs, 62-63 connecting to AWS, 59-62 Defender for SQL, 174 designing your environment, 46-49 guest configuration agent, auto-deployment, 57 Microsoft Defender for Containers, 58-59

planning your Azure environment for Defender for Cloud, 45-46 plans, 48-49 **RBAC** (role-based access control), 47-48 registering the Microsoft. Security resource provider, 63-65 source code management system, 249-251 subscriptions at scale, 63 VMs from an Azure subscription, 49-51 operational security, 12 ownership recommendation, 144-145 subscription, 120

Ρ

permissions, JIT (just-in-time) VM access, 202-203 phishing, 2-3, 6 planning adoption, Microsoft Defender for Cloud, 34-35 plans Defender for Containers, 166-167 Defender for Servers, 164-165 Defender for SQL, 173 Microsoft Defender for Cloud, 29 policy(ies). See also Azure Policy; Azure Security Benchmark; group policy; regulatory standards and compliance Adaptive Application Control, 217-220 Azure Policy, 67-68, 70 assignments, 68 definitions, 68, 69-70 exemptions, 70-72 initiative definition, 68

policy definition, 69 best practices, 88-90 built-in, 64 custom, 78-83 **Enable Azure Security** Center, 63 exemptions, 109-111 fine-tuning, 75-78 governance, 81 implementation, 81 monitoring, 81 network, 24 recommendations, 80 subscription, 77-78 PowerShell activity alerts, 165-166 pricing tier names, 64-65 privileged access, 13 proactive security, 83 publisher rules, 219 pull request annotations, 252

Q

Qualys auto-provisioning, 56-57 vulnerability assessment integration, 32 query(ies) ARG (Azure Resource Graph), 163 assessment, 103 building your own, 152-153 KQL (Kusto Query Language), 102

R

Ransomware as a Service (RaaS), 1, 2 RBAC (role-based access control) Azure, 14 onboarding, 47-48 recommendations, 31, 35. See also Secure Score allowing/denying, 84 Azure Security Benchmark, 74-75 compute, 121 container security, 128 controls, 117 **Enable Endpoint** Protection, 129-131 Enable MFA, 118-119 Manage Access and Permissions, 118-121 Remediate Vulnerabilities, 125-128 Secure Management Ports, 121-124 **CSPM** (Cloud Security Posture Management), 36-38 data and storage, 135-136 Defender for DevOps, 251-252 disabling, 76 due date, 145 filtering, 116-117 finding only your own, 148-149 grace period, 145 JIT, 203-205 ownership, 144-145 policy, 80 remediating, 115-116, 138-140 VA (vulnerability assessment), 167-168 red-teaming, 8 registration, Microsoft.Security resource provider, 63-65 regulatory standards and compliance Azure Policy, 90-91 building your own compliance initiative, 96-99 customizing your experience, 94-96 Microsoft Defender for Cloud. 92-94

remediating recommendations, 115-116, 138-140 vulnerabilities, 125-128 reports Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency (CISA) Alert Report (AA22-040A), 1 Analysis Report (AR21-013A), 6 Secure Score, 111-112, 114-115 requesting JIT access, 207-208 resource(s) attack path, 149-152 exemptions, 141-143 responding to alerts, 187 contact, 187 impact, 188 mitigation, 187-188 take action, 188 **REST** (Representational State Transfer) API accessing alerts using, 224-230 GET request, 225-228 providers, 224-225 request/response pair, 223-224 REvil, 2 risk management, 11-12 rules Alert Suppression, 161-163 creating, 220 external access preventions, creating, 123-124 governance, 145-148 publisher, 219

S

search box, Security Alerts dashboard, 159 Secure Management Ports control, 121-124 Secure Score, 34, 37, 82-83. See also recommendations calculating influence per resource, 109 Continuous Export, 112-114 downgrade notification, 115 fine-tuning, 109-111 improving security posture, 105-109 preview recommendations, 108 recommendations for compute, 121 container security, 128 controls, 117 data and storage, 135-136 **Enable Endpoint** Protection control, 129-131 Enable MFA control, 118-119 filterina, 116-117 finding only your own, 148-149 Manage Access and Permissions control, 118-121 ownership, 144-145 **Remediate Vulnerabilities** control, 125-128 remediating, 115-116, 138-140 Secure Management Ports control, 121-124 reports, 111-112, 114-115 security controls, 107-108 Take Action tab, 160 vulnerabilities, remediating, 125-128 security alerts, 156-157. See also alerts accessing using Graph Security API, 230-232 accessing using REST API, 224-230

application violation, 221 ARG (Azure Resource Graph), 163 DNS, 170-171 filtering, 158-159 fusion, 182-185 PowerShell activity, 165-166 simulating, 157-158 suppressing, 161-163 assessment, 105 Azure cloud, 13-14 containers, 22-23 DDoS protection, 17-19 logging, 21-22 network protection, 15-17 storage protection, 19-20 VMs, 14-15 cloud compliance, 11 data protection, 13 endpoint protection, 12-13 identity and access management, 12 operational, 12 risk management, 11-12 contextual, 143-144 FIM (File Integrity Monitoring), 209-210 customizing your settings, 210-213 visualizing changes, 213-214 governance, 81, 143-148 incident, 183-184 misconfiguration, 83-85 posture, improving, 6-8 Secure Score, 105-109 VA (vulnerability assessment), 40-41 proactive, 83 threat protection, 155-156 Security Alerts dashboard, 157-161 Alert Details page, 159

filtering alerts, 158-159 Full alert page, 160 search box, 159 simulating alerts, 157-158 Security Posture dashboard, 106-107 segmentation, VNet, 17 SIEM (Security Information Event Management), 189 simulating, alerts, 157-158 SOAR (Security Orchestration Automated Response), 189, 228 SolarWinds, 4 source code management system, 1, 245-246. See also Microsoft Defender for DevOps connecting to Defender for Cloud, 249-251 GitHub, 9, 38, 228 spearphishing, 3 SQL, auditing, 136-138 stakeholders, 34 storage ADE (Azure Disk Encryption), 19-20 Blob, 9 recommendations, 135-136 Storage Firewall, 20 "Strengthening Security Configurations to Defend Against Attackers Targeting Cloud Services", 6 subscription(s) Azure, 14 onboarding, 46 at scale, 63 VMs, 49-51 ownership, 120 policy assignments, 77-78 supply chain attacks, 4 suppressing, alerts, 161-163

Т

templates, ARM, 89, 235-237, 240 Best Practice Analyzer, 256-257 creating, 241-243 exporting ARM templates from Azure Portal, 240-241 testing APIs, 228-230 threat(s) actors, 6, 7-8 cloud, 9-11 misconfiguration, 9 weaponization, 9-10 detection, 168-169 Defender for App Service, 169-171 Defender for Cloud, 185-186 Defender for Cosmos DB, 177-178 Defender for DNS, 181-182 Defender for Key Vault, 179 Defender for Open-Source Relational Databases, 178-179 Defender for Resource Manager, 180-181 Defender for SQL, 173-177 Defender for Storage, 171-173 phishing attacks, 6 protection, 155-157 ransomware, 6 tiles, Microsoft Defender for Cloud dashboard, 33-34 tools, MSDO (Microsoft Security DevOps), 253-254, 256-257 ARM Template Best Practice Analyzer, 256-257 Credential Scanner, 257 TVM (Microsoft Defender for Endpoint's Threat and Vulnerability Management), auto-provisioning, 56-57

U-V

VA (vulnerability assessment), 40-41, 167-168 auto-provisioning, 56-57 Defender for SQL, 174-177 Verizon Data Breach Report 2020, 6 VMBA (Virtual Machine Behavioral Analysis), 155-156 VMs (virtual machines) AWS (Amazon Web Service), onboarding, 62-63 FIM (File Integrity Monitoring), 209-210

customizing your settings, 210-213 visualizing changes, 213-214 JIT (just-in-time) access, 201-203 permissions, 202-203 recommendations, 203-205 requesting, 207-208 Log Analytics agent, auto-provisioning, 52-54 onboarding, 49-51 security, 14-15 VNets (virtual networks) Azure, 15-17 segmentation, 17

VSCode (Visual Studio Code), creating ARM templates, 241-243 vulnerabilities CVE-2021-44228, 3 remediating, 125-128

W-X-Y-Z

Windows systems, Defender for Servers, 165-166 workflow, CSPM (Cloud Security Posture Management), 35-36 Workload Protections dashboard, 38, 131 workspaces, 32, 46-47
Hear about it first.

Since 1984, Microsoft Press has helped IT professionals, developers, and home office users advance their technical skills and knowledge with books and learning resources.

Sign up today to deliver exclusive offers directly to your inbox.

- New products and announcements
- Free sample chapters
- Special promotions and discounts
- ... and more!

MicrosoftPressStore.com/newsletters

